HDL Functionality and Lipoprotein Quality in Diabetes Mellitus

A thesis submitted to the University of Manchester for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Faculty of Biology, Medicine and Health

2016

Jonathan D Schofield

School of Medical Sciences Division of Diabetes, Endocrinology & Gastroenterology

Contents

List of Figures and Tables	.3
List of Abbreviations	.6
Abstract 1	10
Declaration1	12
Copyright Statement 1	13
Rationale for Submitting Thesis in Alternative Format	14
Acknowledgement 1	15
Academic Work Published during Registration 1	16
Abstracts Presented during Registration 1	17
Introduction 1	19
Methodology 2	21
 High-density Lipoprotein Cholesterol Raising: Does it Matter?	51 60 64
by a Case Report	5 5
Figures and Tables	71 72
3. Diabetes Dyslipidaemia 7 Figures and Tables 8 Published Versions 8	73 86 89
4. Glycation as an Atherogenic Modification of Lipoproteins, and the	
Contribution of Copper9 Figures and Tables10	₹ 7
5. How HDL Protects against Atherogenic Modification	18 28 31

6. High-density Lipoprotein Functionality in Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus	133
Figures and Tables	.147
7. Assessing Cardiovascular Risk in Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus	152
Figures and Tables	.166
8. Sphingolipids and Deoxysphingolipids in Diabetes	172
Figures and Tables	.185
9. Ceramides in Diabetes	190
Figures and Tables	.196
Conclusion	201
References	204

Final Word Count

78,667

Figures and Tables

Figure 1.1: HDL metabolism and therapeutic targets 60
Figure 1.2: HDL functions
Figure 3.1: Qualitative changes in lipoproteins in diabetes
Figure 3.2: Plasma concentration of glycated apo B, HbA1c and sd-LDL apo B 88
Figure 4.1: Relationship between Glycated apo B and Oxidized LDL109
Figure 4.2: In vitro glycation with glucose109
Figure 4.3: In vitro Glycation and Foam Cell Formation110
Figure 4.4: Effect of copper sulphate on <i>in vitro</i> glycation110
Figure 4.5: Effect of copper chloride on <i>in vitro</i> glycation111
Figure 4.6: Effect of TETA on copper catalyzed in vitro glycation113
Figure 4.7: Formation of AGE in reaction mixtures114
Figure 4.8: Effect of ascorbate on <i>in vitro</i> glycation114
Figure 4.9: Effect of TETA and HDL on in vitro glycation in the presence of copper
chloride116
Figure 4.10: Effect of HDL on <i>in vitro</i> glycation with δ -gluconolactone116
Figure 4.11: Effect of glycation on PON1 activity and Cholesterol Efflux117
Figure 5.1: Role played by HDL in metabolism of lipid peroxides
Figure 5.2: Lipid peroxide accumulation on LDL and HDL
Figure 5.3: Mechanism by which HDL impedes atherogenic modification of LDL.130
Figure 6.1: Baseline differences in the Lipid Profile 147
Figure 6.2: Correlation between HDL-cholesterol and Apo AI147
Figure 6.3: Apo E distribution in Type 1 Diabetes148
Figure 6.4: PON1 Activity in Type 1 Diabetes148
Figure 7.1: Effects of Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus on the Lipid Profile
Figure 7.2: Proportion of LDL undergoing atherogenic modification
Figure 7.3: Relationship between Glycated Apo B, Oxidized LDL and sdLDL168

Figure 7.4: Apolipoprotein Levels in Type 1 Dlabetes
Figure 7.5: Candidate Biomarkers for Cardiovascular Risk in Type 1 Diabetes169
Figure 7.6: Random Forest Output for Prediction of Glycated Apo B171
Figure 7.7: ROC Curve for Prediction of Glycated Apo B171
Figure 8.1: De novo sphingolipid and 1-deoxysphingolipid synthesis185
Figure 8.2: 1-deoxysphingolipid levels in healthy volunteers and patients with T1DM of T2DM 186
Figure 8.3: Correlation between 1-deoxysphingolipid and triglyceride levels189
Figure 9.1: The multi-system effects of ceramides196
Figure 9.2: LDL correlations with different ceramide species
Figure 9.3: HDL correlations with different ceramide species199
Figure 9.4: Triglyceride correlations with different ceramide species

Table 1.1: Trials investigating the effect of adding niacin to other lipid-lowering
agents
Table 1.2: HDL-modifying drugs in development
Table 2.1: Effect of fenofibrate on measured parameters 71
Table 3.1: Effects of hypoglycaemic agents on lipoproteins 87
Table 3.2: Effects of lipid modifying agents on lipoproteins and glucose metabolism 88
Table 4.1: REM for reaction mixtures 112
Table 4.2: REM for reaction mixtures containing TETA 113
Table 4.3: REM for reaction mixtures containing ascorbic acid
Table 4.4: REM for reaction mixtures containing HDL117
Table 6.1: Demographic and Clinical Characteristics of Study Participants
Table 6.2: Assessments of neuropathy 149
Table 6.3: Assessments of HDL Functionality and macrovascular complications149
Table 6.4: Multivariate Modelling 150

Table 6.5: Prediction of Subclinical Atherosclerosis 150
Table 6.6: Prediction of Neuropathy 151
Table 7.1: Demographic and Clinical Characteristics of Study Participants
Table 7.2: Lipid profile markers and derived estimates of cardiovascular risk 167
Table 7.3: Ranked correlations between measured parameters and imagedcoronary artery calcification or carotid intima media thickness170
Table 8.1: Demographic and Clinical Characteristics and Results 185
Table 8.2: Plasma sphingoid and deoxysphingoid base concentrations in patientswith and without diabetes186
Table 8.3: Differences in plasma sphingoid and deoxysphingoid bases in patientswith T1DM with and without neuropathy, retinopathy or microalbuminuria187
Table 8.4: Differences in plasma sphingoid and deoxysphingoid bases in patientswith T2DM with and without neuropathy, retinopathy or microalbuminuria187
Table 8.5: Plasma sphingoid and deoxysphingoid bases in patients with T1DMaccording to CAC Score
Table 8.6: Plasma sphingoid bases in patients with T1DM according to CIMT 188
Table 9.1: Demographic and Clinical Characteristics and Results 196
Table 9.2: Ceramide levels in different cohorts 197

List of Abbreviations

ABCA1	ATP-binding cassette (transporter) subfamily A member 1
ABCG1	ATP-binding cassette (transporter) subfamily G member 1
ACCORD	Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes
ACE	Angiotensin converting enzyme
ADA	American Diabetes Association
ADVANCE	Action in Diabetes and Vascular Disease
AGE	Advanced glycation end-product
AIM-HIGH	Atherothrombosis Intervention in Metabolic Syndrome with Low HDL
	/ High Triglycerides and Impact on Global Health Outcomes
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
Аро	Apolipoprotein
ARBITER 6-HALTS	Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of
	Reducing Cholesterol 6 - HDL and LDL Treatment Strategies in
	Atherosclerosis
ASTEROID	A Study To Evaluate the Effect of Rosuvastatin on Regression of
	Coronary Atherosclerosis
BCA	Bicinchoninic acid
ВНТ	Butylated hydroxytoluene
BP	Blood pressure
BSA	Bovine Serum Albumin
CAC	Coronary artery calcification
Ca ²⁺	Calcium
CaCl ₂	Calcium chloride
CARDS	Collaborative Atorvastatin Diabetes Study
ССМ	Corneal confocal microscopy
CE	Cholesteryl ester
CETP	Cholesteryl ester transfer protein
CHCl ₃	Chloroform
CHD	Coronary heart disease
CHOD-PAP	Cholesterol oxidase phenol-4-aminoantipyrine peroxidase
CH ₃ OH / MetOH	Methanol
CI	Confidence Interval
CIMT	Carotid intima media thickness
CML	<i>N</i> -ε-carboxymethyl-lysine
CNBD	Corneal nerve branch density
CNFD	Corneal nerve fibre density
CNFL	Corneal nerve fibre length

CRP	C-reactive protein
ст	Computed tomography
Cu ²⁺	Copper
CV	Coefficient of variation
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
DCCT	Diabetes Control and Complications Trial
DEFINE	Determining the Efficacy and tolerability of CETP Inhibition with
	Anacetrapib
Dox	Deoxy-
DSN	Diabetic sensory neuropathy
ECG	Electrocardiogram
EDTA / Na2EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetra-acetic acid
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
EtOH	Ethanol
FC	Free cholesterol
Fe ³⁺	Iron
FIELD	Fenofibrate Intervention and Event Lowering in Diabetes
GlycLDL	Glycated low-density lipoprotein
GOD-PAP	Glucose oxidase phenol 4-aminoantipyrine peroxidase
GPO-PAP	Glycerol-3-phosphate oxidase phenol 4-aminoantipyrine peroxidase
GSPx	Glutathione Peroxidase
HbA1c	Glycated Haemoglobin
HCl	Hydrochloric acid
HDL	High-density lipoprotein
HDL-C	High-density lipoprotein-cholesterol
HPLC	High performance liquid chromatography
HPS2-THRIVE	Heart protection Study 2-Treatment of HDL to reduce the Incidence
	of Vascular Events
HRP	Horseradish peroxidase
HSAN1	Hereditary sensory and autonomic neuropathy type 1
hsCRP	High-sensitivity C-reactive protein
H ₂ O	Water
H_2SO_4	Sulphuric acid
ICAM-1	Intercellular Adhesion Molecule 1
IDL	Intermediate density lipoprotein
ILLUMINATE	Investigation of Lipid Level Management to Understand its Impact in
	Atherosclerosis Events
IL-6	Interleukin 6
IMPROVE-IT	Improved Reduction of Outcomes: Vytorin Efficacy International
	Trial

JUPITER	Justification for the Use of Statins in Primary Prevention: An
	Intervention Trial Evaluating Rosuvastatin
КОН	Potassium hydroxide
LC	Liquid chromatography
LCAS	Lipoprotein and Coronary Atherosclerosis Study
LCAT	Lecithin cholesterol acyl transferase
LDL	Low-density lipoprotein
LDL-C	Low-density lipoprotein-cholesterol
LOX-1	Lectin-like oxidized low-density lipoprotein receptor 1
Lp(a)	Lipoprotein(a)
LPDS	Lipoprotein deficient serum
LPL	Lipoprotein lipase
LPO	Lipid hydroperoxide
Lp-PLA2	Lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2
LRG1	Leucine-rich α -2 glycoprotein
MgCl ₂	Magnesium chloride
MIRACL	Myocardial Ischemia Reduction with Aggressive Cholesterol
	Lowering
MORGAM	Monica Risk, Genetics, Archiving and Monograph
MPO	Myeloperoxidase
MS	Mass spectrometry
NaCl	Sodium chloride
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NaN ₃	Sodium azide
NDS	Neuropathy disability score
NEFA	Non-esterified fatty acids
NHS	National Health Service
NICE	National Institute for Health and Care Excellence
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
NNT	Number needed to treat
NO	Nitric oxide
N ₂	Nitrogen
OD	Optical density
OPA	o-phtaldialdehyde
OPD	o-phenylenediamine dihydrochloride
ORIGIN	Outcome Reduction with Initial Glargine Intervention
oxLDL	Oxidized low-density lipoprotein
PANDA	Protection Against Nephropathy in Diabetes with Atorvastatin
PBS	Phosphate-buffered saline
PCSK9	Proprotein convertase subtilisin / kexin type 9

PEG	Polyethylene glycol
PEG-CHE	Polyethylene glycol / cholesterol oxidase
PLTP	Phospholipid transfer protein
PON1	Paraoxonase-1
PPAR-α	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- α
RAGE	Receptors for advanced glycation end products
RCT	Reverse cholesterol transport
REM	Relative electrophoretic mobility
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
SA	Sphinganine
SAA	Serum amyloid A
SCORE	Systematic Coronary Risk Evaluation
SD	Standard deviation
sdLDL	Small-dense low-density lipoprotein
SGLT2	Sodium-glucose cotransporter 2
SO	Sphingosine
SOD	Superoxide dismutase
SPSS	Statistical Package for Social Sciences software
SPT	Serine palmitoyltransferase
SR-B1	Scavenger receptor-B1
STZ	Streptozotocin
S1P	Sphingosine-1-phosphate
тс	Total cholesterol
TETA	Triethylenetetramine
TG	Triglyceride
TGFβ	Transforming growth factor β
ТМВ	3,3',5,5'-Tetramethylbenzidine
TNB	5-thio-2-nitrobenzoic acid
TNF-α	Tumour necrosis factor alpha
TNT	Treating to New Targets
T1DM	Type 1 diabetes mellitus
T2DM	Type 2 diabetes mellitus
UKPDS	United Kingdom Prospective Diabetes Study
VADT	Veterans Affairs Diabetes Trial
VA-HIT	Veteran Affairs High-Density Lipoprotein Intervention Trial
VCAM-1	Vascular cell adhesion molecule 1
VLDL	Very low-density lipoprotein
VPT	Vibration perception threshold
3-NT	3-Nitrotyrosine

Abstract

Background & Aims

The 'high-density lipoprotein (HDL) hypothesis', that therapeutic interventions directed at raising HDL cholesterol might translate into improved cardiovascular outcomes, has been confounded by recent reports from genetic and pharmacological studies. HDL functionality may be more important than cholesterol cargo. HDL cholesterol levels are normal or even high in Type 1 Diabetes (T1DM) but do not seem to protect against atherosclerosis as might be expected; this thesis aims to offer new insight into HDL functionality through examination of these patients. This thesis also aims to improve understanding of the qualitative changes in lipoproteins associated with diabetes and increased cardiovascular morbidity, with emphasis on atherogenic modifications of apolipoprotein B and sphingolipids, and consideration of the relationship between these changes, novel and established biomarkers, and macrovascular and microvascular diabetic complications.

Materials & Methods

Patients with Type 1 (n = 91) and Type 2 (n = 40) Diabetes Mellitus and healthy volunteers (n = 104) attended for fasting blood tests, urinalysis, and examination including cardiac computed tomography, carotid doppler studies and assessments of nerve function. *In vitro* studies of lipoprotein modification used pooled human plasma.

Results

Lipoprotein glycation represents an atherogenic modification. *In vitro* glycation occurs more readily in the presence of physiological concentrations of copper. HDL and copperselective chelation with triethylenetetramine prevents glycation. Glycated apolipoprotein B, oxidized LDL and small-dense LDL levels were significantly higher in T1DM; HDL cholesterol levels were also significantly higher, but with altered apolipoprotein distribution, and significantly lower cholesterol efflux capacity and PON1 activity than in healthy controls. Significant changes were also observed in cystatin C, advanced glycation end-products, leucine-rich α -2-glycoprotein, lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2, a variety of inflammatory markers, and sphingolipid and ceramide profiles.

Discussion

Cardiovascular disease is the leading cause of death and disability in diabetes. Patients with diabetes show qualitative and kinetic lipoprotein abnormalities, and any cardiovascular benefit associated with intensive glucose lowering may be related to effects on lipoprotein metabolism rather than directly through altered glycaemia. The apparently relatively undisturbed lipid profile observed in many patients with diabetes hides major atherogenic changes and altered HDL functionality, which may be at least partially responsible for the

persistent increased risk of cardiovascular disease in patients with diabetes. HDL-based therapy remains a largely unfulfilled promise, but there may be a role for copper-selective chelation and more aggressive low-density lipoprotein lowering in the reduction of diabetic complications.

Declaration

No portion of the work referred to in this thesis has been submitted in support of an application for another degree or qualification of this or any other university of institute of learning

Copyright Statement

- i. The author of this thesis (including any appendices and/or schedules to this thesis) owns certain copyright or related rights in it (the "Copyright") and s/he has given The University of Manchester certain rights to use such Copyright, including for administrative purposes.
- ii. Copies of this thesis, either in full or in extracts and whether in hard or electronic copy, may be made only in accordance with the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988 (as amended) and regulations issued under it or, where appropriate, in accordance with licensing agreements which the University has from time to time. This page must form part of any such copies made.
- iii. The ownership of certain Copyright, patents, designs, trademarks and other intellectual property (the "Intellectual Property") and any reproductions of copyright works in the thesis, for example graphs and tables ("Reproductions"), which may be described in this thesis, may not be owned by the author and may be owned by third parties. Such Intellectual Property and Reproductions cannot and must not be made available for use without the prior written permission of the owner(s) of the relevant Intellectual Property and/or Reproductions.
- iv. Further information on the conditions under which disclosure, publication and commercialisation of this thesis, the Copyright and any Intellectual Property and/or Reproductions described in it may take place is available in the IP University Policy (see http://documents.manchester.ac.uk/DocuInfo.aspx?DocID=24420), in any relevant Thesis restriction declarations deposited in the University Library, The University Library's regulations (see http://www.library.manchester.ac.uk/about/regulations/) and in The University's policy on Presentation of Theses

Rationale for submitting this thesis in an alternative format

Writing and publishing articles throughout my studies has been helpful in gaining feedback from academics outside the University of Manchester, and has offered opportunities for collaboration. This thesis contains selected publications from my period of registration, and the format has been constructed to include reviews of the relevant literature, explanations of the research methodology employed to reflect my training, and original research papers. This format will increase the impact of this work and has already facilitated dissemination and publication.

Acknowledgement

I keep six honest serving men (They taught me all I knew); Their names are What and Why and When And How and Where and Who

Rudyard Kipling

This thesis is dedicated to my parents, my understanding wife, and Michael and Eleanor. I would like to express my gratitude to my supervisors, Handrean Soran and Rayaz Malik for their mentorship, and all those who have supported me on this journey, particularly Yifen Liu, Garth Cooper, Arnold von Eckardstein, and Thorsten Hornemann.

Academic Work Published during Registration

- 1. High-density lipoprotein cholesterol raising: does it matter? **Schofield JD**, France M, Ammori B, Liu Y, Soran H. Curr Opin Cardiol. 2013 Jul;28(4):464-74.
- The importance of considering LDL cholesterol response as well as cardiovascular risk in deciding who can benefit from statin therapy. Soran H, Schofield JD, Durrington PN. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2014 Aug;25(4):239-46.
- 3. A review of paradoxical HDL-C responses to fenofibrate, illustrated by a case report. Schofield J, Liu Y, France M, Sandle L, Soran H. J Clin Lipidol. 2014 Jul-Aug;8(4):455-9
- 4. How HDL protects against atherogenic modification: paraoxonase 1 and other *dramatis personae*. Soran H, Schofield JD, Liu Y, Durrington PN. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2015 Aug;26(4):247-56.
- Effect of extended release niacin on HDL functionality, apoB lipoprotein metabolism and mediators of vascular inflammation in statin treated patients. Yadav R, Liu Y, Kwok S, Hama S, France M, Eatough R, Pemberton P, Schofield J, Malik R, Ammori BA, Issa B, Younis N, Donn R, Stevens A, Durrington P, Soran H. J Am Heart Assoc. 2015 Sep 15;4(9).
- 6. Antioxidant properties of HDL. Soran H, Schofield JD, Durrington PN. Frontiers in Pharmacology. 2015 Oct 16;6:222.
- Cholesterol, not just cardiovascular risk, is important in deciding who should receive statin treatment. Soran H, Schofield JD, Durrington PN. Eur Heart J. 2015 Nov; 36(43):2975-2983.
- 8. Diabetes Dyslipidemia. Schofield JD, Liu Y, Rao-Balakrishna R, Malik R, Soran H. Diabetes Ther. 2016 April;7(2),2013-219.
- 9. Diabetic Dyslipidaemia. Soran H, Schofield JD, Adam S, Durrington PN. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2016 Aug;27(4):313-322.

Abstracts Presented during Registration

- Changes in inflammation markers, adipose tissue properties, glucose homeostasis and lipoproteins after gastric bypass surgery in morbidly obese patients. Hama S, Schofield J, Aghamohammadzadeh R, Liu Y, Yadav R, Charlton-Menys V, France M, Jeziorska M,Greenstein A, Pemberton P, Kwok S, Syed A, Bhatnagar D, Heagerty A, Durrington P, Ammori B, Soran H. Atherosclerosis 2013 Dec;231(2):e3-e4. Oral Presentation, HEART UK Annual Conference, Bristol, July 2013.
- Winner 2013 HEART UK Free Communication Prize
 Effect of Extended Release Niacin on HDL Functionality, ApoB Lipoprotein Metabolism and Mediators of Vascular Inflammation in Statin Treated Patients. Yadav R, Liu Y, Kwok S, Hama S, France M, Eatough R, Pemberton P, Schofield J, Durrington P, Soran H. Atherosclerosis 2014 Oct; 236(2):e305-e306. Oral Presentation, HEART UK Annual Conference, Coventry, July 2014. Winner 2014 HEART UK Free Communication Prize
- 3. Changes in Glycaemia, Lipoprotein Metabolism and Biomarkers of Vascular Inflammation following Bariatric Surgery. *Liu Y*, *Schofield J*, *Hama S*, *Siahmansur T*, *Azmi S*, *Yadav R*, *Ammori B*, *Soran H*. Poster Presentation, SfE Obesity Update, London, Jan 2015.
- Modification of Lipoprotein and Glucose Metabolism, Vascular Inflammatory Biomarkers and Neuropathy after Weight Loss following Bariatric Surgery. Hama S, Liu Y, Siahmansur T, Schofield J, Azmi S, Yadav R, Ammori B, Malik R, Soran H. Atherosclerosis 2015 July;241(1):e66. Poster Presentation, EAS Congress, Glasgow, March 2015.
- Effect of Atorvastatin and Niacin/LRPT on Apolipoprotein E Distribution, Metabolism and Glycation. Liu Y, Schofield JD, Yadav R, Hama S, France M, Kwok S, Bhatnagar D, Hinchliffe E, Durrington PN, Soran H. Atherosclerosis 2015 July;241:e200-e201. Poster Presentation, EAS Congress, Glasgow, March 2015.
- A Comparison of Low and High Dose Atorvastatin on Lipoproteins and Inflammatory Cytokines: The Protection Against Nephropathy In Diabetes with Atorvastatin (PANDA) Trial. Soran H, Liu Y, Siahmansur T, Schofield JD, Kwok S, Charlton-Menys V, Gittins M, Gibson M, Younis N, France M, Durrington PN, Rutter MK. Atherosclerosis 2015 July;241(1):e202. Poster Presentation, EAS Congress, Glasgow, March 2015.
- Effect of Bariatric Surgery on Apolipoprotein E Concentration and Distribution. Liu Y, Schofield JD, Hama S, Yadav R, France M, Ammori BJ, Durrington PN, Soran H. Poster Presentation, EAS Congress, Glasgow, March 2015.
- Glycation as an atherogenic modification of lipoproteins, and the contribution of copper. Schofield JD, Liu Y, Siahmansur T, France MW, Durrington PN, Cooper GJ, Soran H. Poster Presentation, EASD Annual Meeting, Stockholm, Sept 2015.
- 9. A Comparison of Low and High Dose Atorvastatin on Lipoproteins Quality, High-Density Lipoprotein Functionality and Inflammatory Cytokines over one year in Type 2 Diabetes:

The Protection Against Nephropathy In Diabetes with Atorvastatin (PANDA) Trial. Siahmansur T, Liu Y, Kwok S, Schofield JD, Gittins M, Younis N, Gibson M, Durrington PN, Rutter MK, Soran H. Poster Presentation, HEART UK Annual Conference, Hatfield, Sept 2015.

- Hidden Abnormalities in Lipoproteins and HDL Functionality in obese patients compared to age and sex-matched controls. Liu Y, Hama S, Schofield JD, Yadav R, France M, Ammori BJ, Siahmansur T, Kwok S, Syed A, Durrington PN, Soran H. Poster Presentation, HEART UK Annual Conference, Hatfield, Sept 2015.
- Effect of bariatric surgery on HDL quantity and quality. Liu Y, Siahmansur T, Hama S, Schofield JD, Yadav R, France M, Kwok S, Donn R, Stevens A, Ammori BJ, Syed A, Durrington PN, Soran H. Atherosclerosis 2016 Feb; 245:e245. Oral Presentation, HEART UK Annual Conference, Hatfield, Sept 2015.

Winner 2015 HEART UK Free Communication Prize 12. Effects of obesity and bariatric surgery on HDL functionality and microvascular complications of obesity. Liu Y, Siahmansur T, Schofield JD, Hama S, Yadav R, Adam S, France M, Kwok S, Donn R, Stevens A, Ho J, Ammori BJ, Syed A, Durrington PN, Soran H. Poster Presentation, EAS Congress, Innsbruck, May 2016.

- Sphingolipids and Deoxysphingolipids in Diabetes. Schofield JD, Steiner R, Liu Y, Hobkirk J, Siahmansur T, Pemberton P, Azmi S, Alecu I, Whitelaw D, Carroll S, von Eckardstein A, Hornemann T, Soran H. Poster Presentation, HEART UK Annual Conference, Edinburgh, July 2016. Winner 2016 HEART UK Free Communication Prize
- 14. Improvement in Small Fibre Neuropathy and Inflammatory Markers after Bariatric Surgery. Siahmansur T, Liu Y, Azmi S, Ferdousi M, Pemberton P, Adam S, Schofield JD, Syed AA, Ammori BJ, Malik R, Durrington PN, Soran H. Oral Presentation, HEART UK Annual Conference, Edinburgh, July 2016.

Introduction

The Framingham Heart Study identified high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol to be an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease [1, 2]. The Emerging Risk Factors and Prospective Studies Collaborations showed that the inverse relationship between HDL cholesterol and cardiovascular risk persists even when low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol is less than 2.6 mmol/l [3-6], suggesting significant residual cardiovascular risk after LDL cholesterol lowering [7]. Importantly, in the general population HDL cholesterol levels greater than 1.7 mmol/l appear to offer protection against cardiovascular disease, even against LDL cholesterol levels greater than 5.7 mmol/l [8].

Recent Mendelian randomization studies and clinical trials have cast doubt on the viability of the 'HDL hypothesis', that therapeutic interventions directed at raising HDL cholesterol might translate into improved cardiovascular outcomes [9]. HDL cholesterol levels predict neither HDL functionality or composition [10], and high levels do not always protect against cardiovascular disease [11]. It increasingly appears that any therapeutic agent targeting HDL will be required to improve its functionality rather than simply increasing its cholesterol cargo [12]. HDL function can be measured *in vitro* [13]. Determining HDL function may improve the identification of people at increased risk of cardiovascular disease despite unremarkable lipid profile measurements.

In this thesis I consider the potential clinical utility of HDL functionality assessments, examining how they might be used to further define cardiovascular risk, particularly in patients with low HDL cholesterol and patients with diabetes mellitus.

Diabetes mellitus is associated with a considerably increased risk of premature atherosclerosis [14, 15]. The mechanisms responsible for this excess risk remain poorly understood. In type 1 diabetes HDL cholesterol levels are often normal or even high unless glycaemic control is poor or nephropathy has developed [16]; it seems reasonable to conclude that this HDL cholesterol may be dysfunctional, and patients with type 1 diabetes therefore present an excellent opportunity to examine HDL functionality. This thesis considers the contribution of HDL functionality to both macrovascular and microvascular diabetic complications.

For now lowering LDL cholesterol remains the primary focus in lipid modification for the prevention and treatment of atherosclerosis [17], but the relatively unremarkable basic lipid profile of many patients with diabetes may hide major atherogenic changes [18-20]. The number needed to treat (NNT) to prevent one cardiovascular event is lower in patients with diabetes compared to those without diabetes but apparently similar lipid profiles [21].

In this thesis I consider the qualitative changes in lipoproteins that might account for the increased cardiovascular risk observed in patients with diabetes, including factors contributing to the atherogenic modification of LDL cholesterol required for foam cell formation. I examine the role of glucose (and species derived from glucose) in inducing these atherogenic modifications, and explore the reasons underlying the relative ease of lipoprotein glycation *in vivo*. This work encompasses the potential contribution of transition metal ions to *in vitro* lipoprotein glycation, and whether any effect due to copper can be attenuated by the copper chelator triethylenetetramine. Investigation of factors affecting atherogenic modifications of LDL returns us to assessments of HDL functionality and the ability of HDL cholesterol to prevent these modifications.

This thesis also examines selected biomarkers for cardiovascular disease in patients with type 1 diabetes and their association with subclinical atherosclerosis assessed through cardiac computed tomography and carotid doppler studies.

Sphingolipids are a heterogenous class of lipids, including ceramides, which have also been implicated in the development of atherosclerosis and diabetes. Here I extend previous work to explore the potential of these bioactive lipids in the prediction of complications in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes mellitus.

Methodology

Patient Recruitment

I recruited patients with Type 1 and Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus through Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Lancashire Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust, the University Hospital of South Manchester, and the Diabetes Research Network 'Consent for Approach' Database (Help Diabeates®). The study was explained to potential participants and a patient information sheet provided. Those who decided to take part in the study were recruited through a process of informed consent. The study was performed according to the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the National Research Ethics Service.

The age range for inclusion in the study was 18 - 75 years. Patients with clinical or electrocardiogram (ECG) evidence of coronary heart disease were excluded. Healthy controls were approached through the University of Manchester, Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust and Barlow Medical Centre. Healthy controls with any history suggestive of coronary heart disease, vascular insufficiency or diabetes, or using any lipid-lowering drugs or omega fatty acid supplements were excluded.

Patients with Type 1 Diabetes attended the Wellcome Trust Clinical Research Facility at Central Manchester University Hospitals for one visit, where a brief medical questionnaire was administered and examination (including height, weight, waist circumference, blood pressure and ECG) performed. Fasting blood and urine samples were taken. These patients also had assessments of carotid intima media thickness (cIMT) and atheroma burden by carotid doppler studies (thanks to Mr. Mike Smillie and Mrs. Sujamole Subin) and assessment of nerve function and structure by corneal confocal microscopy (CCM) (performed by myself, Dr. Maryam Ferdousi and Dr. Mitra Tavakoli). I also utilised non-invasive tests of nerve function including assessment of neurological disability, nerve electrophysiological testing, quantitative sensory testing and validated questionnaires assessing symptoms of neuropathy.

A second cohort of patients with Type 1 Diabetes was recruited through the Department of Diabetes and Endocrinology at the Bradford Institute for Health Research (thanks to Dr. James Hobkirk). These patients also attended for one visit, where a brief medical questionnaire was administered and examination (including height, weight, waist circumference, blood pressure and ECG) performed. Fasting blood and urine samples were taken. This cohort also had retinal screening and Coronary Artery Calcium Scoring by cardiac computed tomography (CT).

Patients with Type 2 Diabetes attended the Manchester Diabetes Centre for one visit, where a brief medical questionnaire was administered and examination (including height,

weight, waist circumference, blood pressure and ECG) administered. A fasting blood sample was taken and urinalysis performed. Patients with Type 2 Diabetes also had non-invasive tests for assessment of evidence of neuropathy (thanks to Dr. Shazli Azmi).

Healthy volunteers attended the Wellcome Trust Clinical Research Facility or Cardiovascular Trials Unit at Central Manchester University Hospitals for one visit, where I administered a brief medical questionnaire and examination (including height, weight, waist circumference and blood pressure). A fasting blood sample was taken and urinalysis performed.

Glycated Haemoglobin (HbA1c)

Principle

HbA1c is measured primarily to estimate glycaemic control over the previous 3 months, and is formed by non-enzymatic glycation following exposure of haemoglobin to glucose.

Procedure

HbA1c was measured by HPLC using a VARIANT II Turbo Hemoglobin Testing System (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hemel Hempstead, UK) in the Department of Clinical Biochemistry at Central Manchester University Hospitals.

Laboratory analyses utilising Cobas Mira and Randox auto-analysers were performed with thanks to Dr. Yifen Liu in the Core Technology Facility at the University of Manchester.

Apolipoprotein A-I (Apo AI)

Principle

Apo AI is measured using an immunoturbidimetric assay adapted for the Cobas-Mira autoanalyzer. The immune complex formed is measured by turbidimetry with the signal generated correlating directly with the concentration of apo AI in the sample. Precision for this immunoturbidimetric immunoassay was intra- and inter-assay CV of 2.2 and 4.8% respectively.

- 1. Add 7µl of sample to $60µl H_2O$, 200µl of PBS Polymer solution, 23.3µl of purified immunoglobulins from rabbit antiserum (apo AI from human HDL immunogen) and 46.7 µl PBS
- 2. Measure generated signal at 340 nm after 10 and 15 minutes using Cobas Mira autoanalyser (Horiba ABX-UK, Northampton, UK)

Apolipoprotein A-II (Apo AII)

Principle

Apo All is measured by immunoturbidimetric immunoassay.

Procedure

- 1. Add 5 μl of sample to 20 μl H_2O, 200 μl of PBS Polymer solution, 150 μl of purified immunoglobulins from rabbit antiserum (apo E from human HDL immunogen) and 50 μl PBS
- 2. Measure generated signal at 600 nm after 10 and 15 minutes using Cobas Mira autoanalyser (Horiba ABX-UK, Northampton, UK)

Apolipoprotein B (Apo B)

Principle

Apo B is measured immunoturbidimetrically. The immune complex formed is measured by turbidimetry where the signal generated correlates directly with the concentration of apo B in the sample. This immunoassay has intra- and inter-assay CV of 2.2 and 2.6% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Add 13 μl of sample to 30 μl of H_2O, 200 μl of PBS polymer solution, 16.7 μl of antihuman apo B antibody and 53.3 μl of PBS
- 2. Measure generated signal at 340 nm using Cobas Mira auto-analyser (Horiba ABX-UK, Northampton, UK)

Total Cholesterol

Principle

After enzymatic hydrolysis by cholesterol esterase, cholesterol is oxidized by cholesterol oxidase. The released hydrogen peroxide reacts with 4-aminoantipyrine and phenol in the presence of peroxidase to form quinoneimine. The increase in absorption at 500 nm correlates with cholesterol concentration. This enzymatic endpoint CHOD-PAP method has intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation (CV) of 2.7 and 3.4% respectively.

- 1. Add 3 μl to 20 μl H_2O and 250 μl reagent
- Measure increase in absorbance at 500 nm using Cobas Mira auto-analyser (Horiba ABX-UK, Northampton, UK)

C-reactive protein (CRP)

Principle

CRP is an acute-phase protein of hepatic origin that increases in response to interleukin-6 secretion. It can be measured by immunoturbidimetric assay with intra- and inter-assay CV of 1.2 and 2.9% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Add 2.5 μl sample to reaction buffer with CRP immunoparticles
- 2. Measure generated signal at 340 nm after 10 and 15 minutes using Cobas Mira autoanalyser (Horiba ABX-UK, Northampton, UK)

Creatinine

Principle

Creatinine is derived from creatine and creatine phosphate and is excreted in the urine at a constant rate. Since its rate of production is also constant, elevated plasma creatinine suggests reduced excretion and thus renal impairment. Creatinine in alkaline solution reacts with picrate to form a coloured complex. The assay has intra- and inter-assay CV of 4.0 and 5.0% respectively for serum, and 2.1 and 3.0% respectively for urine.

Procedure

- 1. Add sample to sodium hydroxide (0.2 mol/l) and picric acid (25 mmol/l)
- 2. Measure generated signal using Randox auto-analyser (Randox, Co. Antrim, UK)

Cystatin C

Principle

Cystatin C is freely filtered by the glomerular basement membrane, making circulating levels a good indicator of glomerular function. The immunoturbidimetric method has intraand inter-assay CV of 2.6 and 4.4% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Add sample to Cystatin Assay Buffer and Cystatin Antibody Reagent
- 2. Measure generated signal at 570 nm after 10 and 15 minutes using Randox Daytona auto-analyser (Randox, Co. Antrim, UK)

Glucose

Principle

Glucose oxidase converts glucose into gluconic acid generating hydrogen peroxide, which reacts with phenol and 4-aminoantipyrine in the presence of peroxidase. The increase in absorbance at 505 nm correlates with the glucose concentration. This GOD-PAP method is linear for glucose concentrations up to 22.2 mmol/l.

Procedure

- 1. Add 50 μl of sample to 200 μl peroxidase and 50 μl glucose
- 2. Incubate at room temperature for 20 minutes
- 3. Measure increase in absorbance at 510 nm using Cobas Mira auto-analyser (ABX Horiba-UK) and calculate concentration

High-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol

Principle

Polyethylene glycol (PEG) modified cholesterol esterase and cholesterol oxidase enzymes show selective catalytic activities towards lipoprotein fractions. Combination of PEGmodified enzymes with α -cyclodextrin sulphate allows selective determination of HDL-C in serum. HDL-cholesterol esters are broken down quantitatively into free cholesterol and fatty acids by PEG-modified cholesterol esterase. In the presence of oxygen cholesterol is oxidized by cholesterol oxidase and generated hydrogen peroxide reacts with 4aminoantipyrine and N-(2-hydroxy-3-sulphopropyl)-3,5-dimethoxyaniline. The increase in absorbance at 600 nm correlates with the HDL-cholesterol concentration. This PEG-CHE method has intra- and inter-assay CV of 1.2 and 0.9% respectively.

Procedure

- Add 3 μl of sample to 50 μl H₂O, 250 μl of reagent 1 (*N*,*N*-Bis(2-hydroxyethyl)-2aminoethanesulfonphonic acid, *N*-(2-hydroxy-3-Sulfopropyl)-3,5-dimethoxyaniline, sodium salt, cholesterol esterase, cholesterol oxidase, catalase and ascorbate oxidase), 83 μl of reagent 2 (*N*,*N*-Bis(2-hydroxyethyly)-2-aminoethanesulphonic acid, 4aminoantipyrine, horse radish peroxidase, sodium azide and surfactants) and 12 μl H₂O
- 2. Measure increase in absorbance at 600 nm using Cobas Mira auto-analyser (Horiba ABX-UK, Northampton, UK)

High-sensitivity C-reactive protein (hs-CRP)

Principle

CRP levels within the normal range have been associated with cardiovascular risk. This immunoturbidimetric method has intra- and inter-assay CV of 2.6 and 4.4% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Add sample to Assay Buffer (Glycine, sodium chloride, sodium EDTA disodium salt dihydrate and BSA) and Antibody-latex reagent (Latex particles coated with antibody to CRP)
- 2. Measure generated signal at 570 nm after 10 and 15 minutes using Randox Daytona auto-analyser (Randox, Co. Antrim, UK)

Microalbumin

Principle

Albumin is one of the major plasma proteins and in normal circumstances does not cross the glomerular basement membrane. The absorbance of the turbid solution formed by addition of undiluted sample to buffer containing antibody specific for human albumin is proportional to the concentration of albumin in the sample urine.

Procedure

- 1. Add sample to Assay Buffer (Polyethylene glycol, Tris / HCl buffer, sodium chloride and sodium azide) and Antibody Reagent (Anti-human albumin, Tris / HCl buffer, sodium chloride and sodium azide)
- 2. Measure generated signal at 340 nm after 10 and 15 minutes using Cobas Mira autoanalyser (Horiba ABX-UK, Northampton, UK)

Small-dense LDL (sdLDL)

Principle

Chylomicrons, VLDL, IDL, buoyant LDL and HDL are decomposed by surfactant and sphingomyelinase before another surfactant releases cholesterol from sdLDL which is subjected to hydrolysis by cholesterol esterase and oxidation by cholesterol oxidase; produced hydrogen peroxides generate a purple / red colour in the presence of peroxidase. Intra-assay CV for this assay was 2.5%.

- Add 6 μl sample to 300 μl Reagent 1 (Good's buffer, Cholesterol esterase, cholesterol oxidase, sphingomyelinase, catalase, N-Ethyl-N-(2-hydroxy-3-sulfopropyl)-3-methylaniline and BSA)
- 2. Incubate for 3 5 minutes and read absorbance at 600 nm

- 3. Add 100 μ l Reagent 2 (Good's buffer, Horseradish Peroxidase, 4-aminoantipyrine and sodium azide)
- Incubate for 5 minutes and read absorbance at 600 nm using Randox Daytona (Randox, Co. Antrim, UK)

Triglyceride

Principle

Oxidation by glycerol-3-phosphate oxidase releases hydrogen peroxide, which generates quinoneimine from 4-aminoantipyrine and phenol in the presence of peroxidase. The increase in absorbance at 500 nm correlates with the triglyceride concentration. This GPO-PAP method has intra- and inter-assay CV of 3.3 and 3.5% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Add 3 μl of sample to 10 μl H_2O and 290 μl reagent
- 2. Measure increase in absorbance at 500 nm using Cobas Mira auto-analyser (Horiba ABX-UK, Northampton, UK)

Uric Acid

Principle

Uric acid is derived from the breakdown of purine nucleotides. Uricase cleaves uric acid to form allantoin and hydrogen peroxide. In the presence of peroxidase, 4-aminophenazone is oxidized by hydrogen peroxide to a quinone-diimine dye, which can be measured by Cobas (Roche Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN, USA) with intra- and inter-assay CV of 0.6 and 1.3% respectively.

Procedure

- Add 3 μl sample to 72 μl Phosphate Buffer / N-ethyl-N-(2-hydroxy-3-sulfopropyl)-3methylaniline / fatty alcohol polyglycol ether / ascorbate oxidase with 25 μl H₂O and 14 μl Phosphate Buffer / potassium hexacyanoferrate / 4-aminophenazone / uricase / peroxidase with 25 μl H₂O
- 2. Read increase in absorbance at 546 nm and calculate concentration

Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays were performed with the assistance of Dr. Yifen Liu and Mrs. Tarza Siahmansur in the Core Technology Facility at the University of Manchester.

High-sensitivity Apolipoprotein B

Principle

This apo B ELISA technique is based on the antibody sandwich principle.

Procedure

- 1. Add 100 μ l Capture antibody (6 μ l goat anti-human apolipoprotein antibody (Abcam, Cambridge, UK) in 12 ml PBS buffer) to each well and cover with plate seal
- 2. Incubate overnight at 4°C
- 3. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer (0.05% v/v Tween-20 in PBS)
- 4. Add 300 μl Reagent diluent (1% BSA in PBS) to each well and incubate at room temperature for 60 minutes
- 5. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 6. Add 100 μ l Reagent diluent with 0.1% Tween-20, 100 μ l apo B standards (Sigma-Aldrich, Dorset, UK), or 100 μ l diluted serum samples to plate wells; cover plate and incubate at room temperature for 60 minutes
- 7. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 8. Add 100 μ l Detection antibody (lyophilized HRP-labelled goat polyclonal anti-human apolipoprotein B (Abcam, Cambridge, UK) with Reagent diluent and Tween); cover plate and incubate at room temperature for 60 minutes
- 9. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 10. Add 100 μl OPD (Sigma-Aldrich, Dorset, UK) to each well at 20 second intervals and incubate at room temperature for 5 10 minutes
- 11. Add 50 μl stop solution (1.25 M sulphuric acid) to each well at 20 second intervals
- 12. Read optical density at 492 nm and calculate results

Apolipoprotein B48 (Apo B48)

Principle

This ELISA (MyBioSource.com, San Diego, CA, USA) employs a competitive inhibition reaction with intra- and inter-assay CV of 7.5 and 9.5% respectively.

- 1. Add 50 μl standard and sample to each well (pre-coated with apo B48)
- 2. Add 50 μ l HRP-conjugate to each well; cover and incubate for 30 minutes at 37°C
- 3. Aspirate each well and wash 5 times with 200 μl wash buffer
- 4. Add 90 μ l TMB Substrate to each well and incubate for 20 minutes at 37°C in the dark
- 5. Add 50 μl Stop Solution to each well and gently mix
- 6. Immediately determine the optical density at 450 nm
- 7. Calculate concentration from standard curve

Apolipoprotein C-III (Apo CIII)

Principle

This ELISA (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) has intra- and inter-assay CV of 9.5 and 11.5% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Add 100 μ l standard or sample to Human Apo CIII Antibody-coated ELISA plate; cover and incubate overnight at 4°C with gentle shaking
- 2. Wash 4 times with 300 μ l Wash solution
- 3. Add 100 μ l Biotinylated Human Apo CIII Detection Antibody to each well; cover and incubate for 1h at room temperature with gentle shaking
- 4. Wash 4 times with 300 μ l Wash solution
- 5. Add 100 μ l HRP-Streptavidin solution to each well; cover and incubate for 45 minutes at room temperature with gentle shaking
- 6. Wash 4 times with 300 μl Wash solution
- 7. Add 100 μ l Colorimetric TMB Substrate reagent to each well; cover and incubate for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark with gentle shaking
- 8. Add 50 μl Stop Solution to each well and immediately read absorbance at 450 nm
- 9. Calculate concentration from standard curve

High-Sensitivity Apolipoprotein E (Apo E)

Principle

In this in-house sandwich ELISA a polyclonal Apo E antibody is coated onto microplate wells.

- 1. Add 100 μ l dilute polyclonal goat anti-human Apo E antibody (Academy Bio-Medical Company, Houston, TX, USA) to microplate wells and shake gently overnight at 4°C.
- 2. Wash with 0.01% (v/v) Tween-20 PBS Wash buffer
- 3. Add 150 μl 5% BSA in PBS Blocking buffer and shake gently for 2h at room temperature
- 4. Wash 4 times with Wash buffer
- 5. Add 100 μl standard and samples; shake gently overnight at 4°C
- 6. Wash 4 times with Wash buffer
- 7. Add 100 μ l HRP-conjugated goat anti-human Apo E (Academy Bio-Medical Company, Houston, TX, USA); shake gently at room temperature for 2h
- 8. Wash 4 times with Wash buffer
- 9. Add 100 μl TMB Enzyme substrate; shake gently for 20 minutes
- 10. Add 50 μl 2M H_2SO_4

11. Read absorbance at 453 nm and calculate concentration from standard curve

Apolipoprotein M (Apo M)

Principle

The Apo M ELISA (Holzel Diagnostika Handels GmbH, Cologne, Germany) applies a quantitative sandwich immunoassay.

Procedure

- 1. Add 50 μl standards or samples to appropriate well of Apo M monoclonal antibody precoated microtitre plate
- 2. Add 100 μl of conjugate to each well and mix well; cover and incubate for 1h at 37 ^{o}C
- 3. Remove incubation mixture by aspirating contents of plate and wash 5 times with wash solution
- 4. Add 50 μl Substrate A to each well
- 5. Add 50 μl Substrate B to each well; cover and incubate for 15 minutes at room temperature
- 6. Add 50 μ l Stop solution to each well and mix well
- 7. Read Optical Density at 450 nm using microtitre plate and determine concentration using standard curve

N-ε-carboxymethyl-lysine (CML)

Principle

N- ϵ -carboxymethyl-lysine (CML) was measured by sandwich ELISA (MyBioSource Inc., USA), with intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation of 7.5 and 9.5% respectively.

- 1. Add 100 μl of standard and sample to wells pre-coated with antibody specific for CML; cover and incubate for 2h at 37°C
- 2. Remove liquid and add Biotin-antibody to each well without washing; cover and incubate for 1h at $37^{\circ}C$
- 3. Aspirate and wash each well 3 times with 200 μl Wash buffer
- 4. Add 100 μl HRP-avidin to each well; cover and incubate for 1h at 37°C
- 5. Aspirate and wash each well 5 times with 200 μl Wash buffer
- 6. Add 90 μl TMB substrate to each well and incubate for 15 30 minutes at 37°C in the dark
- 7. Add 50 µl Stop Solution to each well and gently mix

8. Immediately determine optical density using a microplate reader set to 450 nm and calculate the concentration using the standard curve

Glycated LDL

Principle

Glycacor (Exocell, Philadelphia, PA, USA) is an indirect competitive ELISA for the determination of glycated LDL in plasma. The mouse monoclonal antibody ES12 recognizes a specific epitope on glycated apolipoprotein B. The assay has intra- and inter-assay CV of 3.5 and 14.9% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Drain wells from Glycacor Assay Plate (microplate pre-coated with standardized preparation of glycated LDL stored in blocking solution), and wash 5 times with Glycacor wash buffer
- 2. Prepare control and standard wells using LDL diluent and glycated LDL standard
- 3. Add samples to wells
- 4. Add 50 μl ES12 anti-glycated LDL to each well; cover and incubate at room temperature for 1h
- 5. Drain and wash 10 times with Glycacor wash buffer
- 6. Add 100 μ l HRP-conjugate to each well; cover and incubate at room temperature for 1h
- 7. Drain and wash 10 times with Glycacor wash buffer
- 8. Add 100 μl colour developer to each well; cover and incubate at room temperature for 10 minutes
- 9. Add 100 μ l colour stopper and determine absorbance at 450 nm; determine concentration of glycated LDL within diluted experimental samples from standard curve

Intercellular Adhesion Molecule 1 (ICAM-1)

Principle

This ELISA (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) measures ICAM-1, also known as CD54, a transmembrane protein that is upregulated on endothelial and epithelial cells at sites of inflammation.

- 1. Coat microplate wells with 100 μl diluted Capture Antibody; seal plate and incubate overnight at room temperature
- 2. Aspirate wells and wash with 400 μl Wash Buffer 3 times

- 3. Block plates by adding 300 μl Reagent Diluent to each well and incubate at room temperature for 1h
- 4. Aspirate wells and wash with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 5. Add 100 μ l sample or standards in Reagent Diluent to each well; cover and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 6. Aspirate wells and wash with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 7. Add 100 μ l Detection Antibody, diluted in Reagent Diluent, to each well; cover and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 8. Aspirate wells and wash with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 9. Add 100 μ l working dilution of Streptavidin-HRP to each well; cover plate and incubate for 20 minutes at room temperature
- 10. Aspirate wells and wash with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 11. Add 100 μl Substrate solution to each well and incubate for 20 minutes at room temperature
- 12. Add 50 μl Stop Solution to each well and immediately determine the optical density using a microplate reader at 540 nm

Interleukin 6 (IL-6)

Principle

Interleukin-6 acts both as a pro-inflammatory cytokine and anti-inflammatory myokine. Circulating concentrations can be measured by solid phase sandwich ELISA (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK).

- 1. Dilute Capture Antibody to working concentration in PBS without carrier protein and immediately add 100 μ l to each well; seal microplate and incubate overnight at room temperature
- 2. Aspirate each well and wash 3 times with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 3. Add 300 μl Reagent Diluent to each well and incubate at room temperature for 1h
- 4. Aspirate each well and wash 3 times with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 5. Add 100 μl sample or standards in Reagent Diluent to each well; cover and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 6. Aspirate each well and wash 3 times with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 7. Add 100 μ l Detection Antibody diluted in Reagent Diluent to each well; cover and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 8. Aspirate each well and wash 3 times with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 9. Add 100 μ l working dilution of Streptavidin-HRP to each well; cover plate and incubate in the dark for 20 minutes at room temperature

- 10. Aspirate each well and wash 3 times with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 11. Add 100 μl Substrate Solution to each well and incubate in the dark for 20 minutes at room temperature
- 12. Add 50 μl Stop Solution to each well and gently mix
- 13. Immediately determine optical density of each well using a microplate reader set to 540 nm

Leucine-rich α -2 glycoprotein (LRG1)

Principle

LRG1 is a pro-angiogenic factor involved in the regulation of the TGF β signaling. It has been shown to be a significant predictor of endothelial dysfunction and peripheral vascular disease in patients with type 2 diabetes [22]. This ELISA (Immuno-Biological Laboratories, Minneapolis, MN, USA) uses a solid phase sandwich technique and has intra- and inter-assay CV of 3.0 and 4.2% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Add 100 μ l EIA buffer, sample blank, sample or standard dilutions to wells of microtitre plate pre-coated with Anti-Human LRG Rabbit Immunoglobulin; cover and incubate overnight at 4°C
- 2. Wash 7 times with wash buffer
- 3. Add 100 μ l labelled antibody (HRP conjugated Anti-Human LRG Rabbit Immunoglobulin) solution to wells; cover and incubate for 30 minutes at 37°C
- 4. Wash 9 times with wash buffer
- 5. Add 100 μl TMB solution to each well and incubate for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark
- 6. Add 100 μl Stop solution (1N $H_2SO_4)$ to wells and mix
- 7. Immediately measure absorbance at 450 nm and calculate sample concentration from standard curve

Lipoprotein (a) (Lp(a))

Principle

The Lp(a) ELISA (Mercodia, Uppsala, Sweden) is a solid phase two-site enzyme immunoassay based on the sandwich technique. Apolipoprotein(a) in samples reacts with antiapolipoprotein(a) antibodies bound to microtitration wells and peroxidase-conjugated antiapolipoprotein(a) antibodies in solution. Intra- and inter-assay CV were 3.3 and 4.0% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Add 25 μl pretreatment solution to 25 μl sample; vortex and incubate for 1h at room temperature
- 2. Add 5 ml sample buffer and mix
- 3. Add 25 μ l calibrator or 25 μ l pretreated sample to anti-Apo(a) wells
- 4. Add 50 μ l enzyme conjugate solution to wells and incubate on a shaker for 1h at room temperature
- 5. Discard reaction volume and wash 6 times with 350 μl wash buffer solution
- 6. Add 200 μl Substrate TMB and incubate for 15 minutes
- 7. Add 50 μl Stop solution and measure absorbance at 450 nm and evaluate

Lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 (Lp-PLA2)

Principle

Most PLA2 is associated with LDL, where its activity is an independent risk factor for coronary heart disease [23]. The kit is a sandwich enzyme immunoassay using a microtitre plate pre-coated with an antibody specific to Lp-PLA2 (Uscn Life Science Inc., Buckingham, UK). Intra- and inter-assay CV were 9.5 and 11.5% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Add 100 μl standard dilutions / blank / samples to appropriate wells in pre-coated plate; cover and incubate for 2h at $37^{\circ}C$
- 2. Remove liquid from each well and add 100 μ l working solution containing biotinconjugated antibody specific to Lp-PLA2 to each well; cover and incubate for 1h at 37°C
- 3. Aspirate solution and wash 3 times with 350 μl Wash solution
- 4. Remove wash buffer and add 100 μ l working solution containing Avidin conjugated to Horseradish Peroxidase to each well; cover and incubate for 30 minutes at 37°C
- 5. Aspirate solution and wash 5 times with 350 μl Wash solution
- 6. Remove wash buffer and add 90 μl TMB substrate solution to each well; cover and incubate for 15 25 minutes at 37°C in the dark
- 7. Add 50 μ l Sulphuric acid stop solution to each well and mix
- 8. Immediately run microplate reader at 450 nm and determine concentration by comparing Optical Density of samples to standard curve

MPO Mass

Principle

This in-house ELISA technique is based on the antibody sandwich principle.

Procedure

- 1. Add 100 μl Capture Antibody (lyophilized rat anti-human MPO (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) in PBS) to each well and incubate overnight at room temperature
- 2. Wash microtitre plate 3 times with Wash buffer (0.05% (v/v) Tween-20 in PBS
- 3. Add 300 μl Reagent diluent (BSA in PBS and dd $H_2O)$ and incubate for 60 minutes at room temperature
- 4. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 5. Add 100 μ l Reagent diluent / MPO standards (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) / samples to wells; cover and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 6. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 7. Add 100 μ l Detection Antibody (lyophilized biotinylated goat anti-human MPO (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) with Reagent diluent) to each well; cover and incubate for 60 minutes at room temperature
- 8. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 9. Add Streptavidin-HRP (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) to each well; cover and incubate for 30 minutes in the dark at room temperature
- 10. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 11. Add 100 μl TMB to each well at 20 second intervals and incubate for 15 30 minutes at room temperature
- 12. Add 50 μ l Stop Solution (1M sulphuric acid) to each well at 20 second intervals
- 13. Read plate on Dynatech MR 7000 Plate reader at 630 nm and calculate concentration from standard curve

Oxidized LDL

Principle

The Oxidized LDL ELISA (Mercodia AB, Uppsala, Sweden) is a solid phase two-site enzyme immunoassay based on the direct sandwich technique in which two monoclonal antibodies are directed against separate antigenic determinants on the oxidized apolipoprotein B molecule. Precision was calculated as 5.5% intra- and 6.2% inter-assay CV.

- 1. Prepare enzyme conjugate solution, sample and wash buffer solutions, and samples
- 2. Pipette 25 μ l of each calibrator, control and diluted sample into coated plate wells
- 3. Add 100 μ l Assay buffer to each well
- 4. Incubate on plate shaker for 2h at room temperature
- 5. Discard reaction volume and add 350 μl wash buffer solution to each well
- 6. Discard wash solution and tap firmly against absorbent paper to remove excess liquid; add wash buffer and discard 5 times
- 7. Add 100 μ l enzyme conjugate solution to each well
- 8. Incubate on a plate shaker for 1h at room temperature
- 9. Discard wash solution and tap firmly against absorbent paper to remove excess liquid; add wash buffer and discard 5 times
- 10. Add 200 μl 3,3',5,5'-tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) and incubate for 15 minutes at room temperature
- 11. Add 50 μl Stop solution and place plate on shaker for 5 seconds
- 12. Read optical density at 450 nm and calculate results
- 13. Concentration of oxidized LDL is obtained by data reduction of the absorbance for the Calibrators versus the concentration using cubic spline regression; multiply the concentration of the samples with the dilution factor

Proprotein convertase subtilisin / kexin type 9 (PCSK9)

Principle

The primary physiological function of PCSK9 is to mediate the degradation of LDL receptors. This ELISA (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) is based on the antibody sandwich principle.

- 1. Add 100 μ l Capture Antibody (lyophilized rat anti-human PCSK9 in PBS) to each well and incubate overnight at room temperature
- 2. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer (0.05% (v/v) Tween-20 in PBS)
- 3. Add 300 μl Reagent diluent (1% BSA in PBS) and incubate for 60 minutes at room temperature
- 4. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 5. Add 100 μl Reagent diluent / PCSK9 Standards / sample to wells; cover and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 6. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 7. Add 100 μ l Detection Antibody (lyophilized biotinylated goat anti-human PCSK9 with Reagent diluent); cover plate and incubate for 60 minutes at room temperature
- 8. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 9. Add 100 μl Streptavidin-HRP to each well; cover and incubate in the dark for 30 minutes at room temperature
- 10. Wash plate 3 times using Wash buffer
- 11. Add 100 μl TMB to each well at 20 second intervals and incubate at room temperature for 15 30 minutes
- 12. Add 50 μl Stop Solution (1M sulphuric acid) to each well at 20 second intervals and read absorbance on plate reader at 450 nm

13. Calculate concentration from standard curve

Serum Amyloid A (SAA)

Principle

SAA is a family of acute-phase proteins transported primarily on HDL particles. The human SAA solid-phase sandwich ELISA (ThermoFisher Scientific, Loughborough, UK) has intra- and inter-assay CV of 7.4 and 7.8% respectively.

Procedure

- 1. Add 100 μl of standards and samples to Human SAA Antibody Coated wells
- 2. Add 50 μ l Human SAA Biotin Conjugate solution to each well; cover plate and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 3. Aspirate solution and wash wells 4 times with diluted wash buffer
- 4. Add 100 μ l Streptavidin-HRP to each well; cover plate and incubate for 30 minutes at room temperature
- 5. Aspirate solution from wells and wash wells 4 times with diluted wash buffer
- 6. Add 100 μ l Stabilized Chromogen to each well; cover plate and incubate for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark
- 7. Add 100 μl Stop Solution to each well; read absorbance at 450 nm and calculate concentration from standard curve

Tumour Necrosis Factor alpha (TNF- α)

Principle

TNF- α plays a central role in inflammation, apoptosis and immunity. Quantitative sandwich ELISA (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) can be used to determine relative mass values with intra- and inter-assay CV of 5.2 and 7.4% respectively.

- 1. Add 50 μl Assay Diluent to wells coated with mouse monoclonal antibody against TNF- α
- 2. Add 200 μ l Standard, sample or control to each well; cover and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 3. Aspirate wells and wash 4 times with 400 μ l wash buffer
- 4. Add 200 μl TNF- α Conjugate to each well; cover and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 5. Aspirate wells and wash 4 times with 400 μl wash buffer
- 6. Add 200 μl Substrate Solution to each well and incubate for 20 minutes at room temperature in the dark

- 7. Add 50 μl Stop Solution to each well and gently mix
- 8. Immediately determine optical density at 450 nm and calculate concentration from standard curve

Vascular Cell Adhesion Molecule 1 (VCAM-1)

Principle

This kit (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) measures VCAM-1 (or CD106), a transmembrane molecule that mediates the adhesion of immune cells to the vascular endothelium during inflammation.

Procedure

- 1. Coat microplate wells with 100 μ l Mouse Anti-Human VCAM-1 Capture Antibody; seal plate and incubate overnight at room temperature
- 2. Aspirate each well and wash 3 times with 400 μ l Wash Buffer (0.05% Tween-20 in PBS)
- 3. Block plates by adding 300 μl Reagent diluent (1% BSA in PBS) to each well and incubate at room temperature for 1h
- 4. Aspirate each well and wash 3 times with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 5. Add 100 μ l sample or Recombinant Human VCAM-1 Standard in Reagent diluent; cover and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 6. Aspirate each well and wash 3 times with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 7. Add 100 μ l Biotinylated Sheep Anti-Human VCAM-1 Detection Antibody diluted in Reagent diluent to each well; cover and incubate for 2h at room temperature
- 8. Aspirate each well and wash 3 times with 400 μ l Wash Buffer
- 9. Add 100 μ l of working dilution Streptavidin-HRP to each well; cover and incubate for 20 minutes at room temperature
- 10. Aspirate each well and wash 3 times with 400 μl Wash Buffer
- 11. Add 100 μ l Substrate solution (H₂O₂ and Tetramethylbenzidine) to each well and incubate for 20 minutes at room temperature
- 12. Add 50 μ l Stop solution (2 N H₂SO₄) and immediately determine optical density at 540 nm; calculate concentration from standard curve

3-Nitrotyrosine (3-NT)

Principle

3-NT is thought to be a relatively specific marker of oxidative damage mediated by peroxynitrite. Levels have been reported to be increased in diabetes, and to correlate with postprandial hyperglycaemia [24]. The quantitative sandwich ELISA (MyBioSource Inc. San Diego, CA, USA) has an intra-assay CV of 14.5%.

Procedure

- 1. Add 50 μl Standard, sample or Sample Diluent to each well
- 2. Add 100 μl HRP-conjugate reagent to each well; cover and incubate at 37°C for 60 minutes
- 3. Wash plate 4 times with Wash solution
- 4. Add 50 μ l Chromogen solution A and 50 μ l Chromogen solution B to each well; gently mix and incubate in dark for 15 minutes at 37°C
- 5. Add 50 μl Stop solution to each well and gently mix
- 6. Immediately read optical density at 450 nm; calculate concentration from standard curve

Preparation of LDL, HDL and subfractions by ultracentrifugation

Principle

Lipoproteins are isolated from fresh EDTA-plasma by a simplified ultracentrifugation method. The density of plasma is raised by the addition of a concentrated solution of Potassium Bromide (heavy density solution). For protection studies, prepare HDL fractions using heavy density solutions that contain Ca^{2+} but no EDTA.

Procedure

1. Adjust density of serum to required density by adding required volume of relevant heavy density solution:

Required volume = <u>Required density - Original density</u> x Original volume Density of solution to be added - Required density Where serum / plasma is at a density of 1.006 g/ml, LDL 1.019 - 1.063 g/ml, and HDL 1.063 - 1.21 g/ml

- Centrifuge at 40,000 rpm for 24h at 4°C (50.3 Ti rotor) or 100,000 rpm for 3h at 4°C (TLA 120.2 rotor)
- 3. Discard upper lipid fraction using fine-tipped pipette
- 4. Reconstitute sample and adjust density to that required using equation above and centrifuge again
- 5. Remove lipid fraction using fine-tipped pipette and dialyse against 5L PBS or TBS containing 10 mM CaCl₂ (for protection studies) for 24h at 4° C
- 6. Store isolated lipoprotein fraction under nitrogen at 4°C for up to 1 week
- 7. Measure protein concentration using Pierce kit.

Pierce BCA Protein Assay Kit

Principle

The BCA Protein Assay (Pierce Biotechnology, Rockford, IL, USA) is a detergent-compatible formulation based on bicinchoninic acid (BCA) for the colorimetric detection and quantification of total protein. The method depends on the reducing properties of proteins. Chelation occurs between two molecules of BCA and one cuprous ion to generate colour.

Procedure

- 1. Prepare diluted bovine serum albumin (BSA) standards for a working concentration range (20 2,000 $\mu\text{g/ml})$
- 2. Pipette 25 μl of each standard or unknown sample replicate into a microplate well
- 3. Add 200 μl BCA Working Reagent to each well and mix plate on a plate shaker for 30 seconds
- 4. Cover plate and incubate at 37°C for 30 minutes
- 5. Cool plate to room temperature and measure the absorbance at 562 nm
- 6. Prepare standard curve by plotting average blank-corrected 562 nm measurement for each BSA standard against its concentration in μg / ml; use the standard curve to determine the protein concentration of each unknown sample

In vitro Glycation

Principle

Glycated and non-glycated apo B are separated by *m*-aminophenylboronate affinity chromatography where the immobilized gel binds to the *cis-diol* groups on the sugar moiety forming a reversible five-member ring complex. After washing away non-bound molecules the complex can be dissociated and the glycated lipoprotein eluted by the addition of sorbitol.

- 1. Incubate 0.5 ml volumes of LDL (1mg/ml) protein with 0.5 ml sterile TBS (20 mM Tris, 0.9% NaCl, 2 mM CaCl₂ 0.01% chloramphenicol) under N₂ in air-tight screw-capped 2 ml polypropylene sample tubes with glucose or δ -gluconolactone in sterile TBS for up to 7 days at 37°C in a Gallenkamp incubator, in the presence and absence of Ascorbic acid, Triethylenetetramine (TETA) or homologous HDL (0.5 mg/ml)
- 2. Following incubation dialyse overnight at 4°C against TBS to remove excess glucose
- 3. Add 100 μ l of sample to top of *m*-Aminophenylboronate affinity column (following equilibration of column with 10 ml ammonium actetate)
- 4. Elute non-glycated proteins with 5 ml of ammonium actetate equilibration / wash buffer
- 5. Elute glycated proteins with 3.9 ml sorbitol elution buffer
- 6. Regenerate columns for further assays with 10 ml regeneration buffer

Glycated Apo E

Principle

Glycated and non-glycated apo E can be separated by *m*-aminophenylboronate affinity chromatography where the immobilized gel binds to the *cis-diol* groups on the sugar moiety forming a reversible five-member ring complex. After washing away non-bound molecules the complex can be dissociated and the glycated lipoprotein eluted by the addition of sorbitol.

Procedure

- 1. Add 100 μ l of sample to top of *m*-Aminophenylboronate affinity column (following equilibration of column with 10 ml ammonium actetate)
- 2. Elute non-glycated proteins with 5 ml of ammonium actetate equilibration / wash buffer
- 3. Elute glycated proteins with 3 ml sorbitol elution buffer
- 4. Determine glycated, non-glycated and total apo E by high-sensitivity ELISA described above

In vitro Oxidation

Principle

Lipid peroxides are measured spectrophotometrically using iodide containing colourimetric reagent. Lipid hydroperoxides oxidize iodide with the quantity of liberated tri-iodide anion directly proportional to the levels of lipid hydroperoxides in the sample.

Procedure

- 1. Incubate 0.5 ml volumes of LDL (1mg/ml) protein with 0.5 ml sterile TBS (20 mM Tris, 0.9% NaCl, 2 mM CaCl₂ 0.01% chloramphenicol) under N₂ in air-tight screw-capped 2 ml polypropylene sample tubes with glucose or δ -gluconolactone in sterile TBS for up to 7 days at 37°C in a Gallenkamp incubator, in the presence and absence of Ascorbic acid, Triethylenetetramine (TETA) or homologous HDL (0.5 mg/ml)
- 2. Following incubation dialyse overnight at 4°C against TBS to remove excess glucose
- 3. Incubate 50 μ l of reaction mixture with Cholesterol-Iodine working reagent for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark
- 4. Read absorbance at 365 nm
- 5. Calculate concentration of Lipid peroxides:

LPO (nmol/ml) = Δ_{OD} x <u>Volume measured</u> x 10⁶ 2.46 x 10⁴ Volume taken

Agarose gel electrophoresis

Principle

Agarose gel electrophoresis is used to measure the overall change in particle charge after glycation by measuring the relative electrophoretic mobility (REM). The overall charge is determined by the total contribution of arginine, lysine, protonated histidine, and the N terminus amine group relative to glutamic, aspartic and C terminus carboxyl residues. Glycation leads to modification of positively charged apo B lysine residues, with less positively charged LDL moving further into the gel than native LDL. This method was performed with the assistance of Dr. Yifen Liu.

Procedure

- 1. Load native and *in vitro* glycated lipoproteins onto 1% agarose gel (30 μl per well) (Wolf laboratories, Pocklington, UK)
- 2. Electrophorese against barbital buffer pH 8.6 at 70 V, 400 mA for 1h
- 3. Visualize electrophoresed bands and photograph using Unipro Platinum gel documentation and analysis system (Uvitec, Cambridge, UK)
- 4. Measure distances travelled by native and glycated lipoproteins
- 5. Calculate REM as ratio of distance travelled by glycated LDL relative to native LDL

Glycated LDL uptake by cultured macrophages

Principle

Glycated LDL is taken up rapidly by macrophages in culture, and both oxidized and glycated LDL have been demonstrated in atherosclerotic lesions, where they exist at higher concentrations than in the circulation [25]. This method was developed by and performed with the assistance of Dr. Nahla Younis and Dr. Yifen Liu.

- 1. Culture THP-1 cells (ECACC, Salisbury, UK) in suspension in RPMI 1640 medium containing 4 mmol/l glutamine and 1% (v/v) Penicillin / Streptomycin, 1% Non-essential amino acids and 10% (v/v) heat-inactivated Foetal Calf Serum in humidified incubators (5% CO_2 , 37°C)
- 2. Dilute cells to 1 x 10^6 cells / ml in serum free RPMI 1640 media and incubate with phorbol myristate acetate (PMA) under 5% CO₂ at 37° C for 72h to differentiate THP-1 cells into macrophages
- Collect serum from healthy volunteers and adjust to density 1.25 g / ml using EDTAfree heavy density solution; centrifuge at 34,000 rpm for 22h and 17 minutes at 4°C (Beckman Instruments Ltd, Palo Alto, USA); pool infranatants and dialyse against 0.9%

(v/v) NaCl containing 0.1 mg / ml chloramphenicol to remove all salts; inactivate at 60° C for 30 minutes followed by sterile filtration (0.22 μ m) to produce lipoprotein deficient serum (LPDS)

- 4. Incubate macrophage cultures for 48h in RPMI 1640 media containing 10% LPDS with native LDL and *in vitro* glycated LDL
- 5. Equilibrate cells overnight in media containing 1 mg / ml BSA after exposure to lipoproteins
- 6. Lyse cells in ice cold water for 20 minutes at 4°C and scrub wells; centrifuge lysate at 353 x G for 5 minutes to remove cellular debris
- 7. Determine lipid uptake by THP-1 macrophages by measuring total cholesterol, free cholesterol and cholesteryl esters in loading media, incubation media and cell lysate; total and free cholesterol are measured by the enzymatic photometric cholesterol oxidase phenol 4-aminoantipyrine peroxidase (CHOD-PAP) method, and cholesteryl esters calculated by subtracting free cholesterol from total cholesterol
- 8. Wash cultured cells in DPBS for 5 minutes and fix with 4% paraformaldehyde for 20 minutes; wash again in DPBS for 5 minutes and stain with oil red O for 15 minutes; remove excess stain with 60% isopropanol; photograph directly in culture plates with phase contrast microscope fitted with Nikon digital camera

Preparation of Apo B-deplete serum

Principle

HDL isolation by ultracentrifugation is time-consuming and may disrupt HDL particles. Clinical studies increasingly precipitate apo B-containing lipoproteins out of serum to better evaluate HDL functionality.

Procedure

- 1. Add 400 μl polyethylene glycol (PEG) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) to 1 ml serum
- 2. Incubate for 20 minutes at room temperature
- 3. Centrifuge at 10,000 rpm for 30 minutes and discard pellet

Cholesterol Efflux

Principle

Cholesterol efflux capacity from macrophages is a metric of HDL function. This method was developed by and performed with the assistance of Dr. Yifen Liu.

- Culture 2 ml J774A.1 cells (European Collection of Cell Cultures) in 30 ml RPMI 1640 medium containing 10% Foetal Bovine Serum, 100 IU / ml penicillin and 100 mg / ml streptomycin at 37°C with 5% carbon dioxide for 2 - 4 days
- 2. Pellet cells by centrifugation (1500 rpm for 5 minutes at 4°C) and wash with Hanks' balanced solution (20 ml)
- 3. Repeat centrifugation and mix with 5 10 ml culture medium
- 4. Plate at final concentration of 5 x 10^5 cells / ml in 12-well tissue culture plates (1 ml / well) for 1 2 days
- 5. Treat 1 ml serum with 400 μl 20% polyethylene glycol solution to precipitate apo B-containing lipoproteins
- 6. Remove precipitate after 20 minutes by centrifugation (10,000 rpm at 4° C for 30 minutes)
- 7. Wash plated cells and incubate with 0.2 μ Ci of radiolabelled ³H-cholesterol / ml in RPMI 1640 medium with 0.2% Bovine Serum Albumin at 37°C and 5% carbon dioxide for 1 day
- Upregulate ABCA1 by using medium containing 0.3 mM 8-(4-Chlorophenylthio)adenosine 3',5'-cyclic monophosphate sodium salt for 4h
- 9. Wash cells and add to 2.8% apo B-depleted serum
- 10. Collect cell media after 4h and wash cells with PBS
- 11. Dissolve in 0.5 ml 0.2 NaOH for determination of radioactivity Cholesterol efflux (%) = <u>Radioactivity in medium</u> x 100 Radioactivity in cell + radioactivity in medium

Measurements of enzymatic zctivity using radiological methods were performed with the assistance of Dr. Yifen Liu in the Core Technology Facility at the University of Manchester.

Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein (CETP) Activity

Principle

CETP transfers cholesteryl esters from HDL to VLDL / LDL in both radioactive and plasma cholesteryl esters at 37° C.

- 1. Add 50 μl [³H] cholesterol albumin emulsion to 0.5 ml EDTA plasma and vortex at 4°C for 1h
- 2. Incubate at 37°C for 3h
- 3. Centrifuge at 2,000 rpm for 5 minutes
- 4. Aliquot 300 μl supernatant and add 60 μl 0.5 M MgCl_2 / 4% Phosphotungstic acid
- 5. Add 3 ml wash solution (100 ml 0.9% saline with 100 μl MgCl_2 and 100 μl phosphotungstate) and vortex
- 6. Spin at 2,000 rpm for 20 minutes at 4°C

- 7. Aliquot 100 μl supernatant to HDL inserts and discard rest of supernatant
- 8. Wash pellet with 3 ml wash solution and vortex
- 9. Spin at 3,000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4°C and decant supernatant
- 10. Add 250 μl 2:1 Chloroform : Methanol to precipitate and vortex
- 11. Leave at 4°C for 1h then add 50 μl 0.9% saline and vortex
- 12. Spin at 2000 rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C and spot organic phase onto thin-layer chromatography plate
- 13. Develop in 101 ml hexane : diethyl ether : glacial acetic acid (80 : 20 : 1)
- 14. Add 400 μl ethanol
- 15. Add 2 ml Scintillation cocktail and count radioactivity

```
CETP activity = Free cholesterol concentration x dpmCE x (dpmInc - 5.59dpmHDL)
incubation time (3h) dpmInc (dpmFC + dpmCE)
Where: dpmCE is radioactivity in cholesteryl ester in phosphotungstate precipitate
dpmInc is radioactivity in 50 µl aliquot of incubation system
dpmHDL is radioactivity in 100 µl MgCl<sub>2</sub> sodium Phosphotungstate
supernatant
dpmFC is radioactivity in free cholesterol in precipitate
```

Lecithin Cholesterol Acyl Transferase (LCAT) Activity

Principle

LCAT is responsible for the esterification of cholesterol and is located on HDL.

- 1. Add 50 μl [$^{3}H]$ cholesterol albumin emulsion to 0.5 ml EDTA plasma and vortex at 4°C for 1h
- 2. Incubate at 37°C for 3h
- 3. Centrifuge at 2,000 rpm for 5 minutes
- 4. Aliquot 150 μl and add 3 ml CHCl3 / CH3OH
- 5. Add 600 μl 0.9% saline at 4°C and vortex
- 6. Spin at 2,000 rpm for 10 minutes at $4^{\circ}C$
- 7. Draw off inorganic phase and middle protein layer
- 8. Evaporate residual organic phase to dryness at 100°C
- 9. Re-dissolve residue in 250 μ l CHCl₃ / CH₃OH
- 10. Leave at 4°C for 1h then spot onto TLC plate
- 11. Develop in 101 ml hexane : diethyl ether : glacial acetic acid (80 : 20 : 1)
- 12. Add 400 μl ethanol
- 13. Add 2 ml Scintillation cocktail and count radioactivity

LCAT activ	ity = <u>plasma free cholesterol concentration</u> x	(dpmCE) .
	incubation time (3h)	(dpmFC + dpmCE)
Where:	dpmCE is radioactivity in cholesteryl ester i	n lipid extract
	dpmFC is radioactivity in free cholesterol in	lipid extract

Myeloperoxidase (MPO) Activity

Principle

MPO catalyzes the formation of hypochlorous acid, which reacts with taurine to form taurine chloroamine. In this colourimetric activity assay kit (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) 1 unit of MPO activity is defined as the amount of enzyme that hydrolyzes the substrate and generates taurine chloroamine to consume 1 μ mol of TNB per minute at room temperature.

Procedure

- 1. Add 50 μ l Reaction Mix (MPO Assay Buffer and H₂O or MPO Substrate) to positive control, sample and sample blank wells and mix well using a horizontal shaker in the dark at room temperature
- 2. Read assay at 3 time points (30, 60 and 120 minutes) to ensure values are in linear range of standard curve; at each time point add 2 μ l Stop Mix and mix well
- 3. Incubate for 10 minutes to stop reaction then add 50 μl TNB Reagent / Standard to each well
- 4. At final time point add serial dilutions of TNB Reagent / Standard to Assay Buffercontaining standard wells and incubate for 10 minutes
- Measure absorbance at 412 nm and calculate change in absorbance due to consumption of TNB Reagent / Standard by MPO-generated taurine chloramine from linear range of standard curve

Paraoxonase-1 (PON1) Activity

Principle

Serum PON-1 activity is determined by a semi-automated micro-titre plate method using paraoxon (O,O-Diethyl O-(4-nitrophenyl)phosphate) as a substrate. The rate of generation of p-nitrophenol is determined at 25°C with the use of a continuously recording spectrophotometer at 405 nm.

- 1. Add 10 μ l of each sample to 200 μ l paraoxon stock solution (18.18 μ l diethyl *p*-nitrophenyl phosphate with 20 ml 100 mM Tris / 2 mM CaCl₂ buffer)
- Record change in OD at 405 nm with continuous spectrophotometry using multiskan multisoft plate reader (Labsystems, Hampshire, UK) and calculate activity PON1 activity (nmol / ml / min) = OD / min x 1390.7 x 1.714

I performed sphingolipid, deoxysphingolipid, and ceramide analysis in the Institute for Clinical Chemistry at the University Hospital Zurich with thanks to Prof. Thorsten Hornemann and Ms. Regula Steiner.

Lipid Extraction and Acid / Base Hydrolysis for Sphingolipids and Deoxysphingolipids

Principle

Sphingolipids are a heterogeneous class of lipids derived from the aliphatic amino-alcohol sphingosine. Acid hydrolysis releases sphingoid base backbones to enable quantification.

Procedure

- 1. Take 100 μ l plasma into a 2 ml polypropylene tube
- 2. Add 500 μl MetOH (including 0.2 μl D7-SA + 0.2 μl D7-SO) and vortex
- 3. Shake at 37°C for 1h
- 4. Centrifuge at full speed for 5 minutes and transfer 500 μ l of the supernatant into a new 2 ml tube (discard pellet)
- 5. Add 75 μl HCl (32%) and vortex
- 6. Keep at 65°C for 12 15h then add 100 μl 10M KOH (56.11g KOH in 100 ml $H_2\text{O})$ and vortex
- 7. Add 125 μ l CHCl₃ and vortex
- 8. Add 500 $\mu l \mbox{ CHCl}_3$ and vortex
- 9. Add 100 μ l 2N Ammonia (15 ml 25% Ammonia Solution + 85 ml H₂O)
- 10. Add 0.5 ml Alkaline water (500 μ l Ammonia solution in 250 ml H₂O + 20 μ l 2.5% Bromphenol blue solution) and centrifuge at full speed for 5 minutes
- 11. Remove upper phase and wash twice with 1 ml of alkaline water
- 12. Dry under N_2 (samples can be stored at -20°C)

Lipid Extraction and Base Hydrolysis for Ceramides and Deoxyceramides

Principle

Ceramides are formed from dihydroceramides during the formation of sphingolipids. Ceramides are the building blocks for the synthesis of complex sphingolipids, and are hydrolyzed to sphingosine in the degradation pathway [26].

- 1. Take 100 μl plasma into a 2 ml polypropylene tube
- 2. Add 1 ml Methanol / CHCl_3 (2+1) including 0.2 $\mu l/ml$ internal standards and shake at 37°C for 1h

- 3. Add 0.5 ml $CHCl_3$
- 4. Add 200 μ l alkaline water and centrifuge at full speed for 5 minutes
- 5. Remove upper phase with water pump and Pasteur pipette
- 6. Wash lower phase 3 times with 1 ml alkaline water; aspirate upper phase and protein interphase
- 7. Dry under N_2 for 15 20 minutes (samples can be stored at -20°C)

Mass Spectrometry for Sphingolipid and Deoxysphingolipid Analysis

Principle

Extracted lipids are solubilized and derivatized prior to separation on a C18 column (Uptispere, Interchim, France) and analysis by serial arrangement of a fluorescent detector (HP1046A, Hewlett Packard) and MS detector (LCMS-2010A, Shimadzu). Atmospheric pressure chemical ionization is used with non-natural C17 sphingosine (Avanti Polar Lipids) as an internal standard. MS data is analyzed using LC-MS solution (Shimadzu) and MS Processor version 11 (Advanced Chemistry Development) with normalization of quantified lipids for cell number and internal standards.

Procedure

- 1. Add 75 μl MetOH:EtOH:H₂O (85:50:15)
- 2. Add 5 μ l freshly prepared OPA working solution (10 μ l of 50 mg/ml o-Phtaldialdehyde (Sigma) in EtOH + 0.5 μ l beta mercaptoethanol + 990 μ l 3% Boric acid) to give 'derivation mix'
- 3. Allow to react for at least 1 h in the dark
- 4. Run on LC-MS
- 5. For the external standard sample use 10 μ l of MS standard mix (C17SO, C18SO, C18SA, DoxSA, DeoxymethylSA and C20SA, 10 μ l each in EtOH) + 140 μ l MetOH:EtOH:H₂O (85:50:15) + 10 μ l OPA working solution

Low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol (calculated)

Principle

LDL-C levels were calculated from the Friedewald formula. This formula is only accurate when serum triglycerides do not exceed 4.5 mmol/l.

Procedure

1. LDL-C = total cholesterol - HDL-C - <u>Triglycerides</u> 2 19

Non-HDL cholesterol (calculated)

Principle

Non-HDL-C levels estimate the cholesterol in all apolipoprotein B-containing particles including intermediate-density lipoprotein and very low-density lipoprotein in addition to LDL, and are increasingly recommended in clinical guidelines.

Procedure

1. Non-HDL-C = total cholesterol - HDL-C

Remnant cholesterol (calculated)

Principle

The cholesterol transported by remnant lipoproteins predicts the risk of coronary heart disease (CHD).

Procedure

1. Remnant Cholesterol = total cholesterol - HDL-C - LDL-C

Subclinical Atherosclerosis Assessments

40 patients with T1DM underwent Coronary Artery Calcification (CAC) Score determination by electron-beam CT using an automated program based on the Agatson method as a screening tool to identify subclinical atherosclerosis [27]. A CAC Score >10 was considered significant [28]. The carotid arteries were imaged in the remaining patients with T1DM with a Siemens Sequoia ultrasonography system (Siemens Medical Solutions, Mountain View, CA) with an 8- to 15-MHz linear array transducer. Examination included measurement of common and internal carotid artery flow velocities and Carotid Intima-Media thickness (CIMT) at each of 3 scan planes. Here a mean CIMT of 0.06 cm was considered significant [29].

Neuropathy Assessments

Participants were asked to complete a 38-point questionnaire (Neuropathy Symptom Profile) prior to clinical assessment. Patients with T1DM or T2DM were evaluated for the presence of diabetic sensory neuropathy using a modified Neuropathy Disability Score (NDS) with assessment of vibration perception using a 128-Hz tuning fork, ankle reflex testing, temperature differentiation and pinprick testing (NeurotipsTM, Owen Mumford Ltd., Oxford, United Kingdom). A score of 0 was given for a normal response and 1 for an abnormal response for each individual test component (except ankle reflex testing, where a score of 1 indicates presence with reinforcement, and 2 complete absence). Thus the maximum

score is 10, with an NDS of \ge 3 indicative of peripheral neuropathy [30, 31]. All parameters were assessed by the same two examiners. The presence of large fibre neuropathy was evaluated by vibration perception threshold (VPT) testing using a Neurothesiometer (Horwell; Scientific Laboratory Supplies, Nottingham, UK) and nerve conduction studies for selected patients (Dantec Dynamics, Bristol, UK).

The presence of small fibre neuropathy was evaluated by quantitative sensory testing using a TSA-II NeuroSensory Analyzer (Medoc, Ramat-Yishai, Israel) and corneal confocal microscopy (CCM) using a Heidelberg Retinal Tomograph III Rostock Cornea Module (Heidelberg Engineering, Heidelberg, Germany). The refraction of the objective lens was set at +12 dioptres and the camera adjusted for depth and resolution to facilitate optimal image acquisition. Six high-quality images at the level of the sub-basal nerve plexus were selected for image analysis for each patient. Automated image analysis was performed using Accemetrics32 (M.A. Dabbah, Imaging Science and Biomedical Engineering, The University of Manchester, UK). Neuropathy was diagnosed through CCM according to known age-adjusted normative values for corneal nerve fibre density (CNFD), corneal nerve branch density (CNBD) and corneal nerve fibre length (CNFL) [32]. Assessments were performed by the same two examiners.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences software (SPSS 23.0, Illinois, USA). Results are expressed as mean \pm SD unless stated otherwise where median and range are used because of skewed distribution. Statistical significance of the difference between 2 groups was performed by paired or 2-tailed independent t-tests. Normality of data was confirmed by Kolmogorov-Smirnov and Shapiro-Wilk tests. Homogeneity of variance was assessed using Levene's test. If more than 2 groups were considered, one-way analysis of variances (ANOVA) was used to test whether differences existed. Correlation between variables was assessed using Pearson's Coefficient following confirmation of linearity. Variables included in simple and multiple regression models were based on prior prediction of influencing factors. In all these tests, P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Where appropriate, Bonferroni correction was applied to the significance level.

1. High-density Lipoprotein Cholesterol Raising: Does it Matter?

Abstract

Purpose of review

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is the leading cause of morbidity and premature mortality in Europe and the United States, and is increasingly common in developing countries. Highdensity lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) is an independent risk factor for CVD and is superior to low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) as a predictor of cardiovascular events. The residual risk conferred by low HDL-C in patients with a satisfactory LDL-C was recently highlighted by the European Atherosclerosis Society. Despite the lack of randomized controlled trials, it has been suggested that raising the level of HDL-C should be considered as a therapeutic strategy in high-risk patients because of the strong epidemiological evidence, compelling biological plausibility, and both experimental and clinical research supporting its cardioprotective effects.

Recent findings

Three recent large randomized clinical trials investigating the effect of HDL-C raising with niacin and dalcetrapib in statin-treated patients failed to demonstrate an improvement in cardiovascular outcomes.

Summary

There is evidence to support the view that HDL functionality and the mechanism by which a therapeutic agent raises HDL-C are more important than plasma HDL-C levels. Future therapeutic agents will be required to improve this functionality rather than simply raising the cholesterol cargo.

Introduction

The prevention and treatment of atherosclerosis have historically been limited to lifestyle modification, smoking cessation, and reduction of blood pressure and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) [17, 33, 34]. Although LDL-C lowering with statins has reduced cardiovascular events significantly, a substantial residual risk of 60-70% remains [35].

Most guidelines do not address high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) as a therapeutic target to reduce the residual cardiovascular risk in patients with satisfactory LDL-C levels [36]. The absence of unique HDL-C raising medications has made it difficult to define the benefit of raising HDL-C, but several clinical trials have suggested potential benefit [33, 37, 38].

Epidemiology

The inverse association between HDL-C concentration and cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk was first recognized in the 1970s [39, 40]. The Framingham Heart Study showed HDL-C to be an independent risk factor for CVD; an increase in HDL-C of 1 mg/dl (0.026 mmol/l) was associated with a risk reduction of 2-3% [1, 2]. The Myocardial Ischemia Reduction with Aggressive Cholesterol Lowering (MIRACL) and Systematic Coronary Risk Evaluation (SCORE) studies found HDL-C to be a better predictor of cardiovascular events than LDL-C [3, 41, 42].

The Emerging Risk Factors and Prospective Studies Collaborations showed that the inverse relationship between HDL-C and CVD risk persisted even when LDL-C was less than 2.6 mmol/l [3-6], suggesting significant residual cardiovascular risk after LDL-C reduction [7]. Furthermore, high HDL-C (>1.7 mmol/l) seems to be cardioprotective even when LDL-C is greater than 5.7 mmol/l [8].

In the US Physicians' Health Study, low total cholesterol did not protect against myocardial infarction (MI) in the presence of low HDL-C [3, 43]. Moreover, up to 55% of patients hospitalized with CVD have HDL-C less than 1.0 mmol/l on admission [33, 44].

The Monica Risk, Genetics, Archiving and Monograph (MORGAM) Project showed an association between higher HDL-C levels and up to a 20% risk reduction for stroke [45]. This inverse relationship suggests that, in addition to inhibiting chronic inflammation, HDL may act to reduce the acute inflammation implicated in cerebrovascular events.

Although Justification for the Use of Statins in Primary Prevention: An Intervention Trial Evaluating Rosuvastatin (JUPITER) found that HDL-C did not predict first nonfatal MI and stroke in patients already on high-dose statin treatment [46], a recent meta-analysis reported that statin monotherapy did not alter the correlation between HDL-C level and cardiovascular risk [47]. HDL-C in patients receiving statins also predicted major cardiovascular events in the Treating to New Targets (TNT) study cohort [3, 48]. This is important because some studies have reported that nearly 80% of statin-treated patients have low HDL-C levels [49].

Low HDL-C appears to be of greater importance in patients at high cardiometabolic risk and is amongst the factors that currently favour a decision to further reduce LDL-C levels [50, 51]. The Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes (ACCORD) study showed an increased number of cardiovascular events in diabetic patients with persistently low HDL-C and high triglyceride levels, despite a mean LDL-C less than 2.1 mmol/l [52, 53].

The secondary prevention Veteran Affairs High-Density Lipoprotein Intervention Trial (VA-HIT) demonstrated that events could be reduced in patients with low HDL-C - the beneficial effect of gemfibrozil was related to increases in HDL-C but not changes in triglycerides or LDL-C [54]. The Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of Reducing Cholesterol 6 - HDL and LDL Treatment Strategies in Atherosclerosis (ARBITER 6-HALTS) study also suggested that raising HDL-C should be the next therapeutic target [55, 56].

HDL Heterogeneity

Although HDL-C levels are a strong biomarker for assessing CVD risk, they do not predict either HDL functionality or composition [10]. HDL metabolism and therapeutic targets are summarized in Figure 1.1 [12, 14, 57].

Plasma HDL is a heterogeneous collection of small discoid and spherical particles that are functionally diverse and differ in composition, size and electrophoretic mobility [58]. HDL particles can be separated by sequential ultracentrifugation into large, light, lipid-rich HDL2 and small, dense, protein-rich HDL3 [59]. HDL2 and HDL3 can be further subfractionated by non-denaturing polyacrylamide gradient gel electrophoresis into five distinct subpopulations of decreasing size: HDL2b, HDL2a, HDL3a, HDL3b and HDL3c [58].

These HDL subfractions may have different functional properties, but attempts to clarify their effects on cardiovascular risk have led to inconclusive results [3]. Population studies suggest that HDL2 is more cardioprotective than HDL3, but HDL3 has been reported to be superior in its capacity to inhibit vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) expression in endothelial cells [60]. The distinct anti-inflammatory properties of HDL2 and HDL3 may be

related to differences in their protein and phospholipid concentrations rather than their size [61].

Identification of subclasses of HDL displaying specific biological functions may lead to their use as biomarkers for cardiovascular risk or in the assessment of novel HDL-targeted therapies [62]. Promising biomarkers of HDL functionality and cardiovascular risk include plasma myeloperoxidase (MPO), paraoxonase-1 (PON1) [63, 64], apolipoprotein AI (apo AI), lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase (LCAT), lipoprotein phospholipase A2, serum amyloid A (SAA) and apolipoprotein J [12, 65].

HDL Functions

Discoid lipid-poor HDL particles promote cholesterol efflux from subendothelial macrophages and foam cells [66], via interactions with ATP-binding cassette transporter A1 (ABCA1), after esterification by LCAT. The enzyme PON1 enhances cholesterol efflux [67]. Subsequently, HDL particles deliver their cholesterol to the liver directly, via scavenger receptor-B1 (SR-B1), or indirectly, via transfer to very low-density lipoprotein (VLDL) or LDL particles by the action of cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP) [63]. These apo B-containing lipoproteins are taken up by the liver via the LDL receptor [1]. Facilitating the efflux of excess cholesterol from macrophages in the arterial wall and its return to the liver for excretion in the bile and faeces is the best known of HDL's cardioprotective functions [62]. This process of cholesterol clearance is known as reverse cholesterol transport (RCT) [68].

Recently, a variety of other HDL functions have been described (Figure 1.2) [12, 69-71].

The increased expectation that modification of HDL might reduce CVD risk through these pleiotropic effects seems confounded by the recent reports from genetic and pharmacological studies suggesting that higher levels of plasma HDL-C are not associated with decreased CVD risk [9].

HDL Dysfunction

HDL dysfunction is suggested by the observation that high HDL-C levels do not always protect against CVD [11]. HDL can undergo modification in structure and composition to become dysfunctional in conditions associated with systemic inflammation and oxidative stress [72, 73]. Dysfunctional HDL is proinflammatory and contains oxidized phospholipids and lysophospholipids, as well as proinflammatory proteins, such as SAA and ceruloplasmin. The genesis of dysfunctional HDL has been attributed to oxidation, chlorination or nitration of apo AI through non-enzymatic glycation, homocysteinylation, and reactions with metal

ions, peroxyl and hydroxyl radicals, aldehydes, MPO-generated oxidants, elastase, lipoxygenase, and phosphorylase A2 [62]. Dysfunctional HDL may promote the transfer of lipid hydroperoxides to apo B-containing lipoproteins and actually promote the VLDL and LDL oxidation required for atherosclerotic lesion formation [11]. Proinflammatory HDL-C has been associated with increased carotid intima-media thickness and an increased risk for adverse clinical outcomes [74]. HDL from patients with coronary artery disease does not prevent LDL oxidation [75]. On the other hand, raising the level of functional HDL particles by increasing their hepatic production or by HDL infusion results in atheroprotective effects [57].

HDL function can be measured *in vitro* [13]. The capacity of HDL-C to promote cholesterol efflux from macrophages is a recognized metric of HDL function and has recently been shown to have a strong inverse relationship with both carotid intima-media thickness and the presence of angiographically confirmed coronary artery disease, independent of HDL-C levels [76, 77]. Determining HDL function may identify patients with normal or low HDL-C at high risk of CVD. Future therapeutic agents targeting HDL may be required to improve its functionality rather than simply raising its cholesterol cargo [12].

Genetics

Common genetic variants associated with HDL-C, but not other lipoprotein traits, were not associated with MI in a recent Mendelian randomization study [9], suggesting that raising HDL-C pharmacologically will not necessarily translate into a reduced cardiovascular risk.

The antiatherogenic action of apo AI is well established [78]. Mutations of *Apo AI* could explain the functional heterogeneity of HDL particles [3]. Several genetic syndromes with reduced HDL-C and apo AI are not associated with an increased risk of premature CVD [62]. Heterozygosity for the Milano or Paris mutations of the *Apo AI* gene, despite HDL-C less than 0.5 mmol/l, does not confer early CVD risk [79]. Deficiency of plasma LCAT does not increase CVD risk despite HDL-C less than 0.4 mmol/l [80]. Tangier disease, caused by mutations in the ABCA1 transporter gene, in which HDL and apo AI concentrations are virtually undetectable, is not associated with the increase in CVD expected from such an extreme phenotype [63]. Genetic deficiency of CETP increases HDL-C but would also be expected to impair RCT [81]. The mechanism by which HDL-C is increased is critical in determining whether it reduces atherosclerosis. Thus, increases in HDL-C through downregulation of SR-B1 by oestrogens and CETP activity modulation by CETP inhibitors may not reduce cardiovascular risk.

Lifestyle Modification

Lifestyle interventions have been shown to be effective in increasing HDL-C levels and decreasing cardiovascular risk [3]. Most current guidelines for the management of dyslipidaemia in patients with low HDL-C levels recommend a change in lifestyle, focussing on smoking cessation, regular exercise, weight loss, dietary modifications and modest alcohol consumption [82]. In patients already on statin therapy, these dietary and lifestyle changes can raise HDL-C levels by an additional 5-10% [83]. A Mediterranean-style diet rich in fruits and vegetables and high in polyunsaturated fats improves the anti-inflammatory properties of HDL, decreases LDL-C, increases HDL-C and reduces cardiovascular events [84]. A low glycaemic index carbohydrate diet has been shown to improve HDL-C, glycaemic control and inflammatory markers [85]. Weight loss achieved through exercise may be more effective at raising HDL-C concentrations than dieting [86], but it is again difficult to attribute the reduction in cardiovascular risk to increases in HDL-C alone [87]. Smoking cessation increases HDL-C by 3-5.6% without changes in LDL-C, total cholesterol or triglyceride levels. It also favours RCT, decreases CETP and can reduce oxidative stress by improving endothelial function [88]. Moderate alcohol consumption can increase HDL-C by as much as 12% [4]. It remains unclear how much this contributes to the reduced incidence of CVD with moderate consumption of alcohol [89, 90]. Alcohol may interfere with CETP activity, reducing the transfer of cholesteryl ester from HDL [4].

Current Therapies

Lipid-lowering treatment with hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase inhibitors (statins) can achieve a relative risk reduction for CVD of 25-40% [82, 91], which is accepted to be secondary to LDL-C reduction, but may also be related to increases in HDL-C or HDL functionality. Statins can increase HDL-C by 5-15% [92], with a comparable increase in apo AI levels. A Study To Evaluate the Effect of Rosuvastatin on Regression of Coronary Atherosclerosis (ASTEROID) suggested that statin-induced reductions in atheroma volume are because of increases in HDL-C in addition to reductions in LDL-C. In the Lipoprotein and Coronary Atherosclerosis Study (LCAS), fluvastatin reduced angiographic progression in patients with low HDL-C levels significantly compared with those with high HDL-C levels [93]. Statins increase HDL-C by activating peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- α (PPAR- α), increasing the expression of apo AI and apo AII [94]. They may also increase HDL-C by reducing hepatic CETP expression and, thus, CETP-dependent transfer of cholesterol from HDL to VLDL. As statins lower MPO levels, they may also preserve HDL function by creating a less inflamed environment [95]. There is also some evidence that PON1 activity may be augmented by atorvastatin [96].

If concomitant hypertriglyceridaemia is present, most guidelines recommend consideration of a fibrate [33]. The hallmarks of fibrate therapy are a 30-50% reduction in plasma triglyceride levels and a 10-15% increase in HDL-C levels [97, 98]. Despite this, the beneficial effect of fibrates on all-cause and cardiac mortality remains controversial [98]. Fibrates act as PPAR- α agonists. They also increase HDL-C by reducing the CETP-dependent transfer of cholesterol from HDL to apo B-containing lipoprotein particles. Their effect on lipid modification, however, does not appear to be consistent [54, 99].

Bile acid sequestrants and cholesterol uptake inhibitors such as ezetimibe reduce cholesterol absorption. They have minimal effects on HDL-C. Omega-3 fatty acids reduce triglycerides in a dose-dependent manner, but their effect on cardiovascular events appears to be independent of HDL [100].

Niacin (Nicotinic Acid)

The interest in raising HDL-C has brought renewed focus on the oldest and most effective agent in increasing HDL-C. Niacin was first integrated in clinical practice in the 1960s, when it was the first lipid-modifying agent shown to have an effect on cardiovascular endpoints [7]. Despite promising results, high rates of intolerance and adverse effects have precluded its widespread use.

Niacin increases HDL-C by 23%, and reduces LDL-C by 20% and triglyceride levels by 40% [51]. In a recent meta-analysis of 11 randomized controlled trials, a therapeutic strategy including niacin was shown to reduce major coronary events by 25%, stroke by 26%, and all cardiovascular events by 27%. The cardiovascular benefit of niacin appeared to be greater in patients with diabetes and metabolic syndrome despite mild adverse effects on glucose levels [101].

Although a number of trials (Table 1.1) have demonstrated benefit from adding niacin to other lipid-lowering drugs [38, 56, 102-105], it is difficult to attribute the benefit of niacin to its HDL-C-raising properties as opposed to its ability to lower LDL-C. Atherothrombosis Intervention in Metabolic Syndrome with Low HDL/High Triglycerides and Impact on Global Health Outcomes (AIM-HIGH) showed no benefit from adding niacin to simvastatin [33] although it is considered to be underpowered and have other design flaws [106]. Heart Protection Study 2-Treatment of HDL to Reduce the Incidence of Vascular Events (HPS2-THRIVE), the largest study of niacin ever undertaken, showed no benefit of adding niacin and laropiprant (Tredaptive) to simvastatin, but did demonstrate significant side-effects [107]. Although HPS2-THRIVE had no cutoff for HDL-C and LDL-C was low at less than 2 mmol/l before randomization, no type of patient has yet been identified who benefitted from treatment [108].

Future Agents

Interest in the inhibition of CETP was stimulated by a 1985 publication describing a Japanese population in which a low-activity genetic variant of CETP was associated with elevated HDL-C and relatively low rates of CVD [33].

The first oral CETP inhibitor to be assessed in major clinical trials was torcetrapib. Despite promising results in phase I and II studies, increases in HDL-C of 72% and decreases in LDL-C of 25% and triglycerides of 9%, the large-scale phase III Investigation of Lipid Level Management to Understand its Impact in Atherosclerosis Events (ILLUMINATE) trial was terminated early because the torcetrapib and atorvastatin group experienced increased all-cause mortality and cardiovascular events compared with recipients of atorvastatin alone [109]. This has been attributed to CETP-independent angiotensin-aldosterone activation with adverse effects on blood pressure. However, CVD rates were lower in torcetrapib-treated patients whose HDL-C increased above the median [110]. HDL isolated from torcetrapib-treated patients showed normal or enhanced promotion of cholesterol efflux [111].

The second CETP inhibitor to progress to phase III studies was dalcetrapib, which associates differently with CETP and has no angiotensin-aldosterone-stimulating or hypertensive effects. Disappointingly, the dal-OUTCOMES (efficacy and safety of dalcetrapib in patients with recent acute coronary syndrome) trial showed no effect from dalcetrapib on cardiovascular events, despite raising HDL-C by 25% [112]. Dalcetrapib was discontinued from clinical development in 2012 following the second prespecified interim analysis of primary end-point events (death from coronary heart disease, nonfatal myocardial infarction, ischaemic stroke, unstable angina or cardiac arrest with resuscitation).

A third agent, anacetrapib, has greater effects on HDL-C and LDL-C. Like dalcetrapib, it does not appear to cause hypertension or have any other 'off-target' effects. At present, there is no evidence to suggest any harm from complete CETP inhibition with anacetrapib (or its modulation with dalcetrapib) [113, 114]. The phase III study Determining the Efficacy and tolerability of CETP Inhibition with Anacetrapib (DEFINE) examined its effect in high-risk patients already on statin therapy [113]. Anacetrapib reduced LDL-C by 40% and increased HDL-C by 138%. Cardiovascular outcomes are currently being investigated [100]. Although the development of dalcetrapib has been discontinued, a fourth CETP inhibitor, evacetrapib, is in development [115].

Drugs in development are shown in Table 1.2 [100, 112, 115-122].

Conclusion

Lowering LDL-C has been the primary focus in lipid modification for the prevention and treatment of atherosclerosis [17]. The ARBITER 6-HALTS study and others implied that raising HDL-C should be the next target to ameliorate the progression of CVD [55], but increases in HDL-C may not result in the cardiovascular benefit suggested by prospective observational studies [123]. To date, HDL-based therapy to reduce the residual risk of CVD remains a largely unfulfilled promise [124]. Although raising the level of functional HDL particles either by increasing their hepatic production or by HDL infusion appears promising [57], there is limited evidence that any of the clinical endpoints measured to date (plaque volume and inflammatory state of macrophages) are correlated with decreased events [125].

There is increasing evidence that HDL-C levels are not necessarily directly correlated to HDL particle function [126]. As we understand the structural components of HDL and exact roles of each component in HDL function, traditional lipid panel studies will likely be superseded by assays of HDL function or measurement of biomarkers associated with dysfunctional HDL [62]. There remains cautious optimism that CETP inhibition may be a viable option to reduce cardiovascular risk, but the concern that the inhibition of CETP might lead HDL to become dysfunctional has not yet been fully allayed.



Figure 1.1: HDL assembly begins with the secretion of apolipoprotein AI (apo AI) in the liver and intestine. Nascent discoid lipid-poor HDL particles are formed by the extracellular acquisition of other apolipoproteins, lipids and phospholipids. HDL is continually remodelled by plasma and cell surface enzymes in processes mediated by ATP-binding cassette subfamily G member 1 (ABCG1), hepatic lipase, endothelial lipase, cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP), and phospholipid transfer protein. Interaction between HDL and the cell membrane mediated by scavenger receptor-B1 (SR-B1) promotes the hydrolysis of intracellular cholesteryl ester (CE) to form free cholesterol and its passage to the cell membrane, which it crosses to be incorporated into $pre\beta$ HDL and smaller HDL3 particles directly or via SR-B1 and ATP-binding cassette transporter A1 (ABCA1). The removal of CE from HDL is attenuated by CETP and hepatic SR-B1. *rHDL, reconstituted HDL*.



Figure 1.2: Circulating LDL must be modified by glycation or oxidation before its uptake by macrophages in the arterial wall is rapid enough to excite foam cell formation and inflammation. HDL can inhibit this atherogenic modification in vitro. Both spherical HDL from human plasma and discoidal rHDL have been shown to inhibit vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) expression. These antiinflammatory effects appear to be mediated primarily by apo AI, with a smaller contribution from phospholipids and through activation of ABCA1-dependent signalling pathways. Other anti-inflammatory effects include inhibition of the reactive oxygen species/nuclear factor kappa B signalling pathway and inhibition of monocyte activation and adhesion to the endothelium by downregulating the expression of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1. Some of HDL's anti-inflammatory effects are thought to be because of PON1 and phospholipase A2 associated with it. HDL contributes to the maintenance of vascular endothelial function through the SR-BI- dependent induction of endothelial nitric oxide synthase and enhanced prostacyclin synthesis. HDL also inhibits endothelial cell apoptosis and promotes re-endothelialization after injury by preserving the viability of phagocytic macrophages and promoting cholesterol efflux. The antithrombotic activities of HDL include the inhibition of platelet activation and aggregation, activation of protein C and S, reduced von Willebrand factor levels, and actions on tissue factor and factors X, Va and VIIIa. More recently, HDL has been shown to have a potential role in diabetes pathophysiology and its complications. ABCA1, ATP-binding cassette transporter A1; rHDL, reconstituted HDL.

Trial	Year	Participants	Treatment Arms	Study Design	Outcome
Coronary Drug Project (CDP)	1975 1986	8,341 men with previous myocardial infarction	Oestrogen vs. dextrothyroxine vs. clofibrate vs. niacin vs. placebo	Randomized, placebo- controlled trial; end-points recurrent nonfatal MI at 6 years & total mortality at 15 years	Niacin significantly decreased nonfatal recurrent myocardial infarction at 6 years & total mortality at 15 years
Cholesterol Lowering Atherosclerosis Study (CLAS)	1987	162 non-smoking men aged 40-59 years with previous coronary bypass surgery	Colestipol + niacin vs. Placebo	2 year randomized, placebo- controlled, angiographic trial	43% reduction in LDL-C; 37% elevation of HDL-C; Atherosclerosis regression in 16.2% of colestipol- niacin treated vs. 2.4% placebo treated
Familial Atherosclerosis Treatment Study (FATS)	1990	146 men with apolipoprotein B levels >125 mg/dl, documented coronary artery disease, & family history of vascular disease	Lovastatin + colestipol vs. niacin + colestipol vs. placebo	2 ½ year randomized, double- blind study; arteriography at baseline & after treatment	LDL-C decreased by 25% & HDI-C increased by 38%; coronary lesion progression seen in 39%
HDL-Atherosclerosis Treatment Study (HATS)	2001	160 patients with coronary disease, low HDL-C and normal LDL-C	Simvastatin + niacin vs. vitamins vs. simvastatin-niacin + antioxidants vs. placebo	3 year double-blind trial; end points arteriographic evidence of change in coronary stenosis & first cardiovascular event	Frequency of clinical end point 24% with placebo; 3% with simvastatin- niacin; 21% in antioxidant group; 14% in simvastatin-niacin + antioxidants
Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of Reducing Cholesterol (ARBITER)	2004 2006	167 patients with known CHD and HDL-C <1.16mmol/l on statin (ARBITER 2) 130 subjects completing ARBITER 2 (ARBITER 3)	Extended release niacin vs. placebo	Randomized placebo- controlled trials; primary end- point change in carotid intima-media thickness at 12 (ARBITER 2) & 24 months (ARBITER 3)	HDL-C increased from 1.01-1.22mmol/l; progression of atherosclerosis slowed by 68% (ARBITER 2); HDL-C increased from 1.02-1.26 mmol/l; additional regression of carotid intima-media thickness of 0.041 mm
Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of Reducing Cholesterol 6 – HDL and LDL Treatment Strategies in Atherosclerosis (ARBITER 6-HALTS)	2010	315 patients with coronary heart disease or equivalent with LDL-C <100mg/dl & HDL-C <55mg/dl while receiving stable statin treatment	Ezetimibe vs. extended-release niacin	14 month randomized study; primary end point change in carotid intima-media thickness	Terminated early on basis of pre- specified interim analysis showing superiority of niacin over ezetimibe on change in carotid intima-media thickness

Table 1.1: Trials investigating the effect of adding niacin to other lipid-lowering agents.

CHD, coronary heart disease; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C lowdensity lipoprotein cholesterol; MI: myocardial infarction

Class	Mechanism of Action	Examples	Developer	Status
CETP Inhibitors	Inhibit CETP to increase	Torcetrapib	Pfizer	Discontinued 2006
	LDL-C	Dalcetrapib	Hoffmann-La Roche	Discontinued 2012
		Evacetrapib	Lilly	Phase III trial ACCELERATE to present in 2015
		Anacetrapib	Merck	Phase III trial REVEAL to present in 2017
ApoA-I mimetics	Stimulate cholesterol efflux from macrophages via ABCAI and associate with HDL to induce pre-β HDL formation	D-4F	Novartis	Phase II trials
Stimulator of ApoA-I gene transcription	Increases ApoA-I, pre- β HDL, & HDL functionality	RVX-208	Resverlogix	Phase I trials
Liver Receptor X (LXR) Agonists	Activate RCT	DMHCA	Wyeth	Phase I trials
rHDL	Infusion of reconstituted or recombinant HDL particles	ApoA-I Milano- phospholipid complex	The Medicines Company	Phase II trials
		Wild-type ApoA-I- phospholipid complex	Cerenis Therapeutics	Phase II trials

Table 1.2: HDL-modifying drugs in development. ABCA1, ATP-binding membrane cassette transporter A1; ACCELERATE, Assessment of Clinical Effects of Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein Inhibition With Evacetrapib in Patients at a High-Risk for Vascular Outcomes; apo A1, apolipoprotein A1; CETP, cholesteryl ester transfer protein; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; RCT, reverse cholesterol transport; REVEAL, Randomized Evaluation of the Effects of Anacetrapib Through Lipid-modification.

High-density lipoprotein cholesterol raising: does it matter? Schofield JD, France M, Ammori B, Liu Y, Soran H. Curr Opin Cardiol. 2013 Jul;28(4):464-74. doi: 10.1097/HCO.0b013e328362210d. Review. PMID: 23736820



High-density lipoprotein cholesterol raising: does it matter?

Jonathan D. Schofield^{a,b}, Michael France^{a,b,c}, Basil Ammori^{b,d}, Yifen Liu^b, and Handrean Soran^{a,b,e}

Purpose of review

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is the leading cause of morbidity and premature mortality in Europe and the United States, and is increasingly common in developing countries. High-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) is an independent risk factor for CVD and is superior to low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) as a predictor of cardiovascular events. The residual risk conferred by low HDL-C in patients with a satisfactory LDL-C was recently highlighted by the European Atherosclerosis Society. Despite the lack of randomized controlled trials, it has been suggested that raising the level of HDL-C should be considered as a therapeutic strategy in high-risk patients because of the strong epidemiological evidence, compelling biological plausibility, and both experimental and clinical research supporting its cardioprotective effects.

Recent findings

Three recent large randomized clinical trials investigating the effect of HDL-C raising with niacin and dalcetrapib in statin-treated patients failed to demonstrate an improvement in cardiovascular outcomes.

Summary

There is evidence to support the view that HDL functionality and the mechanism by which a therapeutic agent raises HDL-C are more important than plasma HDL-C levels. Future therapeutic agents will be required to improve this functionality rather than simply raising the cholesterol cargo.

Keywords

cardiovascular disease, HDL functionality, HDL-cholesterol

INTRODUCTION

The prevention and treatment of atherosclerosis have historically been limited to lifestyle modification, smoking cessation, and reduction of blood pressure and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) [1–3]. Although LDL-C lowering with statins has reduced cardiovascular events significantly, a substantial residual risk of 60-70% remains [4].

Most guidelines do not address high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) as a therapeutic target to reduce the residual cardiovascular risk in patients with satisfactory LDL-C levels [5]. The absence of unique HDL-C raising medications has made it difficult to define the benefit of raising HDL-C, but several clinical trials have suggested potential benefit [1,6,7].

EPIDEMIOLOGY

The inverse association between HDL-C concentration and cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk was first recognized in the 1970s [8,9]. The Framingham Heart Study showed HDL-C to be an independent risk factor for CVD; an increase in HDL-C of 1 mg/dl (0.026 mmol/l) was associated with a risk reduction of 2–3% [10,11]. The Myocardial Ischemia Reduction with Aggressive Cholesterol Lowering (MIRACL) and Systematic Coronary Risk Evaluation (SCORE) studies found HDL-C to be a better predictor of cardiovascular events than LDL-C [12–14].

The Emerging Risk Factors and Prospective Studies Collaborations showed that the inverse relationship between HDL-C and CVD risk persisted even when LDL-C was less than 2.6 mmol/l [13,15–17], suggesting significant residual cardiovascular risk after LDL-C reduction [18]. Furthermore, high

Curr Opin Cardiol 2013, 28:464-474 DOI:10.1097/HCO.0b013e328362210d

www.co-cardiology.com

Volume 28 • Number 4 • July 2013

Copyright © Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. Unauthorized reproduction of this article is prohibited.

^aCardiovascular Trials Unit, Central Manchester University Hospitals, ^bCardiovascular Research Group, University of Manchester, ^cDepartment of Clinical Biochemistry, Central Manchester University Hospitals, Manchester, ^dDepartment of Surgery, Salford Royal NHS Foundation Trust, Salford and ^eUniversity Department of Medicine, Central Manchester University Hospitals, Manchester, UK

Correspondence to Handrean Soran, MSc, MD, FRCP, Cardiovascular Trials Unit, Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Manchester, UK. Tel: +44 161 276 4443; e-mail: Handrean.Soran @cmft.nhs.uk

KEY POINTS

- HDL-C is an independent risk factor for CVD.
- HDL has a variety of cardioprotective functions in addition to its role in reverse cholesterol transport.
- Recent trials investigating the effect of HDL-C raising with niacin and dalcetrapib in statin-treated patients have failed to demonstrate an improvement in cardiovascular outcomes.
- HDL-C is not a reliable biomarker of HDL function.
- Future therapeutic agents targeting HDL may be required to improve its functionality rather than simply raising concentrations.

HDL-C (>1.7 mmol/l) seems to be cardioprotective even when LDL-C is greater than 5.7 mmol/l [19].

In the US Physicians' Health Study, low total cholesterol did not protect against myocardial infarction (MI) in the presence of low HDL-C [13,20]. Moreover, up to 55% of patients hospitalized with CVD have HDL-C less than 1.0 mmol/l on admission [1,21].

The Monica Risk, Genetics, Archiving and Monograph (MORGAM) Project showed an association between higher HDL-C levels and up to a 20% risk reduction for stroke [22]. This inverse relationship suggests that, in addition to inhibiting chronic inflammation, HDL may act to reduce the acute inflammation implicated in cerebrovascular events.

Although Justification for the Use of Statins in Primary Prevention: An Intervention Trial Evaluating Rosuvastatin (JUPITER) found that HDL-C did not predict first nonfatal MI and stroke in patients already on high-dose statin treatment [23], a recent meta-analysis reported that statin monotherapy did not alter the correlation between HDL-C level and cardiovascular risk [24]. HDL-C in patients receiving statins also predicted major cardiovascular events in the Treating to New Targets (TNT) study cohort [13,25]. This is important because some studies have reported that nearly 80% of statin-treated patients have low HDL-C levels [26].

Low HDL-C appears to be of greater importance in patients at high cardiometabolic risk and is amongst the factors that currently favour a decision to further reduce LDL-C levels [27,28]. The Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes (ACCORD) study showed an increased number of cardiovascular events in diabetic patients with persistently low HDL-C and high triglyceride levels, despite a mean LDL-C less than 2.1 mmol/l [29,30].

The secondary prevention Veteran Affairs High-Density Lipoprotein Intervention Trial (VA-HIT) demonstrated that events could be reduced in patients with low HDL-C – the beneficial effect of gemfibrozil was related to increases in HDL-C but not changes in triglycerides or LDL-C [31]. The Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of Reducing Cholesterol 6 – HDL and LDL Treatment Strategies in Atherosclerosis (ARBITER 6-HALTS) study also suggested that raising HDL-C should be the next therapeutic target [32,33].

HDL HETEROGENEITY

Although HDL-C levels are a strong biomarker for assessing CVD risk, they do not predict either HDL functionality or composition [34]. HDL metabolism and therapeutic targets are summarized in Fig. 1 [35,36^{•••},37].

Plasma HDL is a heterogeneous collection of small discoid and spherical particles that are functionally diverse and differ in composition, size and electrophoretic mobility [38]. HDL particles can be separated by sequential ultracentrifugation into large, light, lipid-rich HDL2 and small, dense, protein-rich HDL3 [39]. HDL2 and HDL3 can be further subfractionated by nondenaturing polyacrylamide gradient gel electrophoresis into five distinct subpopulations of decreasing size: HDL2b, HDL2a, HDL3a, HDL3b and HDL3c [38].

These HDL subfractions may have different functional properties, but attempts to clarify their effects on cardiovascular risk have led to inconclusive results [13]. Population studies suggest that HDL2 is more cardioprotective than HDL3, but HDL3 has been reported to be superior in its capacity to inhibit vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) expression in endothelial cells [40]. The distinct anti-inflammatory properties of HDL2 and HDL3 may be related to differences in their protein and phospholipid concentrations rather than their size [41].

Identification of subclasses of HDL displaying specific biological functions may lead to their use as biomarkers for cardiovascular risk or in the assessment of novel HDL-targeted therapies [42]. Promising biomarkers of HDL functionality and cardiovascular risk include plasma myeloperoxidase (MPO), paraoxonase-1 (PON1) [43,44], apolipoprotein A-I (apoA-I), lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase (LCAT), lipoprotein phospholipase A2, serum amyloid A (SAA) and apolipoprotein J [36^{••},45].

HDL FUNCTIONS

Discoid lipid-poor HDL particles promote cholesterol efflux from subendothelial macrophages and

Copyright © Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. Unauthorized reproduction of this article is prohibited.



FIGURE 1. HDL assembly begins with the secretion of apolipoprotein A-I (apoA-I) in the liver and intestine. Nascent discoid lipid-poor HDL particles are formed by the extracellular acquisition of other apolipoproteins, lipid and phospholipids. HDL is continually remodelled by plasma and cell surface enzymes in processes mediated by ATP-binding cassette subfamily G member 1 (ABCG1), hepatic lipase, endothelial lipase, cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP), and phospholipid transfer protein. Interaction between HDL and the cell membrane mediated by scavenger receptor-B1 (SR-B1) promotes the hydrolysis of intracellular cholesteryl ester (CE) to form free cholesterol and its passage to the cell membrane, which it crosses to be incorporated into preβ HDL and smaller HDL3 particles directly or via SR-B1 and ATP-binding cassette transporter A1 (ABCA1). The removal of CE from HDL is attenuated by CETP and hepatic SR-B1. rHDL, reconstituted HDL. Adapted with permission [35].

foam cells [46], via interactions with ATP-binding cassette transporter A1 (ABCA1), after esterification by LCAT. The enzyme PON1 enhances cholesterol efflux [47]. Subsequently, HDL particles deliver their cholesterol to the liver directly, via scavenger receptor-B1 (SR-B1), or indirectly, via transfer to very lowdensity lipoprotein (VLDL) or LDL particles by the action of cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP) [43]. These apoB-containing lipoproteins are taken up by the liver via the LDL receptor [10]. Facilitating the efflux of excess cholesterol from macrophages in the arterial wall and its return to the liver for excretion in the bile and faeces is the best known of HDL's cardioprotective functions [42]. This process of cholesterol clearance is known as reverse cholesterol transport (RCT) [48].

Recently, a variety of other HDL functions have been described (Fig. 2) [36^{••},49–58,59[•]].

The increased expectation that modification of HDL might reduce CVD risk through these pleiotropic effects seems confounded by the recent reports from genetic and pharmacological studies suggesting that higher levels of plasma HDL-C are not associated with decreased CVD risk [60^{••}].

HDL DYSFUNCTION

HDL dysfunction is suggested by the observation that high HDL-C levels do not always protect against CVD [61]. HDL can undergo modification in structure and composition to become dysfunctional in conditions associated with systemic inflammation and oxidative stress [62,63]. Dysfunctional HDL is proinflammatory and contains oxidized phospholipids and lysophospholipids, as well as proinflammatory proteins, such as SAA and ceruloplasmin. The genesis of dysfunctional HDL has been attributed



FIGURE 2. Circulating LDL must be modified by glycation or oxidation before its uptake by macrophages in the arterial wall is rapid enough to excite foam cell formation and inflammation. HDL can inhibit this atherogenic modification *in vitro*. Both spherical HDL from human plasma and discoidal rHDL have been shown to inhibit vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) expression. These anti-inflammatory effects appear to be mediated primarily by apoA-I, with a smaller contribution from phospholipids and through activation of ABCA1-dependent signalling pathways. Other anti-inflammatory effects include inhibition of the reactive oxygen species/nuclear factor kappa B signalling pathway and inhibition of monocyte activation and adhesion to the endothelium by downregulating the expression of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1. Some of HDL's anti-inflammatory effects are thought to be because of PON1 and phospholipase A2 associated with it. HDL contributes to the maintenance of vascular endothelial function through the SR-BI-dependent induction of endothelial nitric oxide synthase and enhanced prostacyclin synthesis. HDL also inhibits endothelial cell apoptosis and promotes re-endothelialization after injury by preserving the viability of phagocytic macrophages and promoting cholesterol efflux. The antithrombotic activities of HDL include the inhibition of platelet activation and aggregation, activation of protein C and S, reduced von Willebrand factor levels, and actions on tissue factor and factors X, Va and VIIIa. More recently, HDL has been shown to have a potential role in diabetes pathophysiology and its complications. ABCA1, ATP-binding cassette transporter A1; rHDL, reconstituted HDL.

to oxidation, chlorination or nitration of apoA-I through nonenzymatic glycation, homocysteinylation, and reactions with metal ions, peroxyl and hydroxyl radicals, aldehydes, MPO-generated oxidants, elastase, lipoxygenase, and phosphorylase A2 [42]. Dysfunctional HDL may promote the transfer of lipid hydroperoxides to apoB-containing lipoproteins and actually promote the VLDL and LDL oxidation required for atherosclerotic lesion formation [61]. Proinflammatory HDL-C has been associated with increased carotid intima-media thickness and an increased risk for adverse clinical outcomes [64]. HDL from patients with coronary artery disease does not prevent LDL oxidation [65]. On the other hand, raising the level of functional HDL particles by increasing their hepatic production or by HDL infusion results in atheroprotective effects [37].

Copyright © Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. Unauthorized reproduction of this article is prohibited.

HDL function can be measured *in vitro* [66]. The capacity of HDL-C to promote cholesterol efflux from macrophages is a recognized metric of HDL function and has recently been shown to have a strong inverse relationship with both carotid intima-media thickness and the presence of angiographically confirmed coronary artery disease, independent of HDL-C levels [67^{••},68]. Determining HDL function may identify patients with normal or low HDL-C at high risk of CVD. Future therapeutic agents targeting HDL may be required to improve its functionality rather than simply raising its cholesterol cargo [36^{••}].

GENETICS

Common genetic variants associated with HDL-C, but not other lipoprotein traits, were not associated with MI in a recent Mendelian randomization study [60^{••}], suggesting that raising HDL-C pharmacologically will not necessarily translate into a reduced cardiovascular risk.

The antiatherogenic action of apoA-I is well established [69]. Mutations of ApoA-I could explain the functional heterogeneity of HDL particles [13]. Several genetic syndromes with reduced HDL-C and apoA-I are not associated with an increased risk of premature CVD [42]. Heterozygosity for the Milano or Paris mutations of the ApoA-I gene, despite HDL-C less than 0.5 mmol/l, does not confer early CVD risk [70]. Deficiency of plasma LCAT does not increase CVD risk despite HDL-C less than 0.4 mmol/l [71]. Tangier disease, caused by mutations in the ABCA1 transporter gene, in which HDL and apoA-I concentrations are virtually undetectable, is not associated with the increase in CVD expected from such an extreme phenotype [43]. Genetic deficiency of CETP increases HDL-C but would also be expected to impair RCT [72]. The mechanism by which HDL-C is increased is critical in determining whether it reduces atherosclerosis. Thus, increases in HDL-C through downregulation of SR-B1 by oestrogens and CETP activity modulation by CETP inhibitors may not reduce cardiovascular risk.

LIFESTYLE MODIFICATION

Lifestyle interventions have been shown to be effective in increasing HDL-C levels and decreasing cardiovascular risk [13]. Most current guidelines for the management of dyslipidaemia in patients with low HDL-C levels recommend a change in lifestyle, focussing on smoking cessation, regular exercise, weight loss, dietary modifications and modest alcohol consumption [73]. In patients

already on statin therapy, these dietary and lifestyle changes can raise HDL-C levels by an additional 5–10% [74]. A Mediterranean-style diet rich in fruits and vegetables and high in polyunsaturated fats improves the anti-inflammatory properties of HDL, decreases LDL-C, increases HDL-C and reduces cardiovascular events [75]. A low glycaemic index carbohydrate diet has been shown to improve HDL-C, glycaemic control and inflammatory markers [76]. Weight loss achieved through exercise may be more effective at raising HDL-C concentrations than dieting [77], but it is again difficult to attribute the reduction in cardiovascular risk to increases in HDL-C alone [78]. Smoking cessation increases HDL-C by 3-5.6% without changes in LDL-C, total cholesterol or triglyceride levels. It also favours RCT, decreases CETP and can reduce oxidative stress by improving endothelial function [79]. Moderate alcohol consumption can increase HDL-C by as much as 12% [15]. It remains unclear how much this contributes to the reduced incidence of CVD with moderate consumption of alcohol [80,81]. Alcohol may interfere with CETP activity, reducing the transfer of cholesteryl ester from HDL [15].

CURRENT THERAPIES

Lipid-lowering treatment with hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase inhibitors (statins) can achieve a relative risk reduction for CVD of 25–40% [73,82], which is accepted to be secondary to LDL-C reduction, but may also be related to increases in HDL-C or HDL functionality. Statins can increase HDL-C by 5–15% [83], with a comparable increase in apoA-I levels. A Study To Evaluate the Effect of Rosuvastatin on Regression of Coronary Atherosclerosis (ASTEROID) suggested that statininduced reductions in atheroma volume are because of increases in HDL-C in addition to reductions in LDL-C. In the Lipoprotein and Coronary Atherosclerosis Study (LCAS), fluvastatin reduced angiographic progression in patients with low HDL-C levels significantly compared with those with high HDL-C levels [84]. Statins increase HDL-C by activating peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- α (PPAR- α), increasing the expression of apoA-I and apoA-II [85]. They may also increase HDL-C by reducing hepatic CETP expression and, thus, CETP-dependent transfer of cholesterol from HDL to VLDL. As statins lower MPO levels, they may also preserve HDL function by creating a less inflamed environment [86]. There is also some evidence that PON1 activity may be augmented by atorvastatin [87].

If concomitant hypertriglyceridaemia is present, most guidelines recommend consideration of a

468 www.co-cardiology.com

Volume 28 • Number 4 • July 2013

Copyright © Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. Unauthorized reproduction of this article is prohibited.

fibrate [1]. The hallmarks of fibrate therapy are a 30–50% reduction in plasma triglyceride levels and a 10–15% increase in HDL-C levels [88,89]. Despite this, the beneficial effect of fibrates on all-cause and cardiac mortality remains controversial [89]. Fibrates act as PPAR- α agonists. They also increase HDL-C by reducing the CETP-dependent transfer of cholesterol from HDL to apoB-containing lipoprotein particles. Their effect on lipid modification, however, does not appear to be consistent [31,90].

Bile acid sequestrants and cholesterol uptake inhibitors such as ezetimibe reduce cholesterol absorption. They have minimal effects on HDL-C. Omega-3 fatty acids reduce triglycerides in a dosedependent manner, but their effect on cardiovascular events appears to be independent of HDL [91^{*}].

NIACIN (NICOTINIC ACID)

The interest in raising HDL-C has brought renewed focus on the oldest and most effective agent in increasing HDL-C. Niacin was first integrated in clinical practice in the 1960s, when it was the first lipid-modifying agent shown to have an effect on cardiovascular endpoints [18]. Despite promising results, high rates of intolerance and adverse effects have precluded its widespread use.

Niacin increases HDL-C by 23%, and reduces LDL-C by 20% and triglyceride levels by 40% [28]. In a recent meta-analysis of 11 randomized controlled trials, a therapeutic strategy including niacin was shown to reduce major coronary events by 25%, stroke by 26%, and all cardiovascular events by 27%. The cardiovascular benefit of niacin appeared to be greater in patients with diabetes and metabolic syndrome despite mild adverse effects on glucose levels [92].

Although a number of trials (Table 1) have demonstrated benefit from adding niacin to other lipid-lowering drugs [7,33,93–96], it is difficult to attribute the benefit of niacin to its HDL-C-raising properties as opposed to its ability to lower LDL-C. Atherothrombosis Intervention in Metabolic Syndrome with Low HDL/High Triglycerides and Impact on Global Health Outcomes (AIM-HIGH) showed no benefit from adding niacin to simvastatin [1] although it is considered to be underpowered and have other design flaws [97"]. Heart Protection Study 2-Treatment of HDL to Reduce the Incidence of Vascular Events (HPS2-THRIVE), the largest study of niacin ever undertaken, showed no benefit of adding niacin and laropiprant (Tredaptive) to simvastatin, but did demonstrate significant sideeffects [98**]. Although HPS2-THRIVE had no cutoff for HDL-C and LDL-C was low at less than 2 mmol/l before randomization, no type of patient has yet been identified who benefitted from treatment [99].

FUTURE AGENTS

Interest in the inhibition of CETP was stimulated by a 1985 publication describing a Japanese population in which a low-activity genetic variant of CETP was associated with elevated HDL-C and relatively low rates of CVD [1].

The first oral CETP inhibitor to be assessed in major clinical trials was torcetrapib. Despite promising results in phase I and II studies, increases in HDL-C of 72% and decreases in LDL-C of 25% and triglycerides of 9%, the large-scale phase III Investigation of Lipid Level Management to Understand its Impact in Atherosclerosis Events (ILLUMINATE) trial was terminated early because the torcetrapib and atorvastatin group experienced increased allcause mortality and cardiovascular events compared with recipients of atorvastatin alone [100]. This has been attributed to CETP-independent angiotensinaldosterone activation with adverse effects on blood pressure. However, CVD rates were lower in torcetrapib-treated patients whose HDL-C increased above the median [101]. HDL isolated from torcetrapib-treated patients showed normal or enhanced promotion of cholesterol efflux [102].

The second CETP inhibitor to progress to phase III studies was dalcetrapib, which associates differently with CETP and has no angiotensin– aldosterone-stimulating or hypertensive effects. Disappointingly, the dal-OUTCOMES (efficacy and safety of dalcetrapib in patients with recent acute coronary syndrome) trial showed no effect from dalcetrapib on cardiovascular events, despite raising HDL-C by 25% [103^{••}]. Dalcetrapib was discontinued from clinical development in 2012 following the second prespecified interim analysis of primary end-point events (death from coronary heart disease, nonfatal myocardial infarction, ischaemic stroke, unstable angina or cardiac arrest with resuscitation).

A third agent, anacetrapib, has greater effects on HDL-C and LDL-C. Like dalcetrapib, it does not appear to cause hypertension or have any other 'off-target' effects. At present, there is no evidence to suggest any harm from complete CETP inhibition with anacetrapib (or its modulation with dalcetrapib) [104,105]. The phase III study Determining the Efficacy and tolerability of CETP Inhibition with Anacetrapib (DEFINE) examined its effect in highrisk patients already on statin therapy [104]. Anacetrapib reduced LDL-C by 40% and increased HDL-C

Copyright © Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. Unauthorized reproduction of this article is prohibited.

Table 1. Trials investigating	g the effect	of adding niacin to other lipid	l-lowering agents		
Trial	Year	Participants	Treatment arms	Study design	Outcome
Coronary Drug Project (CDP)	1 <i>975,</i> 1986	8341 men with previous myocardial infarction	Oestrogen vs. dextrothyroxine vs. clofibrate vs. niacin vs. placebo	Randomized, placebo-controlled trial; endpoints recurrent nonfatal MI at 6 years and total mortality at 15 years	Niacin significantly decreased nonfatal recurrent myocardial infarction at 6 years and total mortality at 15 years
Cholesterol Lowering Atherosclerosis Study (CLAS)	1987	162 nonsmoking men aged 40–59 years with previous coronary bypass surgery	Colestipol + niacin vs. placebo	2.year randomized, placebo- controlled, angiographic trial	4.3% reduction in LDL-C; 3.7% elevation of HDL-C; atherosclerosis regression in 16.2% of colestipol-niacin treated vs. 2.4% placebo treated
Familial Atherosclerosis Treatment Study (FATS)	1990	146 men with apolipoprotein B levels >125 mg/dl, documented coronary artery disease, and family history of vascular disease	Lovastatin + colestipol vs. niacin + colestipol vs. placebo	2 1/2-year randomized, double- blind study; arteriography at baseline and after treatment	LDL-C decreased by 25% and HDL-C increased by 38%; coronary lesion progression seen in 39%
HDL-Atherosclerosis Treatment Study (HATS)	2001	160 patients with coronary disease, low HDL-C and normal LDL-C	Simvastatin + niacin vs. vitamins vs. simvastatin- niacin + antioxidants vs. placebo	3-year double-blind trial; endpoints arteriographic evidence of change in coronary stenosis and first cardiovascular event	Frequency of clinical endpoint 24% with placebo; 3% with simvastatin–niacin; 21% in antioxidant group; 14% in simvastatin–niacin + antioxidants
Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of Reducing Cholesterol (ARBITER)	2004	167 patients with known CHD and HDL-C <1.16 mmol/1 on statin (ARBITER 2) 130 patients completing ARBITER 2 (ARBITER 3)	Extended release niacin vs. placebo	Randomized placebo-controlled trials; primary endpoint change in carotid intima- media thickness at 12 (ARBITER 2) and 24 months (ARBITER 3)	HDL-C increased from 1.01 to 1.22 mmol/l; progression of atherosclerosis slowed by 68% (ARBITER 2); HDL-C increased from 1.02 to 1.26 mmol/l; additional regression of carotid intima- media thickness of 0.041 mm
Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of Reducing Cholesterol 6 – HDL and LDL Treatment Strategies in Atherosclerosis (ARBITER 6-HALTS)	2010	315 patients with coronary heart disease or equivalent with LDL-C <100 mg/dl and HDL-C <55 mg/dl while receiving stable statin treatment	Ezetimibe vs. extended-release niacin	14-month randomized study; primary endpoint change in carotid intima-media thickness	Terminated early on basis of prespecified interim analysis showing superiority of niacin over ezetimibe on change in carotid intima-media thickness
CHD, coronary heart disease; HDL-C, h	igh-density lipop	rotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipop	orotein cholesterol; MI, myocardial infare	ction.	

470 www.co-cardiology.com

Volume 28 • Number 4 • July 2013

Copyright © Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. Unauthorized reproduction of this article is prohibited.
Table 2. HDL-modifying drugs in development							
Class	Mechanism of Action	Examples	Developer	Status			
CETP inhibitors	Inhibit CETP to increase circulating HDL-C and lower LDL-C	Torcetrapib	Pfizer	Discontinued 2006			
		Dalcetrapib	Hoffmann-La Roche	Discontinued 2012			
		Evacetrapib	Lilly	Phase III trial ACCELERATE to present in 2015			
		Anacetrapib	Merck	Phase III trial REVEAL to present in 2017			
ApoA-I mimetics	Stimulate cholesterol efflux from macrophages via ABCAI and associate with HDL to induce preβ HDL formation	D-4F	Novartis	Phase II trials			
Stimulator of apoA-l gene transcription	Increases apoA-I, preβ HDL, and HDL functionality	RVX-208	Resverlogix	Phase I trials			
Liver receptor X (LXR) agonists	Activate RCT	DMHCA	Wyeth	Phase I trials			
rHDL	Infusion of reconstituted or recombinant HDL particles	ApoA-I Milano-phospholipid complex	The Medicines Company	Phase II trials			
		Wildtype apoA-I–phospholipid complex	Cerenis Therapeutics	Phase II trials			

ABCA1, ATP-binding membrane cassette transporter A1; ACCELERATE, Assessment of Clinical Effects of Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein Inhibition With Evacetrapib in Patients at a High-Risk for Vascular Outcomes; apoA-1, apolipoprotein A-1; CETP, cholesteryl ester transfer protein; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; RCT, reverse cholesterol transport; REVEAL, Randomized Evaluation of the Effects of Anacetrapib Through Lipid-modification.

by 138%. Cardiovascular outcomes are currently being investigated [91[•]]. Although the development of dalcetrapib has been discontinued, a fourth CETP inhibitor, evacetrapib, is in development [106].

Drugs in development are shown in Table 2 [91[•],103^{••},106–113].

CONCLUSION

Lowering LDL-C has been the primary focus in lipid modification for the prevention and treatment of atherosclerosis [2]. The ARBITER 6-HALTS study and others implied that raising HDL-C should be the next target to ameliorate the progression of CVD [32], but increases in HDL-C may not result in the cardiovascular benefit suggested by prospective observational studies [114]. To date, HDL-based therapy to reduce the residual risk of CVD remains a largely unfulfilled promise [115]. Although raising the level of functional HDL particles either by increasing their hepatic production or by HDL infusion appears promising [37], there is limited evidence that any of the clinical endpoints measured to date (plaque volume and inflammatory state of macrophages) are correlated with decreased events [116].

There is increasing evidence that HDL-C levels are not necessarily directly correlated to HDL particle function [117]. As we understand the structural components of HDL and exact roles of each component in HDL function, traditional lipid panel studies will likely be superseded by assays of HDL function or measurement of biomarkers associated with dysfunctional HDL [42]. There remains cautious optimism that CETP inhibition may be a viable option to reduce cardiovascular risk, but the concern that the inhibition of CETP might lead HDL to become dysfunctional has not yet been fully allayed.

Acknowledgements

The authors are grateful to the Greater Manchester Comprehensive Local Research Network, Manchester Wellcome Trust Clinical Research Facility and the Lipid Disease Fund for research grants and support.

Conflicts of interest

There are no conflicts of interest.

0268-4705 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$ 2013 Wolters Kluwer Health | Lippincott Williams & Wilkins

www.co-cardiology.com 471

Copyright © Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. Unauthorized reproduction of this article is prohibited.

REFERENCES AND RECOMMENDED READING

Papers of particular interest, published within the annual period of review, have been highlighted as:

- of special interest
- of outstanding interest

Additional references related to this topic can also be found in the Current World Literature section in this issue (pp. 492–493).

- Bhatt KN, Wells BJ, Sperling LS, Baer JT. High-density lipoprotein therapy: is there hope? Curr Treat Options Cardiovasc Med 2010; 12:315–328.
- Seo SM, Choo EH, Koh YS, et al. High-density lipoprotein cholesterol as a predictor of clinical outcomes in patients achieving low-density lipoprotein cholesterol targets with statins after percutaneous coronary intervention. Heart 2011; 97:1943–1950.
- Bhatnagar D, Soran H, Durrington PN. Hypercholesterolaemia and its management. BMJ 2008; 337:a993.
- Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group. MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of cholesterol lowering with simvastatin in 20,536 high-risk individuals: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 2002; 360:7–22.
- 5. Perk J, De Backer G, Gohlke H, et al. European guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (version 2012): the Fifth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and other societies on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (constituted by representatives of nine societies and by invited experts). Atherosclerosis 2012; 223:1–68.
- Canner PL, Berge KG, Wenger NK, et al. Fifteen year mortality in Coronary Drug Project patients: long-term benefit with niacin. J Am Coll Cardiol 1986; 8:1245-1255.
- Blankenhorn DH, Nessim SA, Johnson RL, et al. Beneficial effects of combined colestipol-niacin therapy on coronary atherosclerosis and coronary venous bypass grafts. JAMA 1987; 257:3233-3240.
- Miller GJ, Miller NE. Plasma-high-density-lipoprotein concentration and development of ischaemic heart-disease. Lancet 1975; 1:16–19.
- Castelli WP, Garrison RJ, Wilson PW, et al. Incidence of coronary heart disease and lipoprotein cholesterol levels. The Framingham Study. JAMA 1986; 256:2835-2838.
- Mahdy Ali K, Wonnerth A, Huber K, Wojta J. Cardiovascular disease risk reduction by raising HDL cholesterol – current therapies and future opportunities. Br J Pharmacol 2012; 167:1177–1194.
- Gordon T, Castelli WP, Hjortland MC, et al. High density lipoprotein as a protective factor against coronary heart disease. The Framingham Study. Am J Med 1977; 62:707–714.
- Olsson AG, Schwartz GG, Szarek M, et al. High-density lipoprotein, but not low-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels influence short-term prognosis after acute coronary syndrome: results from the MIRACL trial. Eur Heart J 2005; 26:890–896.
- Mureddu GF, Brandimarte F, De Luca L. High-density lipoprotein levels and risk of cardiovascular events: a review. J Cardiovasc Med (Hagerstown) 2012; 13:575–586.
- Cooney MT, Dudina A, De Bacquer D, et al. How much does HDL cholesterol add to risk estimation? A report from the SCORE Investigators. Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil 2009; 16:304–314.
- Siri-Tarino PW. Effects of diet on high-density lipoprotein cholesterol. Curr Atheroscler Rep 2011; 13:453–460.
- Prospective Studies Collaboration. Blood cholesterol and vascular mortality by age, sex, and blood pressure: a meta-analysis of individual data from 61 prospective studies with 55,000 vascular deaths. Lancet 2007; 370:1829– 1839.
- Emerging Risk Factors Collaboration. Major lipids, apolipoproteins, and risk of vascular disease. JAMA 2009; 302:1993–2000.
- Barter P, Gotto AM, LaRosa JC, et al. HDL cholesterol, very low levels of LDL cholesterol, and cardiovascular events. N Engl J Med 2007; 357:1301– 1310.
- Castelli WP. Cholesterol and lipids in the risk of coronary artery disease the Framingham Heart Study. Can J Cardiol 1988; 4 (Suppl. A):5A–10A.
- Dhingra R, Sesso HD, Kenchaiah S, Gaziano JM. Differential effects of lipids on the risk of heart failure and coronary heart disease: the Physicians' Health Study. Am Heart J 2008; 155:869–875.
- Fruchart JC, Sacks F, Hermans MP, *et al.* The Residual Risk Reduction Initiative: a call to action to reduce residual vascular risk in patients with dyslipidemia. Am J Cardiol 2008; 102 (10 Suppl.):1K-34K.
- 22. Asplund K, Karvanen J, Giampaoli S, et al. Relative risks for stroke by age, sex, and population based on follow-up of 18 European populations in the MORGAM Project. Stroke 2009; 40:2319–2326.
- Ridker PM, Danielson E, Fonseca FA, et al. Rosuvastatin to prevent vascular events in men and women with elevated C-reactive protein. N Engl J Med 2008; 359:2195–2207.
- 24. Jafri H, Alsheikh-Ali AA, Karas RH. Meta-analysis: statin therapy does not alter the association between low levels of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol and increased cardiovascular risk. Ann Intern Med 2010; 153:800–808.
- 25. Mora S, Wenger NK, Demicco DA, et al. Determinants of residual risk in secondary prevention patients treated with high-versus low-dose statin therapy: the Treating to New Targets (TNT) study. Circulation 2012; 125:1979–1987.

- 26. Alsheikh-Ali AA, Lin JL, Abourjaily P, et al. Prevalence of low high-density lipoprotein cholesterol in patients with documented coronary heart disease or risk equivalent and controlled low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. Am J Cardiol 2007; 100:1499–1501.
- Chapman MJ, Ginsberg HN, Amarenco P, et al. Triglyceride-rich lipoproteins and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol in patients at high risk of cardiovascular disease: evidence and guidance for management. Eur Heart J 2011; 32:1345–1361.
- Birjmohun RS, Hutten BA, Kastelein JJ, Stroes ES. Efficacy and safety of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol-increasing compounds: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Am Coll Cardiol 2005; 45:185–197.
- ACCORD Study Group. Effects of combination lipid therapy in type 2 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med 2010; 362:1563–1574.
- 30. Tonkin AM, Chen L. Effects of combination lipid therapy in the management of patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus in the Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes (ACCORD) trial. Circulation 2010; 122:850-852.
- Robins SJ, Collins D, Wittes JT, et al. Relation of gemfibrozil treatment and lipid levels with major coronary events: VA-HIT: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2001; 285:1585–1591.
- Taylor AJ, Villines TC, Stanek EJ, et al. Extended-release niacin or ezetimibe and carotid intima-media thickness. N Engl J Med 2009; 361:2113–2122.
- 33. Villines TC, Stanek EJ, Devine PJ, et al. The ARBITER 6-HALTS Trial (Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of Reducing Cholesterol 6-HDL and LDL Treatment Strategies in Atherosclerosis): final results and the impact of medication adherence, dose, and treatment duration. J Am Coll Cardiol 2010; 55:2721–2726.
- Krauss RM, Williams PT. Alcohol and the heart: does raising high-density lipoprotein matter? Circulation 2011; 124:2283-2284.
- Durrington PN. Hyperlipidaemia: diagnosis and management. 3rd ed. London: Hodder Arnold; 2007:; xv, p. 399, p. 12 of plates.
- **36.** Soran H, Hama S, Yadav R, Durrington PN. HDL functionality. Curr Opin ■ Lipidol 2012; 23:353-366.
- A comprehensive review of HDL's functions and factors affecting them.
- Fisher EA, Feig JE, Hewing B, et al. High-density lipoprotein function, dysfunction, and reverse cholesterol transport. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2012; 32:2813-2820.
- Rosenson RS, Brewer HB Jr, Chapman MJ, et al. HDL measures, particle heterogeneity, proposed nomenclature, and relation to atherosclerotic cardiovascular events. Clin Chem 2011; 57:392–410.
- 39. Salonen JT, Salonen R, Seppanen K, et al. HDL, HDL2, and HDL3 subfractions, and the risk of acute myocardial infarction. A prospective population study in Eastern Finnish men. Circulation 1991; 84:129–139.
- Kontush A, Chapman MJ. Antiatherogenic function of HDL particle subpopulations: focus on antioxidative activities. Curr Opin Lipidol 2010; 21:312– 318.
- Rye KA, Bursill CA, Lambert G, et al. The metabolism and antiatherogenic properties of HDL. J Lipid Res 2009; 50 (Suppl.):S195–S200.
- Eren E, Yilmaz N, Aydin O. High density lipoprotein and its dysfunction. Open Biochem J 2012; 6:78–93.
- Movva R, Rader DJ. Laboratory assessment of HDL heterogeneity and function. Clin Chem 2008; 54:788–800.
- Soran H, Younis NN, Charlton-Menys V, Durrington P. Variation in paraoxonase-1 activity and atherosclerosis. Curr Opin Lipidol 2009; 20:265–274.
- Asztalos BF, Tani M, Schaefer EJ. Metabolic and functional relevance of HDL subspecies. Curr Opin Lipidol 2011; 22:176–185.
- Rader DJ, Alexander ET, Weibel GL, *et al.* The role of reverse cholesterol transport in animals and humans and relationship to atherosclerosis. J Lipid Res 2009; 50 (Suppl.):S189–S194.
- Yin K, Liao DF, Tang CK. ATP-binding membrane cassette transporter A1 (ABCA1): a possible link between inflammation and reverse cholesterol transport. Mol Med 2010; 16:438–449.
- 48. Ross R, Glomset JA. Atherosclerosis and the arterial smooth muscle cell: proliferation of smooth muscle is a key event in the genesis of the lesions of atherosclerosis. Science 1973; 180:1332–1339.
- Barter P. HDL-C: role as a risk modifier. Atheroscler Suppl 2011; 12:267– 270.
- Steinberg D, Parthasarathy S, Carew TE, et al. Beyond cholesterol. Modifications of low-density lipoprotein that increase its atherogenicity. N Engl J Med 1989; 320:915–924.
- Younis N, Charlton-Menys V, Sharma R, et al. Glycation of LDL in nondiabetic people: Small dense LDL is preferentially glycated both in vivo and in vitro. Atherosclerosis 2009; 202:162–168.
- Baker PW, Rye KA, Gamble JR, et al. Ability of reconstituted high density lipoproteins to inhibit cytokine-induced expression of vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 in human umbilical vein endothelial cells. J Lipid Res 1999; 40:345–353.
- Wang SH, Yuan SG, Peng DQ, Zhao SP. High-density lipoprotein affects antigen presentation by interfering with lipid raft: a promising antiatherogenic strategy. Clin Exp Immunol 2010; 160:137–142.
- Mousa SS, Block RC, Mousa SA. High density lipoprotein (HDL) modulation targets. Drugs Future 2010; 35:33–39.
- Angeli V, Llodra J, Rong JX, et al. Dyslipidemia associated with atherosclerotic disease systemically alters dendritic cell mobilization. Immunity 2004; 21:561–574.

Volume 28 • Number 4 • July 2013

- Karliner JS. Sphingosine kinase and sphingosine 1-phosphate in cardioprotection. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 2009; 53:189–197.
- Zhang Q, Liu L, Zheng XY. Protective roles of HDL, apoA-I and mimetic peptide on endothelial function: through endothelial cells and endothelial progenitor cells. Int J Cardiol 2009; 133:286–292.
- Oslakovic C, Krisinger MJ, Andersson A, *et al.* Anionic phospholipids lose their procoagulant properties when incorporated into high density lipoproteins. J Biol Chem 2009; 284:5896–5904.
- 59. Younis NN, Soran H, Charlton-Menys V, et al. High-density lipoprotein impedes glycation of low-density lipoprotein. Diab Vasc Dis Res 2013; 10:152-160.
- The evidence that HDL can impede the glucose-induced glycoxidation of LDL.
- 60. Voight BF, Peloso GM, Orho-Melander M, et al. Plasma HDL cholesterol and
- risk of myocardial infarction: a Mendelian randomisation study. Lancet 2012; 380:572-580.

A study demonstrating that some genetic mechanisms that raise plasma HDL-C do not lower CVD risk, challenging the concept that raising plasma HDL-C will uniformly reduce cardiovascular risk.

- Smith JD. Dysfunctional HDL as a diagnostic and therapeutic target. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2010; 30:151–155.
- Navab M, Reddy ST, Van Lenten BJ, et al. The role of dysfunctional HDL in atherosclerosis. J Lipid Res 2009; 50 (Suppl.):S145–S149.
- Yilmaz N. Relationship between paraoxonase and homocysteine: crossroads of oxidative diseases. Arch Med Sci 2012; 8:138–153.
- Kalantar-Zadeh K, Kopple JD, Kamranpour N, et al. HDL-inflammatory index correlates with poor outcome in hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int 2007; 72:1149-1156.
- 65. Navab M, Hama SY, Anantharamaiah GM, et al. Normal high density lipoprotein inhibits three steps in the formation of mildly oxidized low density lipoprotein: steps 2 and 3. J Lipid Res 2000; 41:1495–1508.
- 66. Navab M, Hama SY, Hough GP, et al. A cell-free assay for detecting HDL that is dysfunctional in preventing the formation of or inactivating oxidized phospholipids. J Lipid Res 2001; 42:1308–1317.
- 67. Khera AV, Cuchel M, de la Llera-Moya M, et al. Cholesterol efflux capacity,
- high-density lipoprotein function, and atherosclerosis. N Engl J Med 2011; 364:127-135.

The evidence that cholesterol efflux capacity, a metric of HDL function, predicts a therosclerotic burden independently of HDL-C levels.

- Fitzgerald ML, Mujawar Z, Tamehiro N. ABC transporters, atherosclerosis and inflammation. Atherosclerosis 2010; 211:361–370.
- Sato K, Okajima F. Role of sphingosine 1-phosphate in antiatherogenic actions of high-density lipoprotein. World J Biol Chem 2010; 1:327– 337.
- Alexander ET, Tanaka M, Kono M, et al. Structural and functional consequences of the Milano mutation (R173C) in human apolipoprotein A-I. J Lipid Res 2009; 50:1409–1419.
- Calabresi L, Simonelli S, Gomaraschi M, Franceschini G. Genetic lecithin:cholesterol acyltransferase deficiency and cardiovascular disease. Atherosclerosis 2012; 222:299–306.
- Barter PJ, Kastelein JJ. Targeting cholesteryl ester transfer protein for the prevention and management of cardiovascular disease. J Am Coll Cardiol 2006; 47:492–499.
- Grundy SM, Cleeman JI, Merz CN, *et al.* Implications of recent clinical trials for the National Cholesterol Education Program Adult Treatment Panel III guidelines. Circulation 2004; 110:227–239.
- Hausenloy DJ, Yellon DM. Enhancing cardiovascular disease risk reduction: raising high-density lipoprotein levels. Curr Opin Cardiol 2009; 24:473– 482.
- 75. Bos MB, de Vries JH, Feskens EJ, et al. Effect of a high monounsaturated fatty acids diet and a Mediterranean diet on serum lipids and insulin sensitivity in adults with mild abdominal obesity. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis 2010; 20:591–598.
- Nimptsch K, Brand-Miller JC, Franz M, et al. Dietary insulin index and insulin load in relation to biomarkers of glycemic control, plasma lipids, and inflammation markers. Am J Clin Nutr 2011; 94:182–190.
- 77. Roberts CK, Ng C, Hama S, et al. Effect of a short-term diet and exercise intervention on inflammatory/anti-inflammatory properties of HDL in overweight/obese men with cardiovascular risk factors. J Appl Physiol 2006; 101:1727-1732.
- Mooradian AD, Haas MJ, Wehmeier KR, Wong NC. Obesity-related changes in high-density lipoprotein metabolism. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2008; 16:1152–1160.
- Ansell BJ, Fonarow GC, Fogelman AM. High-density lipoprotein: is it always atheroprotective? Curr Atheroscler Rep 2006; 8:405–411.
- **80.** Magnus P, Bakke E, Hoff DA, *et al.* Controlling for high-density lipoprotein cholesterol does not affect the magnitude of the relationship between alcohol and coronary heart disease. Circulation 2011; 124:2296–2302.
- Beulens JW, Sierksma A, van Tol A, et al. Moderate alcohol consumption increases cholesterol efflux mediated by ABCA1. J Lipid Res 2004; 45:1716-1723.
- 82. Cholesterol Treatment Triallists' (CTT) Collaboration. Efficacy and safety of more intensive lowering of LDL cholesterol: a meta-analysis of data from 170,000 participants in 26 randomised trials. Lancet 2010; 376:1670– 1681.

- Nissen SE, Nicholls SJ, Sipahi I, et al. Effect of very high-intensity statin therapy on regression of coronary atherosclerosis: the ASTEROID trial. JAMA 2006; 295:1556-1565.
- Ballantyne CM, Herd JS, Ferlic LL, et al. Influence of low HDL on progression of coronary artery disease and response to fluvastatin therapy. Circulation 1999; 99:736–743.
- Chapman MJ. Fibrates in 2003: therapeutic action in atherogenic dyslipidaemia and future perspectives. Atherosclerosis 2003; 171:1–13.
- Andreou I, Tousoulis D, Miliou A, et al. Effects of rosuvastatin on myeloperoxidase levels in patients with chronic heart failure: a randomized placebocontrolled study. Atherosclerosis 2010; 210:194–198.
- Harangi M, Mirdamadi HZ, Seres I, et al. Atorvastatin effect on the distribution of high-density lipoprotein subfractions and human paraoxonase activity. Transl Res 2009; 153:190–198.
- Goldenberg I, Benderly M, Goldbourt U. Secondary prevention with bezafibrate therapy for the treatment of dyslipidemia: an extended follow-up of the BIP trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2008; 51:459–465.
- 89. Saha SA, Kizhakepunnur LG, Bahekar A, Arora RR. The role of fibrates in the prevention of cardiovascular disease – a pooled meta-analysis of long-term randomized placebo-controlled clinical trials. Am Heart J 2007; 154:943– 953.
- 90. Goldenberg I, Benderly M, Sidi R, et al. Relation of clinical benefit of raising high-density lipoprotein cholesterol to serum levels of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol in patients with coronary heart disease (from the Bezafibrate Infarction Prevention Trial). Am J Cardiol 2009; 103:41–45.
- 91. Wierzbicki AS, Hardman TC, Viljoen A. New lipid-lowering drugs: an update.
 Int J Clin Pract 2012; 66:270–280.

An excellent review of novel therapeutic compounds for the treatment of atherosclerosis.

- 92. Zhao XQ, Krasuski RA, Baer J, et al. Effects of combination lipid therapy on coronary stenosis progression and clinical cardiovascular events in coronary disease patients with metabolic syndrome: a combined analysis of the Familial Atherosclerosis Treatment Study (FATS), the HDL-Atherosclerosis Treatment Study (HATS), and the Armed Forces Regression Study (AFREGS). Am J Cardiol 2009; 104:1457–1464.
- Brown BG, Zhao XO, Chait A, et al. Simvastatin and niacin, antioxidant vitamins, or the combination for the prevention of coronary disease. N Engl J Med 2001; 345:1583–1592.
- Guyton JR. Effect of niacin on atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Am J Cardiol 1998; 82:18U-23U; discussion 39U-41U.
- 95. Brown G, Albers JJ, Fisher LD, et al. Regression of coronary artery disease as a result of intensive lipid-lowering therapy in men with high levels of apolipoprotein B. N Engl J Med 1990; 323:1289-1298.
- 96. Taylor AJ, Kent SM, Flaherty PJ, et al. ARBITER: Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of Reducing Cholesterol: a randomized trial comparing the effects of atorvastatin and pravastatin on carotid intima medial thickness. Circulation 2002; 106:2055–2060.
- 97. Brinton EA. Search and rescue for hypotheses surviving AIM-HIGH, the
 niacin therapy earthquake: still problematic after the primary publication.
 J Clin Lipidol 2012; 6:312-317.
- A review of the AIM-HIGH clinical trial, its outcomes, limitations and implications.
- 98. University of Oxford Clinical Trial Service Unit and Epidemiological Studies Unit HPS2-THRIVE website: www.thrivestudy.org. [Accessed 28 March
- 2013] Outcome data from the HPS2-THRIVE clinical trial.
- 99. HPS2-THRIVE Collaborative Group. HPS2-THRIVE randomized placebocontrolled trial in 25 673 high-risk patients of ER niacin/laropiprant: trial design, prespecified muscle and liver outcomes, and reasons for stopping study treatment. Eur Heart J 2013; 34:1279–1291.
- 100. Barter PJ, Caulfield M, Eriksson M, et al. Effects of torcetrapib in patients at high risk for coronary events. N Engl J Med 2007; 357:2109–2122.
- 101. Barter P. Lessons learned from the Investigation of Lipid Level Management to Understand its Impact in Atherosclerotic Events (ILLUMINATE) trial. Am J Cardiol 2009; 104 (10 Suppl.):10E-15E.
- 102. Yvan-Charvet L, Matsuura F, Wang N, et al. Inhibition of cholesteryl ester transfer protein by torcetrapib modestly increases macrophage cholesterol efflux to HDL. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2007; 27:1132–1138.
- 103. Schwartz GG, Olsson AG, Abt M, et al. Effects of dalcetrapib in patients
- with a recent acute coronary syndrome. N Engl J Med 2012; 367:2089– 2099.

The results of the dal-OUTCOMES clinical trial, showing that the CETP inhibitor dalcetrapib increased HDL-C but did not reduce the risk of recurrent cardiovascular events.

- 104. Cannon CP, Shah S, Dansky HM, et al. Safety of anacetrapib in patients with or at high risk for coronary heart disease. N Engl J Med 2010; 363:2406– 2415.
- 105. Fayad ZA, Mani V, Woodward M, et al. Safety and efficacy of dalcetrapib on atherosclerotic disease using novel noninvasive multimodality imaging (dal-PLAQUE): a randomised clinical trial. Lancet 2011; 378:1547– 1559.
- 106. Nicholls SJ, Brewer HB, Kastelein JJ, et al. Effects of the CETP inhibitor evacetrapib administered as monotherapy or in combination with statins on HDL and LDL cholesterol: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2011; 306:2099-2109.

0268-4705 © 2013 Wolters Kluwer Health | Lippincott Williams & Wilkins

www.co-cardiology.com 473

Copyright © Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. Unauthorized reproduction of this article is prohibited.

- **107.** Nicholls SJ, Dusting GJ, Cutri B, *et al.* Reconstituted high-density lipoproteins inhibit the acute pro-oxidant and proinflammatory vascular changes induced by a periarterial collar in normocholesterolemic rabbits. Circulation 2005; 111:1543-1550.
- 108. Bailey D, Ruel I, Hafiane A, et al. Analysis of lipid transfer activity between model nascent HDL particles and plasma lipoproteins: implications for current concepts of nascent HDL maturation and genesis. J Lipid Res 2010; 51:785-797.
- 109. Nissen SE, Tardif JC, Nicholls SJ, et al. Effect of torcetrapib on the progression of coronary atherosclerosis. N Engl J Med 2007; 356:1304– 1316.
- 110. Bloedon LT, Dunbar R, Duffy D, et al. Safety, pharmacokinetics, and pharmacodynamics of oral apoA-I mimetic peptide D-4F in high-risk cardiovascular patients. J Lipid Res 2008; 49:1344–1352.
- 111. Bailey D, Jahagirdar R, Gordon A, et al. RVX-208: a small molecule that increases apolipoprotein A-I and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol in vitro and in vivo. J Am Coll Cardiol 2010; 55:2580–2589.

- 112. Tardif JC, Gregoire J, L-Allier PL, et al. Effects of reconstituted high-density lipoprotein infusions on coronary atherosclerosis: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2007; 297:1675–1682.
- **113.** Pfeifer T, Buchebner M, Chandak PG, *et al.* Synthetic LXR agonist suppresses endogenous cholesterol biosynthesis and efficiently lowers plasma cholesterol. Curr Pharm Biotechnol 2011; 12:285–292.
- 114. Briel M, Ferreira-Gonzalez I, You JJ, et al. Association between change in high density lipoprotein cholesterol and cardiovascular disease morbidity and mortality: systematic review and meta-regression analysis. BMJ 2009; 338:b92.
- 115. Singh V, Sharma R, Kumar A. Low high-density lipoprotein cholesterol: current status and future strategies for management. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2010; 6:979–996.
- 116. Valiyaveettil M, Kar N, Ashraf MZ, et al. Oxidized high-density lipoprotein inhibits platelet activation and aggregation via scavenger receptor Bl. Blood 2008; 111:1962–1971.
- 117. Page ST, Krauss RM, Gross C, et al. Impact of mifepristone, a glucocorticoid/ progesterone antagonist, on HDL cholesterol, HDL particle concentration, and HDL function. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012; 97:1598–1605.

2. A Review of Paradoxical HDL-C Responses to Fenofibrate, Illustrated by a Case Report

Abstract

High-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) concentration is an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease. Fibrates are widely used in the management of atherogenic dyslipidaemia, principally for their triglyceride-lowering and HDL-C-raising effects. Fibrates may cause paradoxical reductions in HDL-C. These reductions are usually modest, but significant reductions have been observed. The molecular mechanism for these paradoxical reductions remains unexplained despite advances in our understanding of lipid metabolism. This review considers possible mechanisms for this effect, illustrated by a patient with an observed reduction in HDL-C of 88% after introduction of fenofibrate.

High-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) concentration is an independent risk factor for cardiovascular morbidity and mortality [127]. A 6% increase in HDL-C is associated with a 22% reduction in the incidence of myocardial infarction in epidemiological studies [128]. Increasing HDL-C has emerged as an attractive tool for preventing cardiovascular events [129], despite the failure of recent large randomized clinical trials to demonstrate an improvement in cardiovascular outcomes through the use of niacin and the cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP) inhibitors torcetrapib and dalcetrapib [130].

Although both Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes (ACCORD) and Fenofibrate Intervention and Event Lowering in Diabetes (FIELD) study were negative outcome trials [52, 131], fenofibrate, a peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- α (PPAR- α) agonist, is widely used in the management of atherogenic dyslipidaemia. Its triglyceride (TG)-lowering and HDL-C-raising effect is more pronounced when baseline HDL-C concentration is low [132]. Although effects vary depending on the population, a meta-analysis of 53 clinical studies enrolling 16,802 subjects indicated that fibrates can be expected to reduce plasma TG levels by 30% to 40% and raise HDL-C levels by 10% to 20% [51], but there is marked interindividual variability in response to drug action [133]. The effects of fenofibrate on HDL composition may vary in different lipoprotein phenotypes, and a pharmacogenetic association might predict response [134].

We report a 63-year-old woman with mixed dyslipidaemia and a family history of premature cardiovascular disease treated with atorvastatin for 10 years, who developed a paradoxical reduction in HDL-C after the introduction of fenofibrate. Her fasting lipid profile before addition of fenofibrate showed total cholesterol (TC) 6.4 mmol/L, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) 3.4 mmol/L, TG 4.7 mmol/L, and HDL-C 0.85 mmol/L. Six months after its introduction, TC, LDL-C, and TG decreased to 4.3 mmol/L, 2.9 mmol/L, and 2.8 mmol/L, respectively, but HDL-C decreased to 0.1 mmol/L, giving a higher TC/HDL-C ratio. HDL-C remained suppressed during the subsequent 12 months, with measurements ranging from 0.18 to 0.57 mmol/L.

Several reports have suggested that fibrates, particularly fenofibrate, may cause paradoxical reductions in HDL-C levels in both diabetic and nondiabetic patients, with both elevated and lower pretreatment HDL-C levels, and when co-prescribed with statins or other medications, particularly thiazolidinediones [135]. Although this patient was treated with atorvastatin, her other medications (amlodipine, lansoprazole, and nitrofurantoin) have not been reported to be associated with paradoxical reductions. HDL-C lowering has also been reported to occur more frequently in females and in patients with lesser elevations of TG but higher uric acid levels than this patient [136]. Altered hepatic function has not been reported to affect response to fenofibrate, although our patient's liver function tests were normal throughout.

There is also disagreement as to the prevalence of this problem. Although Magee *et al.* reported a paradoxical decrease in HDL-C in 46% of patients prescribed fibrate therapy in their lipid clinic [137], a subsequent retrospective analysis of 581 patients reported that the incidence of paradoxical HDL-C reductions was relatively uncommon, occurring in 15.3% of patients [136]. In addition, the observed HDL-C reduction was of a modest degree, that is, around 10% [136]. This analysis was supported by evidence from a pooled database of 854 patients, where 16% had reductions from baseline in HDL-C at the study end point [129]. Reductions in HDL-C of up to 30% were observed in the placebo group, suggesting that reductions of <30% can be considered to reflect natural variability [129]. Only 3 patients exhibited reductions in HDL-C of >30% in magnitude [129]. Two of these had apolipoprotein (Apo) AI reductions commensurate with the observed HDL-C reductions [129]. In all patients with paradoxical decreases in HDL-C concentrations, there was a full recovery to within 10% of pretreatment concentrations within 3 months of cessation of fenofibrate treatment [137]. After discontinuation of fenofibrate, we observed a recovery in HDL-C from 0.57 to 0.97 mmol/L at 3 months, increasing to 1.15 mmol/L after 9 months.

Just as the molecular mechanism of the HDL increase after fenofibrate treatment remains relatively unclear, the mechanisms for these paradoxical decreases remain unresolved [137]. There may be a genetic element because several genetic polymorphisms have been related to the concentration and structure of HDL-C [137]. We have assessed key aspects of HDL metabolism in this patient while on fenofibrate and after its withdrawal (Table 2.1).

The effect of fibrates on triglycerides may be due to a combination of increased catabolism of plasma triglyceride-rich particles and inhibition of their secretion from the liver through increased hepatic β -oxidation and inhibition of *de novo* fatty acid synthesis [138]. This is achieved through induction of lipoprotein lipase (LPL) mediated lipolysis, increased fatty acid uptake, reduced TG production, increased removal of LDL particles, reduced neutral lipid exchange (between very low-density lipoprotein [VLDL] and HDL), increasing HDL production, and stimulation of reverse cholesterol transport (RCT) [133]. The elevation of HDL-C after fibrate treatment could thus be attributed partially to enhanced lipolysis of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins and redistribution of lipid components from these particles to HDL [139]. We observed an expected reduction in plasma TG from 4.7 to 2.69 mmol/L with the introduction of fenofibrate and a rise to 3.70 mmol/L after its discontinuation. Fenofibrate is believed to increase HDL-C by reducing the CETP-dependent transfer of cholesterol ester from HDL to apo B-containing lipoproteins [140]. Fenofibrate treatment has been shown to decrease CETP activity by up to 26% in subjects with combined hyperlipidaemia [141]. We observed an increase in CETP activity from 29.7 to 39.5 nmol/mL/h on stopping fenofibrate therapy, consistent with this study. Although decreased TG and increased HDL-C are linked by the action of CETP, an increase in ATP-binding

cassette transporter (ABCA1) activity may more directly contribute to raising HDL and preventing atherosclerosis development [142].

Activation of the transcription factor PPAR- α by fibrates lowers plasma TG levels by inducing the hepatic synthesis of LPL and by reducing the expression of apolipoprotein CIII, an inhibitor of LPL [133]. Up-regulation of PPAR- α is followed by an increase in plasma levels of HDL-C through increased hepatic synthesis of apo AI and apo AII [143]. After discontinuation of fenofibrate, we observed a paradoxical rise in Apo AI from 0.45 to 1.32 g/L, but Apo AII fell slightly (17.54 to 16.6 mg/dL). Fibrates also exert a negative and probably PPAR-independent effect on apo AI gene transcription mediated by sequence elements located in the apo AI basal promoter [144]. Apo AII may antagonize the PPAR- α activating activity of fenofibrate [136]. When fenofibrate is given to apo AII transgenic mice, there is a clear antagonism of PPAR- α activation, a 4-fold increase of non-HDL-C and quantitatively similar decreases in HDL-C with severe reductions of mouse plasma apo AI and apo AII [145]. Where apo AI has been measured in patients with paradoxical reductions in HDL-C after fenofibrate therapy, HDL-C decreases were accompanied by parallel decreases in apo AI concentrations, suggesting that the number of HDL-C particles are reduced through either decreased synthesis or increased catabolism of apo AI [146].

Guerin *et al.* noted that although HDL-C levels are raised by fenofibrate, no significant change is generally detected in the total plasma HDL mass [136]. They suggested that fenofibrate treatment leads to a rise in apo AI + AII particles at the expense of apo AI [147]. This would result in a rise of HDL2a, HDL3a, and HDL3b, with a more or less marked reduction of HDL2b and HDL3c [136]. Knopp and Walden reported that treatment with fenofibrate had no significant effect on HDL2 cholesterol levels, whereas HDL3 cholesterol levels increased 8% to 16% [148]. This was consistent with their finding that apo AII levels increased significantly (13% to 20%), whereas those of apo AI did not [148]. Accordingly, paradoxical decreases may be related to the different effects of fibrates in HDL-C subpopulations, reducing the number of large VLDL particles and shifting the HDL subpopulations toward smaller denser HDL3 particles [149]. We observed an increase in both HDL2 (0.39 to 0.62 mmol/L), and HDL3 (0.18 to 0.35 mmol/L) after discontinuation of fenofibrate.

Lipoprotein (a) (Lp(a)) comprises an emerging cardiovascular disease risk factor [150]. Fenofibrate is not expected to lower Lp(a) levels, and therapy has even been shown to raise Lp(a) levels [151], but we observed a significant increase in Lp(a) on discontinuing fenofibrate (91.55 to 112.19 mg/dL).

Lecithin cholesterol acyl transferase (LCAT) catalyses the transfer of an acyl group from TG to cholesterol to form cholesterol ester. Its inhibition should therefore lower HDL-C. Staels

et al. demonstrated that clofibrate, fenofibrate and gemfibrozil all provoke a lowering of liver LCAT messenger RNA levels, with fenofibrate causing the largest decrease [152]. Parallel to the changes in hepatic LCAT messenger RNA levels, plasma LCAT activity decreased in a dose-dependent fashion to nearly 50% of the control value at the highest dose tested [152]. Hepatic LCAT messenger RNA levels increased 3 days after cessation of fenofibrate administration and reached levels comparable to untreated controls 7 days after cessation of treatment [152]. We demonstrated an increase in plasma LCAT activity from 42.4 to 76.6 nmol/mL/h on discontinuing fenofibrate, consistent with these results.

Studies *in vitro* and in mice showed that fibrates increase the hepatic transcription of human *APO AI* and *APO AII*, decrease hepatic scavenger receptor class B type I protein, increase scavenger receptor class B type I-mediated and ABCA1-mediated cholesterol efflux from human macrophages, and increase plasma phospholipid transfer protein activity [153]. All of these effects may potentially contribute to the increase in HDL-C observed in humans [140]. It is assumed that a reduction in HDL-C is detrimental in that it infers a reduction in RCT [137]. However, it is possible that the function of RCT is maintained despite low HDL-C concentrations as seen in LCAT deficiency and Tangier disease [154]. We observed a small improvement in cholesterol efflux capacity from 22.9% to 26.7% and an associated improvement in serum paraoxonase from 45.3 to 49.3 nmol/mL/min after withdrawal of fenofibrate. This suggests detrimental effects on RCT and HDL antioxidant capacity resulting from fenofibrate treatment in this patient.

In a study by DeClercq *et al.*, fenofibrate paradoxically reduced the level of HDL-C in apo Edeficient mice by 24%, as compared with controls [155]. This is consistent with our observed increase in Apo E from 10.59 to 14.46 mg/dL on withdrawing fenofibrate, although the patient was found to be heterozygous for *Apo E2* on genotyping, associated with higher apo E levels. Apo E genetic variation significantly modulates the percentage reduction of apo B, triglyceride, and apo E levels in response to fibrates [156], and although *Apo E2* has been reported to enhance HDL-C response, statistically significant differences according to *Apo E* genotype have not been established [157].

Studies have implicated single nucleotide polymorphisms in genes such as *CYP7A1*, *PPARA*, and the *APO A1/C3/A4/A5* cluster in lipid response to fenofibrate [158]. The rs964184 locus near the *APO A1* gene has emerged as the most consistent predictor of lipid fenofibrate response, showing statistically significant associations for changes in HDL-C and TG, and approaching statistical significance for LDL-C [132]. The reported results do not support a role for this gene cluster in large-magnitude HDL-C reductions [129]. The HDL response to fenofibrate, being individually regulated may, in some individuals, potentially those carrying the 265C Apo AII polymorphism, be reduced or become outright negative, resulting in reduced HDL-C levels [136].

In this patient, with a paradoxical reduction in HDL-C after treatment with fenofibrate, we have assessed a number of factors of known or potential value in assessing cardiovascular risk. Although paradoxical reductions in HDL-C have been reported previously, the mechanism and effect on cardiovascular risk remains unclear. Our observation that the paradoxical reduction in HDL-C is accompanied by a parallel decrease in Apo AI, whereas other parameters responded as expected, suggests underlying decreased synthesis or increased catabolism of Apo AI.

Recent practice guidelines from the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association state that non-statin therapies do not provide acceptable cardiovascular risk reduction benefits compared with their potential for adverse effects, but that fenofibrate may be considered alongside statin therapy [159]. Guidelines from the European Society of Cardiology/European Atherosclerosis Society also suggest the addition of fenofibrate to statin therapy for patients with higher TG and lower HDL-C levels, noting that trials of fibrate monotherapy have not demonstrated significant cardiovascular benefit [160]. Where fenofibrate is used, it is important that physicians are aware of the phenomenon described in this study. The importance of recognition of paradoxical reductions in HDL-C, and our observation that reductions are accompanied by reduced cholesterol efflux capacity, is underlined by the recent publication of results from the ACCORD Lipid Trial, which demonstrated an increased incidence of low HDL-C values in patients treated with fenofibrate [161].

	Before starting	6 months after	Before	3 months after
	fenofibrate	starting	stopping	stopping
		fenofibrate	fenofibrate	fenofibrate
Cholesterol	6.4	4.3	5.14	5.42
(mmol/l)				
Triglycerides	4.7	2.8	2.69	3.70
(mmol/l)				
LDL-C (mmol/l)	3.4	2.9	3.34	2.76
HDL-C (mmol/l)	0.85	0.1	0.57	0.97
HDL2 (mmol/l)	-	-	0.39	0.62
HDL3 (mmol/l)	-	-	0.18	0.35
Apo Al (g/l)	-	-	0.45	1.32
Apo All (mg/dl)	-	-	17.54	16.6
Apo B (g/l)	-	-	1.21	1.14
Apo E (mg/dl)	-	-	10.59	14.46
LCAT (nmol/ml/h)	-	-	42.4	76.6
CETP (nmol/ml/h)	-	-	29.7	39.5
PON1	-	-	45.3	49.3
(nmol/ml/min)				
Lp(a) (mg/dl)	-	-	91.55	112.19
Efflux (ApoB	-	-	22.9	26.7
depleted serum) (%)				
Efflux (HDL) (%)	-	-	45	48.3
Uric Acid (mmol/l)	-	-	-	0.20
Weight (kg) /	64.8 / 27.3	62.5 / 26.4	62.0 / 26.1	63.0 / 26.6
BMI (kg/m ²)				

Table 2.1: Effect of fenofibrate on measured parameters. LDL-C: Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; HDL-C: High-density lipoprotein cholesterol; HDL2: HDL subfraction (density 1.063-1.125 g/ml); HDL3: HDL subfraction (density 1.125-1.21 g/ml); Apo AI: Apolipoprotein AI; Apo AII: Apolipoprotein AII; Apo B: Apolipoprotein B; Apo E: Apolipoprotein E; LCAT: Lecithin cholesteryl acyl transferase; CETP: Cholesterol ester transfer protein; PON1: Paraoxonase-1; Lp(a): Lipoprotein (a); BMI: Body Mass Index

A review of paradoxical HDL-C responses to fenofibrate, illustrated by a case report. Schofield JD, Liu Y, France MW, Sandle L, Soran H. J Clin Lipidol. 2014 Jul-Aug;8(4):455-9. doi: 10.1016/j.jacl.2014.05.003. Review. PMID: 25110229

A review of paradoxical HDL-C responses to fenofibrate, illustrated by a case report



Jonathan D. Schofield, BSc, MRCP, Yifen Liu, BSc, Michael W. France, MSc, FRCPath, Lance Sandle, BSc, FRCPath, Handrean Soran, MSc, MD, FRCP*

Cardiovascular Trials Unit, Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Manchester, UK (Drs Schofield, France, and Soran); Cardiovascular Research Group, Core Technology Facility, University of Manchester, Manchester, UK (Drs Schofield, Soran, and Mrs Liu); Department of Clinical Biochemistry, Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Manchester, UK (Dr France); and Department of Chemical Pathology, Trafford General Hospital, Manchester, UK (Dr Sandle)

KEYWORDS:

High-density lipoprotein cholesterol; High-density lipoprotein; HDL; Paradoxical reduction in high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; Fenofibrate **Abstract:** High-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) concentration is an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease. Fibrates are widely used in the management of atherogenic dyslipidemia, principally for their triglyceride-lowering and HDL-C-raising effects. Fibrates may cause paradoxical reductions in HDL-C. These reductions are usually modest, but significant reductions have been observed. The molecular mechanism for these paradoxical reductions remains unexplained despite advances in our understanding of lipid metabolism. This review considers possible mechanisms for this effect, illustrated by a patient with an observed reduction in HDL-C of 88% after introduction of fenofibrate. © 2014 National Lipid Association. All rights reserved.

High-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) concentration is an independent risk factor for cardiovascular morbidity and mortality.¹ A 6% increase in HDL-C is associated with a 22% reduction in the incidence of myocardial infarction in epidemiological studies.² Increasing HDL-C has emerged as an attractive tool for preventing cardiovascular events,³ despite the failure of recent large randomized clinical trials to demonstrate an improvement in cardiovascular outcomes through the use of niacin and the cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP) inhibitors torcetrapib and dalcetrapib.⁴

Although both Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes (ACCORD) and Fenofibrate Intervention and Event Lowering in Diabetes (FIELD) study were negative outcome

E-mail address: hsoran@aol.com

trials,^{5,6} fenofibrate, a peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- α (PPAR- α) agonist, is widely used in the management of atherogenic dyslipidemia. Its triglyceride (TG)-lowering and HDL-C–raising effect is more pronounced when baseline HDL-C concentration is low.⁷ Although effects vary depending on the population, a meta-analysis of 53 clinical studies enrolling 16,802 subjects indicated that fibrates can be expected to reduce plasma TG levels by 30% to 40% and raise HDL-C levels by 10% to 20%,⁸ but there is marked interindividual variability in response to drug action.⁹ The effects of fenofibrate on HDL composition may vary in different lipoprotein phenotypes, and a pharmacogenetic association might predict response.¹⁰

We report a 63-year-old woman with mixed dyslipidemia and a family history of premature cardiovascular disease treated with atorvastatin for 10 years, who developed a paradoxical reduction in HDL-C after the introduction of fenofibrate. Her fasting lipid profile before addition of fenofibrate showed total cholesterol (TC) 6.4 mmol/L,

^{*} Corresponding author. Cardiovascular Trials Unit, Central Manchester University Hospitals, Oxford Road, Manchester M13 9WL UK.

Submitted December 19, 2013. Accepted for publication May 18, 2014.

low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) 3.4 mmol/L, TG 4.7 mmol/L, and HDL-C 0.85 mmol/L. Six months after its introduction, TC, LDL-C, and TG decreased to 4.3 mmol/L, 2.9 mmol/L, and 2.8 mmol/L, respectively, but HDL-C decreased to 0.1 mmol/L, giving a higher TC/HDL-C ratio. HDL-C remained suppressed during the subsequent 12 months, with measurements ranging from 0.18 to 0.57 mmol/L.

Several reports have suggested that fibrates, particularly fenofibrate, may cause paradoxical reductions in HDL-C levels in both diabetic and nondiabetic patients, with both elevated and lower pretreatment HDL-C levels, and when coprescribed with statins or other medications, particularly thiazolidinediones.¹¹ Although this patient was treated with atorvastatin, her other medications (amlodipine, lansoprazole, and nitrofurantoin) have not been reported to be associated with paradoxical reductions. HDL-C lowering has also been reported to occur more frequently in females and in patients with lesser elevations of TG but higher uric acid levels than this patient.¹² Altered hepatic function has not been reported to affect response to fenofibrate, although our patient's liver function tests were normal throughout.

There is also disagreement as to the prevalence of this problem. Although Magee et al. reported a paradoxical decrease in HDL-C in 46% of patients prescribed fibrate therapy in their lipid clinic,¹³ a subsequent retrospective analysis of 581 patients reported that the incidence of paradoxical HDL-C reductions was relatively uncommon, occurring in 15.3% of patients.¹² In addition, the observed HDL-C reduction was of a modest degree, that is, around 10%.¹² This analysis was supported by evidence from a pooled database of 854 patients, where 16% had reductions from baseline in HDL-C at the study end point.³ Reductions in HDL-C of up to 30% were observed in the placebo group, suggesting that reductions of <30% can be considered to reflect natural variability.³ Only 3 patients exhibited reductions in HDL-C of >30% in magnitude.³ Two of these had apolipoprotein (Apo) A1 reductions commensurate with the observed HDL-C reductions.³ In all patients with paradoxical decreases in HDL-C concentrations, there was a full recovery to within 10% of pretreatment concentrations within 3 months of cessation of fenofibrate treatment.¹³ After discontinuation of fenofibrate, we observed a recovery in HDL-C from 0.57 to 0.97 mmol/L at 3 months, increasing to 1.15 mmol/L after 9 months.

Just as the molecular mechanism of the HDL increase after fenofibrate treatment remains relatively unclear, the mechanisms for these paradoxical decreases remain unresolved.¹³ There may be a genetic element because several genetic polymorphisms have been related to the concentration and structure of HDL-C.¹³ We have assessed key aspects of HDL metabolism in this patient while on fenofibrate and after its withdrawal (Table 1).

The effect of fibrates on triglycerides may be due to a combination of increased catabolism of plasma triglyceride-rich particles and inhibition of their secretion from the liver through increased hepatic β -oxidation and

inhibition of de novo fatty acid synthesis.¹⁴ This is achieved through induction of lipoprotein lipase (LPL) mediated lipolysis, increased fatty acid uptake, reduced TG production, increased removal of LDL particles, reduced neutral lipid exchange (between very low-density lipoprotein [VLDL] and HDL), increasing HDL production, and stimulation of reverse cholesterol transport (RCT).⁹ The elevation of HDL-C after fibrate treatment could thus be attributed partially to enhanced lipolysis of triglyceriderich lipoproteins and redistribution of lipid components from these particles to HDL.¹⁵ We observed an expected reduction in plasma TG from 4.7 to 2.69 mmol/L with the introduction of fenofibrate and a rise to 3.70 mmol/L after its discontinuation. Fenofibrate is believed to increase HDL-C by reducing the CETP-dependent transfer of cholesterol ester from HDL to apo B-containing lipoproteins.¹⁶ Fenofibrate treatment has been shown to decrease CETP activity by up to 26% in subjects with combined hyperlipidemia.¹⁷ We observed an increase in CETP activity from 29.7 to 39.5 nmol/mL/h on stopping fenofibrate therapy, consistent with this study. Although decreased TG and increased HDL-C are linked by the action of CETP, an increase in ATP-binding cassette transporter (ABCA1) activity may more directly contribute to raising HDL and preventing atherosclerosis development.¹⁸

Activation of the transcription factor PPAR- α by fibrates lowers plasma TG levels by inducing the hepatic synthesis of LPL and by reducing the expression of apolipoprotein CIII, an inhibitor of LPL.⁹ Up-regulation of PPAR-a is followed by an increase in plasma levels of HDL-C through increased hepatic synthesis of apo AI and apo AII.¹⁹ After discontinuation of fenofibrate, we observed a paradoxical rise in Apo AI from 0.45 to 1.32 g/L, but Apo AII fell slightly (17.54 to 16.6 mg/dL). Fibrates also exert a negative and probably PPAR-independent effect on apo AI gene transcription mediated by sequence elements located in the apo AI basal promoter.²⁰ Apo AII may antagonize the PPARa activating activity of fenofibrate.¹² When fenofibrate is given to apo AII transgenic mice, there is a clear antagonism of PPARa activation, a 4-fold increase of non-HDL-C and quantitatively similar decreases in HDL-C with severe reductions of mouse plasma apo AI and apo AII.²¹ Where apo AI has been measured in patients with paradoxical reductions in HDL-C after fenofibrate therapy, HDL-C decreases were accompanied by parallel decreases in apo AI concentrations, suggesting that the number of HDL-C particles are reduced through either decreased synthesis or increased catabolism of apo AI.²²

Guerin et al. noted that although HDL-C levels are raised by fenofibrate, no significant change is generally detected in the total plasma HDL mass.¹² They suggested that fenofibrate treatment leads to a rise in apo AI + AII particles at the expense of apo AI.²³ This would result in a rise of HDL2a, HDL3a, and HDL3b, with a more or less marked reduction of HDL2b and HDL3c.¹² Knopp and Walden reported that treatment with fenofibrate had no significant effect on HDL2 cholesterol levels, whereas

Table 1 E	ffect of fend	ofibrate on m	neasured paramet	ers
-----------	---------------	---------------	------------------	-----

	Before starting fenofibrate	6 months after starting fenofibrate	Before stopping fenofibrate	3 months after stopping fenofibrate
Cholesterol (mmol/L)	6.4	4.3	5.14	5.42
Triglycerides (mmol/L)	4.7	2.8	2.69	3.70
LDL-C (mmol/L)	3.4	2.9	3.34	2.76
HDL-C (mmol/L)	0.85	0.1	0.57	0.97
HDL2 (mmol/L)	-	-	0.39	0.62
HDL3 (mmol/L)	-	-	0.18	0.35
Apo AI (g/L)	-	-	0.45	1.32
Apo AII (mg/dL)	-	-	17.54	16.60
Apo B (g/L)	-	-	1.21	1.14
Apo E (mg/dL)	-	-	10.59	14.46
LCAT (nmol/mL/h)	-	-	42.4	76.6
CETP (nmol/mL/h)	-	-	29.7	39.5
PON1 (nmol/mL/min)	-	-	45.3	49.3
Lp(a) (mg/dL)	-	-	91.55	112.19
Efflux (ApoB depleted serum) (%)	-	-	22.9	26.7
Efflux (HDL) (%)	-	-	45.0	48.3
Uric acid (mmol/L)	-	-	-	0.20
Weight (kg)/BMI (kg/m ²)	64.8/27.3	62.5/26.4	62.0/26.1	63.0/26.6

Apo AI, apolipoprotein AI; Apo AII, apolipoprotein AII; Apo B, apolipoprotein B; Apo E, apolipoprotein E; BMI, body mass index; CETP, cholesteryl ester transfer protein; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; HDL2, HDL subfraction (density 1.063-1.125 g/mL); HDL3, HDL subfraction (density 1.125-1.21 g/mL); LCAT, lecithin cholesteryl acyl transferase; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; Lp(a), lipoprotein (a); PON1, paraoxonase-1.

HDL3 cholesterol levels increased 8% to 16%.²⁴ This was consistent with their finding that apo AII levels increased significantly (13% to 20%), whereas those of apo AI did not.²⁴ Accordingly, paradoxical decreases may be related to the different effects of fibrates in HDL-C subpopulations, reducing the number of large VLDL particles and shifting the HDL subpopulations toward smaller denser HDL3 particles.²⁵ We observed an increase in both HDL2 (0.39 to 0.62 mmol/L), and HDL3 (0.18 to 0.35 mmol/L) after discontinuation of fenofibrate.

Lipoprotein (a) (Lp(a)) comprises an emerging cardiovascular disease risk factor.²⁶ Fenofibrate is not expected to lower Lp(a) levels, and therapy has even been shown to raise Lp(a) levels,²⁷ but we observed a significant increase in Lp(a) on discontinuing fenofibrate (91.55 to 112.19 mg/dL).

Lecithin cholesterol acyl transferase (LCAT) catalyses the transfer of an acyl group from TG to cholesterol to form cholesterol ester. Its inhibition should therefore lower HDL-C. Staels et al. demonstrated that clofibrate, fenofibrate and gemfibrozil all provoke a lowering of liver LCAT messenger RNA levels, with fenofibrate causing the largest decrease.²⁸ Parallel to the changes in hepatic LCAT messenger RNA levels, plasma LCAT activity decreased in a dose-dependent fashion to nearly 50% of the control value at the highest dose tested.²⁸ Hepatic LCAT messenger RNA levels increased 3 days after cessation of fenofibrate administration and reached levels comparable to untreated controls 7 days after cessation of treatment.²⁸ We demonstrated an increase in plasma LCAT activity from 42.4 to 76.6 nmol/mL/h on discontinuing fenofibrate, consistent with these results.

Studies in vitro and in mice showed that fibrates increase the hepatic transcription of human APOAI and APOAII, decrease hepatic scavenger receptor class B type I protein, increase scavenger receptor class B type Imediated and ABCA1-mediated cholesterol efflux from human macrophages, and increase plasma phospholipid transfer protein activity.²⁹ All of these effects may potentially contribute to the increase in HDL-C observed in humans.¹⁶ It is assumed that a reduction in HDL-C is detrimental in that it infers a reduction in RCT.¹³ However, it is possible that the function of RCT is maintained despite low HDL-C concentrations as seen in LCAT deficiency and Tangier disease.³⁰ We observed a small improvement in cholesterol efflux capacity from 22.9% to 26.7% and an associated improvement in serum paraoxonase from 45.3 to 49.3 nmol/mL/min after withdrawal of fenofibrate. This suggests detrimental effects on RCT and HDL antioxidant capacity resulting from fenofibrate treatment in this patient.

In a study by DeClercq et al., fenofibrate paradoxically reduced the level of HDL-C in apo E–deficient mice by 24%, as compared with controls.³¹ This is consistent with our observed increase in Apo E from 10.59 to 14.46 mg/ dL on withdrawing fenofibrate, although the patient was found to be heterozygous for *Apo E2* on genotyping, associated with higher apo E levels. Apo E genetic variation significantly modulates the percentage reduction of apo B, triglyceride, and apo E levels in response to fibrates,³² and although *Apo E2* has been reported to enhance HDL-C response, statistically significant differences according to *ApoE* genotype have not been established.³³

Studies have implicated single nucleotide polymorphisms in genes such as *CYP7A1*, *PPARA*, and the *APOA1/C3/A4/A5* cluster in lipid response to fenofibrate.³⁴ The rs964184 locus near the *APOA1* gene has emerged as the most consistent predictor of lipid fenofibrate response, showing statistically significant associations for changes in HDL-C and TG, and approaching statistical significance for LDL-C.⁷ The reported results do not support a role for this gene cluster in large-magnitude HDL-C reductions.³ The HDL response to fenofibrate, being individually regulated may, in some individuals, potentially those carrying the 265C Apo AII polymorphism, be reduced or become outright negative, resulting in reduced HDL-C levels.¹²

In this patient, with a paradoxical reduction in HDL-C after treatment with fenofibrate, we have assessed a number of factors of known or potential value in assessing cardiovascular risk. Although paradoxical reductions in HDL-C have been reported previously, the mechanism and effect on cardiovascular risk remains unclear. Our observation that the paradoxical reduction in HDL-C is accompanied by a parallel decrease in Apo AI, whereas other parameters responded as expected, suggests underlying decreased synthesis or increased catabolism of Apo AI.

Recent practice guidelines from the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association state that nonstatin therapies do not provide acceptable cardiovascular risk reduction benefits compared with their potential for adverse effects, but that fenofibrate may be considered alongside statin therapy.³⁵ Guidelines from the European Society of Cardiology/European Atherosclerosis Society also suggest the addition of fenofibrate to statin therapy for patients with higher TG and lower HDL-C levels, noting that trials of fibrate monotherapy have not demonstrated significant cardiovascular benefit.³⁶ Where fenofibrate is used, it is important that physicians are aware of the phenomenon described in this study. The importance of recognition of paradoxical reductions in HDL-C, and our observation that reductions are accompanied by reduced cholesterol efflux capacity, is underlined by the recent publication of results from the ACCORD Lipid Trial, which demonstrated an increased incidence of low HDL-C values in patients treated with fenofibrate.³⁷

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the Lipid Disease Fund, The National Institute for Health Research/Wellcome Trust Clinical Research Facility at Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, and Greater Manchester Comprehensive Local Research Network.

References

 Ballantyne CM, Olsson AG, Cook TJ, Mercuri MF, Pedersen TR, Kjekshus J. Influence of low high-density lipoprotein cholesterol and elevated triglyceride on coronary heart disease events and response to simvastatin therapy in 4S. *Circulation*. 2001;104:3046–3051.

- Barter P, Kastelein J, Nunn A, Hobbs R. High density lipoproteins (HDLs) and atherosclerosis; the unanswered questions. *Atherosclerosis*. 2003;168:195–211.
- Farnier M, Dong Q, Shah A, Johnson-Levonas AO, Brudi P. Low incidence of paradoxical reductions in HDL-C levels in dyslipidemic patients treated with fenofibrate alone or in combination with ezetimibe or ezetimibe/simvastatin. *Lipids Health Dis.* 2011;10:212.
- Schofield JD, France M, Ammori B, Liu Y, Soran H. High-density lipoprotein cholesterol raising: does it matter? *Curr Opin Cardiol*. 2013; 28:464–474.
- Ginsberg HN, Elam MB, Lovato LC, et al. Effects of combination lipid therapy in type 2 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 2010;362: 1563–1574.
- **6**. Keech A, Simes RJ, Barter P, et al. Effects of long-term fenofibrate therapy on cardiovascular events in 9795 people with type 2 diabetes mellitus (the FIELD study): randomised controlled trial. *Lancet*. 2005; 366:1849–1861.
- Aslibekyan S, Goodarzi MO, Frazier-Wood AC, et al. Variants identified in a GWAS meta-analysis for blood lipids are associated with the lipid response to fenofibrate. *PLoS One.* 2012;7:e48663.
- Birjmohun RS, Hutten BA, Kastelein JJ, Stroes ES. Efficacy and safety of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol-increasing compounds: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2005;45:185–197.
- Staels B, Dallongeville J, Auwerx J, Schoonjans K, Leitersdorf E, Fruchart JC. Mechanism of action of fibrates on lipid and lipoprotein metabolism. *Circulation*. 1998;98:2088–2093.
- Liu Y, Ordovas JM, Gao G, et al. Pharmacogenetic association of the APOA1/C3/A4/A5 gene cluster and lipid responses to fenofibrate: the genetics of lipid-lowering drugs and diet network study. *Pharmacogenet Genomics*. 2009;19:161–169.
- Schwing W, Hustak L, Taylor HC. Paradoxical severe decrease in high-density lipoprotein cholesterol due to rosiglitazone-fenofibrate interaction. *Endocr Pract.* 2010;16:382–388.
- Mombelli G, Pazzucconi F, Bondioli A, et al. Paradoxical decrease in high-density lipoprotein cholesterol with fenofibrate: a quite rare phenomenon indeed. *Cardiovasc Ther.* 2010;28:153–160.
- Magee G, Sharpe PC. Paradoxical decreases in high-density lipoprotein cholesterol with fenofibrate: a quite common phenomenon. J *Clin Pathol.* 2009;62:250–253.
- Cardot P, Chambaz J, Kardassis D, Cladaras C, Zannis VI. Factors participating in the liver-specific expression of the human apolipoprotein A-II gene and their significance for transcription. *Biochemistry*. 1993;32:9080–9093.
- Hennuyer N, Poulain P, Madsen L, et al. Beneficial effects of fibrates on apolipoprotein A-I metabolism occur independently of any peroxisome proliferative response. *Circulation*. 1999;99: 2445–2451.
- **16.** van der Hoogt CC, de Haan W, Westerterp M, et al. Fenofibrate increases HDL-cholesterol by reducing cholesteryl ester transfer protein expression. *J Lipid Res.* 2007;48:1763–1771.
- 17. Guerin M, Bruckert E, Dolphin PJ, Turpin G, Chapman MJ. Fenofibrate reduces plasma cholesteryl ester transfer from HDL to VLDL and normalizes the atherogenic, dense LDL profile in combined hyperlipidemia. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 1996;16: 763–772.
- Foger B, Ritsch A, Doblinger A, Wessels H, Patsch JR. Relationship of plasma cholesteryl ester transfer protein to HDL cholesterol. Studies in normotriglyceridemia and moderate hypertriglyceridemia. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 1996;16(12):1430–1436.
- Jeong S, Han M, Lee H, et al. Effects of fenofibrate on high-fat dietinduced body weight gain and adiposity in female C57BL/6J mice. *Metabolism.* 2004;53:1284–1289.
- Vu-Dac N, Schoonjans K, Kosykh V, et al. Fibrates increase human apolipoprotein A-II expression through activation of the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor. J Clin Invest. 1995;96:741–750.
- 21. Ribas V, Palomer X, Roglans N, et al. Paradoxical exacerbation of combined hyperlipidemia in human apolipoprotein A-II transgenic

459

mice treated with fenofibrate. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 2005;1737: 130–137.

- 22. Beghin L, Capps N, Duhal N, Davies J, Staels B, Luc G. Metabolism of apolipoproteins AI and AII in a patient with paradoxical reduction in high-density lipoprotein due to ciprofibrate. *Ann Clin Biochem.* 1999;36(Pt 4):523–525.
- Franceschini G, Calabresi L, Colombo C, Favari E, Bernini F, Sirtori CR. Effects of fenofibrate and simvastatin on HDL-related biomarkers in low-HDL patients. *Atherosclerosis*. 2007;195:385–391.
- 24. Knopp RH, Walden CE, Warnick GR, Albers JJ, Ginsberg J, McGinnis BM. Effect of fenofibrate treatment on plasma lipoprotein lipids, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol subfractions, and apolipoproteins B, AI, AII, and E. Am J Med. 1987;83:75–84.
- 25. Sviridov D, Nestel PJ. Genetic factors affecting HDL levels, structure, metabolism and function. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 2007;18:157–163.
- **26.** Erqou S, Kaptoge S, Perry PL, et al. Lipoprotein(a) concentration and the risk of coronary heart disease, stroke, and nonvascular mortality. *JAMA*. 2009;302:412–423.
- Ko HS, Kim CJ, Ryu WS. Effect of fenofibrate on lipoprotein(a) in hypertriglyceridemic patients: impact of change in triglyceride level and liver function. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol.* 2005;46:405–411.
- Staels B, van Tol A, Skretting G, Auwerx J. Lecithin:cholesterol acyltransferase gene expression is regulated in a tissue-selective manner by fibrates. *J Lipid Res.* 1992;33(5):727–735.
- 29. Chinetti G, Lestavel S, Bocher V, et al. PPAR-alpha and PPAR-gamma activators induce cholesterol removal from human macrophage foam cells through stimulation of the ABCA1 pathway. *Nat Med.* 2001;7: 53–58.
- Kuivenhoven JA, Pritchard H, Hill J, Frohlich J, Assmann G, Kastelein J. The molecular pathology of lecithin:cholesterol acyltransferase (LCAT) deficiency syndromes. *J Lipid Res.* 1997;38:191–205.

- Declercq V, Yeganeh B, Moshtaghi-Kashanian GR, Khademi H, Bahadori B, Moghadasian MH. Paradoxical effects of fenofibrate and nicotinic acid in apo E-deficient mice. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol*. 2005;46:18–24.
- 32. Christidis DS, Liberopoulos EN, Kakafika AI, et al. The effect of apolipoprotein E polymorphism on the response to lipid-lowering treatment with atorvastatin or fenofibrate. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther.* 2006;11:211–221.
- **33.** Brisson D, Ledoux K, Bosse Y, et al. Effect of apolipoprotein E, peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha and lipoprotein lipase gene mutations on the ability of fenofibrate to improve lipid profiles and reach clinical guideline targets among hypertriglyceridemic patients. *Pharmacogenetics.* 2002;12:313–320.
- 34. Foucher C, Rattier S, Flavell DM, et al. Response to micronized fenofibrate treatment is associated with the peroxisome-proliferatoractivated receptors alpha G/C intron7 polymorphism in subjects with type 2 diabetes. *Pharmacogenetics*. 2004;14:823–829.
- 35. Stone NJ, Robinson J, Lichtenstein AH, et al. 2013 ACC/AHA Guideline on the Treatment of Blood Cholesterol to Reduce Atherosclerotic Cardiovascular Risk in Adults: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2014;63(25 Pt B):2889–2934.
- 36. Reiner Z, Catapano AL, De Backer G, et al. ESC/EAS Guidelines for the management of dyslipidaemias: the Task Force for the management of dyslipidaemias of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Atherosclerosis Society (EAS). *Eur Heart* J. 2011;32:1769–1818.
- 37. Linz PE, Lovato LC, Byington RP, et al. Paradoxical Reduction in HDL-C With Fenofibrate and Thiazolidinedione Therapy in Type 2 Diabetes: The ACCORD Lipid Trial. *Diabetes Care*. 2014;37: 686–693.

3. Diabetes Dyslipidaemia

Abstract

Diabetes mellitus is associated with a considerably increased risk of premature atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Intensive glycaemic control has essentially failed to significantly improve cardiovascular outcomes in clinical trials. Dyslipidaemia is common in diabetes and there is strong evidence that cholesterol lowering improves cardiovascular outcomes, even in patients with apparently unremarkable lipid profiles. This review considers recent developments in the understanding of lipoprotein metabolism in diabetes and the implications of observed alterations in lipoproteins. I will also discuss the effect of medications commonly used in the management of diabetes on the lipid profile, the evidence for lifestyle and pharmaceutical interventions, concerns over the use of statin therapy, and national and international recommendations for the management of dyslipidaemia in patients with diabetes.

Background

Diabetes mellitus is associated with a considerably increased risk of premature atherosclerosis, particularly coronary heart disease (CHD) and peripheral arterial disease [14, 15]. Although more recent analyses have suggested a less marked effect, most authorities consider diabetes to confer at least a twofold excess risk, independently from other conventional risk factors [162, 163]. Even in people without diabetes, fasting blood glucose concentration and glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) are associated with the risk of vascular disease [162, 164].

Early studies of cardiovascular mortality in type 1 diabetes (T1DM) suggested that risk only significantly increases after the development of nephropathy, which coincides with a marked deterioration of the lipid profile and blood pressure [165]. In patients with T1DM and proteinuria a 37-fold excess risk has been described, compared with a relative risk of 4.3 in patients without proteinuria [166]. Importantly this relative risk does not appear to be related to disease duration. More recent analyses have suggested that improved management of other risk factors can reduce the overall relative risk to 3.0 for women and 2.3 for men [167].

In type 2 diabetes (T2DM) an increased cardiovascular risk can exist for many years before the onset of biochemical hyperglycaemia. During this period obesity and insulin resistance are often present, associated with hypertension and dyslipidaemia, usually referred to as metabolic syndrome [168]. These risk factors may lead to the early development of CHD and may account for the increased incidence of diabetes in the period following a diagnosis of cardiovascular disease [169]. In keeping with this observation, about one in six patients with newly diagnosed T2DM enrolled in the United Kingdom Prospective Diabetes Study (UKPDS; Controlled-Trials.com identifier: ISRCTN75451837) had evidence of previous silent myocardial infarction [170].

However, neither the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial (DCCT; ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00360815) or the UKPDS (apart from 342 patients in the UKPDS metformin subgroup) showed a statistically significant reduction in CHD risk with more intensive glycaemic control [171, 172]. Both the Action in Diabetes and Vascular Disease (ADVANCE; ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00145925) and Veterans Affairs Diabetes (VADT; ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00032487) trials also failed to show the desired beneficial effects on cardiovascular outcomes from intensive glycaemic control [173, 174]. This apparent lack of effect was confirmed in the Outcome Reduction with Initial Glargine Intervention (ORIGIN; ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00069784) trial with insulin [175]. Reassuringly, prior intensive therapy was associated with long-term reductions in CHD during the observational follow-up studies of both the DCCT and UKPDS [176, 177], although

74

the Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes (ACCORD; ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00000620) study group reported previously unrecognized harm from intensive glucose lowering in patients with T2DM with established cardiovascular disease or additional cardiovascular risk factors [178].

Dyslipidaemia is a common feature of diabetes [50]. There is an association between atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease and serum cholesterol and triglyceride levels in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes [179, 180]. The risk of CHD is greater at any given level of serum cholesterol in patients with diabetes and its association with hypertriglyceridaemia is stronger than in the general population [181]. Importantly, there is strong and convincing evidence that cholesterol lowering therapy significantly reduces CHD in patients both with and without diabetes [182-184]. There also appears to be no threshold below which a further reduction in low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol might be beneficial [183, 184]. Evidence that statin treatment can substantially decrease the risk of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease in T2DM was assimilated into guidelines for diabetes management soon after its publication [82, 185]. The same recommendations also embraced statin therapy in T1DM, although the clinical reasoning for this was different from that for T2DM [184].

Improved glycaemic control generally has favourable effects on lipoprotein levels in diabetes, with a reduction in cholesterol and triglyceride levels through decreased circulating very-low-density lipoprotein (VLDL) and by increased catabolism of LDL through reduced glycation and upregulation of LDL receptors [186, 187]. It is certainly possible that any cardiovascular benefit which might be derived from intensive glucose lowering is related to effects on lipoprotein metabolism rather than directly through altered glycaemia [188].

Dyslipidaemia and Atherosclerosis in Diabetes

The dyslipidaemia of T2DM is characterized by high triglyceride levels and decreased highdensity lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol, changes observed many years before the onset of clinically relevant hyperglycaemia [16, 168]. Recent evidence suggests that low HDL cholesterol is an independent risk factor not only for cardiovascular disease but also for the development of diabetes itself [189]. These changes, and the presence of small dense LDL particles, probably contribute to accelerated atherosclerosis even before diabetes is formally diagnosed [168, 190]. In T1DM, hypertriglyceridaemia may occur, but HDL cholesterol levels are often normal or even high unless glycaemic control is poor or nephropathy is present [16]. In addition, patients with diabetes show qualitative and kinetic abnormalities for all lipoproteins [191]. A number of factors may contribute to the alterations in lipid metabolism observed in patients with diabetes, including insulin deficiency or resistance, adipocytokines, and hyperglycaemia [191]. Many aspects of the pathophysiology and consequences of diabetes dyslipidaemia remain unclear, but the mechanism by which hypertriglyceridaemia arises is fairly well understood [192]. Insulin deficiency or resistance activates intracellular hormone-sensitive lipase which increases the release of non-esterified fatty acids (NEFA) from triglycerides stored in the more metabolically active centrally distributed adipose tissue [193]. High circulating levels of NEFA increase hepatic triglyceride production. Increased hepatic triglyceride synthesis is associated with increased secretion of apolipoprotein B (apo B) [194] (see Figure 3.1). Furthermore, the normal inhibitory effect of insulin on hepatic apo B production and triglyceride secretion in VLDL is lost, and the VLDL secreted is larger and more triglyceride-rich [195-197]. The tendency to hypertriglyceridaemia is further augmented by reduced VLDL catabolism [191]. In the liver the excess triglyceride synthesis may overcome the diminished capacity for VLDL secretion, resulting in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. Lipoprotein lipase located on vascular endothelium largely determines the rate of removal of triglycerides from the circulation. In contrast to intracellular hormone-sensitive lipase this lipoprotein lipase may be downregulated in states of insulin resistance or deficiency [191]. This reduction in lipoprotein lipase activity also contributes to postprandial lipaemia [198].

It is essential to rectify the commonly held misconception that triglyceride concentration is a poor indicator of cardiovascular risk. There is a strong relationship between triglycerides and CHD in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes. Raised serum triglycerides herald the development of T2DM, particularly when associated with other features of metabolic syndrome or CHD, and once diabetes has developed they continue to predict CHD risk, often independently of other risk factors [179]. Triglycerides are positively correlated with cholesterol, obesity, glucose intolerance, cigarette smoking, and hyperuricaemia, and are negatively correlated with HDL cholesterol. When these factors are included in multivariate analysis, the element of risk attributable to triglycerides themselves appears less significant, but the risk associated with hypertriglyceridaemia is still substantial with fasting levels of 2.6-4.5 mmol/L associated with a twofold excess of CHD risk and levels of 4.5-9.0 mmol/L with up to a ninefold elevation [199, 200].

Triglyceride-rich lipoproteins (chylomicrons and VLDL) are not known to participate directly in atherogenesis, but they are central to the mechanism by which small dense LDL cholesterol is generated and HDL cholesterol levels are depressed in diabetes [14]. Levels of triglycerides need only exceed 1.5 mmol/l for small dense LDL to be generated [201]. Cholesteryl ester is transferred from other lipoproteins into the enlarged circulating pool of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins by cholesteryl ester transfer protein, and the rate of transfer appears to be increased in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes [202, 203], although this requires confirmation. There is transfer of triglyceride in the opposite direction such that cholesteryl ester-depleted HDL and LDL become triglyceride-rich. The subsequent removal of this triglyceride by hepatic lipase results in smaller, denser HDL and LDL particles.

Levels of small dense LDL are thus increased, and the apparently relatively undisturbed cholesterol and apo B levels observed in many patients with diabetes may thus hide a major atherogenic change [18-20]. Circulating LDL is not believed to participate directly in atherogenesis, but must first undergo structural modification to allow its apo B to act as a ligand for the scavenger receptors of monocyte macrophages in the arterial wall, triggering foam cell formation [204]. Small dense LDL is more susceptible to chemical modifications such as oxidation and glycation [205, 206]. Indeed, circulating levels of glycated apo B are strongly determined by the concentration of small dense LDL (Figure 3.2) [205]. The proportion of glycated apo B is doubled even in reasonably well-controlled diabetes [187]. Glycated LDL may be more susceptible to oxidation or itself represent an atherogenic modification [207, 208]. Glycation of LDL also decreases its LDL receptor-mediated catabolism [209]. Statin treatment is probably effective because, in addition to lowering intermediate density lipoprotein (IDL) and LDL cholesterol, it decreases circulating levels of small dense, oxidised and glycated LDL [205]. Whether oxidised and glycated LDL levels are increased in T1DM patients has never been reliably reported.

In patients with T1DM with good glycaemic control, insulin upregulates lipoprotein lipase, increasing the production of small HDL particles [210, 211], frequently to higher than normal HDL cholesterol levels [212]. HDL cholesterol in diabetes has thus not arisen physiologically; HDL dysfunction is suggested by the observation that high HDL cholesterol levels do not always protect against CHD [11, 130]. HDL may be dysfunctional in its capacity to protect LDL against atherogenic modification. Reductions in the antioxidative and anti-inflammatory effects of HDL have been reported in patients with diabetes, alongside an impaired ability of HDL to counteract the inhibition of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation by oxidized LDL [192, 213]. The role of HDL in protecting pancreatic beta cells against apoptosis is an important emerging area of research [214]. Glycation has recently been shown to reduce the sphingosine-1-phosphate content of HDL, reducing its ability to activate protective intracellular survival pathways during oxidative stress [215].

With the development of nephropathy, increased catabolism of smaller HDL particles likely combines with increased cholesteryl ester transfer to lower HDL cholesterol levels [165, 216]. Glycation of HDL further enhances its catabolism [217]. Diabetes thus leads to impaired reverse cholesterol transport through both reduced HDL concentrations and HDL dysfunction [194]. Low HDL cholesterol appears to be of greater importance in patients at high cardiometabolic risk and is amongst the factors that currently favour a decision to

further reduce LDL cholesterol levels [50]. Lipoprotein(a) also increases in nephropathy [218, 219].

Clinical Investigations

The apparently normal serum cholesterol concentrations observed in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes led to the widespread erroneous belief that glycaemia alone might explain the observed high CHD rates. However, the relatively normal cholesterol levels hide an atherogenic lipid profile, with increased intermediate-density lipoprotein and small dense LDL, and dysfunctional HDL [207-209].

Each LDL particle, regardless of its density or cholesterol content, contains only a single tightly bound molecule of apo B. The often "normal" level of LDL cholesterol seen in many patients with diabetes actually disguises an increased particle number (higher apo B) and that clearance of small dense particles is slower [50]. Thus, measurement of the serum concentration of apo B provides a more discriminating index of atherogenic risk or therapeutic response than LDL cholesterol [220]. While intensive therapy in the DCCT did not significantly affect LDL and HDL cholesterol levels, it was associated with decreased apo B (and lipoprotein(a)) and with favourable alterations in lipoprotein subclasses that are not revealed by the standard lipid profile, but have implications for the evolution of both microvascular and macrovascular complications [221].

The use of LDL cholesterol in diabetes also underestimates the atherogenic contribution of triglyceride-rich particles so non-HDL cholesterol is a better measure of atherogenicity in diabetes [6]. The introduction of non-HDL cholesterol appears to have obviated the need to introduce apo B measurements more widely in patient management.

Diet and Weight Management

Lifestyle modifications are the first-line intervention in the management of diabetes dyslipidaemia, and include weight loss, dietary modification, and aerobic exercise [194]. Obesity increases insulin resistance and is associated with increased triglycerides and LDL cholesterol and decreased HDL cholesterol [14]. Weight loss is known to be associated with improvements in lipids and other cardiovascular risk factors including the incidence of T2DM [222, 223] and should therefore be encouraged in overweight patients with diabetes. To achieve sustained weight loss, caloric restriction remains the key and even modest degrees of weight loss are associated with an improvement in glycaemic control, HbA1c, and lipid profile [224].

Increased physical activity may provide some small adjunct to the effect of dietary restriction, but is unlikely to be successful on its own. Reduced fat intake, particularly of saturated fat, should also be encouraged [225]. The American Diabetes Association (ADA) recommends a diet low in trans fat, saturated fat, and cholesterol [226]. In patients without a marked increase in serum triglycerides but who are not obese, some substitution of saturated fat can be made with unrefined carbohydrate foods and some with oleic, linoleic, or omega-3 fish oils [227].

Dietary interventions, while considered first-line treatment for all patients with diabetes, have not been successful in demonstrating a mortality benefit, even with prolonged followup [228].

The gastrointestinal lipase inhibitor orlistat causes fat malabsorption and should be taken close to meals. The patient must adhere to a low fat diet or they will experience steatorrhoea. There is often early benefit, but then weight loss levels out, likely as the patient learns to omit it if they plan to consume a fatty meal. Nonetheless any weight loss achieved can improve cardiovascular risk factors [229]. Orlistat has beneficial effects on serum total and LDL cholesterol levels which are greater than might be explained by weight loss alone [230].

Surgical management of obesity is much more effective than medical treatment [222]. Weight loss after bariatric surgery is also associated with beneficial glycaemic effects in diabetes, including achievement of near normal glycaemia without medication or reduced medications [231]. We recently reported favourable changes in HDL functionality and composition, systemic inflammation, and perivascular adipose properties and anticontractile function [232-234].

Effects of Hypoglycaemic Agents on Lipoproteins

Diabetes dyslipidaemia can be partly corrected by insulin treatment and improved blood glucose control [235]. Insulin therapy increases HDL cholesterol and reduces circulating triglyceride levels, particularly in patients with poor glycaemic control [236]. Metformin decreases serum triglycerides and improves insulin resistance but is often overlooked as a lipid-lowering agent and is generally considered only as a hypoglycaemic agent in the management of diabetes [237]. Other drugs used in the management of diabetes may also have unintended positive and negative effects on lipoproteins (see Table 3.1). Of particular interest is the small increase in LDL cholesterol observed following treatment with sodium-glucose cotransporter 2 (SGLT2) inhibitors, suggesting that the recently reported significant improvement in cardiovascular outcomes with empagliflozin is unrelated to effects on dyslipidaemia [238].

Lipid-Lowering Drugs

The discovery of statins was a key advance in cardiovascular medicine. Statins inhibit 3hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A reductase, the rate-limiting enzyme in cholesterol biosynthesis. There is a wealth of clinical trial evidence that lowering serum cholesterol with statins decreases the risk of CHD [35, 182]. These trials have demonstrated that statins decrease the risk of both CHD and stroke in people with and without pre-existing cardiovascular disease [182, 239]. It would appear from such trials that the relative risk reduction achieved with statin treatment is similar in patients with diabetes to that in other people. However, the number needed to treat to prevent one event (NNT) will be lower in patients with diabetes compared to those without diabetes but apparently similar lipid profiles [21].

The case for secondary prevention with statin therapy in diabetes is accepted, but whether all patients with diabetes should be considered for statin treatment has been more contentious. In the Heart Protection Study (Controlled-Trials.com identifier: ISRCTN48489393) the 2912 patients with diabetes without pre-existing vascular disease randomised to receive simvastatin showed a significant reduction in cardiovascular endpoints compared to those allocated to placebo [240]. Similarly, in the Collaborative Atorvastatin Diabetes Study (CARDS; ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00327418), where the mean pretreatment LDL cholesterol was 3.0 mmol/L (<2.5 mmol/L in 25% of patients), the effect of active intervention with atorvastatin was so favourable that the study was stopped early [182]. In both studies there did not appear to be any threshold below which statin therapy ceased to be beneficial. A meta-analysis of 18,686 people with diabetes from 14 randomized trials (1466 with type 1 and 17,220 with type 2) demonstrated a 9% reduction in all-cause mortality for every 1 mmol/L reduction in LDL cholesterol [184]. The effects of statin therapy were similar irrespective of baseline characteristics and prior history of vascular disease. Although the majority of participants in these trials had T2DM, the reduction in major vascular events was also statistically significant in people with T1DM.

The risk factor reduction brought about by statins occurs in a dose-dependent fashion, with higher dose statins associated with a greater lowering of cardiovascular events [241]. It should also be noted that in diabetes, in contrast to patients without diabetes, statins do not stop the progression of carotid intima media thickness or intravascular ultrasound-measured atheroma volume at typical doses, implying that high doses may be necessary to prevent atheroma progression [242]. One in seven patients with diabetes treated with statins still goes on to suffer a cardiovascular event over 5 years [184].

Clinical trial evidence therefore provides unequivocal evidence to support prescribing statins for both primary and secondary prevention in diabetes, but the populations studied may not be representative of younger patients or those with advanced renal disease. This requires further exploration and thus the exercise of clinical judgment in prescribing.

Interestingly, statin treatment is associated with a slight increase in the incidence of T2DM. A meta-analysis showed 4 years of statin treatment in 255 patients would lead to one extra case of T2DM [243]. However, this risk is low both in absolute terms and when compared with the expected cardiovascular benefit from reducing LDL cholesterol. In the same period 5.4 vascular events would be avoided in these 255 patients [243]. Clinical practice in patients with existing cardiovascular disease or moderate or high cardiovascular risk should not change. Effects of lipid-modifying agents on lipoproteins and glucose metabolism are shown in Table 3.2.

Ezetimibe blocks the absorption of dietary cholesterol and the reabsorption of cholesterol entering the small intestine in bile, the latter accounting for most of its LDL cholesterol lowering. Ezetimibe is concentrated in the cells of the intestinal brush border, where it inhibits cholesterol absorption by a process which involves binding to Niemann-Pick C1-Like 1 [244]. It remains a second-line option for LDL cholesterol lowering in diabetes and has its greatest clinical utility as an adjunct to statin therapy.

The bile acid sequestrant colesevelam has been shown to reduce HbA1c in addition to reductions in total cholesterol, LDL, and non-HDL cholesterol levels [245]. Cholestyramine may be more effective in lowering LDL cholesterol, but both agents may increase triglycerides, and neither is particularly well tolerated [246].

Many novel therapies are in development to reduce LDL cholesterol, but none has been studied specifically in patients with diabetes [100]. In particular, proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin 9 (PCSK9) inhibitors have emerged as medications showing significant reductions in LDL, with recent data suggesting similar effects on lipoproteins in patients with T2DM to those seen in patients without diabetes [247]. An additional potentially beneficial effect on postprandial hypertriglyceridaemia is suggested by novel data on PCSK9 regulation of intestinal lipoprotein assembly and secretion [248]. Ongoing cardiovascular outcome trials will inform the use of PCSK9 inhibitors in diabetes.

The ACCORD study showed an increased number of cardiovascular events in patients with diabetes and persistently low HDL cholesterol and high triglyceride levels, despite a mean LDL cholesterol below 2.1 mmol/L [52]. Fibrates act as peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR)- α agonists to reduce triglycerides and modestly increase HDL cholesterol but also affect multiple pathways linked to the retinoid-X receptor [249]. To date no

decrease in cardiovascular outcomes has been convincingly demonstrated in clinical trials [51]. In the Fenofibrate Intervention and Event Lowering in Diabetes (FIELD; Controlled-Trials.com identifier: ISRCTN64783481) study 9795 people with T2DM were randomised to receive micronized fenofibrate or placebo [131]. By the end of the trial statin treatment became a major confounding factor, but the primary end-point (fatal CHD and non-fatal myocardial infarction) decreased by 11% on fenofibrate compared to placebo. Although pretreatment serum triglyceride levels appeared to have no influence on the relative decrease in cardiovascular events, the overall effect was not significant, and the FIELD study did not establish a firm place for fibrate drugs in the management of diabetes dyslipidaemia. More recently the ACCORD-LIPID trial reported no cardiovascular benefit from the addition of fenofibrate to simvastatin in patients with T2DM [52]. However, there did appear to be a beneficial effect on CHD outcomes in patients with triglycerides above 2.4 mmol/L and HDL cholesterol below 0.79 mmol/L [52]. There may therefore be a role for fibrates as adjunctive therapy in patients with diabetes and persistently elevated triglycerides. However, fibrates, particularly fenofibrate, may cause paradoxical reductions in HDL cholesterol levels and it is important that clinicians are aware of this phenomenon [250].

Most hypertriglyceridaemia in diabetes is mild to moderate and statins remain the drug of first choice even in patients with mixed dyslipidaemias, but in patients with genetic susceptibility severe hypertriglyceridaemia may develop, with attendant risk of pancreatitis [251]. When triglycerides are above 11 mmol/L a fibrate should be considered first to reduce triglycerides and the risk of pancreatitis.

Purified omega-3 fatty acids can lower triglycerides as much as fibrates, but they have little effect on HDL or LDL cholesterol [252]. Omacor® (Abbott Healthcare, Abbott Park, IL, USA) contains 90% omega-3 fatty acid ethyl esters (mostly eicosopentaenoate or docosahexaenoate) and in combination with a statin can decrease triglycerides by a further 30%, most probably by inhibition of hepatic triglyceride synthesis [253]. Despite evidence that omega-3 fatty acids stabilise atheromatous plaques and reports of beneficial hypotensive and antithrombotic effects, a recent trial of omega-3 fatty acids in patients with metabolic syndrome or T2DM disappointingly found no effect on CHD risk [254, 255].

Another future therapeutic option may be the dual PPAR- α/γ agonist saroglitazar, which was approved in India in 2013 and has been shown to significantly reduce plasma triglyceride, total cholesterol, non-HDL cholesterol, and VLDL cholesterol, and HbA1c and fasting glucose levels [256].

National and International Recommendations for the Management of Hyperlipidaemia

The role of diabetes in risk assessment processes is more controversial than the simple statement often applied in guidelines that diabetes is a cardiovascular disease-risk equivalent.

Risk in T1DM is strongly related to glycaemic control, nephropathy, and hypertension and can be significantly increased compared with normoglycaemic subjects [257]. In a large series of patients with T1DM 10-year CVD mortality exceeded 5% between the ages of 30 and 40 and this is likely to represent a combined 10-year CVD morbidity and mortality of 15-20% [14, 15, 258].

Risk in T2DM is still widely considered to be increased two- to fourfold [162, 259]. While features such as the presence of nephropathy or retinopathy identify higher risk groups, the use of other biomarkers of risk and likely need for enhanced treatment are often not appreciated. The presence of microalbuminuria for example is a risk factor for CHD even at low levels and its severity is also predictive of future events [260].

Most clinical guidelines recommend tight control of dyslipidaemia, especially in high-risk patients [261, 262]. Importantly, lipid targets are easier to achieve than blood pressure or glycaemia targets and target LDL cholesterol levels as low as 1.8 mmol/L are increasingly recommended in patients with established CHD [263, 264].

A recent position statement from the ADA recommends a screening lipid profile at the time of diagnosis, at age 40 years, and periodically thereafter [265]. Treatment recommendations beyond lifestyle modification and optimization of glycaemic control are for the use of high-intensity statin therapy (e.g. atorvastatin 40-80 mg or rosuvastatin 20-40 mg) in patients of all ages with overt CHD, and those aged 40-75 years with additional risk factors, and moderate intensity statin therapy (e.g. atorvastatin 10-20 mg or simvastatin 20-40 mg) for patients aged over 40 years without additional risk factors. Clinical judgment should guide the use of moderate or high-intensity statin therapy in patients younger than 40 years or older than 75 years with additional risk factors [265].

The most recent American Heart Association/American College of Cardiology guidelines for cholesterol management appear less interventional, recommending statin treatment only for patients with diabetes with clinical atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease or if aged 40-75 years [159]. There is also a modest recommendation for additional treatment in persons with statin intolerance or an inadequate response, with an emphasis on clinical judgment. The European Society of Cardiology suggests that ezetimibe be added after intensification of statin therapy in diabetes [160].

The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence also recently updated its guidance and now advises clinicians to offer statin treatment for primary prevention to adults with T1DM who are over 40 years, have had diabetes for more than 10 years, or have established nephropathy or other cardiovascular risk factors [266]. These guidelines also recommend statin therapy for primary prevention in T2DM if the 10-year risk of developing cardiovascular disease is estimated to be greater than 10% using the QRISK2 assessment tool [266], a higher level of estimated risk than the 7.5% in the next 10 years recently suggested in the USA [159].

Three important caveats must be considered with regard to risk estimation in diabetes. Firstly, the many rival risk engines which have been developed are all based on survivor populations and inevitably omit people who have already sustained cardiovascular events before the observed cohort was assembled. As such, they will underestimate risk. The Renfrew and Paisley Study [267] is important because it observed people from a random population sample, who developed diabetes during a long period of follow-up. It revealed that in the first 5 years after the onset of T2DM cardiovascular risk increases such that in the subsequent 5 years it reaches that of non-diabetic people with established cardiovascular disease, and in the 5 years after that rises further. Secondly, very few, if any typical T2DM patients will not have achieved at least a 7.5 or 10% 10-year CVD risk by middle age. This means that it will be younger people who, as the result of risk assessment, will be denied statin treatment, yet the risk estimation is at its most inaccurate in younger people with diabetes, because they were not well represented in the populations from which data to design the risk engines were derived. We know that in people who are so insulin-resistant as to develop T2DM in youth either because of extreme obesity or a genetic cause, the lifetime risk of cardiovascular disease is astronomic [268]. So any attempt to withhold treatment from them seems perverse. Thirdly, it is often seen as an advantage that the multivariate equations on which these risk engines are based have as variables, not only the mutable risk factors (lipids, blood pressure, and smoking), but also age, sex, obesity indices, family history, HbA1c, and so on. Additional risk factors might modestly improve the proportion of observed cardiovascular disease risk explained by the model, but each additional risk factor will erode the contribution of risk factors already in the equation. In biological terms this is because many risk factors such as obesity, age, and family history operate through cholesterol or blood pressure; and in mathematical terms because the multiple correlation coefficient can never exceed unity so each additional risk factor added to the model will reduce the contribution of others. This leads to an apparent underestimation of the contribution, say of LDL cholesterol, to risk. We know from metaanalysis of randomised clinical trials which shows a 22% decrease in cardiovascular disease risk for each 1 mmol/l that decreasing LDL cholesterol has a substantially greater effect than predicted in currently recommended multivariate risk prediction models [91]. Recent work suggests that much of the excess cardiovascular disease incidence in diabetes is

because of inadequate treatment of lipids and blood pressure [269]. One of the most disconcerting aspects of diabetes care to emerge recently is that the incidence of cardiovascular deaths among young women with T1DM now exceeds that of men [270]. These young women are precisely the group in whom statins are most often withheld [271].

In conclusion, statin treatment should effectively be considered for all people with diabetes aged over 40 years or younger if additional cardiovascular risk factors are present, a position recently supported by the Joint British Societies [261].



Figure 3.1: Qualitative changes in lipoproteins in diabetes. Apo AI: apolipoprotein AI; Apo B: apolipoprotein B; ApoCIII: apolipoprotein CIII; Apo E: apolipoprotein E; CE: cholesteryl esters; CETP: cholesteryl ester transfer protein; HDL: high-density lipoprotein; IDL: intermediate-density lipoprotein; LDL: low-density lipoprotein; LDL-R: low-density lipoprotein receptor; NEFA: non-esterified fatty acids; sdLDL: small dense low-density lipoprotein; TG: triglycerides; VLDL: very-low-density lipoprotein

Drug	Total	LDL	HDL	Triglycerides	References
	cholesterol	cholesterol	cholesterol		
Metformin	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	\downarrow	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	[272]
Gliclazide	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\downarrow	[273, 274]
Glimepiride	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	\leftrightarrow	[273, 275]
Pioglitazone	\uparrow	\leftrightarrow	↑	\downarrow	[276, 277]
Sitagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	\leftrightarrow	[278, 279]
Saxagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	[274, 280]
Vildagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	\leftrightarrow	[281]
Linagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	[282]
Dapagliflozin	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	[283, 284]
Canagliflozin	\uparrow	↑	↑	\uparrow	[279, 285]
Empagliflozin	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	\leftrightarrow	[238, 286]
Exenatide	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	\downarrow	[277, 287]
Liraglutide	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\downarrow	[288, 289]

Table 3.1: Effects of hypoglycaemic agents on lipoproteins. \uparrow Increased; \leftrightarrow No change; \downarrow Decreased. HDL High-density lipoprotein, LDL Low-density lipoprotein.



Figure 3.2: Plasma concentration of glycated apo B in type 2 diabetes plotted as a function of serum HbA1c (A) (R = 0.01; P = NS) and SD-LDL-apo B (B) (R = 0.74; P < 0.01). Glycated apoB: glycated apolipoprotein B; HbA1c: glycated haemoglobin; SD-LDL apoB: small-dense low-density lipoprotein apolipoprotein B100

Drug	тс	LDL-C	HDL-C	TG	apoB	Non-HDL-C	Lp(a)	Effect on
								glycaemia*
Statins	↓	Ļ	$\leftrightarrow\!\uparrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	Ļ	Ļ	\leftrightarrow	1
Ezetimibe	↓	Ļ	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	Ļ	Ļ	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow
Fibrates	→	↓	Ļ	Ļ	Ļ	Ļ	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow \! \! \downarrow$
Colesevelam	→	→	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow\!\uparrow$	Ļ	Ļ	\leftrightarrow	Ļ
PCSK9	↓	↓	\leftrightarrow	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	Ļ	Ļ	Ļ	\leftrightarrow
monoclonal								
antibodies								
CETP	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	Ŷ	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	Ļ	↓¥	↓**
inhibitors**								
Purified omega-	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow\!\uparrow$	Ļ	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow
3 fatty acids								

Table 3.2: Effects of Lipid Modifying Agents on Lipoproteins and glucose metabolism. \downarrow , decrease; \uparrow , increase; \leftrightarrow , no change. ApoB, apolipoprotein B100; CETP, cholesteryl ester transfer protein; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; non-HDL-C; non-high density lipoprotein cholesterol; PCSK9, Proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin type 9; TC, total cholesterol; TG, triglycerides;

* Limited data available for other classes compared to statins. **CETP inhibitor anacetrapib is reported to improve insulin sensitivity and reduceHbA1c. $\stackrel{Y}{}$ Anacetrapib and TA-8995 reduce Lp(a).

Diabetes Dyslipidemia. Schofield JD, Liu Y, Rao-Balakrishna P, Malik RA, Soran H. Diabetes Ther. 2016 Jun;7(2):203-19. doi: 10.1007/s13300-016-0167-x. Review. PMID: 27056202

REVIEW



Diabetes Dyslipidemia

Jonathan D. Schofield · Yifen Liu · Prasanna Rao-Balakrishna · Rayaz A. Malik · Handrean Soran

Received: February 23, 2016/Published online: April 7, 2016 © The Author(s) 2016. This article is published with open access at Springerlink.com

ABSTRACT

Diabetes mellitus is associated with а considerably increased risk of premature atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Intensive glycemic control has essentially failed to significantly improve cardiovascular outcomes in clinical trials. Dyslipidemia is common in diabetes and there is strong evidence that cholesterol lowering improves cardiovascular outcomes, even in patients with apparently unremarkable lipid profiles. Here, the authors review the pathophysiology and implications of the alterations in lipoproteins observed in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes, the

Enhanced content To view enhanced content for this article go to http://www.medengine.com/Redeem/8D84F060667C559A.

J. D. Schofield · Y. Liu · R. A. Malik Faculty of Medical and Human Sciences, Institute of Human Development, University of Manchester, Manchester, UK

J. D. Schofield (🖂) · P. Rao-Balakrishna · H. Soran University Department of Medicine, Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Manchester Academic Health Science Centre, Manchester, UK e-mail: jschofield@doctors.org.uk

R. A. Malik Weill Cornell Medicine-Qatar, Doha, Qatar effect of medications commonly used in the management of diabetes on the lipid profile, the evidence for lifestyle and pharmaceutical interventions, and national and international recommendations for the management of dyslipidemia in patients with diabetes.

Keywords: Cardiovascular risk; Diabetes; Dyslipidemia; Lipoproteins; Low density lipoprotein cholesterol

BACKGROUND

Diabetes mellitus is associated with a considerably increased risk of premature atherosclerosis, particularly coronary heart disease (CHD) and peripheral arterial disease [1, 2]. Although more recent analyses have suggested а less marked effect, most authorities consider diabetes to confer at least a twofold excess risk, independently from other conventional risk factors [3, 4]. Even in people without fasting blood glucose diabetes, concentration and glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) are associated with the risk of vascular disease [3, 5].

Early studies of cardiovascular mortality in type 1 diabetes suggested that risk only significantly increases after the development of nephropathy, which coincides with a marked deterioration of the lipid profile and blood pressure [6]. In patients with type 1 diabetes and proteinuria a 37-fold excess risk has been described, compared with a relative risk of 4.3 in patients without proteinuria [7]. Importantly this relative risk does not appear to be related to disease duration. More recent analyses have suggested that improved management of other risk factors can reduce the overall relative risk to 3.0 for women and 2.3 for men [8].

type 2 diabetes In an increased cardiovascular risk often exists for many years before the onset of biochemical hyperglycemia. During this period obesity and insulin resistance are often present, associated with hypertension and dyslipidemia, usually referred to as metabolic syndrome [9]. These risk factors may lead to the early development of CHD and may account for the increased incidence of diabetes in the period following a diagnosis of cardiovascular disease [10]. In keeping with this observation, about one in six patients with newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes enrolled in the United Kingdom Prospective Diabetes Study Controlled-Trials.com (UKPDS: identifier: ISRCTN75451837) had evidence of previous silent myocardial infarction [11].

However, neither the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial (DCCT; ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00360815) or the UKPDS (apart from 342 patients in the UKPDS metformin subgroup) showed a statistically significant reduction in CHD risk with more intensive glycemic control [12, 13]. Both the Action in Diabetes and Vascular Disease (ADVANCE; ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00145925) Affairs and Veterans Diabetes (VADT; ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00032487) trials also failed to show the desired beneficial effects on cardiovascular outcomes from intensive glycemic control [14, 15]. This apparent lack of effect was confirmed in the Outcome Reduction with Initial Glargine ClinicalTrials.gov Intervention (ORIGIN: identifier: NCT00069784) trial with insulin [16]. Reassuringly, prior intensive therapy was associated with long-term reductions in CHD during the observational follow-up studies of both the DCCT and UKPDS [17, 18], although the Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes ClinicalTrials.gov (ACCORD; identifier: NCT00000620) study group reported previously unrecognized harm from intensive glucose lowering in patients with type 2 established diabetes with cardiovascular disease or additional cardiovascular risk factors [19].

Dyslipidemia is a common feature of diabetes [20]. There is an association between atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease and serum cholesterol and triglyceride levels in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes [21, 22]. The risk of CHD is greater at any given level of serum cholesterol in patients with diabetes and its association with hypertriglyceridemia is stronger than in the general population [23]. Importantly, there is strong and convincing evidence that cholesterol lowering therapy significantly reduces CHD in patients both with and without diabetes [24-26]. There also appears to be no threshold below which a further reduction in low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol might be beneficial [25, 26].

Improved glycemic control generally has favorable effects on lipoprotein levels in diabetes, with a reduction in cholesterol and triglyceride levels through decreased circulating very-low-density lipoprotein (VLDL) and by increased catabolism of LDL through reduced glycation and upregulation of LDL receptors
[27, 28]. It is certainly possible that any cardiovascular benefit which might be derived from intensive glucose lowering is related to effects on lipoprotein metabolism rather than directly through altered glycemia [29].

This article is based on previously conducted studies and does not involve any new studies of human or animal subjects performed by any of the authors.

DYSLIPIDEMIA AND ATHEROSCLEROSIS IN DIABETES

dyslipidemia of type 2 The diabetes is characterized by high triglyceride levels and decreased high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol, changes observed many years before the onset clinically of relevant hyperglycemia [9, 30]. Recent evidence suggests that low HDL cholesterol is an independent factor not only for cardiovascular disease but also for the development of diabetes itself [31]. These changes, and the presence of small dense LDL particles, probably contribute to accelerated atherosclerosis even before diabetes is formally diagnosed [9, 32]. In type 1 diabetes, hypertriglyceridemia may occur, but HDL cholesterol levels are often normal or even high unless glycemic control is poor or nephropathy is present [30]. In addition, patients with diabetes show qualitative and kinetic abnormalities for all lipoproteins [33].

A number of factors may contribute to the alterations in lipid metabolism observed in patients with diabetes, including insulin deficiency or resistance, adipocytokines, and hyperglycemia [33]. Many aspects of the pathophysiology and consequences of diabetes dyslipidemia remain unclear, but the

mechanism by which hypertriglyceridemia arises is fairly well understood [34]. Insulin deficiency or resistance activates intracellular hormone-sensitive lipase which increases the release of non-esterified fatty acids (NEFA) from triglycerides stored in the more metabolically active centrally distributed adipose tissue [35]. High circulating levels of NEFA increase hepatic triglyceride production. Increased hepatic triglyceride synthesis is associated with increased secretion of apolipoprotein B (apoB) [36] (see Fig. 1). Furthermore, the normal inhibitory effect of insulin on hepatic apoB production and triglyceride secretion in VLDL is lost, and the VLDL secreted is larger and more triglyceride-rich [37–39]. The tendency to hypertriglyceridemia is further augmented by reduced VLDL catabolism [33]. Lipoprotein lipase located on vascular endothelium largely determines the rate of removal of triglycerides from the circulation. In contrast to intracellular hormone-sensitive lipase this lipoprotein lipase may be downregulated in states of insulin resistance or deficiency [33]. This reduction in lipoprotein lipase activity also contributes to postprandial lipemia [40].

It is essential to rectify the commonly held misconception that triglyceride concentration is a poor indicator of cardiovascular risk. There is a strong relationship between triglycerides and CHD in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes. Raised serum triglycerides herald the development of type 2 diabetes mellitus, particularly when associated with other features of metabolic syndrome or CHD, and once diabetes has developed they continue to predict CHD risk, often independently of other risk factors [21]. Triglycerides are positively correlated with cholesterol, obesity, glucose smoking, intolerance, cigarette and hyperuricemia, and are negatively correlated with HDL cholesterol. When these factors are



Fig. 1 Qualitative changes in lipoproteins in diabetes. *ApoAI* apolipoprotein AI, *ApoB* apolipoprotein B, *ApoCIII* apolipoprotein CIII, *ApoE* apolipoprotein E, *CE* cholesteryl esters, *CETP* cholesteryl ester transfer protein, *HDL* high-density lipoprotein, *IDL* intermediate-density

lipoprotein, *LDL* low-density lipoprotein, *LDL-R* low-density lipoprotein receptor, *NEFA* non-esterified fatty acids, *sdLDL* small dense low-density lipoprotein, *TG* triglycerides, *VLDL* very-low-density lipoprotein

included in multivariate analysis, the element of risk attributable to triglycerides themselves appears less significant, but the risk associated with hypertriglyceridemia is still substantial with fasting levels of 2.6–4.5 mmol/L associated with a twofold excess of CHD risk and levels of 4.5–9.0 mmol/L with up to a ninefold elevation [41, 42].

Triglyceride-rich lipoproteins (chylomicrons and VLDL) are not known to participate directly in atherogenesis, but they are central to the mechanism by which small dense LDL cholesterol is generated and HDL cholesterol levels are depressed in diabetes [1]. Cholesteryl ester is transferred from other lipoproteins into the enlarged circulating pool of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins by cholesteryl ester transfer protein, and the rate of transfer is increased in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes [43, 44]. There is transfer of triglyceride in the opposite direction such that cholesteryl ester-depleted HDL and LDL become triglyceride-rich. The subsequent removal of this triglyceride by hepatic lipase results in smaller, denser HDL and LDL particles.

Levels of small dense LDL are thus increased, and the apparently relatively undisturbed cholesterol and apoB levels observed in many patients with diabetes may thus hide a major atherogenic change [45–47]. Circulating LDL is believed not to participate directly in atherogenesis, but must first undergo structural modification to allow its apoB to act as a ligand for the scavenger receptors of monocyte macrophages in the arterial wall, triggering foam cell formation [48]. The proportion of glycated apoB is doubled even in reasonably well-controlled diabetes [28]. Glycated LDL may be more susceptible to oxidation or itself represent an atherogenic modification [49, 50]. Glycation of LDL also decreases its LDL receptor-mediated catabolism [51].

In patients with type 1 diabetes with good glycemic control, insulin upregulates lipoprotein lipase, increasing the production of small HDL particles [52, 53], frequently to higher than normal HDL cholesterol levels [54]. HDL cholesterol in diabetes has thus not arisen physiologically; HDL dysfunction is suggested by the observation that high HDL cholesterol levels do not always protect against CHD [55, 56]. HDL may be dysfunctional in its capacity to protect LDL against atherogenic modification. Reductions in the antioxidative and anti-inflammatory effects of HDL have been reported in patients with diabetes, alongside an impaired ability of HDL to counteract the inhibition of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation by oxidized LDL [34, 57]. The role of HDL in protecting pancreatic beta cells against apoptosis is an important emerging area of research [58]. Glycation has recently been shown to reduce the sphingosine-1-phosphate content of HDL, reducing its ability to activate protective intracellular survival pathways during oxidative stress [59].

With the development of nephropathy, increased catabolism of smaller HDL particles likely combines with increased cholesteryl ester activity to lower HDL cholesterol levels [6, 60]. Glycation of HDL further enhances its catabolism [61]. Diabetes thus leads to impaired reverse cholesterol transport through both reduced HDL concentrations and HDL dysfunction [36]. Low HDL cholesterol appears to be of greater importance in patients at high cardiometabolic risk and is amongst the factors

that currently favor a decision to further reduce LDL cholesterol levels [20].

CLINICAL INVESTIGATIONS

The apparently normal serum cholesterol concentrations observed in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes led to the widespread erroneous belief that glycemia alone might explain the observed high CHD rates. However, the relatively normal cholesterol levels hide an atherogenic lipid profile, with increased intermediate-density lipoprotein and small dense LDL, and dysfunctional HDL [49–51].

Each LDL particle, regardless of its density or cholesterol content, contains only a single tightly bound molecule of apoB. The often "normal" level of LDL cholesterol seen in many patients with diabetes actually disguises an increased particle number (higher apoB) and that clearance of small dense particles is slower [20]. Thus, measurement of the serum concentration of apoB provides a more discriminating index of atherogenic risk or therapeutic response than LDL cholesterol [62]. While intensive therapy in the DCCT did not significantly affect LDL and HDL cholesterol levels, it was associated with decreased apoB (and lipoprotein(a)) and with favorable alterations in lipoprotein subclasses that are not revealed by the standard lipid profile, but have implications for the evolution of both microvascular and macrovascular complications [63].

The use of LDL cholesterol in diabetes also underestimates the atherogenic contribution of triglyceride-rich particles so non-HDL cholesterol is а better measure of diabetes **[64]**. The atherogenicity in introduction of non-HDL cholesterol appears to have obviated the need to introduce apoB measurements more widely in patient management.

DIET AND WEIGHT MANAGEMENT

Lifestyle modifications are the first-line intervention in the management of diabetes dyslipidemia, and include weight loss, dietary modification, and aerobic exercise [36]. Obesity increases insulin resistance and is associated with increased triglycerides and LDL cholesterol and decreased HDL cholesterol [1]. Weight loss is known to be associated with improvements in lipids and other cardiovascular risk factors including the incidence of type 2 diabetes [65, 66] and should therefore be encouraged in overweight patients with diabetes. To achieve sustained weight loss, caloric restriction remains the key and even modest degrees of weight loss are associated with an improvement in glycemic control, HbA1c, and lipid profile [67].

Increased physical activity may provide some small adjunct to the effect of dietary restriction, but is unlikely to be successful on its own. Reduced fat intake, particularly of saturated fat, should also be encouraged [68]. The American Diabetes Association (ADA) recommends a diet low in trans fat, saturated fat, and cholesterol [69]. In patients without a marked increase in serum triglycerides but who are not obese, some substitution of saturated fat can be made with unrefined carbohydrate foods and some with oleic, linoleic, or omega-3 fish oils [70].

Dietary interventions, while considered first-line treatment for all patients with diabetes, have not been successful in demonstrating a mortality benefit, even with prolonged follow-up [71].

The gastrointestinal lipase inhibitor orlistat causes fat malabsorption and should be taken close to meals. The patient must adhere to a low fat diet or they will experience steatorrhoea. There is often early benefit, but then weight loss levels out, likely as the patient learns to omit it if they plan to consume a fatty meal. Nonetheless any weight loss achieved can improve cardiovascular risk factors [72]. Orlistat has beneficial effects on serum total and LDL cholesterol levels which are greater than might be explained by weight loss alone [73].

Surgical management of obesity is much more effective than medical treatment [65]. Weight loss after bariatric surgery is also associated with beneficial glycemic effects in diabetes, including achievement of near normal glycemia without medication or reduced medications [74].

EFFECTS OF HYPOGLYCEMIC AGENTS ON LIPOPROTEINS

Diabetes dyslipidemia can be partly corrected by insulin treatment and improved blood glucose control [75]. Insulin therapy increases HDL cholesterol and reduces circulating triglyceride levels, particularly in patients with poor glycemic control [76]. Metformin decreases serum triglycerides and improves insulin resistance but is often overlooked as а lipid-lowering agent and is generally considered only as a hypoglycemic agent in the management of diabetes [77]. Other drugs used in the management of diabetes may also have unintended positive and negative effects on lipoproteins (see Table 1). Of particular interest is the small increase in LDL cholesterol observed following treatment with sodium-glucose cotransporter 2 (SGLT2)

Drug	Total cholesterol	LDL cholesterol	HDL cholesterol	Triglycerides	References
Metformin	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	\downarrow	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	[114]
Gliclazide	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\downarrow	[115, 116]
Glimepiride	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow {\uparrow}$	\leftrightarrow	[115, 117]
Pioglitazone	↑	\leftrightarrow	↑	\downarrow	[118, 119]
Sitagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow {\uparrow}$	\leftrightarrow	[120, 121]
Saxagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	[116, 122]
Vildagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow {\uparrow}$	\leftrightarrow	[123]
Linagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	[124]
Dapagliflozin	$\leftrightarrow {\uparrow}$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow {\uparrow}$	$\downarrow \longleftrightarrow$	[125, 126]
Canagliflozin	↑	↑	↑	↑	[121, 127]
Empagliflozin	$\leftrightarrow {\uparrow}$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow {\uparrow}$	\leftrightarrow	[78, 128]
Exenatide	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow {\uparrow}$	\downarrow	[119, 129]
Liraglutide	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\downarrow	[130, 131]

Table 1 Effects of hypoglycemic agents on lipoproteins

 \uparrow Increased, \leftrightarrow no change, \downarrow decreased, *HDL* high-density lipoprotein, *LDL* low-density lipoprotein

inhibitors, suggesting that the recently reported significant improvement in cardiovascular outcomes with empagliflozin is unrelated to effects on dyslipidemia [78].

LIPID-LOWERING DRUGS

The discovery of statins was a key advance in cardiovascular medicine. Statins inhibit 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A reductase, the rate-limiting enzyme in cholesterol biosynthesis. There is a wealth of clinical trial evidence that lowering serum cholesterol with statins decreases the risk of CHD [24, 79]. These trials have demonstrated that statins decrease the risk of both CHD and stroke in people with and without pre-existing cardiovascular disease [24, 80]. It would appear from such trials that the relative risk reduction achieved with statin treatment is similar in patients with diabetes to that in other people. However, the number needed to treat to prevent one event (NNT) will be lower in patients with diabetes compared to those without diabetes but apparently similar lipid profiles [81].

The case for secondary prevention with statin therapy in diabetes is accepted, but whether all patients with diabetes should be considered for statin treatment has been more contentious. Protection In the Heart identifier: Study (Controlled-Trials.com ISRCTN48489393) the 2912 patients with diabetes without pre-existing vascular disease randomized to receive simvastatin showed a reduction in cardiovascular significant end-points compared to those allocated to placebo [82]. Similarly, in the Collaborative Diabetes Atorvastatin Study (CARDS; ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00327418), where the mean pretreatment LDL cholesterol was 3.0 mmol/L (<2.5 mmol/L in 25% of patients), the effect of active intervention with atorvastatin was so favorable that the study was stopped early [24]. In both studies there did not appear to be any threshold below which statin therapy ceased to be beneficial. A meta-analysis of 18,686 people with diabetes from 14 randomized trials (1466 with type 1 and 17.220 with type 2) demonstrated a 9% reduction in all-cause mortality for every 1 mmol/L reduction in LDL cholesterol [26]. The effects of statin therapy were similar irrespective of baseline characteristics and prior history of vascular disease. Although the majority of participants in these trials had type 2 diabetes, the reduction in major vascular events was also statistically significant in people with type 1 diabetes.

The risk factor reduction brought about by statins occurs in a dose-dependent fashion, with higher dose statins associated with a greater lowering of cardiovascular events [83]. It should also be noted that in diabetes, in contrast to patients without diabetes, statins do not stop the progression of carotid intima media thickness or intravascular ultrasound-measured atheroma volume at typical doses, implying that high doses may be necessary to prevent atheroma progression [84]. One in seven patients with diabetes treated with statins still goes on to suffer a cardiovascular event over 5 years [26].

Clinical trial evidence therefore provides unequivocal evidence to support prescribing statins for both primary and secondary prevention in diabetes, but the populations studied may not be representative of younger patients or those with advanced renal disease. This requires further exploration and thus the exercise of clinical judgment in prescribing.

Interestingly, statin treatment is associated with a slight increase in the incidence of type 2 diabetes. A meta-analysis showed 4 years of statin treatment in 255 patients would lead to one extra case of type 2 diabetes [85]. However, this risk is low both in absolute terms and when compared with the expected cardiovascular benefit from reducing LDL cholesterol. In the same period 5.4 vascular events would be avoided in these 255 patients [85]. Clinical practice in patients with existing cardiovascular disease or moderate or high cardiovascular risk should not change.

Ezetimibe blocks the absorption of dietary cholesterol and the reabsorption of cholesterol entering the small intestine in bile, the latter accounting for most of its LDL cholesterol lowering. Ezetimibe is concentrated in the cells of the intestinal brush border, where it inhibits cholesterol absorption by a process which involves binding to Niemann-Pick C1-Like 1 [86]. It remains a second-line option for LDL cholesterol lowering in diabetes and has its greatest clinical utility as an adjunct to statin therapy.

The bile acid sequestrant colesevelam has been shown to reduce HbA1c in addition to reductions in total cholesterol, LDL, and non-HDL cholesterol levels [87]. Cholestyramine may be more effective in lowering LDL cholesterol, but both agents may increase triglycerides, and neither is particularly well tolerated [88].

Many novel therapies are in development to reduce LDL cholesterol, but none has been studied specifically in patients with diabetes [89]. In particular, proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin 9 (PCSK9) inhibitors have emerged as medications showing significant reductions in LDL, with recent data suggesting similar effects on lipoproteins in patients with type 2 diabetes to those seen in patients without diabetes [90]. An additional potentially beneficial effect postprandial on

hypertriglyceridemia is suggested by novel data on PCSK9 regulation of intestinal lipoprotein assembly and secretion [91]. Ongoing cardiovascular outcome trials will inform the use of PCSK9 inhibitors in diabetes.

The ACCORD study showed an increased number of cardiovascular events in patients with diabetes and persistently low HDL cholesterol and high triglyceride levels, despite a mean LDL cholesterol below 2.1 mmol/L [92]. Fibrates act as peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR)-α agonists to reduce triglycerides and modestly increase HDL cholesterol but also affect multiple pathways linked to the retinoid-X receptor [93]. To date no decrease in cardiovascular outcomes has been convincingly demonstrated in clinical trials [94]. In the Fenofibrate Intervention and Event Lowering in Diabetes (FIELD: Controlled-Trials.com identifier: ISRCTN64783481) study 9795 people with type 2 diabetes were randomized to receive micronized fenofibrate or placebo [95]. By the end of the trial statin treatment became a major confounding factor, but the primary end-point (fatal CHD and non-fatal myocardial infarction) decreased by 11% on fenofibrate compared to Although pretreatment placebo. serum triglyceride levels appeared to have no on the relative decrease influence in cardiovascular events, the overall effect was not significant, and the FIELD study did not establish a firm place for fibrate drugs in the management of diabetes dyslipidemia. More recently the ACCORD-LIPID trial reported no cardiovascular benefit from the addition of fenofibrate to simvastatin in patients with type 2 diabetes [92]. However, there did appear to be a beneficial effect on CHD outcomes in patients with triglycerides above 2.4 mmol/L and HDL cholesterol below 0.79 mmol/L [92].

There may therefore be a role for fibrates as adjunctive therapy in patients with diabetes and persistently elevated triglycerides. However, fibrates, particularly fenofibrate, may cause paradoxical reductions in HDL cholesterol levels and it is important that clinicians are aware of this phenomenon [96].

Most hypertriglyceridemia in diabetes is mild to moderate and statins remain the drug of first choice even in patients with mixed dyslipidemias, but in patients with genetic susceptibility severe hypertriglyceridemia may develop, with attendant risk of pancreatitis [97]. When triglycerides are above 11 mmol/L a fibrate should be considered first to reduce triglycerides and the risk of pancreatitis.

Purified omega-3 fatty acids can lower triglycerides as much as fibrates, but they have little effect on HDL or LDL cholesterol [98]. Omacor[®] (Abbott Healthcare, Abbott Park, IL, USA) contains 90% omega-3 fatty acid ethyl eicosopentaenoate esters (mostly or docosahexaenoate) and in combination with a statin can decrease triglycerides by a further 30%, most probably by inhibition of hepatic triglyceride synthesis [99]. Despite evidence omega-3 fatty acids stabilize that atheromatous plaques and reports of beneficial hypotensive and antithrombotic effects, a recent trial of omega-3 fatty acids in patients with metabolic syndrome or type 2 diabetes disappointingly found no effect on CHD risk [100, 101].

Another future therapeutic option may be the dual PPAR- α/γ agonist saroglitazar, which was approved in India in 2013 and has been shown to significantly reduce plasma triglyceride, total cholesterol, non-HDL cholesterol, and VLDL cholesterol, and HbA1c and fasting glucose levels [102].

Diabetes Ther (2016) 7:203-219

NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE MANAGEMENT OF HYPERLIPIDEMIA

The role of diabetes in risk assessment processes is more controversial than the simple statement often applied in guidelines that diabetes is a cardiovascular disease-risk equivalent. Risk in type 1 diabetes is strongly related to glycemic control, nephropathy, and hypertension and can be significantly increased compared with normoglycemic subjects [103]. Risk in type 2 diabetes is still widely considered to be increased two- to fourfold [3, 104]. While features such as the presence of nephropathy or retinopathy identify higher risk groups, the use of other biomarkers of risk and likely need for enhanced treatment are often not appreciated. The presence of microalbuminuria for example is a risk factor for CHD even at low levels and its severity is also predictive of future events [105].

Most clinical guidelines recommend tight control of dyslipidemia, especially in high risk patients [106, 107]. Importantly, lipid targets are easier to achieve than blood pressure or glycemia targets and target LDL cholesterol levels as low as 1.8 mmol/L are increasingly recommended in patients with established CHD [108, 109].

A recent position statement from the ADA recommends a screening lipid profile at the time of diagnosis, at age 40 years, and periodically thereafter [110]. Treatment recommendations bevond lifestyle modification and optimization of glycemic control are for the use of high-intensity statin therapy (e.g., atorvastatin 40–80 mg or rosuvastatin 20-40 mg) in patients of all ages with overt CHD, and those aged 40-75 years with additional risk factors, and moderate intensity statin therapy (e.g., atorvastatin 10–20 mg or simvastatin 20–40 mg) for patients aged over 40 years without additional risk factors. Clinical judgment should guide the use of moderate or high-intensity statin therapy in patients younger than 40 years or older than 75 years with additional risk factors [110].

The most recent American Heart Association/American College of Cardiology guidelines for cholesterol management appear less interventional, recommending statin treatment only for patients with diabetes with clinical atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease or if aged 40–75 years [111]. There is also a modest recommendation for additional treatment in persons with statin intolerance or an inadequate response, with an emphasis on clinical judgment. The European Society of Cardiology suggests that ezetimibe be added after intensification of statin therapy in diabetes [112].

The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence also recently updated its guidance and now advises clinicians to offer statin treatment for primary prevention to adults with type 1 diabetes who are over 40 years, have had diabetes for more than 10 years, or have established nephropathy or other factors cardiovascular risk [113]. These guidelines also recommend statin therapy for primary prevention in type 2 diabetes if the 10-year risk of developing cardiovascular disease is estimated to be greater than 10% using the QRISK2 assessment tool [113].

In conclusion, statin treatment should effectively be considered for all people with diabetes aged over 40 years or younger if additional cardiovascular risk factors are present, a position recently supported by the Joint British Societies [106].

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was facilitated by the Greater Manchester Local Clinical Research Network and the National Institute for Health Research/ Wellcome Trust Clinical Research Facility in Manchester. No funding or sponsorship was received for publication of this article. All named authors meet the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) criteria for authorship for this manuscript, take responsibility for the work as a whole, and have given final approval to the version to be published.

Disclosures. Jonathan D. Schofield, Yifen Liu, and Prasanna Rao-Balakrishna have no conflicts of interest to declare. Rayaz A. Malik has received research grants from Diabetes UK, National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) of Australia, JDRF International, National Institute for Health Research (NIHR), Sanofi, Tranzyme Pharma, and MSD. Handrean Soran has received research grants from Synageva, Pfizer, Amgen, and MSD.

Compliance with Ethics Guidelines. This article is based on previously conducted studies and does not involve any new studies of human or animal subjects performed by any of the authors.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4. 0/), which permits any noncommercial use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made.

REFERENCES

- 1. Durrington PN. Hyperlipidaemia: diagnosis and management. London: Hodder Arnold; 2007.
- 2. Laing SP, Swerdlow AJ, Slater SD, et al. Mortality from heart disease in a cohort of 23,000 patients with insulin-treated diabetes. Diabetologia. 2003;46:760–5.
- 3. Emerging Risk Factors Collaboration, Sarwar N, Gao P, et al. Diabetes mellitus, fasting blood glucose concentration, and risk of vascular disease: a collaborative meta-analysis of 102 prospective studies. Lancet. 2010;375:2215–22.
- Emerging Risk Factors Collaboration, Seshasai SR, Kaptoge S, et al. Diabetes mellitus, fasting glucose, and risk of cause-specific death. N Engl J Med. 2011;364:829–41.
- 5. Selvin E, Steffes MW, Zhu H, et al. Glycated hemoglobin, diabetes, and cardiovascular risk in nondiabetic adults. N Engl J Med. 2010;362:800–11.
- Winocour PH, Durrington PN, Ishola M, Anderson DC, Cohen H. Influence of proteinuria on vascular disease, blood pressure, and lipoproteins in insulin dependent diabetes mellitus. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1987;294:1648–51.
- Borch-Johnsen K, Kreiner S. Proteinuria: value as predictor of cardiovascular mortality in insulin dependent diabetes mellitus. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1987;294:1651–4.
- 8. Livingstone SJ, Looker HC, Hothersall EJ, et al. Risk of cardiovascular disease and total mortality in adults with type 1 diabetes: Scottish registry linkage study. PLoS Med. 2012;9:e1001321.
- Haffner SM, Stern MP, Hazuda HP, Mitchell BD, Patterson JK. Cardiovascular risk factors in confirmed prediabetic individuals. Does the clock for coronary heart disease start ticking before the onset of clinical diabetes? JAMA. 1990;263:2893–8.
- 10. Farrer M, Fulcher G, Albers CJ, et al. Patients undergoing coronary artery bypass graft surgery are at high risk of impaired glucose tolerance and diabetes mellitus during the first postoperative year. Metabolism. 1995;44:1016–27.
- 11. Davis TM, Coleman RL, Holman RR, Group U. Prognostic significance of silent myocardial infarction in newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes mellitus: United Kingdom Prospective Diabetes Study (UKPDS) 79. Circulation. 2013;127:980–7.

- 12. Diabetes Control and Complications Trial (DCCT) Research Group. Effect of intensive diabetes management on macrovascular events and risk factors in the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial. Am J Cardiol. 1995;75:894–903.
- 13. UK Prospective Diabetes Study (UKPDS) Group. Intensive blood-glucose control with sulphonylureas or insulin compared with conventional treatment and risk of complications in patients with type 2 diabetes (UKPDS 33). Lancet. 1998;352:837–853.
- 14. Duckworth W, Abraira C, Moritz T, et al. Glucose control and vascular complications in veterans with type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2009;360:129–39.
- 15. ADVANCE Collaborative Group, Patel A, MacMahon S, et al. Intensive blood glucose control and vascular outcomes in patients with type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2008;358:2560–72.
- 16. Investigators OT, Gerstein HC, Bosch J, et al. Basal insulin and cardiovascular and other outcomes in dysglycemia. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:319–28.
- 17. Lachin JM, Orchard TJ, Nathan DM, DCCT/EDIC Research Group. Update on cardiovascular outcomes at 30 years of the diabetes control and complications trial/epidemiology of diabetes interventions and complications study. Diabetes Care. 2014;37:39–43.
- Holman RR, Paul SK, Bethel MA, Matthews DR, Neil HA. 10-year follow-up of intensive glucose control in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2008;359:1577–89.
- 19. Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes Study Group, Gerstein HC, Miller ME, et al. Effects of intensive glucose lowering in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2008;358:2545–59.
- 20. Chapman MJ, Ginsberg HN, Amarenco P, et al. Triglyceride-rich lipoproteins and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol in patients at high risk of cardiovascular disease: evidence and guidance for management. Eur Heart J. 2011;32:1345–61.
- 21. West KM, Ahuja MM, Bennett PH, et al. The role of circulating glucose and triglyceride concentrations and their interactions with other "risk factors" as determinants of arterial disease in nine diabetic population samples from the WHO multinational study. Diabetes Care. 1983;6:361–9.
- 22. Howard BV, Robbins DC, Sievers ML, et al. LDL cholesterol as a strong predictor of coronary heart disease in diabetic individuals with insulin resistance and low LDL: the Strong Heart Study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2000;20:830–5.

- 23. Stamler J, Vaccaro O, Neaton JD, Wentworth D. Diabetes, other risk factors, and 12-yr cardiovascular mortality for men screened in the Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial. Diabetes Care. 1993;16:434–44.
- 24. Colhoun HM, Betteridge DJ, Durrington PN, et al. Primary prevention of cardiovascular disease with atorvastatin in type 2 diabetes in the collaborative atorvastatin diabetes study (CARDS): multicentre randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2004;364:685–96.
- 25. Baigent C, Keech A, Kearney PM, et al. Efficacy and safety of cholesterol-lowering treatment: prospective meta-analysis of data from 90,056 participants in 14 randomised trials of statins. Lancet. 2005;366:1267–78.
- 26. Cholesterol Treatment Trialists Collaborators, Kearney PM, et al. Efficacy of cholesterol-lowering therapy in 18,686 people with diabetes in 14 randomised trials of statins: a meta-analysis. Lancet. 2008;371:117–25.
- 27. Pietri AO, Dunn FL, Grundy SM, Raskin P. The effect of continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion on very-low-density lipoprotein triglyceride metabolism in type I diabetes mellitus. Diabetes. 1983;32:75–81.
- 28. Tames FJ, Mackness MI, Arrol S, Laing I, Durrington PN. Non-enzymatic glycation of apolipoprotein B in the sera of diabetic and non-diabetic subjects. Atherosclerosis. 1992;93:237–44.
- 29. Ray KK, Seshasai SR, Wijesuriya S, et al. Effect of intensive control of glucose on cardiovascular outcomes and death in patients with diabetes mellitus: a meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. Lancet. 2009;373:1765–72.
- 30. Dean JD, Durrington PN. Treatment of dyslipoproteinaemia in diabetes mellitus. Diabet Med. 1996;13:297–312.
- 31. Abbasi A, Corpeleijn E, Gansevoort RT, et al. Role of HDL cholesterol and estimates of HDL particle composition in future development of type 2 diabetes in the general population: the PREVEND study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2013;98:E1352–9.
- Steinberg D, Parthasarathy S, Carew TE, Khoo JC, Witztum JL. Beyond cholesterol. Modifications of low-density lipoprotein that increase its atherogenicity. N Engl J Med. 1989;320:915–24.
- 33. Taskinen MR. Diabetic dyslipidaemia: from basic research to clinical practice. Diabetologia. 2003;46:733–49.

- 34. Verges B. Pathophysiology of diabetic dyslipidaemia: where are we? Diabetologia. 2015;58:886–99.
- 35. Nikkila EA, Kekki M. Plasma triglyceride transport kinetics in diabetes mellitus. Metabolism. 1973;22:1–22.
- 36. Warraich HJ, Wong ND, Rana JS. Role for combination therapy in diabetic dyslipidemia. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2015;17:32.
- 37. McEneny J, O'Kane MJ, Moles KW, et al. Very low density lipoprotein subfractions in type II diabetes mellitus: alterations in composition and susceptibility to oxidation. Diabetologia. 2000;43:485–93.
- 38. Malmstrom R, Packard CJ, Caslake M, et al. Defective regulation of triglyceride metabolism by insulin in the liver in NIDDM. Diabetologia. 1997;40:454–62.
- 39. Cummings MH, Watts GF, Umpleby AM, et al. Acute hyperinsulinemia decreases the hepatic secretion of very-low-density lipoprotein apolipoprotein B-100 in NIDDM. Diabetes. 1995;44:1059–65.
- 40. Chen YD, Swami S, Skowronski R, Coulston A, Reaven GM. Differences in postprandial lipemia between patients with normal glucose tolerance and noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1993;76:172–7.
- 41. Assmann G, Schulte H, von Eckardstein A. Hypertriglyceridemia and elevated lipoprotein(a) are risk factors for major coronary events in middle-aged men. Am J Cardiol. 1996;77:1179–84.
- 42. Hulley SB, Rosenman RH, Bawol RD, Brand RJ. Epidemiology as a guide to clinical decisions. The association between triglyceride and coronary heart disease. N Engl J Med. 1980;302:1383–9.
- 43. Bagdade JD, Ritter MC, Subbaiah PV. Accelerated cholesteryl ester transfer in patients with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Eur J Clin Invest. 1991;21:161–7.
- 44. Bhatnagar D, Durrington PN, Kumar S, Mackness MI, Boulton AJ. Plasma lipoprotein composition and cholesteryl ester transfer from high density lipoproteins to very low density and low density lipoproteins in patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Diabet Med. 1996;13:139–44.
- 45. Krauss RM. Lipids and lipoproteins in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2004;27:1496–504.

- 46. Sibley SD, Hokanson JE, Steffes MW, et al. Increased small dense LDL and intermediate-density lipoprotein with albuminuria in type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1999;22:1165–70.
- Schonfeld G, Birge C, Miller JP, Kessler G, Santiago J. Apolipoprotein B levels and altered lipoprotein composition in diabetes. Diabetes. 1974;23:827–34.
- 48. Witztum JL, Steinberg D. Role of oxidized low density lipoprotein in atherogenesis. J Clin Invest. 1991;88:1785–92.
- 49. Younis N, Sharma R, Soran H, et al. Glycation as an atherogenic modification of LDL. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2008;19:378–84.
- 50. Jenkins AJ, Best JD, Klein RL, Lyons TJ. Lipoproteins, glycoxidation and diabetic angiopathy. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2004;20:349–68.
- 51. Witztum JL, Mahoney EM, Branks MJ, et al. Nonenzymatic glucosylation of low-density lipoprotein alters its biologic activity. Diabetes. 1982;31:283–91.
- 52. Taskinen MR. Lipoprotein lipase in diabetes. Diabetes Metab Rev. 1987;3:551–70.
- 53. Durrington PN. Serum high density lipoprotein cholesterol subfractions in type I (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. Clin Chim Acta. 1982;120:21–8.
- 54. Durrington PN. Serum high density lipoprotein cholesterol in diabetes mellitus: an analysis of factors which influence its concentration. Clin Chim Acta. 1980;104:11–23.
- 55. Smith JD. Dysfunctional HDL as a diagnostic and therapeutic target. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2010;30:151–5.
- Schofield JD, France M, Ammori B, Liu YF, Soran H. High-density lipoprotein cholesterol raising: does it matter? Curr Opin Cardiol. 2013;28:464–74.
- 57. Morgantini C, Natali A, Boldrini B, et al. Anti-inflammatory and antioxidant properties of HDLs are impaired in type 2 diabetes. Diabetes. 2011;60:2617–23.
- von Eckardstein A, Widmann C. High-density lipoprotein, beta cells, and diabetes. Cardiovasc Res. 2014;103:384–94.
- 59. Brinck JW, Thomas A, Lauer E, et al. Diabetes mellitus is associated with reduced high-density lipoprotein sphingosine-1-phosphate content and

impaired high-density lipoprotein cardiac cell protection. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2016. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.115.307049.

- 60. Short CD, Durrington PN, Mallick NP, et al. Serum and urinary high density lipoproteins in glomerular disease with proteinuria. Kidney Int. 1986;29:1224–8.
- 61. Witztum JL, Fisher M, Pietro T, Steinbrecher UP, Elam RL. Nonenzymatic glucosylation of high-density lipoprotein accelerates its catabolism in guinea pigs. Diabetes. 1982;31:1029–32.
- 62. Soran H, France MW, Kwok S, et al. Apolipoprotein B100 is a better treatment target than calculated LDL and non-HDL cholesterol in statin-treated patients. Ann Clin Biochem. 2011;48:566–71.
- 63. Zhang Y, Jenkins AJ, Basu A, et al. Associations between intensive diabetes therapy and NMR-determined lipoprotein subclass profiles in type 1 diabetes. J Lipid Res. 2016;57:310–7.
- 64. Emerging Risk Factors Collaboration, Di Angelantonio E, Sarwar N, et al. Major lipids, apolipoproteins, and risk of vascular disease. JAMA. 2009;302:1993–2000.
- 65. Sjostrom L, Lindroos AK, Peltonen M, et al. Lifestyle, diabetes, and cardiovascular risk factors 10 years after bariatric surgery. N Engl J Med. 2004;351:2683–93.
- 66. Wood PD, Stefanick ML, Dreon DM, et al. Changes in plasma lipids and lipoproteins in overweight men during weight loss through dieting as compared with exercise. N Engl J Med. 1988;319:1173–9.
- 67. Rock CL, Flatt SW, Pakiz B, et al. Weight loss, glycemic control, and cardiovascular disease risk factors in response to differential diet composition in a weight loss program in type 2 diabetes: a randomized controlled trial. Diabetes Care. 2014;37:1573–80.
- 68. Grundy SM. Dietary therapy of hyperlipidaemia. Baillieres Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1987;1:667–98.
- 69. American Diabetes Association. Standards of medical care in diabetes–2014. Diabetes Care. 2014;37(Suppl 1):S14–80.
- Haffner SM, American Diabetes Association. Dyslipidemia management in adults with diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2004;27(Suppl 1):S68–71.
- 71. Look ARG, Wing RR, Bolin P, et al. Cardiovascular effects of intensive lifestyle intervention in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2013;369:145–54.

- 72. Torgerson JS, Hauptman J, Boldrin MN, Sjostrom L. XENical in the prevention of diabetes in obese subjects (XENDOS) study: a randomized study of orlistat as an adjunct to lifestyle changes for the prevention of type 2 diabetes in obese patients. Diabetes Care. 2004;27:155–61.
- 73. Davidson MH, Hauptman J, DiGirolamo M, et al. Weight control and risk factor reduction in obese subjects treated for 2 years with orlistat: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 1999;281:235–42.
- 74. Sjostrom L. Surgical intervention as a strategy for treatment of obesity. Endocrine. 2000;13:213–30.
- 75. Maahs DM, Ogden LG, Dabelea D, et al. Association of glycaemia with lipids in adults with type 1 diabetes: modification by dyslipidaemia medication. Diabetologia. 2010;53:2518–25.
- Mihailescu DV, Vora A, Mazzone T. Lipid effects of endocrine medications. Curr Atheroscler Rep. 2011;13:88–94.
- 77. Stumvoll M, Nurjhan N, Perriello G, Dailey G, Gerich JE. Metabolic effects of metformin in non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 1995;333:550–4.
- 78. Zinman B, Wanner C, Lachin JM, et al. Empagliflozin, cardiovascular outcomes, and mortality in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2015;373:2117–28.
- 79. Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group. MRC/BHF heart protection study of cholesterol lowering with simvastatin in 20,536 high-risk individuals: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2002;360:7–22.
- 80. Collins R, Armitage J, Parish S, et al. Effects of cholesterol-lowering with simvastatin on stroke and other major vascular events in 20536 people with cerebrovascular disease or other high-risk conditions. Lancet. 2004;363:757–67.
- 81. Soran H, Schofield JD, Durrington PN. Cholesterol, not just cardiovascular risk, is important in deciding who should receive statin treatment. Eur Heart J. 2015;36:2975–83.
- 82. Collins R, Armitage J, Parish S, Sleigh P, Peto R, et al. MRC/BHF heart protection study of cholesterol-lowering with simvastatin in 5963 people with diabetes: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2003;361:2005–16.
- 83. Preiss D, Seshasai SR, Welsh P, et al. Risk of incident diabetes with intensive-dose compared with moderate-dose statin therapy: a meta-analysis. JAMA. 2011;305:2556–64.

- 84. Bayturan O, Kapadia S, Nicholls SJ, et al. Clinical predictors of plaque progression despite very low levels of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010;55:2736–42.
- 85. Sattar N, Preiss D, Murray HM, et al. Statins and risk of incident diabetes: a collaborative meta-analysis of randomised statin trials. Lancet. 2010;375:735–42.
- Garcia-Calvo M, Lisnock J, Bull HG, et al. The target of ezetimibe is Niemann-Pick C1-Like 1 (NPC1L1). Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2005;102:8132–7.
- 87. Fonseca VA, Handelsman Y, Staels B. Colesevelam lowers glucose and lipid levels in type 2 diabetes: the clinical evidence. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2010;12:384–92.
- 88. Garg A, Grundy SM. Cholestyramine therapy for dyslipidemia in non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. A short-term, double-blind, crossover trial. Ann Intern Med. 1994;121:416–22.
- 89. Wierzbicki AS, Hardman TC, Viljoen A. New lipid-lowering drugs: an update. Int J Clin Pract. 2012;66:270–80.
- 90. Sattar N, Preiss D, Robinson JG, et al. Lipid-lowering efficacy of the PCSK9 inhibitor evolocumab (AMG 145) in patients with type 2 diabetes: a meta-analysis of individual patient data. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2016. doi:10. 1016/S2213-8587(16)00003-6
- 91. Tavori H, Giunzioni I, Fazio S. PCSK9 inhibition to reduce cardiovascular disease risk: recent findings from the biology of PCSK9. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes. 2015;22:126–32.
- 92. The ACCORD Study Group, Ginsberg HN, Elam MB, et al. Effects of combination lipid therapy in type 2 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 2010;362:1563–74.
- 93. Wierzbicki AS. Fibrates: no ACCORD on their use in the treatment of dyslipidaemia. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2010;21:352–8.
- 94. Birjmohun RS, Hutten BA, Kastelein JJ, Stroes ES. Efficacy and safety of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol-increasing compounds: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2005;45:185–97.
- 95. Keech A, Simes RJ, Barter P, et al. Effects of long-term fenofibrate therapy on cardiovascular events in 9795 people with type 2 diabetes mellitus (the FIELD study): randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2005;366:1849–61.

- 96. Schofield JD, Liu Y, France MW, Sandle L, Soran H. A review of paradoxical HDL-C responses to fenofibrate, illustrated by a case report. J Clin Lipidol. 2014;8:455–9.
- 97. Hegele RA, Ginsberg HN, Chapman MJ, et al. The polygenic nature of hypertriglyceridaemia: implications for definition, diagnosis, and management. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2014;2:655–66.
- 98. Marchioli R, Barzi F, Bomba E, et al. Early protection against sudden death by n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids after myocardial infarction: time-course analysis of the results of the Gruppo Italiano per lo Studio della Sopravvivenza nell'Infarto Miocardico (GISSI)-Prevenzione. Circulation. 2002;105: 1897–903.
- 99. Harris WS, Bulchandani D. Why do omega-3 fatty acids lower serum triglycerides? Curr Opin Lipidol. 2006;17:387–93.
- 100. The ORIGIN Trial Investigators, Bosch J, Gerstein HC, et al. n-3 fatty acids and cardiovascular outcomes in patients with dysglycemia. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:309–18.
- 101. Harris WS, Miller M, Tighe AP, Davidson MH, Schaefer EJ. Omega-3 fatty acids and coronary heart disease risk: clinical and mechanistic perspectives. Atherosclerosis. 2008;197:12–24.
- 102. Joshi SR. Saroglitazar for the treatment of dyslipidemia in diabetic patients. Expert Opin Pharmacother. 2015;16:597–606.
- 103. Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications (EDIC) Research Group. Effect of intensive diabetes treatment on carotid artery wall thickness in the epidemiology of diabetes interventions and complications. Diabetes. 1999;48:383–390.
- 104. Haffner SM, Lehto S, Ronnemaa T, Pyorala K, Laakso M. Mortality from coronary heart disease in subjects with type 2 diabetes and in nondiabetic subjects with and without prior myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. 1998;339:229–34.
- 105. Diabetes Control and Complications Trial (DCCT)/Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications (EDIC) Study Research Group. Intensive diabetes treatment and cardiovascular outcomes in type 1 diabetes: The DCCT/EDIC study 30-year follow-up. Diabetes Care. 2016. doi:10.2337/dc15-1990
- 106. JBS3 Board. Joint British Societies' consensus recommendations for the prevention of

cardiovascular disease (JBS3). Heart. 2014;100(Suppl 2):ii1–67.

- 107. Perk J, De Backer G, Gohlke H, et al. European guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (version 2012): the fifth joint task force of the european society of cardiology and other societies on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (constituted by representatives of nine societies and by invited experts). Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2012;19:585–667.
- 108. Gyberg V, De Bacquer D, De Backer G, et al. Patients with coronary artery disease and diabetes need improved management: a report from the EUROASPIRE IV survey: a registry from the EuroObservational Research Programme of the European Society of Cardiology. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2015;14:133.
- 109. Yudkin JS, Richter B, Gale EA. Intensified glucose lowering in type 2 diabetes: time for a reappraisal. Diabetologia. 2010;53:2079–85.
- American Diabetes Association. (8) Cardiovascular disease and risk management. Diabetes Care. 2015;38(Suppl):S49–57.
- 111. Stone NJ, Robinson JG, Lichtenstein AH, et al. 2013 ACC/AHA guideline on the treatment of blood cholesterol to reduce atherosclerotic cardiovascular risk in adults: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. Circulation. 2014;129:S1–45.
- 112. European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention & Rehabilitation, Reiner Z, Catapano AL, et al. ESC/EAS guidelines for the management of dyslipidaemias: the task force for the management of dyslipidaemias of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Atherosclerosis Society (EAS). Eur Heart J. 2011;32:1769–818.
- 113. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Lipid modification: cardiovascular risk assessment and the modification of blood lipids for the primary and secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease. London: NICE. 2014.
- 114. Wulffele MG, Kooy A, de Zeeuw D, Stehouwer CD, Gansevoort RT. The effect of metformin on blood pressure, plasma cholesterol and triglycerides in type 2 diabetes mellitus: a systematic review. J Intern Med. 2004;256:1–14.
- 115. Buse JB, Tan MH, Prince MJ, Erickson PP. The effects of oral anti-hyperglycaemic medications on serum lipid profiles in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2004;6:133–56.

- 116. Monami M, Vitale V, Ambrosio ML, et al. Effects on lipid profile of dipeptidyl peptidase 4 inhibitors, pioglitazone, acarbose, and sulfonylureas: meta-analysis of placebo-controlled trials. Adv Ther. 2012;29:736–46.
- 117. Araki T, Emoto M, Konishi T, et al. Glimepiride increases high-density lipoprotein cholesterol via increasing adiponectin levels in type 2 diabetes mellitus. Metabolism. 2009;58:143–8.
- 118. Dormandy JA, Charbonnel B, Eckland DJ, et al. Secondary prevention of macrovascular events in patients with type 2 diabetes in the PROactive Study (PROspective pioglitAzone Clinical Trial In macroVascular Events): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2005;366:1279–89.
- 119. Azimova K, San Juan Z, Mukherjee D. Cardiovascular safety profile of currently available diabetic drugs. Ochsner J. 2014;14:616–32.
- 120. Siahmansur TJ, Schofield JD, Azmi S, et al. Unintended positive and negative effects of drugs on lipoproteins. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2015;26:325–37.
- 121. Lavalle-Gonzalez FJ, Januszewicz A, Davidson J, et al. Efficacy and safety of canagliflozin compared with placebo and sitagliptin in patients with type 2 diabetes on background metformin monotherapy: a randomised trial. Diabetologia. 2013;56:2582–92.
- 122. Boland CL, DeGeeter M, Nuzum DS, Tzefos M. Evaluating second-line treatment options for type 2 diabetes: focus on secondary effects of GLP-1 agonists and DPP-4 inhibitors. Ann Pharmacother. 2013;47:490–505.
- 123. Matikainen N, Manttari S, Schweizer A, et al. Vildagliptin therapy reduces postprandial intestinal triglyceride-rich lipoprotein particles in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetologia. 2006;49:2049–57.
- 124. Zinman B, Ahren B, Neubacher D, et al. Efficacy and cardiovascular safety of linagliptin as an add-on to insulin in type 2 diabetes: a pooled comprehensive post hoc analysis. Can J Diabetes. 2016;40:50–7.
- 125. Bailey CJ, Gross JL, Pieters A, Bastien A, List JF. Effect of dapagliflozin in patients with type 2 diabetes who have inadequate glycaemic control with metformin: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2010;375:2223–33.

- 126. Ptaszynska A, Hardy E, Johnsson E, Parikh S, List J. Effects of dapagliflozin on cardiovascular risk factors. Postgrad Med. 2013;125:181–9.
- 127. Forst T, Guthrie R, Goldenberg R, et al. Efficacy and safety of canagliflozin over 52 weeks in patients with type 2 diabetes on background metformin and pioglitazone. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2014;16:467–77.
- 128. Roden M, Weng J, Eilbracht J, et al. Empagliflozin monotherapy with sitagliptin as an active comparator in patients with type 2 diabetes: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2013;1:208–19.
- 129. Schwartz EA, Koska J, Mullin MP, , et al. Exenatide suppresses postprandial elevations in lipids and lipoproteins in individuals with impaired glucose

tolerance and recent onset type 2 diabetes mellitus. Atherosclerosis. 2010;212:217–22.

- 130. Vilsboll T, Zdravkovic M, Le-Thi T, et al. Liraglutide, a long-acting human glucagon-like peptide-1 analog, given as monotherapy significantly improves glycemic control and lowers body weight without risk of hypoglycemia in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2007;30:1608–10.
- 131. Hermansen K, Baekdal TA, During M, et al. Liraglutide suppresses postprandial triglyceride and apolipoprotein B48 elevations after a fat-rich meal in patients with type 2 diabetes: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, cross-over trial. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2013;15:1040–8.

Diabetic dyslipidaemia. Soran H, Schofield JD, Adam S, Durrington PN. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2016 Aug;27(4):313-22. doi: 10.1097/MOL.00000000000318. PMID: 27213628



Diabetic dyslipidaemia

Handrean Soran^{a,b}, Jonathan D. Schofield^{a,b}, Safwaan Adam^{a,b}, and Paul N. Durrington^a

Purpose of review

The purpose is to discuss recent developments in the understanding of lipoprotein metabolism in diabetes, the cardiovascular risk associated with both type 1 and type 2 diabetes, recently published guidelines on the management of this risk, concerns over the use of statin treatment in diabetes, and other therapeutic options.

Recent findings

Diabetic dyslipidaemia can be gross with massive hypertriglyceridemia, or subtle with a lipid profile which would be regarded as normal in a nondiabetic patient, but which hides underlying increases in atherogenic subfractions of LDL (e.g., small dense LDL, glycated LDL) and remnant lipoproteins. Statins can decrease these without the clinician being aware from routine biochemistry. In type 2 diabetes, HDL cholesterol levels are often reduced, whereas in type 1, insulin can raise HDL, but its antiatherogenic properties are compromised. Dyslipidaemia and hypertension predate the onset of glycaemia of diabetic proportions (metabolic syndrome). Obese people can thus die of diabetes before they develop it. Obesity should be prevented and treated. Statins decrease the risk of cardiovascular disease in diabetes or metabolic syndrome regardless of whether glycaemia worsens.

Summary

One unassailable truth is that statin therapy is beneficial and should rarely, if ever, be withheld.

Keywords

diabetes dyslipidaemia, glycated LDL, hypertriglyceridemia, lipid modifying drugs, obesity

INTRODUCTION

Diabetes represents a major disturbance of all three systems for the transport of lipid energy, namely fatty acids, ketone bodies, and lipoproteins. Ketoacidosis, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (CVD) and, in part, microvascular complications are the consequence. This review will focus on recent publications on lipoproteins in diabetes obtained through PubMed: earlier references can be found in a previous review [1].

Evidence that statin treatment can substantially decrease the risk of atherosclerotic CVD in type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) [2] was assimilated into guidelines for diabetes management soon after its publication [3,4]. The same recommendations also embraced statin therapy in T1DM, although the clinical reasoning for this was different from that for T2DM [5]. The guidance was not enthusiastically received by all diabetologists, who continued to believe that all the problems associated with diabetes could be solved by regulating blood glucose. Many were prepared to prescribe new oral hypoglycaemic agents with abandon, despite no evidence of benefit or lack of harm [6[•]], but frequently considered the

CVD risk in diabetes to be insufficiently high enough for statin treatment, which they viewed with suspicion. This review will focus on recent advances in our understanding of CVD risk in diabetes before considering what is known about atherogenic lipoprotein metabolism in diabetes and metabolic syndrome and how diabetic dyslipoproteinemia interacts with statin therapy. The interpretation of lipid results from the clinical laboratory both before and after commencing statin treatment will be considered in the light of recent controversial recommendations to abandon therapeutic goals. New evidence about statin safety and the place of nonstatin lipid-lowering

Curr Opin Lipidol 2016, 27:313-322 DOI:10.1097/MOL.00000000000318

^aCardiovascular Research Group, School of Biomedicine, University of Manchester and ^bUniversity Department of Medicine, Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Manchester, UK

Correspondence to Professor Paul N. Durrington, Cardiovascular Research Group, School of Biomedicine, Core Technology Facility (3rd Floor), University of Manchester, 46 Grafton Street, Manchester, M13 9NT, UK. Tel: +44 161 275 1201; fax: +44 161 275 1183; e-mail: pdurrington@manchester.ac.uk

KEY POINTS

- Cardiovascular risk continues to be underestimated in diabetes, particularly in young patients.
- Statin treatment can substantially decrease the risk of atherosclerotic CVD in diabetes.
- Routine laboratory measurements do not reflect the atherogenic changes in lipoproteins in diabetes
- Medications used to manage hyperglycaemia can also affect the lipid profile unfavourably.

treatment in diabetes and the effect on lipids of hypoglycaemic agents will then be reviewed.

CARDIOVASCULAR RISK IN TYPE 1 AND 2 DIABETES

Recent recommendations for statin treatment in T2DM are in the USA to give atorvastatin 20 mg daily as first-line treatment when estimated CVD risk exceeds 7.5% in the next 10 years [7] and in the UK when CVD risk reaches 10% or more over the next 10 years [8]. Three important caveats must be considered with regard to risk estimation in diabetes. Firstly, the many rival risk engines which have been developed are all based on survivor populations and inevitably omit people who have already sustained CVD events before the observed cohort was assembled. As such, they will underestimate risk. The Renfrew and Paisley Study [9] is important because it observed people from a random population sample, who developed diabetes during a long period of follow-up. It revealed that in the first 5 years after the onset of T2DM CVD risk increases such that in the subsequent 5 years it reaches that of nondiabetic people with established CVD, and in the 5 years after that rises further. Secondly, very few, if any typical T2DM patients will not have achieved at least a 7.5 or 10% 10-year CVD risk by middle age. This means that it will be younger people who, as the result of risk assessment, will be denied statin treatment, yet the risk estimation is at its most inaccurate in younger people with diabetes, because they were not well represented in the populations from which data to design the risk engines were derived. We know that in people who are so insulin-resistant as to develop T2DM in youth either because of extreme obesity or a genetic cause, the lifetime risk of CVD is astronomic [10]. So any attempt to withhold treatment from them seems perverse. Thirdly, it is often seen as an advantage that the multivariate equations on which

these risk engines are based have as variables, not only the mutable risk factors [lipids, blood pressure (BP), and smoking], but also age, sex, obesity indices, family history, HbA1c, and so on. Additional risk factors might modestly improve the proportion of observed CVD risk explained by the model, but each additional risk factor will erode the contribution of risk factors already in the equation. In biological terms this is because many risk factors such as obesity, age, and family history operate through cholesterol or BP; and in mathematical terms because the multiple correlation coefficient can never exceed unity so each additional risk factor added to the model will reduce the contribution of others. This leads to an apparent underestimation of the contribution, say of LDL cholesterol (LDL-C), to risk. We know from metaanalysis of randomized clinical trials which shows a 22% decrease in CVD risk for each 1 mmol/l that decreasing LDL-C has a substantially greater effect than predicted in currently recommended multivariate risk prediction models [11]. Recent work suggests that much of the excess CVD incidence in diabetes is because of inadequate treatment of lipids and BP [12].

Evidence that statins decrease CVD incidence in T1DM is derived from meta-analysis of T1DM participants included in trials not specifically aimed at recruiting them. In common with other higher risk subgroups their CVD risk decreased by about one-fifth for each 1 mmol/l reduction in LDL-C [5,11]. Concern has been expressed that these T1DM participants may not have been typical. However, although there is no satisfactory method of predicting CVD risk in T1DM, it is important not to be lulled into a false sense of security in lean, young adults with apparently normal lipid levels. T1DM often begins in childhood and a 20 year old may thus have had it for 15 or more years. Duration of diabetes is important and is easy to date in type 1, unlike type 2. Furthermore, even minimal evidence of nephropathy greatly increases CVD risk in T1DM [1]. In a large series of patients with T1DM 10-year CVD mortality exceeded 5% between the ages of 30 and 40 and this is likely to represent a combined 10-year CVD morbidity and mortality of 15-20% [13–15]. This conclusion is compatible with other studies reviewed in the recent scientific statement from the American Heart and Diabetes Associations [16]. So commencing statins in patients in their 20s is sensible, particularly if T1DM has been present for 10 years, or earlier if nephropathy has reached the stage of microalbuminuria, or hypertension has developed [17].

In both T1DM and T2DM, there must generally be a good reason to withhold statin treatment rather

than the reverse. One of the most disconcerting aspects of diabetes care to emerge recently is that the incidence of CVD deaths among young women with T1DM now exceeds that of men [18[•]]. These young women are precisely the group in whom statins are most often withheld [19].

NATURE OF DYSLIPOPROTEINEMIA IN DIABETES AND METABOLIC SYNDROME

In both T1DM and T2DM, there is a tendency to hypertriglyceridemia [1]. This is typically more marked in T2DM where it results from hepatic overproduction of a large, triglyceride-rich VLDL (VLDL1). This competes with chylomicrons for clearance from the circulation, which is already compromised, because lipoprotein lipase activity in adipose tissue and muscle is decreased by peripheral insulin resistance. Simultaneously, hepatic insulin resistance removes the suppression of triglyceride synthesis and VLDL secretion normally exerted by insulin [20^{••}]. The suppression of triglyceride synthesis is overcome by the high flux of nonesterified fatty acids to the liver, released from the huge adipose tissue organ typically present, particularly viscerally. Insulin resistance promotes this, because the action of insulin on adipose tissue is to inhibit the intracellular lipase responsible for releasing fatty acids and glycerol from intracellular depots (the exact opposite of its action on the extracellular lipoprotein lipase responsible for clearance of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins) [1]. In the liver the excess triglyceride synthesis may overcome the diminished capacity for VLDL secretion, resulting in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. The VLDL particles secreted are large and overloaded with triglyceride and are termed VLDL1. The expanded circulating pool of VLDL1 attracts cholesteryl ester from LDL and HDL in exchange for triglyceride under the agency of cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP), the activity of which is thus increased [1]. As a consequence small cholesterol-depleted HDL and LDL particles are created. HDL cholesterol (HDL-C) is thus decreased, an effect further compounded by diminished lipoprotein lipase activity. The cholesterol-depleted LDL particles are stripped of the triglyceride they have received by hepatic lipase to become small dense LDL (sd-LDL). Because they do not contribute greatly to LDL-C their presence cannot be detected by routine laboratory results provided to the clinician. That they continue to contribute to circulating LDL-C could easily be shown were apoB (the major component of the protein moiety of LDL and VLDL) to be measured [21]. The insistence by some authorities that non-HDL-C can substitute for apoB is largely because of studies of nondiabetic populations in which dyslipoproteinemia was not prevalent [22]. The clinician must infer the presence of sd-LDL from the low HDL. Low HDL is often the most marked abnormality in the lipid profile of T2DM and often predates the onset of metabolic syndrome [23^{•••}]. Triglycerides can be markedly elevated in diabetes, but are frequently more modestly increased [1]. Levels of triglycerides, however, need only exceed 1.5 mmol/l for sd-LDL to be generated [24]. Even when LDL-C is less than 2.5 mmol/l (100 mg/dl) CVD risk is increased when the effects of low HDL are compounded by moderately raised triglycerides [25^{••}]. The view based on studies of the general population that triglycerides are of little consequence in predicting CVD risk is misleading in understanding diabetic dyslipidaemia [1]. The presence of large VLDL1 can be detected in the circulation before the development of T2DM [26**]. The regulation of VLDL metabolism was recently extensively reviewed [27].

In metabolic syndrome a dyslipidaemia similar to T2DM occurs well before blood glucose rises to diabetic proportions. The dyslipidaemia tends to worsen with time, but it can be severe enough to present as combined hyperlipidaemia before the onset of diabetes or, untreated, to cause CVD events, explaining why many patients become diabetic (on glucose criteria) after a CVD event: they were already well on their way to diabetes [28]. Some, in whom the presenting cardiovascular event proves fatal, will therefore actually die of diabetic dyslipidaemia before their glucose has reached diabetic proportions. It is precisely this type of patient with metabolic syndrome likely to progress fairly soon to T2DM, in whom a small rise in fasting glucose after commencing statin treatment means they cross the threshold for diagnosis of diabetes (see later).

The particular importance of the presence of sd-LDL frequently hidden in diabetes and metabolic syndrome is that it is highly atherogenic. Unlike more buoyant LDL, it is not cleared by the physiological LDL receptor. Its circulating half-life is thus extended, perhaps additionally too because it tends to be retained in tissues, including the subintimal space of the arterial wall. It is more susceptible to chemical modifications such as oxidation (oxLDL) and glycation (glycLDL) [29,30]. Indeed, the circulating level of glycated apoB in both diabetic and nondiabetic people is strongly determined by the concentration of sd-LDL (Fig. 1) [29]. Compared with buoyant LDL, both oxLDL and glycLDL are markedly more rapidly taken up by macrophage scavenger receptors to form foam cells and this is believed to be the basis of atherosclerosis. Statin



FIGURE 1. Plasma concentration of glycated apoB, HbA1c and sd-LDL apoB. The plasma concentration of glycated apoB in type 2 diabetes plotted as a function of serum HbA1c (a) (r=0.01; p NS) and sd-LDL-apoB (b) (r=0.74; P<0.01). Glycated apoB, glycated apolipoprotein B; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin; sd-LDL apoB, small dense low-density lipoprotein apolipoprotein B100.

treatment is probably effective because, in addition to lowering intermediate density lipoprotein (IDL) and LDL-C, it decreases circulating levels of sd-LDL, oxLDL, and glycLDL [29].

Lipoprotein metabolism in T1DM remains relatively poorly researched. In T1DM, although triglycerides can be grossly elevated, when glycaemic control is good they are frequently only modestly raised, even when the upper limit of normal is considered to be 1.5 mmol/l. Rapid triglyceride lipolysis will, however, mask an underlying increase in hepatic VLDL secretion (see later). LDL-C can be low and when glycaemic control is satisfactory HDL-C may be higher than in nondiabetic people [31-33]. Something nasty is, however, lurking in the woodshed. As in T2DM there is hepatic overproduction of VLDL not because of insulin resistance (unless obesity is also present, which it increasingly is in T1DM as it is in society generally and because many patients are fearful of hypoglycaemia), but because, in T1DM, systemic (subcutaneous) administration of insulin treatment means that in most patients there will be an excess of insulin activity in the tissues receiving blood systemically to provide a high-enough concentration in the liver via the hepatic artery to regulate liver glucose metabolism. Physiologically, a higher insulin level in the liver is achieved, because the concentration arriving via the portal vein is three to 10 times that in the systemic circulation. Almost certainly a deficiency of insulin action in the liver is what leads to the tendency to hypertriglyceridemia in T1DM. Ironically high-peripheral insulin exposure leads to enhanced clearance of triglyceride from the circulation because of upregulation of lipoprotein lipase

to supraphysiological levels. This is probably the main reason that higher blood triglyceride levels are often not found and why in patients well controlled on insulin HDL-C levels are high, because hydrolysis of triglycerides by lipoprotein lipase releases components of HDL [1]. LDL-C levels are often not raised and may even be lower than in agematched nondiabetic controls [31,32]. Even when obesity leads to superimposed metabolic syndrome in T1DM the lipid levels can appear to depart little from normal [34,35,36[•]]. sd-LDL may, however, be produced as a consequence of the increased CETP activity which has been reported in T1DM as well as T2DM [37,38], but this requires confirmation. The consequence of the rapid hydrolysis of triglycerides may also lead to a build-up of IDL and chylomicron remnants, particularly if glycation of apoE [39] impairs their hepatic clearance from the circulation. Attention was drawn to the increase in the cholesterol to apoB ratio in T1DM, a phenomenon seen in familial dysbetalipoproteinemia, which like diabetes is associated with peripheral arterial disease as well as coronary heart disease [31]. Whether apoE, ox-LDL, and glyc-LDL levels are increased in T1DM patients has never been reliably reported. Their high risk of CVD, which is ameliorated by statins, thus remains poorly understood. Their high-circulating HDL is also no salvation as it is probably dysfunctional [40], lacking components such as paraoxonase 1 important for its antioxidant and antiglycative roles [41[•],42,43].

In T1DM, as in T2DM, the occurrence of nephropathy can dramatically increase cholesterol and triglyceride concentrations whereas HDL-C declines often to the low levels more typical of high vascular disease risk patients [1]. Lipoprotein(a) also increases in nephropathy [32,44].

NONPHARMACOLOGICAL THERAPIES

Diet

The avoidance of obesity (the cause of most insulin resistance) through diet and, if practical, exercise is clearly important in both T1DM and T2DM. Simple sugar should also be avoided, but it is more important to restrict saturated fat than unrefined carbohydrate. Carbohydrate intake will be matched to insulin treatment in T1DM and it is important that the insulin regimen chosen does not lead to weight gain through fear of hypoglycaemia.

Bariatric surgery

Bariatric surgery-induced weight loss is associated with a significant improvement in lipid profile in obese patients with and without diabetes [45,46,47^{•••}]. We recently reported favourable changes in HDL functionality and composition, systemic inflammation, and perivascular adipose properties and anticontractile function [45,48,49].

PHARMACOTHERAPY

Statins

Statin treatment should not be withheld without good reason [2]. There is stronger evidence for statins than for any other oral medication, including hypoglycaemic agents and antihypertensive patients [5,11]. There is no suggestion that these other medications should not be given, but consideration of a statin should not be relegated for consideration until only after their initiation. The effectiveness of statins in diabetes is probably because they upregulate hepatic LDL (apoB/E) receptor clearance of chylomicron remnants, IDL, and buoyant LDL. The effect is both to diminish CETP activity necessary for formation of sd-LDL and to decrease its precursors [50,51]. The decrease in sd-LDL which is susceptible to both oxidative and glycative modification reduces the levels of the highly atherogenic ox-LDL and glyc-LDL [52]. Conventional clinical laboratory measurements of LDL or non-HDL-C are frequently a poor guide as to whether to treat or what the goal of treatment should be. In primary prevention, treatment should be initiated with atorvastatin 20 mg daily and in secondary prevention atorvastatin 80 mg daily [7,8,46]. If this does not decrease non-HDL-C to less than 2.5 mmol/l (or LDL to less than 1.8 mmol/l),

the statin dose should be titrated up in the case of primary prevention and adjunctive lipid-lowering medication considered in secondary prevention [53]. This departs from advice to abandon lipid targets for statin therapy [7,8,46]; whereas we agree that this approach is reasonable for patients whose pretreatment of non-HDL-C or LDL-C is low enough for them to achieve values less than 2.5 or 1.8 mmol/l respectively on atorvastatin in the recommended doses (or another statin in equally effective doses), we do not consider it rational not to aim for these targets in people who fail to achieve them (generally because they have higher than average pretreatment levels) and to persist with the statin at its initial dose [54,55]. Statins are generally well tolerated and effective in diabetic nephropathy [56[•]]. Much publicity has recently attended reports that statins cause T2DM and that they may cause deterioration in glycaemic control in established T2DM [57,58]. The placebo groups in statin trials, however, clearly reveal that the great majority of people developing diabetes would have done so anyway, as the metabolic abnormalities already present progress to glycaemia of diabetic proportions, and that the rate at which hypoglycaemic medication requires escalation is almost identical to that in statin-treated participants [59,60^{••}]. Most importantly the reduction in CVD risk of 38% in the Collaborative Atorvastatin Diabetes Study was achieved regardless of change in glycaemic control and in people developing diabetes on statins' CVD risk was reduced to the same extent as those who did not develop diabetes and was significantly lower than in people not randomized to receive statin treatment [60^{•••}]. It is also interesting that the incidence of diabetes is unaffected by statin treatment in familial hypercholesterolemia [61].

Nonstatin lipid modifying drugs

Ezetimibe inhibits cholesterol absorption by a process which involves binding to Niemann–Pick C1-Like 1 protein [62]. It has its greatest clinical utility as an adjunct to statin therapy. The IMProved Reduction of Outcomes: Vytorin Efficacy International Trial (IMPROVE-IT) demonstrated additional lowering of LDL-C and incremental clinical benefit when adding ezetimibe to statin therapy [63].

The bile acid sequestrant colesevelam hydrochloride has been shown to reduce total cholesterol, LDL-C, apoB, and non-HDL-C levels [64]. Unlike earlier bile acid sequestrants, it also has favourable effects on glucose homeostasis and lowers HbA1c [65]. In 2008 the US Food and Drug Administration approved the use of colesevelam as an adjunct to antidiabetes therapy for improving glycaemic control in adults with T2DM.

Fibrates act as peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- α agonists to reduce triglycerides and modestly increase HDL-C, but also affect multiple pathways linked to the retinoid-X receptor [66]. In the Fenofibrate Intervention and Event Lowering in Diabetes (FIELD) study 9795 people with T2DM were randomized to receive micronized fenofibrate or placebo [67]. The primary endpoint [fatal coronary heart disease (CHD) and nonfatal myocardial infarction] decreased by 11% on fenofibrate compared with placebo, but this was not statistically significant. The FIELD trial is difficult to interpret, because add-in statin treatment became a major confounding factor. Nevertheless, a significant reduction in CVD events was evident in the subgroup of participants with low levels of HDL-C and hypertension [68,69], and the largest reduction in CVD incidence was observed in fenofibrate-treated patients with marked dyslipidaemia [70]. The lipid component of the Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes (ACCORD-Lipid) trial reported no cardiovascular benefit from the addition of fenofibrate to simvastatin in patients with T2DM in the trial as a whole [71]. However, a beneficial effect on CHD outcomes was observed in patients with triglycerides more than 2.4 mmol/l and HDL-C less than 0.79 mmol/l [71]. There may therefore be a role for fibrates as adjunctive therapy in patients with diabetes and persistently elevated triglycerides and/or low HDL-C. As in the FIELD study, the progression of retinopathy was slowed by fenofibrate and both the rate of progression and severity of diabetic retinopathy were reported as determinants of CVD outcomes in a subsequent study [72]. Overall, there is evidence to support adding fenofibrate to ongoing statin therapy when CVD risk is particularly high when the diabetes is associated with high triglycerides and low HDL-C. [67–71]. This requires close clinical supervision, because of the increased risk of myopathy. The use of fibrates as monotherapy should, however, be discouraged, because, unlike statins, evidence that they decrease all-cause mortality is lacking [8].

Purified ω -3 fatty acids can lower triglycerides as much as fibrates, but they have little effect on HDL-C or LDL-C [73]. Omacor contains 90% ω -3 fatty acid ethyl esters (mostly eicosopentaenoate or docosahexaenoate) and in combination with a statin can decrease triglycerides by a further 30%, most probably by inhibition of hepatic triglyceride synthesis [74]. However, a trial of ω -3 fatty acids in patients with metabolic syndrome or T2DM disappointingly found no effect on CHD risk [75,76]. Effects of lipid modifying drugs are summarized in Table 1.

New lipid modifying therapies

Proprotein convertase subtilisin kexin 9 inhibitors have emerged as medications showing significant reductions in total cholesterol, LDL-C, non-HDL-C, triglyceride, and Lp(a) [77]. In two separate studies, in a post hoc and an exploratory analysis compared with placebo, LDL-C lowering with alirocumab and evolocumab therapy was associated with a significant reduction in the rate of cardiovascular events in patients receiving treatment with statins at the maximum tolerated dose [78,79]. Both evolocumab and alirocumab show promising results in T2DM with no evidence of any effects on glucose homeostasis [80,81].

Another future therapeutic option may be the dual proliferator-activated receptor- α/γ agonist Saroglitazar, which was approved in India in 2013 and has been shown to significantly reduce plasma triglyceride, total cholesterol, non-HDL-C, VLDL cholesterol, HbA1c, and fasting glucose levels [82].

8-Hydroxy-2,2,14,14-tetramethylpentadecanedioic acid (ETC-1002) is a small molecule shown to modulate pathways of cholesterol, fatty acid, and carbohydrate metabolism. In a single-centre, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial in 60 patients with T2DM, ETC-1002 monotherapy reduced total cholesterol, non-HDL-C, and LDL-C significantly compared with placebo but with no significant effect on triglyceride concentration or glycaemia [83].

GLUCOSE-LOWERING AGENTS

Medications used to control glucose in patients with diabetes have various effects on the lipid profile [84], these effects are summarized in Table 2.

SEVERE HYPERTRIGLYCERIDEMIA

Hypertriglyceridemia in diabetes is usually mild-tomoderate and statins remain the drug of first choice even in patients with mixed dyslipidaemias and low HDL-C. A small proportion of patients with genetic susceptibility (generally heterozygous lipoprotein lipase deficiency) may develop severe hypertriglyceridemia with a tendency to develop chylomicronemia, associated with an increased risk of acute pancreatitis [85]. Instruction in a very low-fat diet (<20 g/day) to stem the production of chylomicrons should be provided by a specialist dietician. There is no good evidence that lipid-lowering drugs can improve matters, although fibrates are generally

Drug	тс	LDL-C	HDL-C	TG	apoB	Non-HDL-C	Lp(a)	Effect on glycaemia ^a
Statins	Ļ	\downarrow	$\leftrightarrow\!\!\uparrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	\downarrow	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	Ť
Ezetimibe	\downarrow	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\downarrow	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow
Fibrates	\downarrow	\downarrow	\downarrow	\downarrow	\downarrow	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow \downarrow$
Colesevelam	\downarrow	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	\downarrow	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	\downarrow
PCSK9 monoclonal antibodies	\downarrow	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	\downarrow	\downarrow	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow
CETP inhibitors ^b	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	↑	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	\downarrow	↓c	\downarrow^{b}
Purified omega-3 fatty acids	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow\!\!\uparrow$	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow
ETC-1002	Ļ	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	-	\downarrow	-	\leftrightarrow

Table 1. Effects of lipid modifying agents on lipoproteins and glucose metabolism

↓, decrease; ↑, increase; ↔, no change; –, no data on some medications in the class; ApoB, apolipoprotein B100; CETP, cholesteryl ester transfer protein; ETC-1002, 8-hydroxy-2,2,14,14-tetramethylpentadecanedioic acid; LDL-C, LDL cholesterol; non-HDL-C; non-HDL cholesterol; PCSK9, proprotein convertase subtilisin/ kexin type 9; TC, total cholesterol; TG, triglycerides.

^aLimited data available for other classes compared with statins.

^bCETP inhibitor anacetrapib is reported to improve insulin sensitivity and reduceHbA1c.

^cAnacetrapib and TA-8995 reduce Lp(a).

prescribed. Bile acid sequestrants should be discontinued as they exacerbate hypertriglyceridemia. A statin is generally given, not because under these circumstances it will discernibly decrease triglycerides, but because it is likely to increase removal of chylomicron remnants and IDL from the circulation and thus decrease CVD risk. They are also highly effective in patients who combine familial dysbetalipoproteinemia with diabetes. The combination of statin and fibrate increases the potential for myositis, but with patient awareness and regular monitoring the risk is manageable. Metformin and insulin also have a triglyceride-lowering effect. If ω -3 fatty acids are given, there should be a highly purified preparation to avoid increasing fat ingestion. Also as they are highly susceptible to oxidation, the patient should be carefully evaluated to ensure that they have not contributed to the frequency of attacks of

Drug	тс	LDL-C	HDL-C	TG
Metformin	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	\downarrow	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$
Gliclazide	\downarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\downarrow
Glimepiride	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow \! \uparrow$	\leftrightarrow
TZDs				
Pioglitazone	↑↓	Ţ	↑	\downarrow
PPAR α/γ agonist				
Saroglitazar	\downarrow	↓ª	Ť	\downarrow
DPP-4 inhibitors				
Sitagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	\leftrightarrow
Saxagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow
Vildagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	\leftrightarrow
Linagliptin	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow
GLP1 analogues				
Exenatide	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow \! \uparrow$	\downarrow
Liraglutide	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\leftrightarrow	\downarrow
SGLT2 inhibitors				
Dapagliflozin	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\downarrow \leftrightarrow$
Canagliflozin	↑	\uparrow	↑	Î
Empagliflozin	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow\uparrow$	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	\leftrightarrow
Insulin therapy	$\leftrightarrow \downarrow$	\downarrow	$\leftrightarrow \uparrow$	\downarrow

DPP4, dipeptidyl peptidase-4; GLP1, glucagon-like peptide-1; SGLT2; sodium/glucose cotransporter 2; TZDs, thiazolidinedione.

^aOnly higher dose of saroglitazar 4 mg daily reduced LDL-C and apolipoprotein B but no significant change in the group treated with saroglitazar 2 mg daily. This product is licensed in India since 2013.

0957-9672 Copyright © 2016 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved.

www.co-lipidology.com 319

Copyright © 2016 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved.

acute pancreatitis. There is anecdotal evidence that high-dose antioxidants can decrease episodes of pancreatitis even though they have no effect on lipid levels [86].

Apolipoprotein C-III is a key regulator of plasma triglyceride levels. A second-generation antisense inhibitor of apolipoprotein C-III synthesis was reported to reduce triglycerides significantly among patients with hypertriglyceridemia, including familial chylomicronemia syndrome, by up to 86% [87,88].

Alipogene tiparvovec (Glybera) is an adenoassociated virus serotype 1-based gene therapy for adult patients with familial lipoprotein lipase deficiency with a history of severe or multiple pancreatitis attacks despite dietary fat restrictions [89]. It is administered by multiple intramuscular injections. Triglyceride levels decreased initially but returned to pretreatment levels within 16-26 weeks after administration. However, sustained improvements in postprandial chylomicron metabolism were observed, and patients continued to express functional copies of the LPL (S477X) gene and of biologically active LPL in skeletal muscle [90]. Of more clinical relevance, after up to 6 years' follow-up after administration, there were clinically relevant reductions in the incidence of documented pancreatitis and acute abdominal pain events consistent with pancreatitis when compared with pretreatment history. Alipogene tiparvovec was generally well tolerated, with most adverse events being localized, transient, mild-tomoderate injection-site reactions [90–92].

CONCLUSION

CVD risk continues to be underestimated in diabetes through the use of risk engines based on survivor populations, which are not applicable to younger people, but which also include immutable risk factors. As a clinician it is important not to be lulled into a false sense of security when faced with a young patient with diabetes with an apparently unremarkable lipid profile. The use of LDL-C and non-HDL-C rather than apoB measurements fails to detect the presence of atherogenic sd-LDL in diabetes. Statin treatment should not be withheld in patients with diabetes without good reason.

Acknowledgements

The work was facilitated by the Greater Manchester Local Clinical Research Network and the National Institute for Health Research/Wellcome Trust Clinical Research Facility in Manchester.

Financial support and sponsorship *None.*

Conflicts of interest

H.S. has received research grants from Synageva, Pfizer, Amgen and MSD. J.D.S. has received honoraria from MSD and Novo Nordisk. P.N.D. and S.A. have no conflicts of interest to declare.

All named authors meet the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) criteria for authorship for this manuscript, take responsibility for the work as a whole, and have given final approval to the version to be published.

REFERENCES AND RECOMMENDED READING

Papers of particular interest, published within the annual period of review, have been highlighted as:

- of special interest
- of outstanding interest
- Durrington PN, Charlton-Menys V. Diabetic dyslipidaemia. In: Barnett AH, editor. Diabetes: best practice & research compendium. Edinburgh, Scotland: Elsevier; 2006. pp. 157–167.
- Colhoun HM, Betteridge DJ, Durrington PN, et al. Primary prevention of cardiovascular disease with atorvastatin in type 2 diabetes in the Collaborative Atorvastatin Diabetes Study (CARDS): multicentre randomised placebocontrolled trial. Lancet 2004; 364:685–696.
- British Cardiac Society, British Hypertension Society, Diabetes UK, Heart UK, Primary Care Cardiovascular Society, Stroke Association. JBS 2: Joint British Societies' guidelines on prevention of cardiovascular disease in clinical practice. Heart 2005; 91 (Suppl 5):v1-v52.
- Grundy SM, Cleeman JI, Merz CN, et al. Implications of recent clinical trials for the National Cholesterol Education Program Adult Treatment Panel III guidelines. Circulation 2004; 110:227–239.
- Cholesterol Treatment Trialists Collaboration. Kearney PM, Blackwell L, Collins R, et al. Efficacy of cholesterol-lowering therapy in 18 686 people with diabetes in 14 randomised trials of statins: a meta-analysis. Lancet 2008; 371:117–125.
- 6. Hayward RA, Reaven PD, Wiitala WL, et al. Follow-up of glycemic control and a cardiovascular outcomes in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2015; 372:2197-
- 2206.

No improvement occurred in the rate of overall survival with intensive glucose control despite a small decrease in cardiovascular events.

- Stone NJ, Robinson JG, Lichtenstein AH, et al. 2013 ACC/AHA guideline on the treatment of blood cholesterol to reduce atherosclerotic cardiovascular risk in adults: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. J Am Coll Cardiol 2014; 63:2889–2934.
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Clinical Guideline 181: Lipid modification. Cardiovascular risk assessment and the modification of blood lipids for the primary and secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease. London 2014.
- Whiteley L, Padmanabhan S, Hole D, Isles C. Should diabetes be considered a coronary heart disease risk equivalent? Results from 25 years of follow-up in the Renfrew and Paisley survey. Diabetes Care 2005; 28:1588–1593.
- Maahs DM, Daniels SR, de Ferranti SD, et al. Cardiovascular disease risk factors in youth with diabetes mellitus: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation 2014; 130:1532–1558.
- Cholesterol Treatment Trialists Collaboration. Baigent C, Blackwell L, et al. Efficacy and safety of more intensive lowering of LDL cholesterol: a metaanalysis of data from 170 000 participants in 26 randomised trials. Lancet 2010; 376:1670–1681.
- 12. Vazquez-Benitez G, Desai JR, Xu S, et al. Preventable major cardiovascular events associated with uncontrolled glucose, blood pressure, and lipids and active smoking in adults with diabetes with and without cardiovascular disease: a contemporary analysis. Diabetes Care 2015; 38:905–912.
- Laing SP, Swerdlow AJ, Slater SD, et al. Mortality from heart disease in a cohort of 23 000 patients with insulin-treated diabetes. Diabetologia 2003; 46:760-765.
- Laing SP, Swerdlow AJ, Carpenter LM, et al. Mortality from cerebrovascular disease in a cohort of 23 000 patients with insulin-treated diabetes. Stroke 2003; 34:418–421.
- Durrington PN. Hyperlipidaemia: diagnosis and management. London: Hodder Arnold; 2007.
- de Ferranti SD, de Boer IH, Fonseca V, *et al.* Type 1 diabetes mellitus and cardiovascular disease: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association and American Diabetes Association. Diabetes Care 2014; 37:2843-2863.

320 www.co-lipidology.com

Volume 27 • Number 4 • August 2016

Copyright © 2016 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved.

- Skrivarhaug T, Bangstad HJ, Stene LC, et al. Long-term mortality in a nationwide cohort of childhood-onset type 1 diabetic patients in Norway. Diabetologia 2006; 49:298–305.
- Huxley RR, Peters SA, Mishra GD, Woodward M. Risk of all-cause mortality and vascular events in women versus men with type 1 diabetes: a systematic

review and meta-analysis. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2015; 3:198–206. Women with T1DM have twice the excess risk of vascular events compared with men.

- Regensteiner JG, Golden S, Huebschmann AG, et al. Sex differences in the cardiovascular consequences of diabetes mellitus: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation 2015; 132:2424–2447.
- 20. Johansen RF, Sondergaard E, Sorensen LP, *et al.* Basal and insulin-regulated
 VLDL1 and VLDL2 kinetics in men with type 2 diabetes. Diabetologia 2016; 59:833-843.

Evidence that inhibition of hepatic VLDL secretion by insulin first reported by us in rat hepatocytes applies to VLDL1 secretion in nondiabetic men, but is lost in T2DM.

- Pencina MJ, D'Agostino RB, Zdrojewski T, *et al.* Apolipoprotein B improves risk assessment of future coronary heart disease in the Framingham Heart Study beyond LDL-C and non-HDL-C. Eur J Prev Cardiol 2015; 22:1321– 1327.
- Soran H, France MW, Kwok S, et al. Apolipoprotein B100 is a better treatment target than calculated LDL and non-HDL cholesterol in statintreated patients. Ann Clin Biochem 2011; 48:566–571.
- 23. Liu X, Tao L, Cao K, et al. Association of high-density lipoprotein with
- development of metabolic syndrome components: a five-year follow-up in adults. BMC Public Health 2015; 15:412.
- Low HDL was a precursor of metabolic syndrome.
- 24. Griffin BA, Freeman DJ, Tait GW, et al. Role of plasma triglyceride in the regulation of plasma low density lipoprotein (LDL) subfractions: relative contribution of small, dense LDL to coronary heart disease risk. Atherosclerosis 1994; 106:241-253.
- **25.** Rana JS, Liu JY, Moffet HH, *et al.* Metabolic dyslipidemia and risk of coronary heart disease in 28318 adults with diabetes mellitus and low-density lipo-
- protein cholesterol <100 mg/dl. Am J Cardiol 2015; 116:1700-1704. Even when LDL-C is less than 2.5 mmol/l (100 mg/dl) low HDL cholesterol and raised triglycerides (metabolic dyslipidaemia) are associated with increased risk of CHD.
- 26. Mackey RH, Mora S, Bertoni AG, et al. Lipoprotein particles and incident type
 2 diabetes in the multiethnic study of atherosclerosis. Diabetes Care 2015;

38:628-636. During a follow-up of 7.7 years the presence of large VLDL predated the development of diabetes.

- Taskinen MR, Boren J. New insights into the pathophysiology of dyslipidemia in type 2 diabetes. Atherosclerosis 2015; 239:483–495.
- Ford ES, Zhao G, Li C. Prediabetes and the risk for cardiovascular disease: a systematic review of the evidence. J Am Coll Cardiol 2010; 55:1310–1317.
- 29. Younis NN, Soran H, Sharma R, et al. Small-dense LDL and LDL glycation in metabolic syndrome and in statin-treated and nonstatin-treated type 2 diabetes. Diab Vasc Dis Res 2010; 7:289–295.
- Younis NN, Soran H, Pemberton P, et al. Small dense LDL is more susceptible to glycation than more buoyant LDL in type 2 diabetes. Clin Sci 2013; 124:343-349.
- Winocour PH, Durrington PN, Bhatnagar D, et al. A cross-sectional evaluation of cardiovascular risk factors in coronary heart disease associated with type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 1992; 18:173–184.
- Winocour PH, Durrington PN, Ishola M, Anderson DC. Lipoprotein abnormalities in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Lancet 1986; 1:1176–1178.
- Durrington PN. Serum high density lipoprotein cholesterol subfractions in type I (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. Clin Chim Acta 1982; 120:21-28.
- Brethauer SA, Aminian A, Rosenthal RJ, *et al.* Bariatric surgery improves the metabolic profile of morbidly obese patients with type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Care 2014; 37:e51-e52.
- 35. Purnell JQ, Zinman B, Brunzell JD; DCCT/EDIC Research Group. The effect of excess weight gain with intensive diabetes mellitus treatment on cardiovascular disease risk factors and atherosclerosis in type 1 diabetes mellitus: results from the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial/Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications Study (DCCT/EDIC) study. Circulation 2013; 127:180–187.
- 36. Cree-Green M, Maahs DM, Ferland A, et al. Lipoprotein subfraction choles-
- terol distribution is more atherogenic in insulin resistant adolescents with type 1 diabetes. Pediatr Diabetes 2015. [Epub ahead of print]. doi: 10.1111/ pedi.12277.

T1DM adolescents had more cholesterol distributed to small dense LDLs and less large buoyant HDL than controls with similar lipid levels.

- Bagdade JD, Ritter MC, Subbaiah PV. Accelerated cholesteryl ester transfer in patients with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Eur J Clin Invest 1991; 21:161–167.
- 38. Bhatnagar D, Durrington PN, Kumar S, et al. Plasma lipoprotein composition and cholesteryl ester transfer from high density lipoproteins to very low density and low density lipoproteins in patients with noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Diabet Med 1996; 13:139 – 144.

- Laffont I, Shuvaev VV, Briand O, et al. Early-glycation of apolipoprotein E: effect on its binding to LDL receptor, scavenger receptor A and heparan sulfates. Biochim Biophys Acta 2002; 1583:99-107.
- Younis NN, Durrington PN. HDL functionality in diabetes mellitus: potential importance of glycation. Clin Lipidol 2012; 7:561–578.
- 41. Saleheen D, Scott R, Javad S, *et al.* Association of HDL cholesterol efflux
 capacity with incident coronary heart disease events: a prospective casecontrol study. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2015; 3:507-513.
- Cholesterol efflux capacity was decreased in diabetes and CHD.
- Soran H, Schofield JD, Liu YF, Durrington PN. How HDL protects LDL against atherogenic modification: paraoxonase 1 and other dramatis personae. Curr Opin Lipidol 2015; 26:247–256.
- Younis NN, Soran H, Charlton-Menys V, et al. High-density lipoprotein impedes glycation of low-density lipoprotein. Diab Vasc Dis Res 2013; 10:152–160.
- 44. Song KH, Ko SH, Kim HW, et al. Prospective study of lipoprotein(a) as a risk factor for deteriorating renal function in type 2 diabetic patients with overt proteinuria. Diabetes Care 2005; 28:1718–1723.
- Hama S, Schofield JD, Aghamohammadzadeh R, et al. Changes in inflammation markers, adipose tissue properties, glucose homeostasis and lipoproteins after gastric bypass surgery in morbidly obese patients. Atherosclerosis 2016; 231:s3-e4.
- 46. Fox CS, Golden SH, Anderson C, et al. Update on prevention of cardiovascular disease in adults with type 2 diabetes mellitus in light of recent evidence: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association and the American Diabetes Association. Circulation 2015; 132:691–718.
- 47. Bays HE, Jones PH, Jacobson TA, et al. Lipids and bariatric procedures part 1
- of 2: scientific statement from the National Lipid Association, American Society for Metabolic and Bariatric Surgery, and Obesity Medicine Association: FULL REPORT. J Clin Lipidol 2016; 10:33–57.

Position statement concerning the effects of bariatric surgery on lipids.

- 48. Aghamohammadzadeh R, Greenstein AS, Yadav R, et al. Effects of bariatric surgery on human small artery function: evidence for reduction in perivascular adipocyte inflammation, and the restoration of normal anticontractile activity despite persistent obesity. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013; 62:128–135.
- Liu Y, Siahmansur T, Hama S, et al. Effect of bariatric surgery on HDL quantity and quality. Atherosclerosis 2016; 245:e245.
- 50. Shimada A, Kimura H, Oida K, et al. Serum CETP status is independently associated with reduction rates in LDL-C in pitavastatin-treated diabetic patients and possible involvement of LXR in its association. Lipids Health Dis 2016; 15:57.
- Caslake MJ, Stewart G, Day SP, et al. Phenotype-dependent and -independent actions of rosuvastatin on atherogenic lipoprotein subfractions in hyperlipidaemia. Atherosclerosis 2003; 171:245–253.
- Younis NN, Soran H, Pemberton P, et al. Small dense LDL is more susceptible to glycation than more buoyant LDL in Type 2 diabetes. Clin Sci (Lond) 2013; 124:343–349.
- 53. European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention and Rehabilitation. Reiner Z, Catapano AL, et al. ESC/EAS Guidelines for the management of dyslipidaemias: the Task Force for the management of dyslipidaemias of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Atherosclerosis Society (EAS). Eur Heart J 2011; 32:1769–1818.
- Soran H, Schofield JD, Durrington PN. Cholesterol, not just cardiovascular risk, is important in deciding who should receive statin treatment. Eur Heart J 2015; 36:2975–2983.
- 55. Adhyaru BB, Jacobson TA. New cholesterol guidelines for the management of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease risk: a comparison of the 2013 American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Cholesterol Guidelines with the 2014 National Lipid Association Recommendations for Patient-Centered Management of Dyslipidemia. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2016; 45:17–37.
- 56. Yang M, Xie XS, Yuan WJ. A meta-analysis of the effects of statin treatment on cardiovascular events and all-cause mortality in diabetic dialysis patients. Int J Clin Exp Med 2015; 8:8415–8424.

Doubts existed in the minds of some diabetologists as to whether their patients receiving dialysis could benefit from statins. In this meta-analysis coronary heart disease and overall mortality significantly decreased on statin treatment. No effect on cerebrovascular events was reported.

- Sattar N, Preiss D, Murray HM, et al. Statins and risk of incident diabetes: a collaborative meta-analysis of randomised statin trials. Lancet 2010; 375:735-742.
- Rha SW, Choi BG, Seo HS, et al. Impact of statin use on development of newonset diabetes mellitus in Asian population. Am J Cardiol 2016; 117:382– 387.
- Maki KC, Ridker PM, Brown WV, et al. An assessment by the Statin Diabetes Safety Task Force: 2014 update. J Clin Lipidol 2014; 8:S17–S29.
- **60.** Livingstone SJ, Looker HC, Akbar T, *et al.* Effect of atorvastatin on glycaemia progression in patients with diabetes: an analysis from the Collaborative

Atorvastatin in Diabetes Trial (CARDS). Diabetologia 2016; 59:299–306. Deterioration in glycaemic control was only minimally greater on atorvastatin. The atorvastatin attributable deterioration in glycaemic control that did occur was early in the trial and did not ameliorate the decrease in CVD incidence associated with atorvastatin.

0957-9672 Copyright © 2016 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved.

- Fuentes F, Alcala-Diaz JF, Watts GF, et al. Statins do not increase the risk of developing type 2 diabetes in familial hypercholesterolemia: The SAFE-HEART study. Int J Cardiol 2015; 201:79–84.
- 62. Garcia-Calvo M, Lisnock J, Bull HG, et al. The target of ezetimibe is Niemann-Pick C1-Like 1 (NPC1L1). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2005; 102:8132–8137.
- Cannon CP, Blazing MA, Giugliano RP, et al. Ezetimibe added to statin therapy after acute coronary syndromes. N Engl J Med 2015; 372:2387– 2397.
- Bays H, Rhyne J, Abby S, et al. Lipid-lowering effects of colesevelam HCl in combination with ezetimibe. Curr Med Res Opin 2006; 22:2191–2200.
- Fonseca VA, Handelsman Y, Staels B. Colesevelam lowers glucose and lipid levels in type 2 diabetes: the clinical evidence. Diabetes Obes Metab 2010; 12:384–392.
- Wierzbicki AS. Fibrates: no ACCORD on their use in the treatment of dyslipidaemia. Curr Opin Lipidol 2010; 21:352–358.
- Keech A, Simes RJ, Barter P, et al. Effects of long-term fenofibrate therapy on cardiovascular events in 9795 people with type 2 diabetes mellitus (the FIELD study): randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2005; 366:1849– 1861.
- Keech AC, Mitchell P, Summanen PA, *et al.* Effect of fenofibrate on the need for laser treatment for diabetic retinopathy (FIELD study): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2007; 370:1687–1697.
- ACCORD Study Group, ACCORD Eye Study Group. Chew EY, Ambrosius WT, Davis MD, et al. Effects of medical therapies on retinopathy progression in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2010; 363:233–244.
- 70. Scott R, O'Brien R, Fulcher G, et al. Effects of fenofibrate treatment on cardiovascular disease risk in 9795 individuals with type 2 diabetes and various components of the metabolic syndrome: the Fenofibrate Intervention and Event Lowering in Diabetes (FIELD) study. Diabetes Care 2009; 32:493–498.
- ACCORD Study Group. Ginsberg HN, Elam MB, Lovato LC, *et al.* Effects of combination lipid therapy in type 2 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med 2010; 362:1563–1574.
- Gerstein HC, Ambrosius WT, Danis R, et al. Diabetic retinopathy, its progression, and incident cardiovascular events in the ACCORD trial. Diabetes Care 2013; 36:1266–1271.
- 73. Marchioli R, Barzi F, Bomba E, et al. Early protection against sudden death by n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids after myocardial infarction: time-course analysis of the results of the Gruppo Italiano per lo Studio della Sopravvivenza nell'Infarto Miocardico (GISSI)-Prevenzione. Circulation 2002; 105:1897– 1903.
- Harris WS, Bulchandani D. Why do omega-3 fatty acids lower serum triglycerides? Curr Opin Lipidol 2006; 17:387–393.
- 75. ORIGIN Trial Investigators. Bosch J, Gerstein HC, Dagenais GR, et al. n-3 fatty acids and cardiovascular outcomes in patients with dysglycemia. N Engl J Med 2012; 367:309–318.
- Harris WS, Miller M, Tighe AP, et al. Omega-3 fatty acids and coronary heart disease risk: clinical and mechanistic perspectives. Atherosclerosis 2008; 197:12-24.

- Seidah NG. Proprotein convertase subtilisin kexin 9 (PCSK9) inhibitors in the treatment of hypercholesterolemia and other pathologies. Curr Pharm Des 2013; 19:3161–3172.
- Robinson JG, Farnier M, Krempf M, *et al.* Efficacy and safety of alirocumab in reducing lipids and cardiovascular events. N Engl J Med 2015; 372:1489– 1499.
- Sabatine MS, Giugliano RP, Wiviott SD, et al. Efficacy and safety of evolocumab in reducing lipids and cardiovascular events. N Engl J Med 2015; 372:1500-1509.
- Bays H, Gaudet D, Weiss R, et al. Alirocumab as add-on to atorvastatin versus other lipid treatment strategies: ODYSSEY OPTIONS I randomized trial. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2015; 100:3140–3148.
- Sattar N, Preiss D, Robinson JG, et al. Lipid-lowering efficacy of the PCSK9 inhibitor evolocumab (AMG 145) in patients with type 2 diabetes: a metaanalysis of individual patient data. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2016; 4:403– 410.
- 82. Jani RH, Pai V, Jha P, et al. A multicenter, prospective, randomized, doubleblind study to evaluate the safety and efficacy of Saroglitazar 2 and 4 mg compared with placebo in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients having hypertriglyceridemia not controlled with atorvastatin therapy (PRESS VI). Diabetes Technol Ther 2014; 16:63–71.
- 83. Gutierrez MJ, Rosenberg NL, Macdougall DE, et al. Efficacy and safety of ETC-1002, a novel investigational low-density lipoprotein-cholesterol-lowering therapy for the treatment of patients with hypercholesterolemia and type 2 diabetes mellitus. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2014; 34:676-683.
- 84. Siahmansur TJ, Schofield JD, Azmi S, et al. Unintended positive and negative effects of drugs on lipoproteins. Curr Opin Lipidol 2015; 26:325–337.
- Hegele RA, Ginsberg HN, Chapman MJ, et al. The polygenic nature of hypertriglyceridaemia: implications for definition, diagnosis, and management. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2014; 2:655–666.
- Heaney AP, Sharer N, Rameh B, et al. Prevention of recurrent pancreatitis in familial lipoprotein lipase deficiency with high-dose antioxidant therapy. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1999; 84:1203–1205.
- Gaudet D, Alexander VJ, Baker BF, et al. Antisense inhibition of apolipoprotein C-III in patients with hypertriglyceridemia. N Engl J Med 2015; 373:438–447.
- Gaudet D, Brisson D, Tremblay K, et al. Targeting APOC3 in the familial chylomicronemia syndrome. N Engl J Med 2014; 371:2200–2206.
- Burnett JR, Hooper AJ. Alipogene tiparvovec, an adeno-associated virus encoding the Ser(447)X variant of the human lipoprotein lipase gene for the treatment of patients with lipoprotein lipase deficiency. Curr Opin Mol Ther 2009; 11:681-691.
- Carpentier AC, Frisch F, Labbe SM, et al. Effect of alipogene tiparvovec (AAV1-LPL(S447X)) on postprandial chylomicron metabolism in lipoprotein lipase-deficient patients. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012; 97:1635–1644.
- Salmon F, Grosios K, Petry H. Safety profile of recombinant adeno-associated viral vectors: focus on alipogene tiparvovec (Glybera(R)). Expert Rev Clin Pharmacol 2014; 7:53–65.
- Scott LJ. Alipogene tiparvovec: a review of its use in adults with familial lipoprotein lipase deficiency. Drugs 2015; 75:175-182.

4. Glycation as an Atherogenic Modification of Lipoproteins, and the Contribution of Copper

Abstract

Background & Aims

Cardiovascular disease is the leading cause of death and disability in diabetes. Low-density lipoprotein (LDL) is the permissive factor in the development of atherosclerosis but must undergo oxidation and / or glycation to participate in atherogenesis. Glycated LDL is present in the circulation under physiological conditions and at higher concentrations in diabetes and in those destined to experience myocardial infarction, but LDL glycation *in vitro* requires supraphysiological glucose concentrations. Protection against glycation is a recognised function of high-density lipoprotein (HDL), which might itself be impaired by glycation. The role of copper in promoting *in vitro* glycation requires further investigation as it may be possible to manipulate this process therapeutically with a copper chelating agent to protect lipoproteins against glycation.

Materials & Methods

LDL (density 1.019 - 1.063 g/ml) and HDL (density 1.063 - 1.21 g/ml) were isolated from human serum using sequential preparative ultracentrifugation before incubation of LDL at a concentration of 1 mg/ml with glucose and copper at physiological concentrations (5 - 25 mmol/l and 1.25 - 5 mmol/l respectively) for 3 days. The ability of HDL and the divalent copper-selective chelator triethylenetetramine (TETA) to protect against glycation were also assessed. Glycated lipoproteins were separated from non-glycated lipoproteins using *m*-aminophenylboronate affinity chromatography and Apolipoprotein B (apo B) measured by a validated in-house high-sensitivity ELISA. Lipid hydroperoxide (LPO) formed during glycation was measured by a cholesterol oxidase colorimetric assay. The cholesterol efflux capacity of HDL *in vitro* was determined by a previously validated assay.

Results

In vitro glycation occurs more readily in the presence of physiological concentrations of copper. Incubation with 10 mmol/l glucose and 1.25 μ mol/l and 2.5 μ mol/l copper sulphate for 3 days significantly increased the proportion of glycated apo B (P = 0.003 and 0.01 respectively). Similar effects were observed in the presence of copper chloride (P = 0.05) but not copper-histidine complex or ferrous salts. HDL and copper-selective chelation with TETA both prevented glycation of apo B (P = 0.02). Glycation also appears to impair Paraoxonase-1 activity and the capacity of HDL to promote cholesterol efflux, an effect magnified by the addition of copper sulphate.

Discussion

This work offers insight into HDL functionality in diabetes and supporting evidence for the emerging link between copper dysregulation and the accumulation of advanced glycation end-products, and a potential role for copper in lipoprotein glycation.

Background and Aims

Cardiovascular Disease in Diabetes

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) due to atherosclerosis of the arterial wall and subsequent thrombosis is the leading cause of morbidity and premature mortality in Europe, and is increasingly common in developing countries [290]. In a meta-analysis of almost a million patients, diabetes mellitus was associated with a two- to threefold increased risk of death from CVD [163]. Although the relationship between diabetes and CVD is well established, the underlying processes remain poorly understood [291].

Atherosclerosis

Low density lipoprotein (LDL) plays a central role in atherosclerosis and is the permissive factor that allows other risk factors to operate [14]. The efficacy of LDL cholesterol-lowering in reducing cardiovascular morbidity and mortality, and also all-cause mortality, is well established [91]. Atherosclerotic lesion development begins with the internalisation of circulating LDL into monocyte-derived macrophages in the arterial wall. Macrophage uptake of unmodified LDL is slow, and it must undergo atherogenic modification by oxidation and / or glycation before uptake is rapid enough to excite foam cell formation and inflammation of the vessel wall [190].

Atherogenic Modification of LDL

The role of glucose (or species derived from glucose) in inducing these atherogenic modifications is particularly relevant to diabetes-associated atherosclerosis [292]. Hyperglycaemia induces the non-enzymatic glycation of proteins, resulting in the formation of advanced glycation end products (AGEs), which contribute to atherosclerosis through interactions with specific receptors in the vessel wall, including receptors for AGE (RAGE) [293]. Glycated LDL is present in the circulation under physiological conditions and at higher concentrations in diabetes and in people destined to experience myocardial infarction [205].

Glycation occurs either by direct attachment of glucose or indirectly after conversion of glucose to an oxidized analogue [294]. Glycation of LDL occurs in the lysine residue of apolipoprotein B (apo B), allowing it to act as a ligand for macrophage scavenger receptors [190]. Glycated LDL is taken up rapidly by macrophages in culture, and both oxidized and glycated LDL have been demonstrated in atherosclerotic lesions, where they exist at higher concentrations than in the circulation [25]. Thus 'carbonyl stress' may play a significant role in diabetes-associated atherosclerosis [295].

LDL modified by glycation is not cleared by the physiological LDL receptor [209]. Although its circulating concentration is several times higher than that of oxidized LDL, glycated LDL

remains relatively unstudied. Improved understanding of lipoprotein glycation might lead to therapeutic strategies to reduce circulating levels of glycated LDL where trials of antioxidant therapy in the prevention of atherosclerosis have been disappointing [296]. Here we assess the relationship between lipoprotein glycation and oxidation in patients from the Protection Against Nephropathy in Diabetes with Atorvastatin (PANDA) study.

In vitro Lipoprotein Glycation

LDL glycation occurs *in vivo* at physiological glucose concentrations but requires supraphysiological concentrations *in vitro*. The ease of glycation *in vivo* remains largely unexplained [297]. Proposed mechanisms include modification by glucose metabolites and the presence of free oxygen radicals or transition metal cations *in vivo*. For example, if autoxidation of glucose to δ -gluconolactone occurs *in vivo*, it could offer a secondary pathway to lipoprotein glycation. This study aimed to investigate the effect of δ gluconolactone, an oxidized (ketoaldehyde) derivative of glucose, on *in vitro* glycation of LDL [294].

Transition Metal Ions and Complications in Diabetes

Several prospective studies have found elevated serum copper concentrations to be associated with CVD, although it remains unclear whether copper directly affects atherogenesis or is simply a marker of associated inflammation [298]. The accumulation of reactive metals at sites of extensive glycation in vivo might have serious pathogological consequences, and atherosclerotic lesions have been shown to contain both copper and iron and in forms that catalyze free-radical formation [299]. Defective copper regulation has also been implicated in end-organ damage in diabetes, and treatment with a copperselective chelator has recently been shown to improve cardiac function in diabetic rats [300]. The mechanisms by which hyperglycaemia leads to tissue copper excess remain unresolved, but dysregulation of the metabolism of copper could be mediated by AGEs [301]. Treatment of diabetic rats with a copper chelator significantly reduced not only levels of copper but also AGEs and AGE-precursors [302]. Here we explore the effect of copper on *in vitro* lipoprotein glycation, and whether any effect can be attenuated by chelation using Triethylenetetramine (TETA), a highly-selective divalent copper chelator used in the treatment of Wilson's disease, but with potential therapeutic uses in diabetes [303].

High-density lipoprotein Functionality

High-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol is an independent risk factor for CVD, and is superior even to LDL as a predictor of cardiovascular events [41]. Although HDL levels are a strong biomarker for assessing CVD risk, emerging evidence suggests that HDL functionality is more important than cholesterol cargo [12]. Potentially atheroprotective HDL activities appear to be reduced in patients with diabetes, and glycation may play a role in HDL dysfunction. In this study we also consider the ability of HDL to impede LDL modification, and the effect of HDL oxidation / glycation on its functionality, through assessment of cholesterol efflux capacity.

Materials and Methods

Relationship between Glycated Apo B and Oxidized LDL

The PANDA study was a double-blind randomized clinical trial of Atorvastatin 10 mg/day (*n*=59) vs. 80 mg/day (*n*=60) in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus and microalbuminuria or proteinuria, recruited from diabetes clinics in Greater Manchester. The study was approved by the local ethics committee and investigations carried out in accordance with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. Details of intervention, randomization, sampling and primary and secondary end-point outcomes has been described previously [304]. Total glycated apo B was determined by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) kit from Glycacor kits (Exocell Inc. PA, USA) with intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation of 3.5 and 14.9% respectively. Oxidized LDL was also assessed by ELISA (Mercodia, Sweden) with intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation of 5.8 and 4.6% respectively. Plasma glucose was determined using an automated glucose oxidase method (Randox, Co. Antrim, UK).

Lipoprotein Isolation

LDL (density 1.019-1.063 g/ml) and HDL (1.063-1.21 g/ml) were isolated from pooled autologously donated human plasma samples (Central Manchester University Hospitals) using sequential preparative ultracentrifugation with aspiration of different density fractions. Ultracentrifugation procedures were performed in 11 x 34 mm² polycarbonate tubes (Beckman Coulter UK, High Wycombe, UK) with a Beckman TLA 120.2 fixed angle rotor (100,000 rpm; 435,680 x g for 5 hours) at 4°C using a Beckman Optima TLX ultracentrifuge. Lipoprotein fractions were then dialysed overnight against pH 7.4, 10 mM Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS) at 4°C followed by sterile filtration (0.2 μ m) to remove Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) and potassium bromide, and stored at 4°C under nitrogen for not more than 16h before glycation studies. Recovery of apo B in LDL fractions was 85 ± 5% (mean ± S.D.). The protein concentration in isolated lipoprotein fractions was measured by the bicinchonic acid (BCA; Pierce and Warner Ltd., Chester, UK) method using 0.4 mg/ml Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA; Merck, Darmstadt, Germany) as a standard, with incubations performed at 60°C for 45 - 60 minutes.

In vitro Glycation

Glycated apo B, total apo B and lipid peroxide concentrations were determined in the presence and absence of reactive sugars, glucose and copper, before incubation (zero time) and after incubation for up to 7 days at 37° C. Isolated LDL was incubated under nitrogen in

airtight screw-capped 2 ml polypropylene sample tubes in a Gallenkamp Economy Size 1 Incubator (Gallenkamp, Leicester, UK), at a concentration of 1 mg/ml with glucose and copper at physiological concentrations (5 - 25 mmol/l and 1.25 - 5 μ mol/l respectively) in PBS containing 0.01% chloramphenicol for 7 days [305]. These conditions allow minimal oxidation, but extensive glycation of apo B. Glucose, δ -gluconolactone and copper sulphate / copper chloride were supplied by the Sigma Chemical Co. (Poole, UK). All solutions were freshly prepared with deionized water (Milli Q system, Millipore-Waters). Copper-histidine solution was prepared as described [306]. Blanks consisted of lipoproteins in PBS without other additives.

Where required, mildly oxidized LDL was prepared by incubation of LDL (1mg/ml) with copper sulphate (10 mmol/l) in sodium PBS for 24h at 37°C. In experiments designed to assess the effect of HDL on *in vitro* glycation HDL was included in incubations at a concentration of 0.5 mg/ml. Where indicated, TETA was included in incubations at concentrations of 0.1 - 10 mg/l, to reflect therapeutic plasma concentrations of 4 - 5 μ mol/l. The dosage used was based on those employed in clinical applications of TETA in the treatment of patients with Wilson's disease, and as an experimental therapy for diabetes [307]. We used TETA disuccinate because of its improved stability characteristics.

Following incubation with reactive sugars or glucose and copper, unbound glucose was removed by overnight dialysis at 4°C against 1 L of PBS (pH 7.4), and the protein concentration again determined. Glycated lipoproteins were then separated from non-glycated lipoproteins using *m*-aminophenylboronate affinity chromatography with Glycogel II test columns packed with immobilized boronic acid gel (Pierce Chemical Company, Rockford, IL) [187]. Each column was first equilibrated with 10 ml of ammonium acetate wash buffer (250 mmol/l ammonium acetate, 50 mmol/l MgCl₂, 500 mmol/l NaCl, 3 mmol/l NaN₃ and 0.1% (v/v) Tween-20, pH 8.5). 100 μ l of each incubation mixture was applied to the top of each column and the non-glycated proteins were then eluted using 5 ml of ammonium acetate buffer before elution of glycated proteins using 3.9 ml of sorbitol buffer (200 mmol/l Sorbitol, 500 mmol/l NaCl, 50 mmol/l Na₂EDTA, 100 mmol/l tris/HCl and 0.1% (v/v) Tween-20, pH 8.5) [308].

Our in-house high-sensitivity ELISA method (detection limit 4.6 x 10^{-6} g/l, with intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation 5.1 and 8.5% respectively) was used to measure apo B in the second chromatography eluate [206]. This ELISA employs unconjugated and horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated goat anti-human apo B polyclonal antibodies (Abcam) as capture and detection antibodies respectively. The apo B standard (Sigma) was used in the concentration range of 0.006 - 0.06 mg/dl. The amount of bound analyte was detected with the HRP-substrate, *o*-phenylenediamine (Sigma) and the colour intensity measured at 490 nm using a Dynatech MR7000 plate reader. The extent of glycation in LDL

can be expressed as mg of glycated apo B in the bound eluate per mg of apo B applied to the boron affinity chromatography column. This method achieves good recovery (glycated apo B recovery > 90% and non-glycated apo B recovery > 88%), even after recycling chromatography columns up to five times.

Lipid Peroxides (LPO) formed during glycation were measured by a cholesterol oxidase colorimetric assay [309]. *N*- ε -carboxymethyl-lysine (CML) was measured by sandwich ELISA (MyBioSource Inc, USA), with intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation of 7.5 and 9.5% respectively.

Following *in vitro* glycation, relative electrophoretic mobility (REM) of native or modified LDL (15 μ g) was determined using electrophoresis at pH 8.6 in 0.05 M barbital buffer in 0.8% agarose gel. Gels were fixed in 100% methanol (1 minute), stained for 5-10 minutes with Fat Red 7B (Sigma-Aldrich), destained for 5-10 minutes with 70% methanol, and dried at 60°C. REM is defined as the ratio of the distances travelled by modified LDL and native LDL. Examination of the REM of modified LDL particles yields information on the overall net positive charge; less positively charged particles (associated with modification of apo B Arginine and Lysine residues) move further into the gel than native LDL.

Glycation of LDL and Foam Cell Formation

THP-1 cells (ECACC, Salisbury, UK) were differentiated into mature macrophages by incubation in serum-free RPMI-1640 media (Cambrex bioscience, Verviers, Belgium) containing 200 nmol/l phorbol 12-myristate 12-acetate (Sigma Chemical Co., Poole, UK) for 72h at 37°C. Differentiated macrophages were incubated with serum-free RPMI-1640 media containing 4 mmol/l glutamine and 1% (v/v) Penicillin / Streptomycin (both Cambrex bioscience, Verviers, Belgium), 1% non-essential amino acids (Lonza, Verviers, Belgium) and 10% Lipoprotein deficient serum with freshly isolated or glycated LDL (50 μ g/ml) for 48h followed by an overnight equilibrium period in media containing 1 mg/ml bovine serum albumin (BSA; Sigma Chemical Co., Poole, UK), before cell lysis with water for 20 minutes at 4°C. Foam cell formation was evaluated by oil red O (Sigma Chemical Co., Poole, UK) staining and viewed using an Olympus CKX41 inverted microscope (magnification x 100). Free cholesterol, cholesterol esters and total cholesterol were assayed in the cell lysate after centrifugation at 353 x g for 5 minutes to remove cellular debris. Free cholesterol and total cholesterol were measured by enzymatic photometric cholesterol oxidase phenol 4aminoantipyrine peroxidase (CHOD-PAP) methods as described [310] and using a Cobas Mira autoanalyser (Horiba ABX, Northampton, UK). Cholesterol esters were calculated by subtracting free cholesterol from total cholesterol.

Glycation and HDL Functionality

Paraoxonase-1 (PON1) activity was determined by a semi-automated microtitre plate method using paraoxon (O,O-diethyl O-(4-nitrophenyl) phosphate) as a substrate and read by spectrophotometer at 405 nm [311]. Intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation were 3.5 and 2.7% respectively.

Cholesterol efflux was measured by a method based on that described by de la Llera-Moya *et al* [312]. Briefly, J774A.1 cells were incubated with radiolabelled cholesterol. These cells were then incubated with HDL isolated by sequential preparative ultracentrifugation for 4 hours. After incubation, the cell media were collected and cells washed with PBS and dissolved in 0.5 ml 0.2N sodium hydroxide to determine radioactivity. Cellular cholesterol efflux is expressed as the fraction of radioactivity in the medium over the total radioactivity in the cells and medium. The intra-assay coefficient of variation was 3.9%.

Data Analysis

Data are expressed as mean \pm SD of at least three separate experiments. Statistical analysis was performed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences software (SPSS, Illinois, USA). Statistical differences were sought using Student's t-test or one way ANOVA to determine changes in glycated-LDL for the *in vitro* studies. The percentage increase in glycated apo B after 7 days incubation with glucose was determined relative to the glycated apo B concentration before incubation. Significance was defined at the 5% level, with P < 0.05 assumed to be statistically significant. Spearman rank correlation was used to assess the association between LDL glycation and oxidation parameters.

Results

Correlation of Oxidized LDL and Glycated Apo B

There is a positive correlation between oxidized LDL and glycated Apo B, which becomes stronger following treatment with Atorvastatin (Figure 4.1). There was also a positive correlation between glucose and glycated apo B (r = 0.27, P < 0.05) following treatment though not at baseline.

To further investigate the relationship between oxidation and glycation, ease of apo B glycation *in vitro* was compared between freshly isolated LDL and mildly oxidized LDL. Glycated Apo B may be more susceptible to oxidation, but mildly oxidized apo B appears to be, if anything, less susceptible to *in vitro* glycation (P = 0.07).

In vitro Glycation with Glucose / δ -gluconolactone

Incubation of LDL with increasing concentrations of glucose for up to 7 days produced a dose-dependent increase in LDL glycation (Figure 4.2). As previously reported, physiological concentrations of glucose are not sufficient to glycate LDL *in vitro*. Non-significantly

increased *in vitro* glycation was observed in reaction mixtures containing glucose concentrations of 10, 20 and 25 mmol/l (P = 0.47, 0.08 and 0.06 respectively). Incubation with 30, 50 and 80 mmol/l did significantly increase *in vitro* glycation (P 0.01, 0.04 and 0.04 respectively). Increasing glycation was also observed as the duration of incubation with glucose was increased from 0 to 7 days.

We also observed non-significant generation of LPO during *in-vitro* glycation experiments. LPO levels increased in parallel with glycation during incubation with both glucose and δ -gluconolactone, even in experiments conducted under nitrogen with no source of oxygen or other free-radical-generating substances (other than glucose) [206]. No further LPO formation occurred over 7 days and there was no change in electrophoretic mobility in the absence of glucose, suggesting that lipid peroxidation is dependent on glycation in this experimental system.

δ-gluconolactone, an oxidized analogue of glucose, rapidly glycates LDL *in vitro* [294]. *In vitro* Glycation can be achieved at lower concentrations (greater than 10 mmol/l) compared to glucose, and with shorter incubations. Again, increasing glycation is observed with increasing duration of incubation, but significant glycation can be achieved within 5 hours. More prolonged incubation periods (greater than 72 hours) are associated with significant protein degradation. δ-gluconolactone is a more potent oxidizing agent than glucose, with LPO increasing from 83.37 nmol/ml to 149.07 nmol/ml when LDL is incubated with 12.5 mmol/l δ-gluconolactone for just 5 hours (*P* < 0.001). Incubation with δ-gluconolactone is thus associated with more significant glycation and LPO generation than incubation with glucose.

In vitro Glycation and Foam Cell Formation

Cellular total cholesterol, free cholesterol and cholesterol ester levels were increased (all measures P < 0.001) in THP-1 macrophages exposed to glycated LDL compared with those exposed to native LDL (Figure 4.3). Increased foam cell formation was observed with glycated LDL compared to native LDL.

In vitro Glycation in the presence of Copper

Glycation *in vitro* occurs more readily in the presence of physiological concentrations of copper. Incubation with 25 mmol/l glucose and 5 μ mol/l copper sulphate for 3 days increased glycated apo B from 1.83% to 3.89% (*P* < 0.0001). Similarly, incubation with glucose alone (20 mmol/l) does not significantly increase *in vitro* glycation, but addition of 5 μ mol/l copper sulphate does (*P* < 0.05). Incubation with copper sulphate in the absence of glucose does not significantly increase *in vitro* glycation.

We have confirmed this effect with more physiological glucose concentrations across a range of physiological copper concentrations (1.25 - 10 μ mol/l) (Figure 4.4) and also demonstrated that supraphysiological concentrations of copper (20 μ mol/l) overwhelm the experimental system. Incubation with 10 mmol/l glucose and 1.25 μ mol/l and 2.5 μ mol/l copper sulphate for 3 days significantly increased the proportion of glycated apo B (*P* = 0.003 and 0.01 respectively).

We also compared glycation and oxidation in the presence of copper chloride (Figure 4.5) and the more physiological copper histidine, and assessed the effect of physiological concentrations of ferrous salts. The most consistent effects on *in vitro* glycation were observed for copper concentrations commonly seen *in vivo*, with copper sulphate and copper chloride at concentrations greater than 10 mmol/l associated with reduced *in vitro* glycation across a range of glucose concentrations.

Similar effects were observed in the presence of copper sulphate, copper chloride and copper-histidine complex, but not ferrous chloride or ferrous sulphate. Incubation with all copper complexes was associated with increased *in vitro* glycation, but effects with ferrous chloride and ferrous sulphate at $1.25 - 2.5 \mu mol/l$ were less significant than those observed in the presence of copper chloride, copper histidine or copper sulphate at equivalent concentrations. When added to reaction mixtures containing LDL and glucose (10mmol/l), copper sulphate (1.25 μ mol/l) increased *in vitro* glycation by 18.4% (*P* < 0.05), copper chloride (1.25 μ mol/l) by 32.9% (*P* < 0.01), copper histidine (1.25 μ mol/l) by 30.3% (*P* < 0.01), ferrous sulphate (1.25 μ mol/l) by 13.6% (*P* = NS), and ferrous chloride (1.25 μ mol/l) by 21.0% (*P* = NS).

Electrophoretic mobility of LDL was not significantly enhanced compared to native LDL following non-enzymatic glycation (Table 4.1). Similar effects were detected with the incubated controls, consistent with lipid peroxide induced modification. These minor changes were copper-independent and consistent with minor modification of Lys and Arg residues. Unlike purely glycated lipoproteins, AGE-modified lipoproteins have significantly increased electrophoretic mobility [313].

The highly-selective divalent copper chelator TETA appears to impede the *in vitro* glycation of apo B observed with incubations of glucose and copper chloride (Figure 4.6), and copper sulphate, though not that observed with copper histidine. Addition of TETA at doses as low as 0.1 mcg appeared effective (P = 0.08). As expected, this effect is specific for copper catalyzed reactions, and no effect was seen in reaction mixtures containing LDL and glucose alone or reaction mixtures containing ferrous salts.
As expected, addition of TETA significantly reduced LPO production in reaction mixtures containing copper. LPO formation was reduced with doses of TETA as low as 0.1 mcg (P = 0.03).

As shown above, AGE-modified lipoproteins have significantly increased electrophoretic mobility, but this was significantly reduced by the addition of TETA to reaction mixtures containing TETA (Table 4.2). This effect was specific for copper-catalyzed reactions.

Importantly, delayed addition of TETA did not reduce modification of LDL, with no reduction in expected glycated apo B or LPO formation.

N- ϵ -carboxymethyl-lysine (CML) is a major AGE, said to form via autoxidative glycation or glycoxidation, which involves the reaction of glucose with proteins, catalyzed by transition metals such as copper [314].

In keeping with the results for glycated apo B and LPO, *in vitro* glycation with physiological concentrations of glucose alone did not increase CML formation at 72h (Figure 4.7); addition of physiological concentrations of copper does increase CML formation (P = 0.09), an effect which is attenuated by the inclusion of HDL in reaction mixtures. Similarly, the effect of copper chloride on CML production is attenuated by the addition of TETA (P = 0.02).

Effect of Ascorbate on in vitro Glycation

Given the common usage of ascorbate in *in vitro* glycation systems, we examined the effect of ascorbate on *in vitro* glycation at a range of concentrations, demonstrating that its antioxidant / antiglycative effect is only apparent at higher concentrations (Figure 4.8), concentrations significantly higher than those commonly achieved in clinical trials of antioxidant therapy [296], and that low concentrations may actually add to glycation.

High concentration (50 mmol/l) ascorbic acid significantly decreased *in vitro* glycation (P = 0.02) compared to incubations without vitamin C. For concentrations more likely to be encountered with vitamin C supplementation, low concentrations (50 µmol/l) were associated with significantly increased *in vitro* glycation (P = 0.03), but no significant difference was seen with concentrations of 100 µmol/l; concentrations of 200 µmol/l reduced glycated apo B by 18.8 ± 14.6% (P = 0.01).

High-dose (50 mmol/l) ascorbic acid significantly reduced lipid peroxide induced changes in REM (P = 0.02), in addition to reducing REM related to oxidation and autoxidative glycation / glycoxidation in the presence of transition metal ions ($P \le 0.01$). Concentrations more consistent with those achieved in clinical trials (typical recommended doses range from 60 -

1000 mg/day, where doses of 1000 mg/day achieve plasma concentrations of ~150 μ mol/l) do not have any significant effect on LPO generation or REM.

In vitro antioxidant effects are also observed with addition of butylated hydroxytoluene (BHT) at a range of concentrations. Incubation with 40 mMol BHT reduced REM in the presence of glucose and copper sulphate by almost 30% (P < 0.0001).

Effect of HDL on in vitro Glycation

The increase in glycated apo B observed on incubation of LDL with glucose was significantly reduced in the presence of HDL. This effect was more evident with higher glucose concentrations, but across all reaction mixtures incubation with HDL (0.5 mg/ml) was associated with a 12.5% reduction in glycated apo B formation *in vitro* (P = 0.002). HDL was as effective as TETA in impeding *in vitro* glycation in the presence of glucose and copper chloride (Figure 4.9).

The increase in LPO during LDL glycation was also largely abolished by addition of HDL. CML formation was only reduced (from 107.18 \pm 36.36 to 57.38 \pm 4.73 pg/ml, *P* = 0.02) by inclusion of HDL in reaction mixtures containing higher concentrations of glucose (50 mmol/l).

This effect was evident both for incubations with glucose and incubations with δ -gluconolactone (Figure 4.10). Here incubation with 12.5 mmol/l δ -gluconolactone for 5 hours (n=6) increased glycated apo B from 1.83% to 2.44% (*P* = 0.0005), but addition of HDL prevented glycation of apo B (*P* < 0.001). Addition of HDL also offers some protection against oxidation by δ -gluconolactone, with LPO reduced to 129.98 nmol/ml (*P* = 0.22).

Addition of HDL to reaction mixtures significantly reduces electrophoretic mobility in the presence of glucose; the reduction in mobility in the presence of transition metal ions did not reach significance.

Further (indirect) evidence for the antioxidant effect of HDL might be drawn from measurement of glucose by the glucose oxidase method in reaction mixtures prior to its removal by dialysis. Measured glucose concentrations are consistently lower in incubations containing HDL (P = 0.17).

Effect of Glycoxidation on HDL Functionality

In vitro glycation impairs HDL functionality, as assessed by PON1 activity and cholesterol efflux capacity (Figure 4.11). HDL is considered to be more resistant to *in vitro* glycation than LDL, but incubation of HDL with 10 mmol/l δ -gluconolactone for just 5h impairs PON1 activity (45.29 ± 31.27 nmol/min/ml vs. 46.8 ± 32.18 nmol/min/ml, *P* = 0.06). Incubation of

HDL with glucose also impairs cholesterol efflux capacity in a dose-dependent manner (P = 0.01 for glucose 80 mmol/l), an effect further enhanced by the presence of copper (P = 0.04 for glucose 10 mmol/l and copper chloride 1.25 µmol/l, P < 0.001 for glucose 80 mmol/l + copper chloride 1.25 µmol/l). This effect of glycation on cholesterol efflux capacity is also evident when efflux is assessed using apo B-deplete serum (P = 0.05 for glucose 10 mmol/l).

Discussion

LDL Quality in Diabetes

Atherosclerosis progression is associated with high levels of LDL and, more particularly, small dense LDL [315]. Although LDL levels are frequently normal in patients with diabetes, hyperglycaemia or other metabolic derangements may alter lipoproteins to forms that promote atherogenesis [316]. Increased atherogenicity of small dense LDL may be partly linked to non-oxidative modifications of apo B [317]. Small-dense LDL is more readily glycated than larger more buoyant LDL both *in vivo* and *in vitro*, possibly because a higher proportion of the apo B molecule is exposed to glucose [318]. *In vivo*, the longer circulating half-life of small-dense LDL compared with more buoyant LDL may also offer more opportunities for glycation [319].

Glycated LDL is not cleared by the physiological LDL receptor [209]. Both oxidized and glycated LDL are taken up via scavenger receptors in the arterial wall, loading macrophages with cholesterol and cholesteryl esters [320]; this is believed to be the first step in foam cell formation and the subsequent development of atherosclerosis [321].

Atherogenic Modification by Oxidation

Activation of oxidative stress by hyperglycaemia plays a major role in the pathogenesis of complications in diabetes [322]. The extent of this stress is a consequence of both the degree of prolonged hyperglycaemia and acute glucose fluctuations [323]. The evidence implicating lipid peroxidation and oxidative modification of LDL in atherosclerotic lesion development is well established [324], but non-enzymatic glycation of LDL may be just as important. LDL isolated from the plasma of patients with diabetes and coronary heart disease is more susceptible to oxidation *in vitro* than LDL from healthy subjects [325]. Hyperglycaemia in diabetes thus causes increased free radical production, including reactive oxygen species, by glucose auto-oxidation, non-enzymatic glycation of proteins, and the polyol pathway [326].

Atherogenic Modification by Glycation

Glycation of LDL thus leads both to reduced LDL clearance and increased susceptibility to oxidative modification [327]. Glycation of lipoproteins in diabetes was first reported over

30 years ago [328]. Non-enzymatic glycation comprises a series of reactions that include the covalent binding of reducing sugar aldehyde or ketone groups to reactive protein free amino groups, forming unstable Schiff bases. These Schiff bases undergo rearrangements to yield more stable Amadori products, whose reactive free carbonyl groups are responsible for some of the biological consequences of glycation [329]. Several groups have confirmed that Schiff bases or Amadori products generate reactive oxygen intermediates [330]. Crosslinking and subsequent degradation of proteins forms AGEs [331].

Although the relationship between glycated LDL and oxidized LDL, and the significance of glycation versus the two facets of glycoxidation remain unclear, it seems that glycated LDL shares some characteristics of oxidized LDL [332]. Glycation can be induced not just by reactive sugars such as glucose, but also by its α -oxoaldehyde metabolites; these intermediates can be derived from glucose degradation or directly from Schiff bases, and also through other pathways such as the polyol pathway.

Cross-sectional and prospective studies have indicated that the micro- and macrovascular complications of diabetes mellitus are at least partially mediated through the accumulation of AGEs including the predominant N- ε -carboxymethyl-lysine (CML), and activation of RAGE, with downstream inflammatory cascades [333]. AGE levels also correlate with levels of oxidized LDL [334].

The literature related to *in vitro* lipoprotein modification often uses the term glycation quite loosely, but the effects of early and late glycation can differ. *In vitro* lipoprotein modification by early glycation alone cannot be achieved without metal chelating antioxidants such as EDTA, and incubation under nitrogen to reduce oxygen exposure [335]. Increased electrophoretic mobility and AGE formation are consistent with more advanced (late) glycation.

Atherogenic Modification by Glycoxidation

The combination of glycation and oxidation observed *in vivo* is termed glycoxidation. Even when molecular oxygen and oxygen free radical-generating processes are absent, *in vitro* glycation is generally accompanied by lipid peroxide generation. Thus, a degree of LDL oxidation is probably inevitable during glycation [305].

Glycation can be induced by reactive sugars, such as glucose and its α -oxoaldehyde metabolites. These α -oxoaldehydes can be derived from glucose degradation and directly from unstable Schiff bases early in glycation, and also through other pathways, such as the polyol pathway in which α -oxoaldehyde intermediates are derived from fructose or the oxidation of polyunsaturated fatty acids [336]. Glycation is therefore itself an oxidative process [337]. AGE formation may be a consequence of hydroxyl radical-mediated Amadori

product fragmentation in glycated proteins, or of glycation, transition metal binding, and hydroxyl radical generation in the presence of hydrogen peroxide [338].

This study demonstrates that δ -gluconolactone, an oxidized analogue of glucose, is a potent glycating agent *in vitro*. δ -gluconolactone has a higher affinity for LDL than glucose itself. This increased chemical reactivity probably results from additional carbonyl function. These results demonstrate that oxidized monosaccharides can also non-enzymatically glycate lipoproteins and therefore support the hypothesis of autoxidative glycation. Further investigation of autoxidative glycation and glycoxidation is necessary to increase our understanding of the relative contribution of glycative and oxidative stresses in the pathogenesis of diabetic complications [294].

AGEs are in fact glycoxidation products formed by sequential glycation and oxidation reactions, and transition metal ions are potent catalysts of their formation *in vitro* [339]. The primary difference between autoxidative glycation and glycoxidation is the sequence of the reactions involved [294]. In glycoxidation, oxidative reactions follow the attachment of glucose to proteins, whereas autoxidative glycation results from the glycation of proteins by oxidized species formed by the oxidation of glucose [340]. Autoxidative glycation *in vivo* likely involves transition metal ion-catalyzed autoxidation of monosaccharides such as glucose to produce reactive ketoaldehyde analogues (which form ketoamine adducts with proteins) and superoxide and hydroxyl radicals, which cause fragmentation of proteins and LDL peroxidation [341].

Increased electrophoretic mobility was observed with glycated, oxidized and glycoxidized LDL, in keeping with previous reports [209], probably a consequence of the increased negative charge associated with the modification of lysine amino groups.

Transition Metal Ions

Glycation and oxidation have been shown to be so interdependent that it is beneficial to study the two mechanisms concurrently as possible causes of copper-induced damage [314].

Studies implicate an interaction between serum copper and chronic hyperglycaemia in the mechanism by which diabetes causes vascular damage. Free divalent copper, Cu^{2+} , is the most redox-active transition metal ion *in vivo* and increased circulating levels can cause tissue damage by generating highly-reactive hydroxyl radicals [342].

Several aspects of copper metabolism are altered in diabetic subjects, and isolated measurements of serum copper or caeruloplasmin are unlikely to be informative [343]. There is some evidence that chronic hyperglycaemia can damage the copper-binding

properties of both caeruloplasmin and albumin. The released bound copper then appears to participate in a Fenton-type reaction to produce hydroxyl radicals [344].

It has been proposed that AGEs on lipoproteins may exacerbate local oxidative damage by binding redox-active transition metal ions [345]. CML in particular acts as an endogenous copper chelator [346]. The binding of redox-active divalent copper by CML-rich proteins both *in vitro* and *in vivo* raises a number of important questions [338]. CML bound copper may contribute to the systemic excess of copper reported in diabetes [347].

Copper is an essential trace element and is vital to a number of enzymes [348]. Superoxide dismutase (SOD) scavenges superoxide radical in the cytoplasm [349], where it exists as a dimeric protein with copper and zinc ions in its catalytic centre [350]. The catalytic function of SOD is dependent on copper redox chemistry at its active site [351]. Glycation of SOD results in time-dependent release of Cu^{2+} with reduced enzymatic activity, fragmentation of the enzyme and generation of a hydroxyl radical, but not in the presence of EDTA, suggesting involvement of metal ions in this reaction [350].

The interaction of copper with the apo B component of LDL appears to involve binding to histidine residues [352]. After the binding of copper to LDL, lipid peroxidation requires the reduction of Cu^{2+} to Cu^+ [316]. Glucose reduces Cu^{2+} to generate Cu^+ , which reacts faster with lipid hydroperoxides, but has a lower affinity to LDL [353]. This may reduce the susceptibility of LDL to oxidation by copper ions [316]. Glucose could thus serve as an antioxidant through effects on copper binding to LDL [354], which may prevent the formation of pro-oxidant radicals in LDL. Others showed that the susceptibility of LDL to Cu^{2+} -induced oxidation increases in the presence of glucose, which may be explained by the reduction of Cu^{2+} to Cu^+ , which rapidly breaks down preformed lipid hydroperoxides to generate free radicals, thereby propagating lipid peroxidation [341].

Copper is more potent than iron in its ability to modify LDL *in vitro* [355]. Unlike copper, ferrous ions do not induce LDL oxidation in the absence of an external reducing agent, and Fe^{3+} is not reduced by the LDL particle [356]. This may be a consequence of the reduced affinity of Fe^{3+} for apo B compared to Cu^{2+} ions [357].

Potential Role of Copper Chelation

Chelation of metal ions may therefore be of particular importance in patients with diabetes mellitus [299]. In conjunction with therapies aimed at decreasing hyperglycaemia, the use of compounds that can remove systemic copper has been proposed as a therapy for the diabetic complications. TETA is a selective copper-chelator that binds free copper, thus suppressing copper-catalyzed reactions of reactive oxygen species, to generate hydroxyl

radicals in the extracellular matrix [343]. TETA dihydrochloride was previously shown to prevent albuminuria and heart failure in diabetic rats, and was here investigated as a potential interventional treatment against atherogenic LDL modifications [358]. Interestingly, some medications commonly used in diabetes mellitus may also have chelating properties [359]. Chelation by TETA prevents copper binding to the LDL particle, maintaining it in the aqueous phase and protecting it from modification [357]. If TETA removes weakly bound copper ions, it may inhibit AGE formation and thus reduce copper-catalyzed glycoxidative damage [343]. TETA treatment activates SOD by increasing the supply of copper for incorporation into the enzyme via improved copper chaperone function, without changing the expression of SOD protein itself [351].

Clinical trials of copper chelation in patients with diabetes mellitus and CVD currently in progress may offer opportunities to replicate these findings and define the mechanisms of benefit [360].

Antioxidants

Vitamin C (Ascorbate) is a potent water-soluble antioxidant, scavenging reactive oxygen and nitrogen species [361]. *In vitro* data suggest that vitamin C acts as an antioxidant at high concentrations, but as a pro-oxidant at lower levels [362]. An important biological function of vitamin C is its interaction with redox-active transition metal ions, such as iron and copper [363]. Paradoxically, the reduction of transition metal ions by ascorbate may increase hydroxyl radical or lipid alkoxyl radical generation by reactions with hydrogen peroxide or lipid hydroperoxides [361]. Although this Fenton chemistry occurs readily *in vitro*, its relevance *in vivo* remains controversial [364]. Ascorbate's effects may also depend on when it is added to the experimental system [365]. For example, it acts as an antioxidant if added before the initiation of LDL oxidation by copper, but as a pro-oxidant if added to LDL that is already (mildly) oxidized [366].

Interestingly, *in vitro* studies have also shown that Vitamin C can slowly glycate proteins under oxidizing conditions, forming AGEs [367]. However, oxidation of ascorbate to dehydroascorbic acid was required for the glycation reactions to occur [363].

Other antioxidant systems, like HDL-associated PON1, may be more important in the protection of LDL against oxidation [368].

HDL Functionality

HDL prevents copper-induced generation of lipid peroxides in LDL in a time-independent manner [369]. HDL is more resistant to glucose-induced glycation than LDL, and can protect LDL against glycation as well as oxidation. Here we confirm our previous report that HDL impedes the glycation of LDL. The mechanism by which HDL interferes with LDL glycation remains to be established [71]. We have previously reported that when LDL is glycated in our experimental system, where there is no external source of oxygen free radicals, small quantities of LPO are still generated [305]. Accordingly HDL also decreases glycation-induced accumulation of LPO on LDL. The increase in the REM of LDL was also ameliorated when HDL was present. HDL might interfere with LDL glycoxidation *in vitro* by chelating Cu^{2+} [370].

There is also mounting evidence to suggest that the anti-atherogenic properties of HDL are impaired in patients with diabetes [371]. Glycation of HDL takes place mainly on apolipoprotein AI, the major apolipoprotein in HDL, diminishing HDL receptor binding and its ability to stabilize ATP-binding cassette transporter [372]. This would be expected to impair reverse cholesterol transport.

Future Work

It will be interesting to explore the role of PON1 in glycoxidation, including direct effects on glucose α -oxoaldehyde metabolites such as δ -gluconolactone. We will investigate the conformational changes in lipoproteins induced by glycoxidation, and further explore effects of oxidation / glycation on HDL functionality. Large gaps remain in our understanding of the effects of hyperglycaemia on the molecular regulation of copper homeostasis, and the basis of its restoration by TETA treatment, but these results warrant further investigations into properties of AGE-copper complexes and their impact on the development of diabetic complications [301]. Alongside efforts to clarify these issues, we will investigate the effect of TETA on glycated apo B and oxidized LDL levels *in vivo*.



Figure 4.1: Relationship between Glycated apoB and Oxidized LDL in the PANDA study. ApoB: Apolipoprotein B; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; PANDA: Protection Against Nephropathy in Diabetes with Atorvastatin)



Figure 4.2: In vitro glycation requires supraphysiological glucose concentrations for longer (7 days) than the circulating half-life of LDL. ApoB: Apolipoprotein B; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein



Figure 4.3: Lipid concentrations taken up by native and glycated LDL, and foam cell formation with Lipoprotein deficient serum, Native LDL, and Glycated LDL after 48h. LDL: Low-density lipoprotein



Figure 4.4: Effect of copper sulphate on *in vitro* glycation with glucose at 72h. *ApoB: Apolipoprotein B*



Figure 4.5: Effect of copper chloride on *in vitro* glycation with glucose at 72h. *ApoB: Apolipoprotein B*

Incubation Mixture	REM (mean ± SD)	Incubation Mixture	REM (mean ± SD)
LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) (n = 14)	1.0 ± 0.10 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (0.625µmol/l) (n = 5)	1.02 ± 0.25 (P = NS)
LDL + Glu (20mmol/l) (n = 9)	1.04 ± 0.08 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + CuSO ₄ (1.25µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.35 ± 0.21 (P < 0.0001)
LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) (n = 8)	0.99 ± 0.13 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (1.25µmol/l) (<i>n</i> = 14)	1.35 ± 0.34 (P = 0.002)
LDL + Glu (50mmol/l) (n = 10)	1.0 ± 0.14 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + FeSO ₄ (1.25µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.07 ± 0.07 (P < 0.001)
LDL + CuCl2 (0.625µmol/l) (n = 5)	1.06 ± 0.20 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + FeCl ₂ (1.25µmol/l) (<i>n</i> = 4)	1.04 ± 0.08 (P = NS)
LDL + CuSO₄ (1µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.33 ± 0.27 (P = 0.0001)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + CuSO ₄ (2.5µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.42 ± 0.26 (P < 0.0001)
LDL + CuSO₄ (1.25µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.39 ± 0.21 (P < 0.0001)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (2.5µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.41 ± 0.21 (P < 0.0001)
LDL + CuCl ₂ (1.25µmol/l) (n = 11)	1.38 ± 0.34 (P < 0.001)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + FeSO₄ (2.5µmol/l) (n = 3)	0.99 ± 0.07 (P = NS)
LDL + FeCl ₂ (1.25 µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.03 ± 0.13 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (20mmol/l) + CuSO ₄ (1µmol/l) (<i>n</i> = 3)	1.31 ± 0.22 (P < 0.0001)
LDL + CuSO₄ (2µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.42 ± 0.30 (P < 0.0001)	LDL + Glu (20mmol/l) + CuSO ₄ (2µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.38 ± 0.27 (P < 0.0001)
LDL + CuSO4 (2.5µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.46 ± 0.24 (P < 0.0001)	LDL + Glu (20mmol/l) + CuSO ₄ (4µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.42 ± 0.29 (P < 0.0001)
LDL + CuSO4 (4µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.46 ± 0.37 (P < 0.0001)	LDL + Glu (20mmol/l) + CuSO4 (5µmol/l) (n = 6)	1.19 ± 0.12 (P < 0.0001)
LDL + CuSO₄ (5µmol/l) (n = 6)	1.21 ± 0.15 (P < 0.0001)	LDL + Glu (20mmol/l) + CuSO ₄ (8µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.41 ± 0.30 (P < 0.0001)
LDL + CuSO₄ (8µmol/l) (n = 8)	1.40 ± 0.31 (P < 0.0001)	LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (1µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.70 ± 0.28 (P < 0.0001)
		LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (2µmol/l) (<i>n</i> = 3)	1.76 ± 0.30 (P < 0.0001)
		LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (4µmol/l) (n = 3)	1.83 ± 0.31) (P < 0.0001)

Table 4.1: REM (relative to LDL alone) for reaction mixtures. REM: Relativeelectrophoretic mobility; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; Glu: Glucose; CuCl2: Copper

chloride; CuSO₄: Copper sulphate; FeCl₂: Ferrous chloride; FeSO₄: Ferrous sulphate





Incubation Mixture	REM (mean ± SD)	Incubation Mixture	REM (mean ± SD)
LDL + CuCl ₂ (1.25µmol/l) + Glu (10mmol/l) + TETA 0.1mcg (n = 5)	0.92 ± 0.15 (P = 0.02)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + TETA 10mcg (n = 6)	0.89 ± 0.12 (P = NS)
LDL + CuCl ₂ (0.625µmol/l) + Glu (10mmol/l) + TETA 1mcg (n = 5)	0.83 ± 0.15 (P = 0.02)	LDL + Glu (50mmol/l) + TETA 10mcg (n = 5)	0.89 ± 0.14 (P = NS)
LDL + CuCl ₂ (1.25µmol/l) + Glu (10mmol/l) + TETA 1mcg (n = 10)	0.85 ± 0.18 (P = 0.0004)	LDL + CuCl ₂ (1.25µmol/l) + TETA 10mcg (<i>n</i> = 6)	0.87 ± 0.14 (P = 0.004)
LDL + FeCl ₂ (1.25µmol/l) + Glu (10mmol/l) + TETA 10mcg (n = 3)	0.97 ± 0.25 (P = NS)	LDL + CuCl ₂ (1.25µmol/l) + Glu (10mmol/l) + TETA 10mcg (n = 6)	0.86 ± 0.18 (P = 0.004)

Table 4.2: REM (relative to LDL alone) for reaction mixtures containing TETA. *P* values represent null hypothesis against equivalent mixtures without TETA. *REM*: *Relative electrophoretic mobility; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; CuCl*₂: *Copper chloride; Glu: Glucose; TETA: Triethylenetetramine; FeCl*₂: *Ferrous chloride*



Figure 4.7: Formation of AGE in reaction mixtures. *CML: N-ε-carboxymethyl-lysine; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; HDL: High-density lipoprotein; TETA: Triethylenetetramine*



Figure 4.8: Effect of ascorbate on in vitro glycation. ApoB: Apolipoprotein B

Incubation Mixture	REM (mean ± SD)	Incubation Mixture	REM (mean ± SD)
LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (1µmol/l) + Vit C (50µmol/l) (n = 4)	1.62 ± 0.13 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (1µmol/l) + Vit C (200µmol/l) (n = 4)	1.57 ± 0.21 (P = NS)
LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (2µmol/l) + Vit C (50µmol/l) (n = 4)	1.71 ± 0.20 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (2µmol/l) + Vit C (200µmol/l) (n = 4)	1.63 ± 0.22 (P = NS)
LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (4µmol/l) + Vit C (50µmol/l) (<i>n</i> = 4)	1.75 ± 0.20 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (4µmol/l) + Vit C (200µmol/l) (n = 4)	1.67 ± 0.23 (P = NS)
LDL + Glu (50mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (1µmol/l) + Vit C (50µmol/l) (n = 3)	2.07 ± 0.14 (P = NS)	LDL + Vit C (50mmol/l) (n = 3)	0.72 ± 0.03 (P < 0.0001)
LDL + Glu (50mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (2µmol/l) + Vit C (50µmol/l) (n = 3)	2.11 ± 0.11 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (20mmol/l) + CuSO₄ (1µmol/l) + Vit C (50mmol/l) (n = 3)	0.79 ± 0.08 (P = 0.03)
LDL + Glu (50mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (4µmol/l) + Vit C (50µmol/l) (n = 3)	2.18 ± 0.11 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (20mmol/l) + CuSO₄ (2µmol/l) + Vit C (50mmol/l) (n = 3)	0.88 ± 0.16 (P = 0.02)
LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (1µmol/l) + Vit C (100µmol/l) (n = 4)	1.48 ± 0.24 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (20mmol/l) + CuSO ₄ (4µmol/l) + Vit C (50mmol/l) (n = 3)	0.90 ± 0.15 (P = 0.03)
LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (2µmol/l) + Vit C (100µmol/l) (n = 4)	1.64 ± 0.25 (P = NS)	LDL + Glu (20mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (8µmol/l) + Vit C (50mmol/l) (n = 3)	0.94 ± 0.17 (P = 0.03)
LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (4µmol/l) + Vit C (100µmol/l) (<i>n</i> = 4)	1.66 ± 0.23 (P = NS)		

Table 4.3: REM (relative to LDL alone) for reaction mixtures containing ascorbic acid. *P* values represent null hypothesis against equivalent mixtures without ascorbic acid (*REM*: *Relative electrophoretic mobility; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; Glu: Glucose; CuCl*₂: *Copper chloride; Vit C: Ascorbic acid; CuSO*₄: *Copper sulphate*



Figure 4.9: Effect of TETA and HDL on *in vitro* glycation in the presence of copper Chloride. ApoB: Apolipoprotein B; HDL: High-density lipoprotein; TETA: Triethylenetetramine



Figure 4.10: Effect of HDL on *in vitro* glycation and production of lipid peroxides for LDL with δ -gluconolactone. ApoB: Apolipoprotein B; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; HDL: High-density lipoprotein; LPO: Lipid peroxides

Incubation Mixture	REM (mean ± SD)	Incubation Mixture	REM (mean ± SD)
LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + HDL (n = 5)	0.79 ± 0.15 (<i>P</i> = 0.004)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (0.625µmol/l) + HDL (n = 4)	0.72 ± 0.22 (P = NS)
LDL + Glu (25mmol/l) + HDL (n = 5)	0.81 ± 0.14 (P = 0.04)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (1.25µmol/l) + HDL (n = 6)	1.05 ± 0.40 (P = NS)
LDL + Glu (50mmol/l) + HDL (n = 5)	0.81 ± 0.15 (P = 0.03)	LDL + Glu (10mmol/l) + CuCl ₂ (2.5µmol/l) + HDL (n = 3)	1.39 ± 0.31 (P = NS)

Table 4.4: REM (relative to LDL alone) for reaction mixtures containing HDL. *P* values represent null hypothesis against equivalent mixtures without HDL (*REM*: *Relative electrophoretic mobility*; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; Glu: Glucose; HDL: High-density lipoprotein; CuCl₂: Copper chloride



Figure 4.11: Effect of glycation on PON1 activity and Cholesterol Efflux from J774 macrophages to HDL. PON1: Paraoxonase-1; HDL: High-density lipoprotein; GDL: δ -gluconolactone, Cuso4: Copper sulphate

5. How HDL Protects Against Atherogenic Modification

Abstract

High-density lipoprotein (HDL) provides a pathway for the passage of lipid peroxides and lysophospholipids to the liver via hepatic scavenger receptors. Perhaps more importantly, HDL actually metabolizes lipid hydroperoxides preventing their accumulation on low-density lipoprotein (LDL), thus impeding its atherogenic structural modification. A number of candidates have been suggested to be responsible for HDL's antioxidant function, with paraoxonase-1 (PON1) perhaps the most prominent. Meta-analysis of clinical epidemiological investigations reveals a substantial association of low serum PON1 activity with coronary heart disease incidence independent of other risk factors including HDL cholesterol and apolipoprotein AI (apo AI). Transgenic animal models also indicate an antiatherosclerotic role for PON1. The therapeutic potential of PON1 should be recognised in preventing atherosclerosis and combatting infection and organophosphate toxicity. However, highly purified and recombinant PON1 do not retain their antioxidant properties.

Here I review the current evidence about how HDL impedes the oxidative and glycative atherogenic modification of LDL ans summarise the potential contributions of apolipoproteins, lipid transfer proteins, paraoxonases and other enzymes associated with HDL.

Introduction

Whilst atherogenesis is a complex process, macrophage-derived foam cell formation resulting from the uptake of circulating low-density lipoprotein (LDL) is of fundamental importance. There is no animal model of atheroma in which circulating cholesterol has not been raised usually by diet or genetic manipulation. In nations where the mean cholesterol of the population is less than 5 mmol/l, the incidence of premature mortality due to coronary heart disease is low [373, 374].

Despite this, foam cell formation with LDL is impossible to instigate *in vitro* due to insufficient monocyte-macrophage LDL receptor expression [375]. It was, however, discovered that experimental chemical modification of LDL permitted its rapid receptormediated uptake by monocyte-macrophages to form foam cells. This led to the identification of the scavenger receptors [375, 376] and opened new avenues of research to identify possible *in vivo* atherogenic modifications of LDL. Oxidation, glycation, and homocysteinylation have all been explored. Although clinical trials of chain-breaking antioxidants proved disappointing in the prevention of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease [377], other systems which might oppose potentially atherogenic LDL modifications, including high-density lipoprotein (HDL) merit further attention.

It has been proposed that the HDL component that impedes oxidative modification of LDL is paraoxonase 1 (PON1) [368, 369, 378, 379], an enzyme located almost exclusively on HDL, initially studied because of its capacity to hydrolyze organophosphate pesticides and nerve gases. The Lipoprotein Research Group at the University of Manchester made important contributions to this notion; recent work has focused on glycation as an atherogenic modification of LDL and this too has led us back to PON1 [71]. Glycation of LDL is a more persistent and potentially important atherogenic modification as opposed to simple oxidation for which there are numerous metabolic safeguards [380].

Other HDL components have also been conjectured to be involved in preventing atherogenic LDL modification. The evidence for these emerges as probably less convincing than for PON1, although they may by coexisting in the same location provide a coordinated whole which provides a safe environment to receive lipid-derived noxious substances from not only other lipoproteins, such as LDL, but also from cell membranes during the passage of HDL through the tissue fluid, where it is the dominant lipoprotein species, and transporting them to the liver for elimination. Understanding these protective mechanisms might reveal important pathways which could be manipulated therapeutically to prevent atherosclerosis.

Atherogenic LDL Modification

The discovery that chemical modification of LDL by acetylation increases its affinity for macrophage scavenger receptors and reduces binding to the physiological LDL receptor led to a search for naturally occurring modifications which might have similar effects [375].

The ensuing hypothesis that lipid peroxidation products formed on LDL when subjected to attack by oxygen free radicals are responsible for changes in the apolipoprotein B100 (apo B) of LDL which alter its receptor binding preferences remains compelling despite the disappointing lack of effect of chain-breaking antioxidants [375-377]. Although a setback for the hypothesis, this lack of effect can perhaps be explained because once they have been oxidised in preference to say unsaturated lipids, the antioxidants themselves become pro-oxidant. Perhaps unsurprisingly given the safeguards against oxygen free radical damage, oxidized LDL is only found at low circulating concentrations, although it has been argued that higher levels might occur at sites where LDL is sequestered and this might include the arterial wall [376]. It has also been argued that antibodies to oxidatively modified LDL might be involved [375].

Nevertheless, it would be logical to consider that other naturally occurring modifications of LDL with similar receptor binding preferences to oxidatively modified LDL, but present more ubiquitously and at a higher concentration, might be critical to atherogenesis. Glycated LDL springs to attention for such a role. Using methods which I will also employ in patients with type 1 diabetes, colleagues in Manchester were surprised to discover using boron affinity chromatography and a sensitive apo B assay that glycated apo B was present in the circulation at relatively high concentrations of around 2-3 mg/dl in healthy people and at higher levels in type 2 diabetes and in hypercholesterolaemia [187]. This has been confirmed by immunoassays detecting epitopes unique to glycated LDL, and it has also been shown that atherogenic small dense LDL is more heavily glycated than other LDL subfractions *in vivo*, and is more susceptible to glycation *in vitro* [205, 305]. Glycated LDL also has a longer circulating half-life than unmodified LDL, and is removed from the circulation by route(s) not involving the LDL receptor [381]. Interestingly, statins also reduce circulating concentrations, likely by reducing LDL available to undergo glycation [205].

Homocysteine may also be atherogenic; thiolation of LDL free amino groups by homocysteine thiolactone increases its uptake by macrophages [382]. Interestingly the lactonase activity of PON1 will detoxify homocysteine thiolactone in addition to its role in preventing LDL oxidation (see later).

HDL Antioxidative Activity

Lipid hydroperoxides formed on LDL will migrate to its surface as a result of their greater hydrophilicity, facilitating their transfer to HDL [383]. This transfer can occur directly between lipoprotein phospholipid monolayers, but may be assisted by lipid transfer proteins (see Figure 5.1). HDL might thus provide a pathway for the passage of lipid peroxides and lysophospholipids to the liver via hepatic scavenger receptors. Although this mechanism undoubtedly exists, it was not realised until 1991 that HDL actually metabolises lipid hydroperoxides preventing their accumulation both on it and on LDL and thus impeding the atherogenic structural modification of LDL by the products of lipid peroxidation [368].

When HDL is incubated with LDL under oxidising conditions, the accumulation of lipid peroxides on LDL is decreased, but the concentration of lipid peroxides on HDL remains similar to that observed when HDL alone is oxidised (Figure 5.2) [379]. This effect of HDL is obvious within 3 h, by which time typically more than 50% of the lipid peroxidation of LDL, which would occur in the absence of HDL, has been prevented. This effect, which persists for several more hours, is not due to chain-breaking antioxidants or transition metal chelation, but due to enzymatic activity present on HDL [369, 378, 379]. It should also be noted that this anti-oxidative function of HDL is observed *in vitro* with similar protein concentrations of LDL and HDL; greater suppression of LDL oxidation might be expected when HDL concentrations exceed those of LDL as they do in the interstitial fluid. In fact, the accumulation of oxidised lipids in HDL likely results not only from their transfer from LDL but also from triglyceride-rich remnant particles and endothelial cells. The antioxidant effects of HDL have since been demonstrated by others in a variety of experimental systems and have proved relatively uncontroversial [60, 384].

HDL Antiglycative Activity

HDL can impede the modification of LDL by glycation *in vitro*, and this property of HDL is more marked with HDL obtained from people with higher serum PON1 activity [71]. In these experiments, to avoid lipid peroxidation as a confounding variable, external oxygen was eliminated as a source of free radicals. Under these conditions LDL is relatively resistant to glycation, such that supraphysiological glucose concentrations are required; even with very high concentrations of glucose it is not possible to glycate LDL to the extent found in many people with diabetes [380].

Oxidation appears to accompany *in vitro* glycation, and the process is best regarded as glycoxidation [206]. The lipid peroxidation of LDL that accompanies *in vitro* glycation is also impeded in the presence of HDL. Adduction of lipid peroxidation products to the ε amino groups of apo B lysine residues *in vivo* may render these groups more susceptible to combination with glucose. Thus, *in vivo* exposure of LDL to oxygen free radicals may predispose to glycation and explain the observed high levels of circulating glycated LDL.

The effect of HDL on glycation may thus be related to its anti-oxidative function. An alternative hypothesis is that the oxidized analog of glucose, gluconolactone, is more involved in apo B glycation, and that this step might be affected by PON1's lactonase activity.

Paraoxonase 1 (PON1)

PON1 is produced in the liver and circulates on HDL. There is a significant body of evidence to support a role for PON1 in atherosclerosis, and in particular against oxidation, not least its capacity to hydrolyze lipid hydroperoxides.

Colleagues at the University of Manchester previously demonstrated that the HDL fraction containing PON1 was most active in impeding Cu²⁺ induced lipid peroxide accumulation on LDL [369, 385]. It has since been suggested that it is not PON1 which is responsible for this effect, an argument supported by reports that more highly purified PON1 isolated from HDL and recombinant water-soluble variants of PON1 do not hydrolyze lipid peroxides [60, 386]. It is however exceptionally difficult to separate PON1 from other HDL components, such as apolipoprotein AI (apo AI) and phospholipase A2 (PLA2), without subjecting it to conditions which might affect its catalytic activity [387]. Similarly, the increased polarity of recombinant PON1 would be expected to compromise its ability to hydrolyze hydrophobic substrates [386, 388, 389]. More lipophilic recombinant PON1 might be expected to have improved functionality, but is more difficult to isolate, a factor which will prove important in the development of recombinant PON1 for therapeutic use [389]. The direct biochemical approach to determine the contribution of PON1 to the antioxidative activity of HDL clearly has its limitations, and evidence from other sources must be considered.

Epidemiological studies have consistently shown that PON1 activity is independently inversely associated with coronary events [390, 391]. A recent meta-analysis, which considered 47 such studies involving 9853 coronary heart disease cases and 11408 controls, reported that PON1 activity was 19% lower in patients suffering from coronary heart disease than in unaffected controls [391]. The largest single cohort study to date (Cleveland Clinic GeneBank study) involving 3668 patients following coronary angiography revealed a greater than two-fold risk of new cardiovascular events in the lowest compared with the highest quartile of serum PON1 measured as aryl esterase activity [392]. Other prospective studies have expanded on the negative correlation between PON1 activity and coronary heart disease by also reporting circulating levels of lipid peroxidation products, linking these to PON1 anti-oxidative activity [393, 394].

A number of medical conditions including diabetes mellitus, chronic kidney disease, familial hypercholesterolaemia and inflammatory arthritides are associated with both decreased

serum PON1 activity and increased cardiovascular risk [64]. PON1 activity is decreased in both type 1 and 2 diabetes [395, 396] and lower levels are associated with microvascular complications [395-397]. *PON1* and *PON2* genotype have been linked with susceptibility to develop diabetes [398], glycaemic control [399], and diabetic microvascular complications [395, 397, 400]. It has been suggested that this association reflects a role for oxidation in pancreatic β cell dysfunction or microvascular disease. Alternatively, it might reflect an ability of HDL / PON1 to prevent post-translational protein glycation. HDL rich in PON1 can impede the *in vitro* glycation of the apo B of LDL [71]. LDL glycation is a potentially atherogenic modification, and glycation of other proteins may be critical for the development of microvascular disease. The prospect that HDL and PON enzymes may be important in the prevention of post-translational protein glycation is thus intriguing [401].

HDL from avian species, which lacks paraoxonase activity, does not protect human LDL against lipid peroxidation [402]. Similarly, PON1 knockout mice are more susceptible to atherosclerosis and their HDL is less able to prevent the accumulation of lipid peroxides on human LDL [403], whereas transgenic rodent models expressing human PON1 are protected against atherosclerosis [404, 405]. In both the knockout and transgenic animals, these effects are achieved without any major change in lipoprotein metabolism. In contrast, knockout and transgenic animal models of *APO AI*, *lecithin: cholesterol acyl transferase (LCAT)* and *PLA2* have little discernible effect on atherosclerosis susceptibility, despite often substantial changes in lipoprotein metabolism [406-410].

PON1 has several genetic polymorphisms, the most extensively researched of which is the R192Q variant. This polymorphism has a substantial effect on PON1's capacity to hydrolyze paraoxon and homozygotes and heterozygotes for the R allele are more resistant to parathion (paraoxon is formed from this widely used organophosphate pesticide once it enters the body) than QQ homozygotes [411-413]. Other activities of PON1, such as phenyl acetate hydrolysis, which proceed at faster rates, are, however, unaffected by the R192Q polymorphism. In the case of the protective effect of HDL against LDL oxidation, HDL from 192QQ homozygotes is most effective in preventing the accumulation of lipid peroxides on LDL [379, 414], but this effect is small in comparison to the huge variation in serum PON1 activity. In two meta-analyses, relative cardiovascular disease risk was increased in people possessing a 192R allele as opposed to QQ homozygotes [411, 413]. In both of these, there was evidence of publication bias in favour of trials with a positive outcome and in both a more marked effect was evident in diabetes. The conclusion of the authors of one of the meta-analyses was that it did not exclude the possibility of an effect of the 192 polymorphism on CVD risk [411], whereas the other meta-analysis was interpreted as denying such an effect [413]. That serum PON1 activity (measured as paraoxon or phenyl acetate hydrolysis), representing the integral of genetic and acquired influences, is a

stronger determinant of coronary risk than genotype is, however, undeniable and amply confirmed by the recent findings of the Cleveland Clinic GeneBank study [392].

There is evidence that the parenteral administration of partially purified PON1 can ameliorate experimental atherosclerosis and a patent for PON1 as an antiatherogenic agent in humans exists [415]. Recombinant PON1 might also be used for this purpose, if its properties can be retained during isolation [386, 389]. Intraperitoneal injection of recombinant PON1 in mice increased HDL aryl esterase and lactonase activities, the resistance of HDL to oxidation and HDL-induced cholesterol efflux and decreased macrophage-mediated LDL oxidation [416]. Much of the current impetus for recombinant PON1 therapy is, however, on the one hand to protect people likely to be exposed to organophosphates or as an antidote in those who have been exposed [389, 417] and on the other hand, to combat serious infections [394].

Another development has been apo AI-mimetic peptides, some of which are orally active [418]. It might be thought that these mimic simply the actions of apo AI, but they create circulating lipid complexes which are a magnet for other HDL components such as PON1 [419]. We know that HDL is drawn to atheromatous lesions, where immunolocalization of both apo AI and PON1 occurs [420].

Paraoxonase 2 (PON2) and Paraoxonase 3 (PON3)

PON1 has two other family members, PON2 and PON3. *PON2* is almost exclusively expressed intracellularly, whereas PON3 is also associated with HDL, albeit in lesser quantities than PON1. The primary hydrolytic activity of PON3 is also as a lactonase [386]. *PON3* knockout mice are also more susceptible to atherosclerosis [405], but the reason for its evolutionary conservation is currently unclear.

Apolipoprotein AI (Apo AI)

Apo AI is essential both for the structure of HDL and the maintenance of the lipid environment in which enzymes such as PON1 and lecithin: cholesterol acyl transferase (LCAT) can operate [421]. It is thus an essential cofactor for both and is likely to have a major role in the antioxidant effects of HDL. Apo AI plays a central role in the redox inactivation of lipid hydroperoxides, which follows their transfer to HDL. It also creates a safe environment for the release of lysophospholipids and their subsequent transfer to the liver. Despite experimental evidence that lipid-protein complexes containing only apo A1 can protect LDL against oxidation [394], neither animal models nor human genetic disorders have provided convincing evidence that apo AI's anti-atherogenic effects are independent of changes in HDL levels [406, 407].

Apolipoprotein All (Apo All)

Apolipoprotein All-containing HDL particles tend to be larger and possess less antioxidant activity than those with higher apo Al content [394]. There is evidence from both animal models and human studies to suggest that apo All might actually suppress PON1 binding to HDL [422]. Mice expressing human apo All and apo Al are more susceptible to atherosclerosis than those expressing apo Al alone. Delivery of the antioxidant capacity of HDL to vulnerable tissue sites may be fundamental to its function.

Other Apolipoproteins

Other apolipoproteins associated with HDL may act alongside apo AI to inhibit lipid hydroperoxide accumulation. Apolipoprotein E (apo E) appears to display this anti-oxidative activity [423], while apolipoprotein M (apo M) has recently been reported to display anti-oxidative functionality in transgenic mice in addition to facilitating PON1 activity [424, 425]. There is currently little evidence that apolipoprotein J (apoJ) contributes to the anti-oxidative activities of HDL, but it does appear to possess a variety of functions, including endothelial protection.

Myeloperoxidase (MPO)

Cellular systems contributing to oxidative stress *in vivo* include MPO, NADPH oxidase, nitric oxide synthase, and lipoxygenase [394]. It has recently been proposed that MPO and PON1 form a ternary complex with HDL, where the opposing activities of MPO and PON1 determine its oxidation state and whether HDL is pro- or anti-inflammatory / atherogenic [426]. The ratio between these enzyme activities has also been proposed as a marker of HDL functionality and to predict coronary risk [427].

Glutathione Peroxidase (GSPx)

Although, its levels do not appear to affect coronary heart disease risk, GSPx is found associated with HDL, where it has the ability to reduce lipid hydroperoxides [394]. Similarly, trypanosome lytic factor present in higher density HDL also exhibits peroxidase activity and may contribute to the anti-oxidative properties of HDL [394].

Phospholipase A2 (PLA2)

Most PLA2 is associated with LDL, where its activity is an independent risk factor for coronary heart disease [23]. However, there is no evidence that the minor fraction of PLA2 activity on HDL is proatherogenic. Furthermore, PLA2 has overlapping activity with PON1 and it remains unclear just how much of the hydrolysis of platelet activating factor by HDL is due to PLA2 and how much to PON1 [428]. PLA2 on HDL is likely to contribute anti-oxidative activity by the same mechanism as PON1, by hydrolysing lipid hydroperoxides. This activity, which would be pro-atherogenic on LDL in the presence of apo B, may be antiatherogenic in the environment provided by HDL.

Lecithin: Cholesterol Acyl Transferase (LCAT)

Similarly, there is currently limited evidence to support a role for LCAT in the antioxidative activity of HDL [429, 430], but its association with HDL and, like PON1 and PLA2, its role in generating lysophospholipids, does contribute to the hypothesis that HDL provides a safe place to release lysolipids otherwise potentially damaging to cell membranes and other lipoproteins. LCAT esterifies gram-range amounts of cholesterol each day on HDL producing equimolar quantities of lysophosphatidylcholine requiring safe disposal [431].

Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein (CETP) and Phospholipid Transfer Protein (PLTP)

The antioxidant activity of HDL occurs following the transfer of lipid hydroperoxides to HDL. The most common lipid to undergo peroxidation is likely to be cholesteryl linoleate with phosphatidyl choline with linoleate in the Sn2 position running close behind. Similar lipids with arachidonate in place of linoleate are also readily susceptible. For any of these to be hydrolyzed on HDL, they must first enter its lipid domains. This process will be assisted by the increased hydrophilicity of, for example the hydroperoxide of cholesteryl linoleate or hydroxyoctadecadienoate [432] which will move it towards the outer more polar region of the LDL particle. Experimentally, no additional facilitator of transfer to HDL is required, but, of course, some cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP) and phospholipid transfer proteins (PLTP) are likely to remain in physical association with HDL after its isolation. CETP can accelerate the transfer of both cholesteryl ester and phospholipid hydroperoxides [433]. CETP and/or PLTP may thus be important for the anti-oxidative effect of HDL *in vivo* [433, 434]. Like PON1, PLTP is found predominantly in small, dense HDL, where it is able to interact with apolipoproteins implicated in anti-oxidative function, including apo AI, apo AII, and apo J [394].

Conclusion

The capacity of HDL to protect LDL against oxidative modification is considerable, but its potential therapeutic use to prevent atherosclerosis is as yet unfulfilled. The interaction of lipids with apo AI in HDL provides a lipoprotein particle capable of acquiring potentially toxic lipids and holding them in an environment where they may be safely hydrolysed and from which they may be released to the liver for elimination. PON1, PLA2, and LCAT are present at higher concentrations in small, dense, protein-rich HDL [394], and HDL particles are therefore heterogeneous in their anti-oxidative capacity. PON1 is likely to be critical to the antioxidative capacity of HDL (Figure 5.3), but is likely to require a lipid environment to support its activity. Separation of HDL from PON1 disrupts this and the necessary environment is only imperfectly present with the currently available water-soluble recombinant forms of PON1. Acting together on HDL, PON1, apo AI, apo M, and PLA2 in conjunction with CETP and other lipid transfer proteins probably create a system with both antioxidative and antiglycative properties (see Figure 5.1).



Figure 5.1: The role played by high density lipoprotein (HDL) in the metabolism of lipid hydroperoxides and lysolipids and protection against atherogenesis. *Apo AI, apolipoprotein AI; apoB100, apolipoprotein B100; apoM, apolipoprotein M; CETP, cholesteryl ester transfer protein; glyc apoB, glycated apolipoprotein B; GSPx, glutathione peroxidase; LDL, low density lipoprotein; LDLR, low density lipoprotein receptor; oxLDL, oxidised low density lipoprotein; PLA2, phospholipase A2; PLTP, phospholipids transfer protein; PON1, paraoxonase1; RAS, reactive oxygen species; SCARA1, scavenger receptor A1; SCARB1, scavenger receptor B1.*



Figure 5.2: Lipid peroxide accumulation on LDL and HDL, incubated under oxidizing conditions (Cu^{2+}) singly and together. *P < 0.05 and **P < 0.001 vs. LDL incubated alone



Figure 5.3: Schematic representation of the mechanism by which HDL impedes the atherogenic modification of LDL. Apo AI: apolipoprotein AI; Apo B: apolipoprotein B; Apo M: apolipoprotein M; CETP: cholesteryl ester transfer protein; LCAT: Lecithin cholesteryl acyl transferase; LDLR: LDL receptor; L: lipid; LOOH: lipid hydroperoxides; Ox-LDL: oxidatively modified LDL; PLA2: phospholipase A2; PLTP: phospholipid transfer protein; PON1: paraoxonase-1; ROS: reactive oxygen species; SRB1: scavenger receptor B1

How HDL protects against atherogenic modification: paraoxonase 1 and other *dramatis personae*.
Soran H, Schofield JD, Liu Y, Durrington PN.
Curr Opin Lipidol. 2015 Aug;26(4):247-56.
doi: 10.1097/MOL.000000000000194. Review.
PMID: 26103614



How HDL protects LDL against atherogenic modification: paraoxonase 1 and other *dramatis personae*

Handrean Soran^{a,b}, Jonathan D. Schofield^{a,b}, Yifen Liu^a, and Paul N. Durrington^a

Purpose of review

To summarize the current evidence about how HDL impedes the oxidative and glycative atherogenic modification of LDL.

Recent findings

Paraoxonase 1 (PON1) is located on HDL. Meta-analysis of clinical epidemiological investigations reveals a substantial association of low serum PON1 activity with coronary heart disease incidence independent of other risk factors including HDL cholesterol and apolipoprotein AI (apoAI). Transgenic animal models also indicate an antiatherosclerotic role for PON1. However, highly purified and recombinant PON1 do not retain their antioxidant properties.

Summary

The therapeutic potential of PON1 should be recognized in preventing atherosclerosis and combating infection and organophosphate toxicity. In unleashing this potential, it is important to consider that both highly purified and recombinant PON1 are dissociated from the lipid phase and other components of HDL, such as apoAI and apoM, all of which may be required for HDL (through its PON1 component) to hydrolyze more lipophilic substrates.

Keywords

atherogenesis, glycation, HDL, LDL, lipid peroxidation, paraoxonase

INTRODUCTION

Atherogenesis is complex as is clear from the extraordinarily comprehensive review by Hopkins [1]. Atherologists frequently state that the earliest stage in atheroma is in the arterial endothelium. However, this cannot in itself produce atheroma unless there is also an unnaturally high level of circulating LDL. The fundamental cell type predominating both at the earliest stage of atheroma, the fatty streak, and in the vulnerable shoulder region of the mature, complicated atheromatous lesion is the foam cell. These develop from the engorgement of the cytoplasm of monocyte-macrophages with lipid droplets derived from LDL uptake. In the broth of cytokines created by these cells, smooth muscle cells can migrate from the medial layer of the arterial wall into the lesion developing in the subendothelium where they can also contribute to foam cell formation or transform into fibroblasts producing the collagenous component of atheroma. The adage that there can be no atheroma without cholesterol [2] is true in so many ways. There is no animal model of atheroma in which circulating cholesterol has not been raised usually by diet or genetic manipulation. In nations where the mean cholesterol of the population is less than 5mmol/l, the incidence of premature mortality due to coronary heart disease is low [3,4]. Despite this, in tissue culture, monocytemacrophages show little inclination in the presence of LDL to become foam cells: LDL receptor

Curr Opin Lipidol 2015, 26:247-256 DOI:10.1097/MOL.00000000000194

Copyright © 2015 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved.

^aCardiovascular Research Group, School of Medicine, Core Technology Facility, University of Manchester and ^bCardiovascular Trials Unit, Central Manchester and Manchester Children University Hospital NHS Foundation Trust, Manchester, UK

Correspondence to Professor Paul N. Durrington, Cardiovascular Research Group, School of Biomedicine, Core Technology Facility (3rd Floor), University of Manchester, 46 Grafton Street, Manchester M13 9NT, UK. Tel: +44 161 275 1201; fax: +44 161 275 1183; e-mail: pdurrington@manchester.ac.uk

KEY POINTS

- HDL can protect LDL against oxidative and glycative modifications which permit it to participate in atherogenesis.
- It has been hypothesized that PON1 located on HDL possesses the capacity to hydrolyze lipid hydroperoxides and is largely responsible for the antioxidant effect of HDL.
- Transgenic animal evidence and clinical epidemiology strongly support an antiatherogenic role for PON1.
- Direct in-vitro evidence for the PON1 antioxidant hypothesis has proved controversial, and other HDL components have been proposed to account for the antioxidant capacity of HDL, such as apoAI and apoM. These and other HDL components may interact with PON1 to produce its antioxidant effects. The environment provided for this interaction by HDL may be critical.
- The advent of therapies which increase the PON1-rich portion of HDL while preserving the favourable environment it provides for the antiatherogenic action of PON1 will ultimately unravel the mystery of the antioxidant role of HDL and hopefully prove beneficial.

expression in these cells is too low for this to occur [5]. The discovery that certain chemical modifications of LDL permitted its rapid receptor-mediated uptake by monocyte-macrophages to become foam cells was thus of the greatest importance. It led to the discovery of the scavenger receptors involved in this process [5,6]. It also heralded in the question as to which chemical modification of LDL occurring in *vivo* was responsible for converting native LDL to a ligand for these receptors. Oxidation, glycation and homocysteinylation have been front-runners with oxidation being the punters' favourite in terms of research activity. However, it did not prove a winner when chain-breaking antioxidants underwent clinical trials [7], and we must look again both at the nature of the potentially atherogenic LDL modifications that can occur biologically and the mechanisms by which they arise and the systems which can oppose these, in which HDL appears to have a major role. This review will focus on the latest developments in the latter.

It has been proposed that the HDL component that impedes oxidative modification of LDL is paraoxonase 1 (PON1) [8–11], an enzyme located almost exclusively on HDL, initially studied because of its capacity to hydrolyze organophosphate pesticides and nerve gasses. Recently, we have concentrated on glycation of LDL as a more persistent and potentially important atherogenic modification of LDL [12] as opposed to simple oxidation for which there are numerous metabolic safeguards. This has led us back to PON1 [13]. Although there are strands of evidence strongly supportive of our hypothesis that it is PON1 located on HDL that impedes atherogenic modifications of LDL, there are a number of observations that are not easily compatible with it. It is often examination of apparent inconsistencies in evidence that leads to new discoveries, which is a major justification for another article on this subject. The other HDL components that have been conjectured to be responsible will also be reviewed. The evidence for these emerges as probably less convincing than for PON1, although they may by coexisting in the same location provide a coordinated whole which provides a safe environment to receive lipid-derived noxious substances from not only other lipoproteins, such as LDL, but also from cell membranes during the passage of HDL through the tissue fluid, where it is the dominant lipoprotein species, and transporting them to the liver for elimination. Solving the central mysteries of the protective mechanisms, which have evolved aboard the HDL particle, could reveal important pathways, which if manipulated, could prevent atherosclerosis.

ATHEROGENIC LDL MODIFICATION

What makes LDL a ligand for macrophage scavenger receptors and less readily able to bind to the physiological LDL receptor? Following the discovery that this could be achieved by chemical modifications of LDL, such as acetylation, the search was on for naturally occurring modifications with a similar effect [5]. Dan Steinberg's group [5] advanced the hypothesis that lipid peroxidation products produced on LDL when it was subjected to attack by oxygen-free radicals were responsible for the changes in the apolipoprotein B of LDL which altered its receptor binding preferences [6]. This was both profound and compelling at the time and remains so. The disappointing lack of effect of chain-breaking antioxidants [7], although a setback for the hypothesis, can perhaps be explained because once they have been oxidized in preference to say unsaturated lipids, they themselves become pro-oxidant. Furthermore, it seems unlikely that the human organism with its huge demand for oxidative metabolism should be vulnerable to the lack of pharmacological quantities of fat-soluble antioxidant vitamins. Perhaps unsurprisingly, given the safeguards against oxygen-free radicals damaging tissues [6], only low circulating concentrations of, for example oxidized LDL, are detectable, although it has been argued that higher levels might occur in sites where LDL is sequestered and perhaps this

might include the arterial wall [6]. It has also been argued that perhaps antibodies to oxidatively modified LDL are involved [5] Nevertheless, it would be logical to consider that other naturally occurring modifications of LDL with similar receptor binding preferences to oxidatively modified LDL (oxLDL), but present more ubiquitously and at higher concentration, might be critical to atherogenesis. Glycated LDL (glycLDL) springs to attention for such a role. Many years ago, we were surprised to discover using boron affinity chromatography and a sensitive apoB assay that glycated apoB was present in the circulation of apparently healthy people at around 2–3 mg/dl [14]. This level could double in diabetes and in nondiabetic patients with high levels of LDL, such as those with familial hypercholesterolaemia [14]. This has been confirmed by immunoassays detecting epitopes unique to glycLDL, and it has been found that in-vivo small dense LDL is more heavily glycated than other LDL subfractions and is more susceptible to in-vitro glycation [15–17]. GlycLDL has for many years been known to be removed more slowly than unmodified LDL by route(s) not involving the LDL receptor [18]. Its circulating concentration is decreased in people receiving statin treatment [16].

ANTIOXIDATIVE ROLE OF HDL

Workers in St Petersburg [19] and San Diego [20] showed that lipid hydroperoxides could be transferred from LDL to HDL. Lipid hydroperoxides formed on LDL, as a result of their greater hydrophilicity, would be expected to migrate to its surface, facilitating the transfer to HDL. It was speculated that HDL might thus provide a pathway for the passage of lipid peroxides to the liver via hepatic scavenger receptors. Although this mechanism undoubtedly exists, particularly providing a means of safely disposing of lysophospholipids from HDL to the liver (see later discussion), it was not realized until 1991 that HDL metabolizes lipid hydroperoxides preventing their accumulation both on it and on LDL and thus impeding the structural modification of LDL by the products of lipid peroxidation [8]. When HDL was incubated with LDL under oxidizing conditions, the accumulation of lipid peroxides on LDL was decreased, but the concentration of lipid peroxides on HDL remained similar to that observed when HDL alone underwent oxidation (Fig. 1) [11]. The lipid peroxides accumulating on HDL, regardless of whether LDL is present, rapidly reach a plateau. When LDL was oxidized in the presence of HDL, fewer lipid peroxides in the system as a whole were present than when LDL alone was oxidized [8-10]. This effect of HDL is



FIGURE 1. Lipid peroxide accumulation on LDL and HDL, incubated under oxidizing conditions (Cu^{2+}) singly and together [11]. *P<0.05 and **P<0.001 versus LDL incubated alone.

clearly present within 3 h by which time typically more than 50% of the lipid peroxidation of LDL, which would occur under the same oxidizing conditions if HDL were not present, has been prevented. The effect, which persists for several more hours, is not due to chain-breaking antioxidants or transition metal chelation, but due to enzymatic activity present on HDL [9–11]. It should also be borne in mind that these effects of HDL are observed in vitro with similar protein concentrations of LDL and HDL. When HDL concentrations exceed those of LDL as they do in the tissue fluid, even greater suppression of LDL oxidation is to be expected. The antioxidant effects of HDL have since been demonstrated by others in a variety of experimental systems and have proved relatively uncontroversial [21,22]. We further concluded that a major component of this antioxidative activity was due to PON1. However, this, as we discuss later, has been more contentious, but it is important to emphasize that the evidence that PON1 is antiatherogenic is less contested: it is whether it does so by impeding lipid oxidation that is argued.

Copyright © 2015 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved.

ANTIGLYCATIVE ACTIVITY OF HDL

Experimentally, HDL can impede the glycative modification of LDL, and this property of HDL is more marked with HDL obtained from people with higher serum PON1 activity [13]. In these experiments, to avoid lipid peroxidation as a confounding variable, external oxygen was eliminated as a source of free radicals. However, it was noted that LDL is under these conditions relatively resistant to glycation and that even with very high concentration of glucose it is not possible to glycate LDL to the extent found in many people with diabetes [12]. A small amount of oxidation does accompany in-vitro glycation, and the process is best regarded as glycoxidation [17]. Lipid peroxidation of LDL accompanying in-vitro glycation is impeded in the presence of HDL, and it is possible that adduction of lipid peroxidation products to the ε amino groups of lysine residues of apoB *in vivo* renders these groups more susceptible to combination with glucose. In-vivo oxygen-free radical exposure of LDL may predispose to glycation and explain the high levels of circulating glycLDL. HDL by impeding LDL oxidation may thus in turn slow its glycation. An alternative hypothesis is that gluconolactone is the active metabolite of glucose important for apoB glycation [23] and perhaps the lactonase activity of PON1 impedes it.

PARAOXONASE 1

PON1 is produced in the liver and circulates on HDL. It possesses antiatherosclerotic properties and the capacity to hydrolyze lipid hydroperoxides, and is one of the cast of players responsible for the anti-oxidant effect of HDL.

Direct experimental evidence

We partially purified HDL components and found that the PON1-containing fraction was most active in impeding Cu²⁺-induced lipid peroxide accumulation on LDL [10,24]. Since then, several arguments have been advanced that it is not PON1, which is responsible. Firstly, because PON1 is dependent on Ca^{2+} for its activity, the use of phosphate buffers in our work was criticized [25]. There is, however, variation in the Ca²⁺ concentration necessary for the hydrolysis of different substrates by PON1. Paraoxon hydrolysis commonly used to detect PON1 activity is highly influenced by the Ca²⁺ concentration [26], but lipid hydroperoxide hydrolysis may be less so and persist in the phosphate buffers enriched with Ca²⁺ used in our experiments. Secondly, it was reported that both highly purified preparations of PON1 isolated from HDL and

recombinant water-soluble variants of PON1 do not hydrolyze lipid peroxides [22,25,27]. However, it is exceptionally difficult to separate PON1 from other HDL components, such as apolipoprotein AI (apoAI) and phospholipase A2 (PLA2), without subjecting it to conditions in which it becomes dissociated from the lipid environment essential for its catalytic activity, such as active site floppiness [28], in reactions involving lipid substrates. In the case of recombinant PON1, the creation of mutations making it more polar [27,29[•]] is similarly going to compromise its activity in hydrolyzing hydrophobic substrates [26]. The trade-off between ease of isolation, which has proved difficult for the more lipophilic mutants, against loss of function in those that are more water-soluble will be critically important in the development of recombinant PON1 for therapeutic use, a subject recently reviewed [29[•]]. The direct biochemical approach to determine the contribution of PON1 to the antioxidative activity of HDL clearly has its limitations, and evidence from other sources must be considered.

Epidemiological evidence linking paraoxonase 1 and atherosclerosis

The PON1 concentration measured within 2 h of the onset of symptoms of myocardial infarction was found to be low [30]. Following the initial report from a prospective epidemiological study that PON1 activity was independently inversely associated with coronary events [31], numerous other prospective investigations appeared, the results of which have recently been subjected to a meta-analysis, which considered 47 such studies involving 9853 coronary heart disease cases and 11408 controls [32]. PON1 activity was 19% lower in the cases $(P < 10^{-5})$. The largest single cohort study to date (Cleveland Clinic GeneBank study) involving 3668 patients following coronary angiography revealed a greater than two-fold risk of new cardiovascular events in the lowest compared with the highest quartile of serum PON1 measured as aryl esterase activity [33]. For the plausibility of the concept that PON1 is antioxidant, some reviewers [34"] have emphasized studies in which circulating levels of lipid peroxidation products as well as coronary incidents were linked to PON1 activity, such as that by Bhattacharyya et al. [35].

In terms of Mendelian epidemiology, there have been many case-control studies of PON1 genotypes influencing PON1 activity [36,37]. The most numerous of these are of the R192Q genotype. HDL from people who are 192QQ homozygotes is most effective in preventing the accumulation of lipid peroxides on LDL [38]. In two meta-analyses, relative

cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk was increased in people possessing an 192R allele as opposed to QQ homozygotes [36,37]. In both of these, there was evidence of publication bias in favour of trials with a positive outcome and in both a more marked effect was evident in diabetes. The conclusion of the authors of one of the meta-analyses was that it did not exclude the possibility of an effect of the 192 polymorphism on CVD risk [36], whereas the other meta-analysis was interpreted as denying such an effect [37]. This latter conclusion was, however, based on the erroneous assumption that a large effect of the 192 polymorphism on CVD risk was to be expected. Although the effect of the 192 polymorphism on PON1 activity measured using paraoxon as substrate is large, it is nonexistent with other substrates, such as phenyl acetate, and, in the case of lipid peroxides is reversed with the R allele having the higher catalytic activity towards paraoxon hydrolysis [11]. That serum PON1 activity (measured as paraoxon or phenyl acetate hydrolysis), representing the integral of genetic and acquired influences, is a stronger determinant of coronary risk than genotype is, however, undeniable and amply confirmed by the recent findings of the Cleveland Clinic GeneBank study [33]. There is, however, stronger evidence that genetic polymorphisms determine individual susceptibility to organophosphate poisoning [39–41]. This is likely to represent different specificities for different substrates with the nature of the PON1 alloenzyme having more influence when the substrate is hydrolyzed at relatively low rates as it is, for example with paraoxon, and none when reaction rates are high as with phenyl acetate as substrate. Hydrolysis of the putative PON1 substrate which is the basis of the antiatherogenic action of PON1 is either unaffected by the particular alloenzyme expressed or the effect is too small to detect in an epidemiological investigation when other genetic and acquired factors are influencing overall PON1 concentration and specific activity. Research into the association of genetic polymorphism of PON1 has not proved entirely negative outside the field of toxicology, because the earlier finding that diabetic retinopathy is related to the L55 M polymorphism of PON1 [42], for which there remains no explanation, has emerged strongly from meta-analysis [43].

Genetic evidence linking paraoxonase 1 and atherosclerosis

The HDL from avian species which lack serum PON activity has no capacity to protect human LDL against lipid peroxidation [44]. Ablation of mouse *PON1* not only renders mice more susceptible to

organophosphate poisoning, but also increases their susceptibility to atherosclerosis and compromises the capacity of their HDL to prevent the accumulation of lipid peroxides on human LDL [45-47]. On the other hand, transgenic rodent models expressing human PON1 are protected against atherosclerosis [48–50]. In both the knockout and transgenic animals, these effects are achieved without any major change in lipoprotein metabolism. In contrast, knockout and transgenic animal models of APOAI, lecithin: cholesterol acyl transferase (LCAT) and PLA2 have little discernible effect on atherosclerosis susceptibility, despite often substantial changes in lipoprotein metabolism [51-55]. For example, some five copies of the human APOAI gene must be expressed in rabbits to prevent atherosclerosis [51], whereas expression of two copies is ineffective even though it almost doubles HDL cholesterol concentration [53].

Factors affecting serum paraoxonase 1 activity

We and others have reviewed these previously [56,57], and it is noteworthy how many medical conditions linked with decreased serum PON1 activity are associated with increased CVD risk. These include type 1 and 2 diabetes mellitus, chronic renal disease, familial hypercholesterolaemia and inflammatory disorders, such as rheumatoid arthritis and systemic lupus erythematosus.

PON1 activity is decreased in both type 1 and 2 diabetes [42,58], and lower levels are associated with microvascular complications [42,58–62]. PON1 and PON2 genes have also been linked with diabetic microvascular complications [61,63–65] and with susceptibility to diabetes and severity of glycaemia [42,66,67]. Often, it has been conjectured that the association is because oxidation may be involved in pancreatic β cell dysfunction or in the genesis of microvascular disease. However, there is evidence that HDL rich in PON1 can impede the in-vitro glycation of the apoB of LDL [13]. LDL glycation is a potentially atherogenic modification of LDL, and glycation of other proteins may be critical for the development of microvascular disease. The prospect that HDL and PON enzymes may be important in prevention of post-translational protein glycation is thus intriguing [68].

Paraoxonase 1-raising therapy

There is evidence that the parenteral administration of partially purified PON1 can ameliorate experimental atherosclerosis and a patent for PON1 as an antiatherogenic agent in humans exists [69].

Copyright © 2015 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved.
Recombinant PON1 could be used for this purpose too if its atherosclerotic properties were retained as has been earlier discussed [27,29[•],70]. Intraperitoneal injection of recombinant PON1 in mice increased HDL aryl esterase and lactonase activities, the resistance of HDL to oxidation and HDLinduced cholesterol efflux and decreased macrophage-mediated LDL oxidation [71]. Much of the current impetus for recombinant PON1 therapy is, however, on the one hand to protect people likely to be exposed to organophosphates or as an antidote in those who have been exposed [29[•],72] and on the other hand, to combat serious infections [34[•]]. Another development has been apoAI-mimetic peptides, some of which are orally active [73]. It might be thought that these mimic simply the actions of apoAI, but they create circulating lipid complexes which are a magnet for other HDL components such as PON1 [74]. We know that HDL is drawn to atheromatous lesions, where immunolocalization of both apoAI and PON1 occurs [75].

APOLIPOPROTEIN AI

ApoAI is a strong contender as a major component of the antioxidant effect of HDL. Indeed, it would be difficult to conceive otherwise, because with its extraordinary detergent properties it is essential for the very structure of HDL and the maintenance of the lipid environment in which enzymes such as PON1 and LCAT can operate [76[•]]. It is thus an essential cofactor for both. It also creates a safe environment for the release of lysolipids, such as lysophosphatidylcholine in the case of LCAT and its subsequent transfer to the liver. Despite experimental evidence that lipid-protein complexes containing only apoA1 can protect LDL against oxidation, which has been extensively reviewed [34"], neither human genetic disorders nor animal genetic models provide an altogether convincing case that apoAI is directly antiatherogenic unless marked increases in HDL occur comparable to those achieved by infusion therapy and then, of course, many other components of HDL will be increased including phospholipids and other proteins, such as PON1.

APOLIPOPROTEIN AII

Apolipoprotein AII (ApoAII)-containing HDL particles tend to be larger and possess less antioxidant activity than smaller ones with higher apoAI content [34[•]]. Both human studies and evidence from transgenic animal models suggest that apoAII suppresses PON1 binding to HDL [77]. Mice expressing human apoAII and apoAI are more susceptible to atherosclerosis than those expressing only apoAI. Delivery of the antioxidant capacity of HDL to vulnerable tissue sites may be fundamental to its function, and smaller HDL particles are likely to predominate in the tissue fluid for the same reason that HDL predominates over LDL: the smaller the lipoprotein, the higher its rate of ultrafiltration. PON1 activity is present in tissue fluid [78].

APOLIPOPROTEIN M

Recently, this has been reported to act as a platform for PON1 bringing it together with its substrates [79^{••},80]. It is likely to be a cofactor with apoAI for PON1 reactions.

APOLIPOPROTEIN J

Apolipoprotein J (Apo J) is a component of HDL which may serve as a circulating reservoir of this protein which has a variety of possible functions including implication in protecting endothelial and other cell membranes against disruption. As such, it contributes to the emerging concept that HDL is the repository of factors protective against tissue damage, but there is currently little evidence that it contributes to the antioxidative property of HDL [81].

LECITHIN: CHOLESTEROL ACYL TRANSFERASE

Evidence that LCAT is involved in the antioxidative function of HDL is limited [82,83], but its colocation on HDL with other circulating enzymatic activities, such as PON1 and PLA2, catalyzing reactions also generating lysolipids is hardly likely to be coincidence and suggests that HDL is a safe place to produce such substances potentially damaging to cell membranes and other lipoproteins. LCAT esterifies gram-range amounts of cholesterol each day on HDL producing equimolar quantities of lysophosphatidylcholine requiring safe disposal [84].

PHOSPHOLIPASE A2

PLA2 or platelet-activating factor is largely present on LDL, and its concentration reflects that of LDL [85]. Its circulating activity is a risk factor for coronary heart disease. However, there is no evidence that the minor fraction of PLA2 activity on HDL is proatherogenic. Furthermore, as it has overlapping activity with PON1 and the two activities (or enzymes) are difficult to separate, it is unclear just how much of the hydrolysis of platelet-activating factor by HDL is due to PLA2 and how much to PON1 [86]. Probably, any true PLA2 activity on HDL, like that of PON1, contributes to its antioxidant



FIGURE 2. Schematic representation of the mechanism by which HDL impedes the atherogenic modification of LDL. ApoAI, apolipoprotein AI; ApoB, apolipoprotein B; ApoM, apolipoprotein M; CETP, cholesteryl ester transfer protein; LCAT, lecithin; cholesterol acyl transferase; LDLR, LDL receptor; L, lipid; LOOH, lipid hydroperoxide; Ox-LDL, oxidatively modified LDL; PLA2, phospholipase A2; PLTP, phospholipid transfer protein; PON1, paraoxonase 1; ROS, reactive oxygen species; SRB1, scavenger receptor B1.

effect perhaps by hydrolyzing lipid hydroperoxides. A similar activity on LDL, because it can yield toxic products in an unsafe environment, because of the presence of apoB, would explain its proatherogenicity there.

OTHER PARAOXONASES

PON1 has two other family members, *PON2* and *PON3*. *PON2* is almost exclusively expressed intracellularly, whereas human HDL does contain PON3, albeit in lesser quantities than PON1. The hydrolytic activity of PON3 may be primarily as a lactonase [27] similar to PON1. *PON3* ablated mice are atherosclerosis prone [87], but the reason for its evolutionary conservation is currently unclear.

MYELOPEROXIDASE

It has recently been proposed that HDL provides a scaffold for the opposing activities of myeloperoxidase and PON1 determining its oxidation state and whether it is proinflammatory or anti-inflammatory/atherogenic [88]. Another study suggests the ratio between these two enzyme activities may predict coronary risk [89].

CHOLESTERYL ESTER TRANSFER PROTEIN AND PHOSPHOLIPID TRANSFER PROTEIN

The antioxidant activity located on HDL is not envisaged to protect LDL by, itself, transferring to it. Rather, it is considered to occur after transfer of

0957-9672 Copyright $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$ 2015 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved.

www.co-lipidology.com 253

Copyright © 2015 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved.

lipid hydroperoxides to HDL. The most common lipid to undergo peroxidation is likely to be cholesteryl linoleate with phosphatidyl choline with linoleate in the Sn2 position running close behind. Similar lipids with arachidonate in place of linoleate are also readily susceptible. For any of these to be hydrolyzed on HDL, they must first enter its lipid domains. This process will be assisted by the increased hydrophilicity of, for example the hydroperoxide of cholesteryl linoleate or hydroxyoctadecadienoate [90] which will move it towards the outer more polar region of the LDL particle. Experimentally, no additional facilitator of transfer to HDL is required, but, of course, some cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP) and phospholipid transfer proteins (PLTP) are likely to remain in physical association with HDL after its ultracentrifugal isolation and thus to be present. In-vivo CETP and/or PLTP may be important for the antioxidative effect of HDL [91,92].

CONCLUSION

The capacity of HDL to protect LDL against oxidative modification is considerable and, because of its potential to prevent atherosclerosis, further exploration is attractive. The interaction of lipids with apoAI in HDL is undoubtedly an important element, as it provides a lipoprotein particle capable of acquiring potentially toxic lipids and apprehending them in an environment where they may be safely hydrolyzed and from which they may be released to the liver for elimination. Another major player is likely to be PON1 (Fig. 2). It is likely that this unusual enzyme requires a lipid environment for its antioxidative activity. This is irreversibly lost when PON1 is rigorously separated from HDL and is only weakly present in recombinant forms of PON1, which have thus far obtained only as more watersoluble mutated versions. This has led some to question whether PON1 is critical to the antioxidative function of HDL. However, evidence is from rodent models in which PON1 has been ablated or overexpressed, from epidemiology and from disorders associated with precocious atherosclerosis are persuasive that PON1 is antiatherogenic. Thus, to deny its antioxidative activity is to entertain the proposition that its antiatherosclerotic role has been serendipitously discovered and has some as yet, unknown explanation. PON1 displays astounding substrate promiscuity. Polymorphisms, such as Q192R, important in determining individual susceptibility to organophosphates, probably have little effect in impeding lipid peroxidation and none at all against rapidly hydrolyzed substrates, such as phenyl acetate. There has been considerable interest in the recent finding that PON1 has high lactonase activity which contributes to innate immunity, and it has been proposed that this may have led to its evolutionary conservation. The concept should not, however, be dismissed that PON1 along with other dramatis personae located on HDL (ApoAI, ApoM, ApoJ, CETP and other lipid transfer proteins, LCAT, PLA2 and other PONs) play roles in creating a lipoprotein which protects and restores outer cell membranes that are bathed in HDL, which is the most abundant lipoprotein in tissue fluid. To its antioxidant function can probably now be added an antiglycative action of HDL. The outer surface of LDL is similar to a cell membrane, and it would be expected that it too would enjoy this protection against oxidative and glycative damage otherwise injurious in promoting atherogenesis.

Acknowledgements

None.

Financial support and sponsorship

We acknowledge support from Manchester Comprehensive Local Research Network and The National Institute for Health Research/Wellcome Trust Clinical Research Facility.

Conflicts of interest

There are no conflicts of interest.

REFERENCES AND RECOMMENDED READING

Papers of particular interest, published within the annual period of review, have been highlighted as:

- of special interest
- of outstanding interest
- Hopkins PN. Molecular biology of atherosclerosis. Physiol Rev 2013; 93:1317-1542.
- Steinberg D. In celebration of the 100th anniversary of the lipid hypothesis of atherosclerosis. J Lipid Res 2013; 54:2946-2949.
- Critchley J, Lin J, Zhao D, et al. Explaining the increase in coronary heart disease mortality in Beijing between 1984 and 1999. Circulation 2004; 110:1236-1244.
- Patel J, Vyas A, Cruickshank JK, et al. Impact of migration on coronary heart disease risk factors: comparison of Gujeratis in Britain and their contempories in villages of origin in India. Atherosclerosis 2006; 185:297–306.
- Steinberg D, Witztum JL. Oxidized low-density lipoprotein and atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2010; 30:2311–2316.
- Stocker R, Keaney JF. Role of oxidative modifications in atherosclerosis. Physiol Rev 2004; 84:1381-1478.
- Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group. MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of antioxidant vitamin supplementation in 20 536 high-risk individuals: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 2002; 360:23–33.
- Mackness MI, Arrol S, Durrington PN. Paraoxonase prevents accumulation of lipoperoxides in low-density lipoprotein. FEBS Letts 1991; 286:152–154.
- Mackness MI, Abbott CA, Arrol S, Durrington PN. The role of high density lipoprotein and lipid-soluble antioxidant vitamins in inhibiting low-density lipoprotein oxidation. Biochem J 1993; 294:829-835.
- Mackness MI, Arrol S, Abbott CA, Durrington PN. Protection of low-density lipoprotein against oxidative modification by high-density lipoprotein associated paraoxonase. Atherosclerosis 1993; 104:129–135.
- Durrington PN, Mackness B, Mackness MI. Paraoxonase and atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2001; 21:473-480.
- Younis NN, Soran H, Sharma R, et al. Lipoprotein glycation in atherogenesis. Clin Lipidol 2009; 4:781–790.

- Younis NN, Soran H, Charlton-Menys V, et al. High-density lipoprotein impedes glycation of low-density lipoprotein. Diab Vasc Dis Res 2013; 10:152–160.
- Tames FJ, Mackness MI, Arrol S, et al. 1992 nonenzymatic glycation of apolipoprotein B in the sera of diabetic and nondiabetic subjects. Atherosclerosis 1992; 93:237-244.
- Younis N, Charlton-Menys V, Sharma R, et al. Glycation of LDL in nondiabetic people: small dense LDL is preferentially glycated both in vivo and in vitro. Atherosclerosis 2009; 202:162–168.
- Younis NN, Soran H, Sharma R, et al. Small-dense LDL and LDL glycation in metabolic syndrome and in statin-treated and nonstatin-treated type 2 diabetes. Diab Vasc Dis 2010; 7:289–295.
- Younis NN, Soran H, Pemberton P, et al. Small dense LDL is more susceptible to glycation than more buoyant LDL in type 2 diabetes. Clin Sci 2013; 124:343-349.
- Kesaniemi YA, Witztum JL, Steinbrecher UP. Receptor-mediated catabolism of low density lipoprotein in man. Quantitation using glucosylated low density lipoprotein. J Clin Invest 1983; 7:950–959.
- Klimov AN, Kozhemiakin LA, Pleskov VM, Andreeva LI. Antioxidative effect of high density lipoproteins in the peroxidation of low density lipoproteins. Biull Eksp Biol Med (Russ) 1987; 103:550–552.
 Parthasarathy S, Barnett J, Fong LG. High-density lipoprotein inhibits the
- Parthasarathy S, Barnett J, Fong LG. High-density lipoprotein inhibits the oxidative modification of low-density lipoprotein. Biochim Biophys Acta 1990; 1044:275-283.
- Watson AD, Berliner JA, Hama SY, et al. Protective effect of high density lipoprotein associated paraoxonase : inhibition of the biological activity of minimally oxidised low-density lipoprotein. J Clin Invest 1995; 96:2882– 2891.
- Kontush A, Chapman MJ. Antiatherogenic function of HDL particle subpopulations: focus on antioxidative activities. Curr Opin Lipidol 2010; 21:312– 318.
- 23. Lindsay RM, Smith W, Lee WK, et al. The effect of δ-gluconolactone, an oxidised analogue of glucose on the nonenzymatic glycation of human and rat haemoglobin. Clin Chim Acta 1997; 263:239–247.
- Arrol S, Mackness MI, Durrington PN. High density lipoprotein-associated enzymes and the prevention of low density lipoprotein oxidation. Eur J Lab Med 1996; 4:33-38.
- Connelly PW, Dragonov D, Maguire GF. Paraoxonase-1 does not reduce or modify oxidation of phospholipids by peroxynitrate. Free Radic Biol Med 2005; 38:164–174.
- Harel M, Ahroni A, Gaidukov L, et al. Structure and evolution of the serum paraoxonase family of detoxifying and antiatherosclerotic enzymes. Nat Struct Mol Biol 2004; 11:412–419.
- Dragonov DI, Teiber JT, Speelman A, et al. Human paraoxonases (PON1, PON2, and PON3) are lactonases with overlapping and distinct substrate specificities. J Lipid Res 2005; 46:1239–1247.
- Ben-David M, Sussman JL, Maxwell CI. Catalytic stimulation by restrained active-site floppiness: the case of high density lipoprotein-bound serum paraoxonase-1. J Mol Biol 2015; 427 (Pt B):1359–1374.
- Bajaj P, Tripathy RK, Aggarwal G, Pande AH. Human paraoxonase 1 as a pharmacologic agent: limitations and perspectives. Sci World J 2014; http:// dx.doi.org/10.1155/2014/854391.
- Discussion of the prospects for developing paraoxonase therapeutically.
- Ayub A, Mackness MI, Arrol S, *et al.* Serum paraoxonase following myocardial infarction. Arterioscl Thromb Vasc Biol 1999; 19:330–335.
- Mackness B, Durrington P, McElduff P, et al. Low paraoxonase activity predicts coronary events in the Caerphilly Prospective Study. Circulation 2003; 107:2775-2779.
- Wang M, Lang X, Ciu S, et al. Quantitative assessment of the influence of paraoxonase 1 activity and coronary heart disease risk. DNA Cell Biol 2012; 31:975–982.
- 33. Tang WHW, Hartiala J, Fan Y, et al. Clinical and genetic association of serum paraoxonase and aryl esterase activities with cardiovascular risk. Arterioscl Thromb Vasc Biol 2012; 32:2803–2812.
- 34. Karlsson H, Kontush A, James RW. Functionality of HDL: antioxidant
- and detoxifying effects. In High Density Lipoproteins. Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology (von Eckardstein, A., Kardassis, D eds) 2015; 224: 207-28.

An excellent review that reflects the authors' doubts about PON1 as an antioxidative enzyme, while strongly supporting it as antiatherogenic. **35.** Bhattacharyya T, Nicholls SJ, Topol EJ, *et al.* Relationship of paraoxonase 1

- 35. Bhattacharyya T, Nicholls SJ, Topol EJ, et al. Relationship of paraoxonase 1 (PON1) gene polymorphisms and functional activity with systemic oxidative stress and cardiovascular risk. JAMA 2008; 299:1265–1276.
- Mackness B, Davies GK, Turkie W, et al. Paraoxonase status in coronary heart disease. Are activity and concentration more important than genotype? Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2001; 21:1451–1457.
- Wheeler JG, Keavney BD, Watkins H, et al. Four polymorphisms in 11212 cases of coronary heart disease and 12786 controls: meta-analysis of 43 studies. Lancet 2004; 363:689–695.
- Mackness MI, Arrol S, Mackness B, Durrington PN. The alloenzymes of paraoxonase determine the effectiveness of high-density lipoprotein in protecting low density lipoprotein against lipid-peroxidation. Lancet 1997; 349:851-852.

- Cherry N, Mackness M, Durrington P, et al. Paraoxonase (PON1) polymorphisms in farmers attributing ill health to sheep dip. Lancet 2002; 359:763– 764.
- Costa LG, Giordano G, Cole TB, et al. Paraoxonase 1 (PON1) as a genetic determinant of susceptibility to organophosphate toxicity. Toxicology 2013; 307:115-122.
- Povey AC, Mackness MI, Durrington PN, et al. Paraoxonase polymorphisms and self-reported chronic ill-health in farmers dipping sheep. Occupational Med 2005; 55:282–286.
- Mackness B, Durrington PN, Abuashia B, et al. Low paraoxonase activity in type II diabetes complicated by retinopathy. Clin Sci 2000; 98:355–363.
- 43. Wang J, Yang MM, Rong SS, et al. Association of paraoxonase gene polymorphisms with diabetic nephropathy and retinopathy. Mol Med Reports 2013; 8:1845–1851.
- Mackness B, Durrington PN, Mackness MI. Lack of protection against oxidative modification of LDL by avian HDL. Biochem Biophys Res Comm 1998; 247:443-446.
- Shih DM, Gu L, Xia YR, et al. Mice lacking serum paraoxonase are susceptible to organophosphate toxicity and atherosclerosis. Nature 1998; 394:284– 287.
- 46. Shih DM, Xia YR, Wang XP, et al. Combined serum paraoxonase knockout/ apolipoprotein E knockout mice exhibit increased lipoprotein oxidation and atherosclerosis. J Biol Chem 2000; 275:17527-17535.
- 47. Ng DS, Chu T, Esposito B, *et al.* Paraoxonase-1 deficiency in mice predisposes to vascular inflammation, oxidative stress, and thrombogenicity in the absence of hyperlipidemia. Cardiovasc Pathol 2008; 17:226-232.
- Tward A, Xia YP, Wang XP, et al. Decreased atherosclerotic lesion formation in human serum paraoxonase transgenic mice. Circulation 2002; 106:484– 490.
- 49. She ZG, Zheng W, Wei YS, et al. Human paraoxonase gene cluster transgenic overexpression represses atherogenesis and promates atherosclerotic plaque stability in Apo-E- null mice. Circ Res 2009; 104:1160–1168.
- Zhang C, Peng W, Wang M, et al. Studies on protective effects of human paraoxonases 1 and 3 on atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E knockout mice. Gene Ther 2010; 17:626-633.
- Duverger N, Kruth H, Emmanuel F, et al. Inhibition of atherosclerosis in cholesterol-fed human apolipoprotein A-I-transgenic rabbits. Circulation 1996; 94:713-717.
- Plump AS, Azrolan N, Odaka H, *et al.* ApoA-I knockout mice: characterization of HDL metabolism in homozygotes and identification of a post-RNA mechanism of apoA-I up-regulation in heterozygotes. J Lipid Res 1997; 38:1033– 1047.
- Mackness MI, Bouiller A, Hennuyer M, et al. Paraoxonase activity is reduced by a pro-atherosclerotic diet in rabbits. Biochem Biophys Res Comms 2000; 269:232–236.
- Ng DS. Insights into the role of LCAT from mouse models. Rev Endocr Metab Disord 2004; 5:311–318.
- 55. Murakami M, Taketomi Y, Girard C, et al. Emerging roles of secreted phospholipase A2 enzymes: lessons from transgenic and knockout mice. Biochimie 2010; 92:561–582.
- Soran H, Younis NN, Charlton-Menys V, Durrington P. Variation in paraoxonase-1 activity and atherosclerosis. Curr Opin Lipidol 2009; 20:265– 274.
- Kim DS, Marsillach J, Furlong CE, Jarvik GP. Pharmacogenetics of paraoxonase activity: elucidating the role of high-density lipoprotein in disease. Pharmacogenomics 2013; 14:1495–1515.
- Mackness B, Durrington PN, Boulton AJM, et al. Serum paraoxonase activity in patients with type 1 diabetes compared to healthy controls. Europ J Clin linvest 2002; 32:359–364.
- Ikedo Y, Suehiro T, Inoue M, et al. Serum paraoxonase activity and its relationship to diabetic complications in patients with noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Metabolism 1998; 47:598-602.
- Letellier C, Durou MR, Jouanolle AM, et al. Serum paraoxonase activity and paraoxonase gene polymorphism in type 2 diabetic with and without vascular complications. Diabetes Metab 2002; 28:297–304.
- Hofer SE, Bennets B, Chan AK, et al. Association between PON1 polymorphisms, PON activity and diabetes complications. J Diabetes Complications 2006; 20:322–328.
- Connelly PW, Zinman B, Maguire GF, et al. Association of the novel cardiovascular risk factors paraoxonase 1 and cystatin C in type 2 diabetes. J Lipid Res 2009; 50:1216–1222.
- Kao Y, Donaghue KC, Chan A, *et al.* Paraoxonase gene cluster is a genetic marker for early diabetic complications in type 1 diabetes. Diabet Med 2002; 19:212–215.
- 64. Murata M, Maruyama T, Suzuki Y, et al. Paraoxonase 1 Gln/Arg polymorphism is associated with the risk of microangiopathy in type 2 diabetes mellitus. Diabet Med 2004; 21:837–844.
- Calle R, McCarthy PW, Banerjee P, *et al.* Paraoxonase 2 (PON2) polymorphisms and development of renal dysfunction in type 2 diabetes: UKPDS 76. Diabetologia 2006; 49:2892–2899.
- Rozenberg O, Shiner M, Aviram M, Hayek T. Paraoxonase 1 (PON1) attenuates diabetes development in mice through its antioxidative properties. Free Radic Biol Med 2008; 44:1951–1959.

Hyperlipidaemia and cardiovascular disease

- Hegele RA, Connelly PW, Scherer SW, et al. Paraoxonase-2 gene (PON2) G148 variant associated with elevated fasting glucose in noninsulin- dependent diabetes mellitus. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1997; 82:3373–3377.
- Younis NN, Durrington PN. HDL functionality in diabetes mellitus. Clin Lipidol 2012; 7:561–578.
- US Patent 6391298 Method of using PON-1 to decrease atheroma formation. Issued May 21 2002.
- Sarker M, Harsch CK, Matic GT, et al. Solubilisation and humanization of paraoxonase-1. J Lipids 2012; 2012:610937. doi: 1155/2012/610937.
- Rosenblat M, Volkova N, Aviram M. Injection of paraoxonase 1 (PON1) to mice stimulates their HDL and macrophage antiatherogenicity. Biofactors 2011; 37:462–467.
- Costa LG, Giordano G, Furlong CE. Pharmacological and dietary modulators of paraoxonase 1 (PON1) activity and expression: the hunt goes on. Biochem Pharmacol 2011; 81:337–344.
- Getz GS, Reardon CA. Apolipoprotein A-1 and A-1 mimetic peptides: a role in atherosclerosis. J Inflam Res 2011; 4:83–92.
- 74. Mishra VK, Palgunachari MN, McPherson DT, Anantharamaiah GM. Lipid complex of apolipoprotein A-1 mimetic peptide 4F is a novel platform for paraoxonase-1 binding and enhancing its activity and stability. Biochem Biophys Res Comm 2013; 430:975-980.
- Mackness B, Hunt R, Mackness MI, Durrington PN. 1997 increased immunolocalisation of paraoxonase, clusterin and apolipoprotein Al in the human artery wall with progression of atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 1997; 17:1233–1238.
- 76. Rye KA, Barter PJ. Cardioprotective functions of HDLs. J Lipid Res 2014;
 55:168-179.
- State-of-the-art review.
- Litvinov D, Mahini H, Gareinabi M. Antioxidant and anti-inflammatory role of paraoxonase 1: implication in arteriosclerosis diseases. N Am J Med Sci 2012: 4:523-532.
- Mackness MI, Mackness B, Arrol S, et al. 1997 presence of paraoxonase in human interstitial fluid. FEBS Lett 1997; 416:377–380.
- 79. Borup A, Christensen PN, Nielsen LB, Christoffersen C. Apolipoprotein M in
 lipid metabolism and cardiometabolic diseases. Curr Opin Lipidol 2015; 26:48–55.

Excellent summary of the current understanding of apoM.

- Ahnstrom ES, Christoffersen C, Hoofnagle AN, et al. Apolipoprotein M binds oxidised phospholipids and increases the antioxidant effect of HDL. Atherosclerosis 2012; 221:91–97.
- Park S, Mathis KW, Lee IK. The physiological roles of apolipoprotein J/ clusterin in metabolic and cardiovascular diseases. Rev Endocr Metab Disord 2014; 15:45–53.
- Ng DS. Insights into the role of LCAT from mouse models. Rev End Metabol Dis 2004; 5:311–318.
- Holleboom AG, Daniil G, Fu X, et al. Lipid oxidation in carriers of lecithin: cholesterol acyltransferase gene mutations. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2012; 32:3066-3075.
- Myant NB. The biology of cholesterol and related steroids. London: William Heinemann; 1981.
- Rosenson RS, Hurt-Camejo E. Phospholipase A2 enzymes and the risk of atherosclerosis. Eur Heart J 2012; 33:2899–2909.
- Rodrigo L, Mackness B, Durrington PN, et al. 2001 hydrolysis of plateletactivating factor by human serum paraoxonase. Biochem J 2001; 354: 1-7.
- Zhang C, Peng W, Wang M, et al. Studies on protective effects of human paraoxonases 1 and 3 on atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E knockout mice. Gene Ther 2010; 17:626–633.
- Huang Y, Wu Z, Riwanto M, et al. Myeloperoxidase, paraoxonase-1, and HDL form a functional ternary complex. J Clin Invest 2013; 123:3815– 3828.
- Haraguchi Y, Toh R, Hasokawa M, et al. Serum myeloperoxidase/paraoxonase 1 ratio as a potential indicator of dysfunctional high-density lipoprotein and risk stratification in coronary artery disease. Atherosclerosis 2014; 234:288– 294.
- Yoshida Y, Umeno A, Shchiri M. Lipid peroxidation biomarkers for evaluating oxidative stress and assessing antioxidant capacity in vivo. J Clin Biochem Nutr 2013; 52:9–16.
- Christison JK, Rye KA, Stocker R. Exchange of oxidised cholesteryl linoleate between LDL and HDL mediated by cholesteryl ester transfer protein. J Lipid Res 1995; 36:2017–2026.
- Hine D, Mackness B, Mackness M. Cholesteryl-ester transfer protein enhances the ability of high-density lipoprotein to inhibit low-density lipoprotein oxidation. IUBMB Life 2011; 63:772-774.

Antioxidant properties of HDL. Soran H, Schofield JD, Durrington PN. Front Pharmacol. 2015 Oct 16;6:222. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2015.00222. Review. PMID: 26528181





Antioxidant properties of HDL

Handrean Soran^{1,2}, Jonathan D. Schofield^{1,2} and Paul N. Durrington^{1*}

¹ Cardiovascular Research Group, Core Technology Facility, University of Manchester, Manchester, UK, ² Cardiovascular Trials Unit, Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Manchester, UK

High-density lipoprotein (HDL) provides a pathway for the passage of lipid peroxides and lysophospholipids to the liver via hepatic scavenger receptors. Perhaps more importantly, HDL actually metabolizes lipid hydroperoxides preventing their accumulation on low-density lipoprotein (LDL), thus impeding its atherogenic structural modification. A number of candidates have been suggested to be responsible for HDL's antioxidant function, with paraoxonase-1 (PON1) perhaps the most prominent. Here we review the evidence for HDL anti-oxidative function and the potential contributions of apolipoproteins, lipid transfer proteins, paraoxonases and other enzymes associated with HDL.

Keywords: apolipoprotein A1, glycated low-density lipoprotein, high-density lipoprotein, oxidized low-density lipoprotein, paraoxonase 1

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Norman Eric Miller, University of Oxford, UK

Reviewed by:

Giovanna Cenini, Universität Bonn, Germany Ghanshyam Upadhyay, City College of New York, USA

*Correspondence:

Paul N. Durrington, Cardiovascular Research Group, Core Technology Facility, University of Manchester, 3rd Floor, 46 Grafton Street, Manchester M13 9NT, UK pdurrington@manchester.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Experimental Pharmacology and Drug Discovery, a section of the journal Frontiers in Pharmacology

> Received: 25 June 2015 Accepted: 17 September 2015 Published: 16 October 2015

Citation:

Soran H, Schofield JD and Durrington PN (2015) Antioxidant properties of HDL. Front. Pharmacol. 6:222. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2015.00222 Introduction

Whilst atherogenesis is a complex process, macrophage-derived foam cell formation resulting from the uptake of circulating low-density lipoprotein (LDL) is of fundamental importance. Despite this, foam cell formation with LDL is impossible to instigate *in vitro* due to insufficient monocyte-macrophage LDL receptor expression (Steinberg and Witztum, 2010). It was, however, discovered that experimental chemical modification of LDL permitted its rapid receptor-mediated uptake by monocyte-macrophages to form foam cells. This led to the identification of the scavenger receptors (Stocker and Keaney, 2004; Steinberg and Witztum, 2010) and opened new avenues of research to identify possible *in vivo* atherogenic modifications of LDL. Oxidation, glycation, and homocysteinylation have all been explored. Although, clinical trials of chain-breaking antioxidants proved disappointing in the prevention of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (Heart Protection Study Collaborative, 2002), other systems which might oppose potentially atherogenic LDL modifications, including high-density lipoprotein (HDL) merit further attention.

We have contributed to the notion that paraoxonase 1 (PON1), an enzyme located almost exclusively on HDL, is important in impeding oxidative modification of LDL (Mackness et al., 1991, 1993; Durrington et al., 2001). Our recent work has focused on glycation as an atherogenic modification of LDL and this too has led us back to PON1 (Younis et al., 2013). Other HDL components have also been conjectured to be involved in preventing atherogenic LDL modification and evidence increasingly points to a coordination of these with PON1. Understanding these protective mechanisms might reveal important pathways which could be manipulated therapeutically to prevent atherosclerosis.

Atherogenic LDL Modification

The discovery that chemical modification of LDL by acetylation increases its affinity for macrophage scavenger receptors and reduces binding to the physiological LDL receptor led to

1

a search for naturally occurring modifications which might have similar effects (Steinberg and Witztum, 2010). The ensuing hypothesis that lipid peroxidation products produced on LDL when subjected to attack by oxygen free radicals are responsible for changes in the apolipoprotein B100 (apoB) of LDL which alter its receptor binding preferences remains compelling despite the disappointing lack of effect of chain-breaking antioxidants (Heart Protection Study Collaborative, 2002; Stocker and Keaney, 2004; Steinberg and Witztum, 2010). Perhaps unsurprisingly given the safeguards against oxygen free radical damage, oxidized LDL is only found at low circulating concentrations, although it has been argued that higher levels might occur at sites where LDL is sequestered and this might include the arterial wall (Stocker and Keaney, 2004).

We were surprised to discover that glycated apoB was present in the circulation at relatively high concentrations of around 2–3 mg/dl in healthy people and at higher levels in diabetes and in hypercholesterolaemia (Tames et al., 1992). This has been confirmed by immunoassays detecting epitopes unique to glycated LDL and we have also shown that atherogenic small dense LDL is more heavily glycated than other LDL subfractions *in vivo*, and is more susceptible to glycation *in vitro* (Younis et al., 2009, 2010). Glycated LDL also has a longer circulating half-life than unmodified LDL, and is removed from the circulation by route(s) not involving the LDL receptor. Interestingly, statins also reduce circulating concentrations, likely by reducing LDL available to undergo glycation (Younis et al., 2010).

Homocysteine may also be atherogenic; thiolation of LDL free amino groups by homocysteine thiolactone increases its uptake by macrophages (McCully, 1993). Interestingly the lactonase activity of PON1 will detoxify homocysteine thiolactone in addition to its role in preventing LDL oxidation (see later).

HDL Antioxidative Activity

Lipid hydroperoxides formed on LDL will migrate to its surface as a result of their greater hydrophilicity, facilitating their transfer to HDL (Parthasarathy et al., 1990). This transfer can occur directly between lipoprotein phospholipid monolayers, but may be assisted by lipid transfer proteins (see Figure 1). HDL might thus provide a pathway for the passage of lipid peroxides and lysophospholipids to the liver via hepatic scavenger receptors. Perhaps more importantly, HDL actually metabolizes lipid hydroperoxides preventing their accumulation, consequently impeding the atherogenic structural modification of LDL (Mackness et al., 1991). We have observed that when HDL is incubated with LDL under oxidizing conditions the accumulation of lipid peroxides on LDL is decreased, but the concentration of lipid peroxides on HDL remains similar to that observed when HDL alone is oxidized (Mackness et al., 1991, 1993). This effect of HDL is obvious within 3 h, by which time typically more than 50% of the lipid peroxidation of LDL which would occur in the absence of HDL has been prevented. These results suggest that this effect is related to enzymatic activity associated with HDL, and not chain-breaking antioxidants or transition metal chelation (Mackness et al., 1993; Durrington et al., 2001). It should also be noted that this anti-oxidative function of HDL is observed *in vitro* with similar protein concentrations of LDL and HDL; greater suppression of LDL oxidation might be expected when HDL concentrations exceed those of LDL as they do in the interstitial fluid. In fact, the accumulation of oxidized lipids in HDL likely results not only from their transfer from LDL but also from triglyceride-rich remnant particles and endothelial cells. The antioxidant effects of HDL are now well established and have been demonstrated in a number of experimental systems (Kontush and Chapman, 2010).

HDL Antiglycative Activity

We have also shown that HDL can impede the modification of LDL by glycation in vitro, and that this anti-glycative function of HDL is more marked with HDL obtained from people with higher serum PON1 activity (Younis et al., 2013). We noted in these experiments that LDL is relatively resistant to glycation in the absence of oxygen, such that supraphysiological glucose concentrations are required. Oxidation appears to accompany in vitro glycation and the process is best regarded as glycoxidation. The lipid peroxidation of LDL that accompanies in vitro glycation is also impeded in the presence of HDL. Adduction of lipid peroxidation products to the ε amino groups of apoB lysine residues in vivo may render these groups more susceptible to combination with glucose. Thus, in vivo exposure of LDL to oxygen free radicals may predispose to glycation and explain the observed high levels of circulating glycated LDL. The effect of HDL on glycation may thus be related to its anti-oxidative function. An alternative hypothesis is that the oxidized analog of glucose, gluconolactone, is more involved in apoB glycation, and that this step might be affected by PON1's lactonase activity.

Paraoxonase 1

PON1 is produced in the liver and circulates on HDL. There is a significant body of evidence to support a role for PON1 in atherosclerosis, and in particular against oxidation, not least its capacity to hydrolyze lipid hydroperoxides.

We demonstrated that the HDL fraction containing PON1 was most active in impeding Cu2+ induced lipid peroxide accumulation on LDL (Mackness et al., 1993). It has since been suggested that it is not PON1 which is responsible for this effect, an argument supported by reports that more highly purified PON1 isolated from HDL and recombinant watersoluble variants of PON1 do not hydrolyze lipid peroxides (Draganov et al., 2005; Kontush and Chapman, 2010). It is however exceptionally difficult to separate PON1 from other HDL components, such as apolipoprotein AI (apoAI) and phospholipase A2 (PLA2), without subjecting it to conditions which might affect its catalytic activity (Ben-David et al., 2015). Similarly, the increased polarity of recombinant PON1 would be expected to compromise its ability to hydrolyze hydrophobic substrates (Harel et al., 2004; Draganov et al., 2005; Bajaj et al., 2014). More lipophilic recombinant PON1 might be expected to have improved functionality, but is more difficult to isolate, a factor which will prove important in the development of



recombinant PON1 for therapeutic use (Bajaj et al., 2014). Interestingly, HDL from avian species, which lacks paraoxonase activity, does not protect human LDL against lipid peroxidation (Mackness et al., 1998). Similarly, *PON1* knockout mice are more susceptible to atherosclerosis and their HDL is less able to prevent the accumulation of lipid peroxides on human LDL (Shih et al., 1998), whereas transgenic rodent models expressing human *PON1* are protected against atherosclerosis (Tward et al., 2002; Zhang et al., 2010).

Epidemiological studies have consistently shown that PON1 activity is independently inversely associated with coronary events (Mackness et al., 2003; Wang et al., 2012). A recent metaanalysis, which considered 47 such studies, reported that PON1 activity was 19% lower in patients suffering from coronary heart disease than in unaffected controls (Wang et al., 2012). Other prospective studies expanded on the negative correlation between PON1 activity and coronary heart disease by also reporting circulating levels of lipid peroxidation products, linking these to PON1 anti-oxidative activity (Bhattacharyya et al., 2008; Karlsson et al., 2015).

A number of medical conditions including diabetes mellitus, chronic kidney disease, familial hypercholesterolaemia and inflammatory arthritides are associated with both decreased serum PON1 activity and increased CVD risk (Soran et al., 2009). PON1 activity is decreased in both type 1 and 2 diabetes

(Mackness et al., 2000, 2002) and lower levels are associated with microvascular complications (Mackness et al., 2000, 2002; Hofer et al., 2006).

PON1 has several genetic polymorphisms, the most extensively researched of which is the R192Q variant. This polymorphism has a substantial effect on PON1's capacity to hydrolyze paraoxon and homozygotes and heterozygotes for the R allele are more resistant to parathion (paraoxon is formed from this widely used organophosphate pesticide once it enters the body) than QQ homozygotes (Mackness et al., 2001; Cherry et al., 2002; Wheeler et al., 2004). Other activities of PON1, such as phenyl acetate hydrolysis, which proceed at faster rates, are, however, unaffected by the R192Q polymorphism. In the case of the protective effect of HDL against LDL oxidation, HDL from 192QQ homozygotes is most effective in preventing the accumulation of lipid peroxides on LDL (Mackness et al., 1997; Durrington et al., 2001), but this effect is small in comparison to the huge variation in serum PON1 activity. Nonetheless 192QQ homozygotes have been reported to have reduced CVD risk (Mackness et al., 2001; Wheeler et al., 2004). This inverse association is, however, within the range which could be explained by publication bias, but it does not deny that the wider range of PON1 activities encountered in populations resulting from other genetic and acquired influences are relevant to the development of atherosclerosis. It certainly indicates that the substrate specificity involved in the antiatherogenic effect of PON1 is not greatly influenced by the R192Q polymorphism.

PON1 and *PON2* genotype have been linked with susceptibility to develop diabetes (Rozenberg et al., 2008), glycaemic control (Hegele et al., 1997), and diabetic microvascular complications (Mackness et al., 2000; Hofer et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2013). It has been suggested that this association reflects a role for oxidation in pancreatic β cell dysfunction or microvascular disease. Alternatively, it might reflect an ability of HDL / PON1 to prevent post-translational protein glycation.

Parenteral administration of partially purified PON1 can ameliorate experimental atherosclerosis. Recombinant PON1 might also be used for this purpose, if its properties can be retained during isolation (Draganov et al., 2005; Bajaj et al., 2014). Intraperitoneal injection of recombinant PON1 in mice increased cholesterol efflux capacity and HDL aryl esterase and lactonase activities, and decreased macrophage mediated LDL oxidation (Rosenblat et al., 2011).

Paraoxonase 2 and Paraoxonase 3

PON2 is almost exclusively found intracellularly, whereas PON3 is also associated with HDL, albeit in lesser quantities than PON1. The primary hydrolytic activity of PON3 is also as a lactonase (Draganov et al., 2005). *PON3* knockout mice are also more susceptible to atherosclerosis (Zhang et al., 2010), but the reason for its evolutionary conservation is currently unclear.

Apolipoprotein Al

ApoAI is essential both for the structure of HDL and the maintenance of the lipid environment in which enzymes such as PON1 and lecithin: cholesterol acyl transferase (LCAT) can operate (Rye and Barter, 2014). It is therefore likely to have a major role in the antioxidant effects of HDL. ApoAI plays a central role in the redox inactivation of lipid hydroperoxides which follows their transfer to HDL. ApoAI also creates a safe environment for the release of lysophospholipids and their subsequent transfer to the liver. Despite experimental evidence that lipid-protein complexes containing only apoAI can protect LDL against oxidation (Karlsson et al., 2015), neither animal models nor human genetic disorders have provided convincing evidence that apoAI's anti-atherogenic effects are independent of changes in HDL levels (Duverger et al., 1996; Plump et al., 1997). Interestingly, apoAI-mimetic peptides create circulating lipid complexes, which associate with other components of HDL such as PON1 (Mishra et al., 2013). This may provide a means of enhancing circulating PON1 activity.

Apolipoprotein All (apoAll)

Apolipoprotein AII (apoAII)-containing HDL particles tend to be larger and possess less antioxidant activity than those with higher apoAI content (Karlsson et al., 2015). There is evidence from both animal models and human studies to suggest that apoAII might actually suppress PON1 binding to HDL (Litvinov et al., 2012). Mice expressing human apoAII and apoAI are more susceptible to atherosclerosis than those expressing apoAI alone.

Other Apolipoproteins

Other apolipoproteins associated with HDL may act alongside apoAI to inhibit lipid hydroperoxide accumulation. Apolipoprotein E (apoE) appears to display this anti-oxidative activity (Miyata and Smith, 1996), while apolipoprotein M (apoM) has recently been reported to display anti-oxidative functionality in transgenic mice in addition to facilitating PON1 activity (Elsøe et al., 2012; Borup et al., 2015). There is currently little evidence that apolipoprotein J (apoJ) contributes to the anti-oxidative activities of HDL, but it does appear to possess a variety of functions, including endothelial protection.

Myeloperoxidase (MPO)

Cellular systems contributing to oxidative stress *in vivo* include MPO, NADPH oxidase, nitric oxide synthase, and lipoxygenase (Karlsson et al., 2015). It has recently been proposed that MPO and PON1 form a ternary complex with HDL, where the opposing activities of MPO and PON1 determine its oxidation state and whether HDL is pro- or anti-inflammatory/atherogenic (Huang et al., 2013). The ratio between these enzyme activities has also been proposed as a marker of HDL functionality and to predict coronary risk (Haraguchi et al., 2014).

Glutathione Peroxidase (GSPx)

Although, its levels do not appear to affect coronary heart disease risk, GSPx is found associated with HDL, where it has the ability to reduce lipid hydroperoxides (Karlsson et al., 2015). Similarly, trypanosome lytic factor present in higher density HDL also exhibits peroxidase activity and may contribute to the anti-oxidative properties of HDL (Karlsson et al., 2015).

Phospholipase A2

Most PLA2 is associated with LDL, where its activity is an independent risk factor for coronary heart disease (Rosenson and Hurt-Camejo, 2012). There is however, no evidence that the minor fraction of PLA2 activity on HDL is pro-atherogenic. Furthermore, PLA2 has overlapping activity with PON1 and it remains unclear just how much of the hydrolysis of platelet activating factor by HDL is due to PLA2 and how much to PON1 (Rodrigo et al., 2001). PLA2 on HDL is likely to contribute anti-oxidative activity by the same mechanism as PON1, by hydrolyzing lipid hydroperoxides. This activity, which would be pro-atherogenic on LDL in the presence of apoB, may be antiatherogenic in the environment provided by HDL.

Lecithin: Cholesterol Acyl Transferase

Similarly, there is currently limited evidence to support a role for LCAT in the antioxidative activity of HDL (Holleboom et al., 2012), but its association with HDL and, like PON1 and PLA2, its role in generating lysophospholipids, does contribute to the hypothesis that HDL provides a safe place to release lysolipids otherwise potentially damaging to cell membranes and other lipoproteins.

Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein (CETP) and Phospholipid Transfer Protein (PLTP)

The antioxidant activity of HDL occurs following the transfer of lipid hydroperoxides to HDL. Experimentally no additional facilitator of transfer to HDL is required, but some CETP and PLTP are likely to remain in physical association with HDL after its isolation. CETP can accelerate the transfer of both cholesteryl ester and phospholipid hydroperoxides (Christison et al., 1995). CETP and/or PLTP may thus be important for the anti-oxidative effect of HDL *in vivo*. Like PON1, PLTP is found predominantly in small, dense HDL, where it is able to interact with apolipoproteins implicated in anti-oxidative function, including apoAI, apoAII, and apoJ (Karlsson et al., 2015).

References

- Bajaj, P., Tripathy, R. K., Aggarwal, G., and Pande, A. H. (2014). Human paraoxonase 1 as a pharmacologic agent: limitations and perspectives. *Sci. World J.* 2014:854391. doi: 10.1155/2014/854391
- Ben-David, M., Sussman, J. L., Maxwell, C. I., Szeler, K., Kamerlin, S. C., and Tawfik, D. S. (2015). Catalytic stimulation by restrained active-site floppiness– the case of high density lipoprotein-bound serum paraoxonase-1. J. Mol. Biol. 427(6 Pt B), 1359–1374. doi: 10.1016/j.jmb.2015.01.013
- Bhattacharyya, T., Nicholls, S. J., Topol, E. J., Zhang, R., Yang, X., Schmitt, D., et al. (2008). Relationship of paraoxonase 1 (PON1) gene polymorphisms and functional activity with systemic oxidative stress and cardiovascular risk. *JAMA* 299, 1265–1276. doi: 10.1001/jama.299.11.1265
- Borup, A., Christensen, P. M., Nielsen, L. B., and Christoffersen, C. (2015). Apolipoprotein M in lipid metabolism and cardiometabolic diseases. *Curr. Opin. Lipidol.* 26, 48–55. doi: 10.1097/MOL.00000000000142
- Cherry, N., Mackness, M., Durrington, P., Povey, A., Dippnall, M., Smith, T., et al. (2002). Paraoxonase (PON1) polymorphisms in farmers attributing ill health to sheep dip. *Lancet* 359, 763–764. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(02) 07847-9
- Christison, J. K., Rye, K. A., and Stocker, R. (1995). Exchange of oxidized cholesteryl linoleate between LDL and HDL mediated by cholesteryl ester transfer protein. J. Lipid Res. 36, 2017–2026.
- Draganov, D. I., Teiber, J. F., Speelman, A., Osawa, Y., Sunahara, R., and La Du, B. N. (2005). Human paraoxonases (PON1, PON2, and PON3) are lactonases with overlapping and distinct substrate specificities. *J. Lipid Res.* 46, 1239–1247. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M400511-JLR200
- Durrington, P. N., Mackness, B., and Mackness, M. I. (2001). Paraoxonase and atherosclerosis. Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol. 21, 473–480. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.21.4.473
- Duverger, N., Kruth, H., Emmanuel, F., Caillaud, J. M., Viglietta, C., Castro, G., et al. (1996). Inhibition of atherosclerosis development in cholesterol-fed human apolipoprotein A-I-transgenic rabbits. *Circulation* 94, 713–717. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.94.4.713
- Elsøe, S., Ahnström, J., Christoffersen, C., Hoofnagle, A. N., Plomgaard, P., Heinecke, J. W., et al. (2012). Apolipoprotein M binds oxidized phospholipids and increases the antioxidant effect of HDL. *Atherosclerosis* 221, 91–97. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.11.031
- Haraguchi, Y., Toh, R., Hasokawa, M., Nakajima, H., Honjo, T., Otsui, K., et al. (2014). Serum myeloperoxidase/paraoxonase 1 ratio as potential indicator of

Conclusion

The capacity of HDL to protect LDL against oxidative modification is considerable, but its potential therapeutic use to prevent atherosclerosis is as yet unfulfilled. The interaction of lipids with apoAI in HDL provides a lipoprotein particle capable of acquiring potentially toxic lipids and holding them in an environment where they may be safely hydrolyzed and from which they may be released to the liver for elimination. PON1, PLA2, and LCAT are present at higher concentrations in small, dense, protein-rich HDL (Karlsson et al., 2015), and HDL particles are therefore heterogeneous in their anti-oxidative capacity. PON1 is likely to be critical to the antioxidative capacity of HDL, but is likely to require a lipid environment to support its activity. Separation of HDL from PON1 disrupts this and the necessary environment is only imperfectly present with the currently available water-soluble recombinant forms of PON1. Acting together on HDL, PON1, apoAI, apoM, and PLA2 in conjunction with CETP and other lipid transfer proteins probably create a system with both antioxidative and antiglycative properties (see Figure 1).

dysfunctional high-density lipoprotein and risk stratification in coronary artery disease. *Atherosclerosis* 234, 288–294. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2014.03.009

- Harel, M., Aharoni, A., Gaidukov, L., Brumshtein, B., Khersonsky, O., Meged, R., et al. (2004). Structure and evolution of the serum paraoxonase family of detoxifying and anti-atherosclerotic enzymes. *Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol.* 11, 412–419. doi: 10.1038/nsmb767
- Heart Protection Study Collaborative, G. (2002). MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of antioxidant vitamin supplementation in 20,536 high-risk individuals: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet* 360, 23–33. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(02)09328-5
- Hegele, R. A., Connelly, P. W., Scherer, S. W., Hanley, A. J., Harris, S. B., Tsui, L. C., et al. (1997). Paraoxonase-2 gene (PON2) G148 variant associated with elevated fasting plasma glucose in noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 82, 3373–3377. doi: 10.1210/jc.82.10.3373
- Hofer, S. E., Bennetts, B., Chan, A. K., Holloway, B., Karschimkus, C., Jenkins, A. J., et al. (2006). Association between PON 1 polymorphisms, PON activity and diabetes complications. J. Diabetes Complicat. 20, 322–328. doi: 10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2005.08.008
- Holleboom, A. G., Daniil, G., Fu, X., Zhang, R., Hovingh, G. K., Schimmel, A. W., et al. (2012). Lipid oxidation in carriers of lecithin:cholesterol acyltransferase gene mutations. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 32, 3066–3075. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.255711
- Huang, Y., Wu, Z., Riwanto, M., Gao, S., Levison, B. S., Gu, X., et al. (2013). Myeloperoxidase, paraoxonase-1, and HDL form a functional ternary complex. *J. Clin. Invest.* 123, 3815–3828. doi: 10.1172/JCI67478
- Karlsson, H., Kontush, A., and James, R. W. (2015). Functionality of HDL: antioxidation and detoxifying effects. *Handb. Exp. Pharmacol.* 224, 207–228. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-09665-0_5
- Kontush, A., and Chapman, M. J. (2010). Antiatherogenic function of HDL particle subpopulations: focus on antioxidative activities. *Curr. Opin. Lipidol.* 21, 312–318. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e32833bcdc1
- Litvinov, D., Mahini, H., and Garelnabi, M. (2012). Antioxidant and antiinflammatory role of paraoxonase 1: implication in arteriosclerosis diseases. *N. Am. J. Med. Sci.* 4, 523–532. doi: 10.4103/1947-2714.103310
- Mackness, B., Davies, G. K., Turkie, W., Lee, E., Roberts, D. H., Hill, E., et al. (2001). Paraoxonase status in coronary heart disease: are activity and concentration more important than genotype? *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 21, 1451–1457. doi: 10.1161/hq0901.094247
- Mackness, B., Durrington, P., McElduff, P., Yarnell, J., Azam, N., Watt, M., et al. (2003). Low paraoxonase activity predicts coronary events

in the Caerphilly Prospective Study. Circulation 107, 2775-2779. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000070954.00271.13

- Mackness, B., Durrington, P. N., Abuashia, B., Boulton, A. J., and Mackness, M. I. (2000). Low paraoxonase activity in type II diabetes mellitus complicated by retinopathy. *Clin. Sci.* 98, 355–363. doi: 10.1042/cs0980355
- Mackness, B., Durrington, P. N., Boulton, A. J., Hine, D., and Mackness, M. I. (2002). Serum paraoxonase activity in patients with type 1 diabetes compared to healthy controls. *Eur. J. Clin. Invest.* 32, 259–264. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2362.2002.00977.x
- Mackness, B., Durrington, P. N., and Mackness, M. I. (1998). Lack of protection against oxidative modification of LDL by avian HDL. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 247, 443–446. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1998.8803
- Mackness, M. I., Arrol, S., Abbott, C., and Durrington, P. N. (1993). Protection of low-density lipoprotein against oxidative modification by highdensity lipoprotein associated paraoxonase. *Atherosclerosis* 104, 129–135. doi: 10.1016/0021-9150(93)90183-U
- Mackness, M. I., Arrol, S., and Durrington, P. N. (1991). Paraoxonase prevents accumulation of lipoperoxides in low-density lipoprotein. *FEBS Lett.* 286, 152–154. doi: 10.1016/0014-5793(91)80962-3
- Mackness, M. I., Arrol, S., Mackness, B., and Durrington, P. N. (1997). Alloenzymes of paraoxonase and effectiveness of high-density lipoproteins in protecting low-density lipoprotein against lipid peroxidation. *Lancet* 349, 851–852. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)61755-2
- McCully, K. S. (1993). Chemical pathology of homocysteine. I. Atherogenesis. *Ann. Clin. Lab. Sci.* 23, 477–493.
- Mishra, V. K., Palgunachari, M. N., McPherson, D. T., and Anantharamaiah, G. M. (2013). Lipid complex of apolipoprotein A-I mimetic peptide 4F is a novel platform for paraoxonase-1 binding and enhancing its activity and stability. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 430, 975–980. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2012.11.128
- Miyata, M., and Smith, J. D. (1996). Apolipoprotein E allele-specific antioxidant activity and effects on cytotoxicity by oxidative insults and beta-amyloid peptides. *Nat. Genet.* 14, 55–61. doi: 10.1038/ng0996-55
- Parthasarathy, S., Barnett, J., and Fong, L. G. (1990). High-density lipoprotein inhibits the oxidative modification of low-density lipoprotein. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1044, 275–283. doi: 10.1016/0005-2760(90)90314-N
- Plump, A. S., Azrolan, N., Odaka, H., Wu, L., Jiang, X., Tall, A., et al. (1997). ApoA-I knockout mice: characterization of HDL metabolism in homozygotes and identification of a post-RNA mechanism of apoA-I up-regulation in heterozygotes. J. Lipid Res. 38, 1033–1047.
- Rodrigo, L., Mackness, B., Durrington, P. N., Hernandez, A., and Mackness, M. I. (2001). Hydrolysis of platelet-activating factor by human serum paraoxonase. *Biochem. J.* 354(Pt 1), 1–7. doi: 10.1042/bj3540001
- Rosenblat, M., Volkova, N., and Aviram, M. (2011). Injection of paraoxonase 1 (PON1) to mice stimulates their HDL and macrophage antiatherogenicity. *Biofactors* 37, 462–467. doi: 10.1002/biof.188
- Rosenson, R. S., and Hurt-Camejo, E. (2012). Phospholipase A2 enzymes and the risk of atherosclerosis. *Eur. Heart J.* 33, 2899–2909. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehs148
- Rozenberg, O., Shiner, M., Aviram, M., and Hayek, T. (2008). Paraoxonase 1 (PON1) attenuates diabetes development in mice through its antioxidative properties. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 44, 1951–1959. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2008.02.012
- Rye, K. A., and Barter, P. J. (2014). Cardioprotective functions of HDLs. J. Lipid Res. 55, 168–179. doi: 10.1194/jlr.R039297

- Shih, D. M., Gu, L., Xia, Y. R., Navab, M., Li, W. F., Hama, S., et al. (1998). Mice lacking serum paraoxonase are susceptible to organophosphate toxicity and atherosclerosis. *Nature* 394, 284–287. doi: 10.1038/28406
- Soran, H., Younis, N. N., Charlton-Menys, V., and Durrington, P. (2009). Variation in paraoxonase-1 activity and atherosclerosis. *Curr. Opin. Lipidol.* 20, 265–274. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e32832ec141
- Steinberg, D., and Witztum, J. L. (2010). Oxidized low-density lipoprotein and atherosclerosis. Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol. 30, 2311–2316. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.179697
- Stocker, R., and Keaney, J. F. Jr. (2004). Role of oxidative modifications in atherosclerosis. *Physiol. Rev.* 84, 1381–1478. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00047.2003
- Tames, F. J., Mackness, M. I., Arrol, S., Laing, I., and Durrington, P. N. (1992). Nonenzymatic glycation of apolipoprotein B in the sera of diabetic and non-diabetic subjects. *Atherosclerosis* 93, 237–244. doi: 10.1016/0021-9150(92)90260-N
- Tward, A., Xia, Y. R., Wang, X. P., Shi, Y. S., Park, C., Castellani, L. W., et al. (2002). Decreased atherosclerotic lesion formation in human serum paraoxonase transgenic mice. *Circulation* 106, 484–490. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000023623.87083.4F
- Wang, J., Yang, M. M., Rong, S. S., Ng, T. K., Li, Y. B., and Liu, X. M. (2013). Association of paraoxonase gene polymorphisms with diabetic nephropathy and retinopathy. *Mol. Med. Rep.* 8, 1845–1851. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2013.1710
- Wang, M., Lang, X., Cui, S., Zou, L., Cao, J., Wang, S., et al. (2012). Quantitative assessment of the influence of paraoxonase 1 activity and coronary heart disease risk. DNA Cell Biol. 31, 975–982. doi: 10.1089/dna.2011.1478
- Wheeler, J. G., Keavney, B. D., Watkins, H., Collins, R., and Danesh, J. (2004). Four paraoxonase gene polymorphisms in 11212 cases of coronary heart disease and 12786 controls: meta-analysis of 43 studies. *Lancet* 363, 689–695. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)15642-0
- Younis, N., Charlton-Menys, V., Sharma, R., Soran, H., and Durrington, P. N. (2009). Glycation of LDL in non-diabetic people: small dense LDL is preferentially glycated both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. *Atherosclerosis* 202, 162–168. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2008.04.036
- Younis, N. N., Soran, H., Charlton-Menys, V., Sharma, R., Hama, S., Pemberton, P., et al. (2013). High-density lipoprotein impedes glycation of low-density lipoprotein. *Diab. Vasc. Dis. Res.* 10, 152–160. doi: 10.1177/1479164112454309
- Younis, N. N., Soran, H., Sharma, R., Charlton-Menys, V., Greenstein, A., Elseweidy, M. M., et al. (2010). Small-dense LDL and LDL glycation in metabolic syndrome and in statin-treated and non-statin-treated type 2 diabetes. *Diab. Vasc. Dis. Res.* 7, 289–295. doi: 10.1177/1479164110383063
- Zhang, C., Peng, W., Wang, M., Zhu, J., Zang, Y., Shi, W., et al. (2010). Studies on protective effects of human paraoxonases 1 and 3 on atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E knockout mice. *Gene Ther.* 17, 626–633. doi: 10.1038/gt.2010.11

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Soran, Schofield and Durrington. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

6. High-Density Lipoprotein Functionality in Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus

Abstract

Introduction

Type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1DM) is associated with increased cardiovascular risk, and highdensity lipoprotein (HDL) functionality may be an important determinant of this. HDL cholesterol levels are normal or even high in T1DM prior to the development of nephropathy, but do not seem to protect against atherosclerosis as might be expected, suggesting HDL dysfunction.

Method

In this cross-sectional study we explore assays of HDL functionality in patients with T1DM (n = 91) and healthy volunteers (n = 104), and their relationships with biomarkers of cardiovascular risk and surrogate outcomes, including coronary artery calcification scoring and carotid doppler studies, and quantitive assessments of neuropathy.

Results

Although HDL cholesterol was significantly higher in T1DM than in healthy controls, no difference was observed in apolipoprotein (apo) AI levels or cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP) activity. Cholesterol efflux capacity and paraoxonase-1 (PON1) activity were significantly lower in T1DM compared to healthy controls. Cholesterol efflux capacity was weakly correlated with apo AI in healthy controls, but not in T1DM. Apo E levels were similar in healthy controls and T1DM, but the concentration of apo E associated with HDL was significantly lower in T1DM. Glycated apo B and oxidized low-density lipoprotein were significantly higher in T1DM, and the negative correlation between apo AI and these markers seen in healthy controls was lost in T1DM. Apo M, myeloperoxidase activity and mass were significantly lower in T1DM than healthy controls. HDL-associated apo CIII and vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 were significantly higher in T1DM and the negative correlation between apo AI and high-sensitivity C-reactive protein seen in healthy controls was also lost. The assessed measures of HDL functionality did not demonstrate any significant correlation with measures of subclinical atherosclerosis (coronary artery calcification score and carotid-intima media thickness) in patients with T1DM, supporting HDL dysfunction. There was a weak but statistically significant negative correlation between corneal confocal microscopy parameters and HDL cholesterol levels but no correlation with markers of HDL functionality.

Discussion

This study offers new insight into HDL dysfunction and its relationship with macrovascular and microvascular complications in T1DM.

Introduction

Diabetes mellitus is associated with a considerably increased risk of premature atherosclerosis, particularly coronary heart disease (CHD) and peripheral arterial disease [14, 15]. Early studies of cardiovascular mortality in type 1 diabetes (T1DM) suggested that risk only significantly increases after the development of nephropathy, which coincides with a marked deterioration of the lipid profile and blood pressure [165], but T1DM is associated with a relative risk of 3.0 for women and 2.3 for men even in the absence of microalbuminuria [167].

Hypertriglyceridaemia may occur in T1DM, but high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol levels are often normal or even high unless glycaemic control is poor or nephropathy has developed [16]. The apparently normal serum cholesterol concentrations observed in T1DM have led to the widespread erroneous belief that glycaemia alone might be responsible for the observed high CHD rates. However, the relatively normal cholesterol levels of T1DM hide an atherogenic lipid profile, with dysfunctional HDL and qualitative and kinetic lipoprotein abnormalities [207-209].

Although HDL levels are a strong biomarker for assessing cardiovascular risk, emerging evidence suggests that HDL functionality is more important than cholesterol cargo [12]. Assays of HDL functionality offer an alternative to plasma HDL cholesterol concentrations, but their reliable assessment remains challenging [435]. Promising biomarkers of HDL functionality and thus cardiovascular risk include plasma myeloperoxidase (MPO), paraoxonase-1 (PON1) [63, 64], apolipoprotein AI (apo AI), lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase (LCAT), lipoprotein phospholipase A2 (lp-PLA2) and serum amyloid A (SAA) [12, 65].

The increased cardiovascular risk associated with T1DM remains poorly understood, and is paradoxical to the anticipated effects of the higher HDL cholesterol levels observed in patients with T1DM [436]. HDL dysfunction is suggested by the observation that high HDL cholesterol levels do not always protect against CHD [11, 130]. Exogenous insulin upregulates lipoprotein lipase in T1DM, increasing the production of small HDL particles [210, 211], frequently to higher than normal HDL cholesterol levels [212]. HDL cholesterol in T1DM has thus not arisen physiologically.

Cholesteryl ester is transferred from other lipoproteins into the enlarged circulating pool of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins by cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP), and the rate of transfer is reported to be increased in T1DM [202]. CETP can accelerate the transfer of both cholesteryl ester and phospholipid hydroperoxides [433]. It may therefore be important for the anti-oxidative effect of HDL *in vivo*. With the development of nephropathy, increased

catabolism of smaller HDL particles likely combines with increased cholesteryl ester activity to lower HDL cholesterol levels [165, 216]. Glycation of HDL further enhances its catabolism [217]. T1DM thus eventually leads to both HDL dysfunction and reduced concentrations [194].

Dysfunctional HDL is pro-inflammatory and contains oxidized phospholipids and lysophospholipids, as well as pro-inflammatory proteins, such as SAA. HDL may be dysfunctional in its capacity to protect low-density lipoprotein (LDL) against atherogenic modification. Glycated LDL may be more susceptible to oxidation or itself represent an atherogenic modification [207, 208].

HDL-associated PON1 is important in impeding atherogenic modifications of LDL [368, 369, 379]. Epidemiological studies have consistently shown that PON1 activity is independently inversely associated with coronary events [390, 391]. The ratio between MPO and PON1 enzyme activities has also been proposed as a marker of HDL functionality and to predict coronary risk [427].

Apo AI is essential both for the structure of HDL and the maintenance of the lipid environment in which enzymes such as PON1 and LCAT can operate [421]. It is therefore likely to have a major role in the antioxidant effects of HDL. Apo AI plays a central role in the redox inactivation of lipid hydroperoxides which follows their transfer to HDL, and there is experimental evidence that only lipid-protein complexes containing apo AI can protect LDL against oxidation [394]. Apolipoprotein M (apo M) has also recently been reported to display anti-oxidative functionality in transgenic mice in addition to facilitating PON1 activity [424, 425].

In this cross-sectional study we explore recognized biomarkers of HDL functionality in patients with T1DM, and their relationships with biomarkers of cardiovascular risk including coronary artery calcification scoring and carotid doppler studies, and quantitative assessments of neuropathy.

Method

Patients with T1DM (n = 91) were recruited through Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, University Hospital of South Manchester, Lancashire Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Bradford Institute for Health Research, and through the Diabetes Research Network 'Consent for Approach' Database (Help Diabeates®). The study was performed according to the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the National Research Ethics Service.

All participants were reviewed to assess basic demographic details, type and duration of diabetes, co-morbid conditions, known complications, insulin and lipid-lowering medication use, and the use of tobacco and alcohol. Patients with a history of coronary heart disease were excluded. Measurements were taken for height, weight and blood pressure, a fasting blood sample taken and urinalysis performed. Patients with T1DM were divided into 2 cohorts according to recruitment site: Cohort 1 (n = 51) also had assessment of carotid intima media thickness (CIMT) and atheroma burden by carotid doppler studies and assessment of nerve function and structure by corneal confocal microscopy (CCM); Cohort 2 (n = 40) also had assessment of Coronary Artery Calcification (CAC) by cardiac computed tomography (CT).

Healthy controls (n = 104) were recruited through the University of Manchester, Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust and Barlow Medical Centre. Volunteers with any history suggestive of coronary heart disease, vascular insufficiency or diabetes, using any lipid lowering drugs (including omega fatty acid supplements) were excluded.

Demographic and clinical characteristics of the study participants are shown in Table 6.1. 55 (60.4%) of the patients with T1DM were on multiple dose insulin injection therapy and 36 (39.6%) received their insulin by continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion. 12 (13.2%) were receiving statin therapy and 7 (7.7%) were receiving angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors or angiotensin receptor blockers.

Venous blood samples were collected after overnight fasting and serum and EDTA-plasma isolated by centrifugation at 2000 x G for 15 minutes at 4°C within 2 hours of collection. Samples were aliquoted, anonymized and stored at 4°C until all clinical laboratory testing was complete. Remaining samples were frozen to -80° C.

Glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) was analyzed by high-performance liquid chromatography on a VARIANT II TURBO Hemoglobin Testing System (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA). Glucose, cholesterol and triglycerides were determined by enzymatic hydrolysis and precipitation using glucose oxidase phenol 4 aminoantipyrine (GOD-PAP), cholesterol oxidase phenol 4aminoantipyrine peroxidase (CHOD-PAP) and glycerol phosphate oxidase phenol 4aminoantipyrine peroxidase (GPO-PAP) methods respectively (ABX Horiba-UK). HDL cholesterol was measured by a direct second-generation homogeneous method (Roche Diagnostics) and LDL cholesterol was estimated using the Friedewald Formula. Apo AI and apolipoprotein B (apo B) were measured immunoturbidimetrically. A Cobas Mira autoanalyzer (ABX Horiba-UK, Northampton, UK) was used for all of these assays. Apolipoprotein-CIII (apo CIII) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA), apo M (Holzel Diagnostika Handels GmbH, Cologne, Germany), MPO Mass (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK), Oxidized LDL (Mercodia AB, Uppsala, Sweden), SAA (ThermoFisher Scientific, Loughborough, UK) and Vascular Cell Adhesion Molecule 1 (VCAM-1) (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) were measured by quantitative sandwich immunoassay. Glycated apo B was measured by indirect competitive ELISA (Exocell, Philadelphia, PA, USA). Apolipoprotein E (apo E) was measured by in-house high-sensitivity sandwich ELISA. Cholesterol efflux capacity was assessed in a method based upon that of Khera *et al* [76]. All assays were run in duplicate. CETP Activity was assessed using ³H-labelled cholesterol as a substrate. MPO activity was assessed using a colourimetric activity assay kit (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA). PON1 activity was determined by a semi-automated micro-titre plate method using paraoxon (O,O-Diethyl O-(4-nitrophenyl)phosphate) as a substrate.

The presence of microalbuminuria was assessed by measurement of albumin-to-creatinine ratio in a random spot urine collection [437].

Patients with T1DM were evaluated for the presence of diabetic sensory neuropathy (DSN) using a modified neuropathy disability score (NDS) with assessment of vibration perception using a 128-Hz tuning fork, ankle reflex testing, temperature differentiation and pinprick testing. A score of 0 was given for a normal response and 1 for an abnormal response for each individual test component (except ankle reflex testing, where a score of 1 indicates presence with reinforcement, and 2 complete absence). Thus the maximum score is 10, with an NDS of \geq 3 indicative of peripheral neuropathy [30, 31]. The presence of large fibre neuropathy was evaluated by vibration perception threshold testing (VPT) using a Neurothesiometer (Horwell; Scientific Laboratory Supplies, Nottingham, UK) and nerve conduction studies for selected patients (Dantec Dynamics, Bristol, UK). The presence of small fibre neuropathy was evaluated by quantitative sensory testing using a TSA-II NeuroSensory Analyzer (Medoc, Ramat-Yishai, Israel) and corneal confocal microscopy (CCM) using a Heidelberg Retinal Tomograph III Rostock Cornea Module (Heidelberg Engineering, Heidelberg, Germany). Neuropathy was diagnosed through CCM according to known age-adjusted normative values for corneal nerve fibre density (CNFD), corneal nerve branch density (CNBD) and corneal nerve fibre length (CNFL) [32].

40 patients with T1DM underwent CAC Score determination by electron-beam CT using an automated program based on the Agatson method as a screening tool to identify subclinical atherosclerosis [27]. A CAC Score >10 was considered significant [28]. The carotid arteries were imaged in the remaining patients with T1DM with a Siemens Sequoia ultrasonography system (Siemens Medical Solutions, Mountain View, CA) with an 8- to 15-MHz linear array transducer. Examination included measurement of common and internal carotid artery flow velocities and Carotid Intima-Media thickness (CIMT) at each of 3 scan planes. Here a mean

CIMT of 0.06 cm was considered significant [29].

The clinical and lipid data were merged and clinical baseline characteristics and HDLrelated parameters compared between groups by univariate and multivariate linear regression models to control for baseline differences between groups. Normal distribution was tested for all data with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov, D'Agostino and Pearson omnibus and Shapiro-Wilk normality tests. A Bonferroni correction to account for multiple testing in multivariate model building was applied, with a significance level of 0.05 (Appendix Table 6.4). All analyses were performed with SPSS statistical software, version 22.0 (IBM, Zurich, Switzerland). Patients with T1DM were subdivided according to the presence of microalbuminuria. Significance was assessed with Student paired and unpaired, two-tailed t tests. Simple linear correlations were calculated by determining the Pearson correlation coefficient R.

Results

Lipid Profile

As expected, patients with T1DM had a higher fasting glucose (9.19 ± 4.41 vs. 4.50 ± 0.66 mmol/l, P < 0.0001). The routine lipid profile appeared to be less adverse in patients with T1DM (Figure 6.1), with total and LDL cholesterol significantly higher in healthy volunteers (5.28 ± 1.05 vs. 4.78 ± 0.80 mmol/l, P = 0.0008 and 3.24 ± 0.82 vs. 2.62 ± 0.66 mmol/l, P < 0.0001 respectively), and HDL cholesterol significantly higher in T1DM (1.70 ± 0.45 vs. 1.42 ± 0.35 mmol/l, P < 0.0001). Triglycerides were also significantly lower in patients with T1DM (1.04 ± 0.51 vs. 1.36 ± 0.84 mmol/l, P = 0.003).

These apparently positive effects on the lipid profile were less clear following the development of microalbuminuria ($\geq 3.5 \text{ mg/mmol}$ in females or $\geq 2.5 \text{ mg/mmol}$ in males), with total and LDL cholesterol still lower in patients with T1DM and microalbuminuria (4.31 \pm 0.90 mmol/l, *P* = 0.03 and 2.30 \pm 0.81 mmol/l, *P* = 0.009 respectively) compared to healthy controls, but HDL cholesterol non-significantly lower (1.37 \pm 0.29 mmol/l) and mean triglyceride levels increased to 1.39 \pm 0.62 mmol/l. 3 of 6 (50%) patients with T1DM and microalbuminuria were treated with statin therapy compared with 13 of 85 (15%) of patients with T1DM but no microalbuminuria.

There was a strong correlation between HDL and apo AI both for patients with T1DM and healthy controls (R = 0.86, P < 0.0001 and R = 0.81, P < 0.0001 respectively - Figure 6.2). Although HDL cholesterol was significantly higher in patients with T1DM, no difference was observed in apo AI (1.57 ± 0.30 vs. 1.55 ± 0.28 g/L) between the T1DM and healthy control cohorts. When healthy volunteers were matched according to HDL cholesterol, apo AI levels

were significantly lower in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls (1.57 \pm 0.30 vs. 1.73 \pm 0.25 g/L, *P* = 0.01).

Reverse Cholesterol Transport and Lipid Transfer

We did not find any difference in CETP activity between patients with T1DM and healthy controls. HDL cholesterol levels did not predict CETP activity, cholesterol efflux capacity or PON1 activity in healthy controls or patients with T1DM. Initial analysis also did not demonstrate any effect of T1DM on cholesterol efflux capacity, but when patients with T1DM on statin therapy were excluded from the analysis and values adjusted for HDL, cholesterol efflux capacity was significantly reduced in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls (10.31 \pm 3.00 vs. 12.54 \pm 5.35%, *P* = 0.02). Cholesterol efflux capacity was weakly correlated with apo AI in healthy controls (*R* = 0.27, *P* = 0.013), but not in patients with T1DM. In contrast to reports from healthy volunteers there was only a weak negative correlation between cholesterol efflux capacity and CIMT (*R* = -0.13, *P* = NS) in patients with T1DM.

Apo E levels were similar in healthy controls and patients with T1DM, but the concentration of apo E associated with HDL was significantly lower in patients with T1DM (24.74 \pm 12.36 vs. 35.80 \pm 14.96 mg/l, *P* < 0.0001) (Figure 6.3).

Protection against Oxidation / Glycation

The proportion of LDL having undergone atherogenic modification was significantly higher in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls, with glycated apo B accounting for 3.84 ± 0.77 of the total apo B in T1DM compared with $2.30 \pm 1.57\%$ in healthy controls, P < 0.0001 and the proportion of oxidized LDL also significantly higher in T1DM at 15.66 ± 3.22 compared to $11.71 \pm 5.64 \mu g/mmol$ in healthy controls, P < 0.0001. There was a negative correlation between apo AI and oxidized LDL levels both in healthy controls and in T1DM (R= -0.60, P < 0.0001, and R = -0.39, P = 0.003 respectively), but the weak negative correlation between apo AI and glycated apo B observed in healthy controls (R = -0.26, P = 0.017) was lost in patients with T1DM.

PON1 activity was significantly lower in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls (118.67 \pm 73.79 vs. 164.30 \pm 97.65 nmol/ml/min, *P* = 0.0003) (Figure 6.4). This difference persisted through all adjustments. There was a weak negative correlation between PON1 activity and CAC score (*R* = -0.26, *P* = 0.05) but both CAC score and CIMT were predicted more by age (*R* = 0.37, *P* = 0.009 and *R* = 0.62, *P* < 0.0001 respectively) and duration of diabetes (*R* = 0.38, *P* = 0.007 and *R* = 0.48, *P* < 0.001 respectively).

When patients with T1DM on statin therapy were excluded from the analysis apo M was also significantly lower in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls (427.8 \pm 185.4 vs. 535.1 \pm 150.1 μ mol/L, P = 0.002).

MPO activity and mass were significantly lower in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls (4.63 \pm 2.14 vs. 7.50 \pm 5.77 mU/ml, *P* = 0.001, and 449.63 \pm 197.89 vs. 755.78 \pm 506.808 pg/ml, *P* < 0.0001). These differences persisted through all adjustments. The association between apo AI and MPO activity appeared to be affected by the presence of diabetes, with healthy controls demonstrating a weak negative correlation (*R* = -0.22, *P* = 0.039) but patients with T1DM demonstrating a weak positive correlation (*R* = 0.27, *P* = 0.027). Similarly, there was little relation between MPO activity and cholesterol efflux capacity in patients with T1DM but a moderate negative correlation in healthy controls (*R* = -0.45, *P* < 0.0001).

Protection against Inflammation

Further to the relationships described above, apo AI concentrations showed (weak) negative correlation with markers of inflammation including hsCRP (R = -0.29, P = 0.009) in healthy controls, but there did not appear to be any relationship in patients with T1DM. Plasma VCAM-1 concentrations were significantly higher in patients with T1DM compared to healthy volunteers (440.61 ± 115.75 vs. 325.98 ± 42.59 ng/ml). No difference in SAA concentrations was observed between patients with T1DM and healthy controls although there was a moderate correlation between SAA and the microalbumin creatinine ratio (R = 0.32, P = 0.001), and SAA was significantly higher in patients with T1DM and microalbuminuria than patients with T1DM without microalbuminuria (P = 0.02). The proportion of apo CIII associated with HDL was higher in patients with T1DM and microalbuminuria.

Post hoc analyses considering the effect of T1DM according to gender demonstrated a greater reduction in the proportion of apo E associated with HDL (P = 0.0004 vs. 0.016), and less resistance to apo B glycation (P < 0.0001 vs. 0.004) or oxidation (P = 0.0003 vs. 0.012) in women compared to men.

The presence of microalbuminuria in patients with T1DM was associated with suboptimal glycaemic control, hypertension, neuropathy (Table 6.2), lower HDL cholesterol and higher triglyceride levels, but no significant effect was detected on markers of HDL functionality or macrovascular complications as assessed by CAC scoring or carotid doppler measurements (Table 6.3).

There was a strong correlation between parameters assessed by CCM (R = 0.77, P < 0.0001 for CNFD vs. CNBD, R = 0.88, P < 0.0001 for CNFD vs. CNFL and R = 0.86, P < 0.0001 for CNBD vs. CNFL) and all values were significantly lower in patients with T1DM compared to

known normative measurements. Despite the cross-sectional design of this study, there was a weak negative correlation between HbA1c and CCM parameters, with no significant correlation between either glycated apo B or glucose and CNFD, CNBD or CNFL. There was a weak negative correlation between HDL cholesterol levels and all CCM parameters (R = -0.18 for CNFD, R = -0.35 for CNBD (P = 0.007) and R = -0.19 for CNFL) but no correlation between CCM parameters and cholesterol efflux capacity, CETP or PON1 activity. Factors predicting neuropathy in this cohort of patients with T1DM are shown in Appendix Table 6.6.

Interestingly, alcohol consumption within the T1DM cohorts was associated with increased HDL cholesterol (1.79 \pm 0.46 vs. 1.42 \pm 0.35 mmol/l, *P* = 0.0009 and apo AI (1.66 \pm 0.31 vs. 1.39 \pm 0.25 g/L, *P* = 0.005), but no difference in markers of HDL functionality including cholesterol efflux capacity, PON1, CETP and MPO.

Discussion

Risk

Cardiovascular risk in T1DM is strongly related to glycaemic control, nephropathy, and hypertension, and is significantly increased compared with normoglycaemic subjects [257]. While features such as the presence of nephropathy or retinopathy identify higher risk groups, the use of other biomarkers of risk and likely need for enhanced treatment are often not appreciated.

The risk of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease in patients with T1DM is greater at any given level of serum cholesterol and its association with hypertriglyceridaemia is stronger than in the general population [181]. Importantly, there is strong and convincing evidence that cholesterol-lowering therapy significantly reduces CHD in patients both with and without diabetes [182-184].

Lipid Profile

This study confirms the lipoprotein changes with diabetes demonstrated in the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial / Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications cohort [19]. With the development of nephropathy total and LDL cholesterol, intermediate density lipoproteins, triglycerides, and apo B levels rise, and HDL cholesterol and Apo AI levels fall [438].

Glycaemic control may not determine HDL function, but it is well recognized that HbA1c does not fully reflect glucose control in T1DM [439]. Oscillating glucose levels in T1DM are associated with increased oxidative stress in patients with both good and suboptimal glycaemic control [322]. The functional capacity of HDL is likely impaired by irreversible

post-translational modifications caused by hyperglycaemia and oxidative stress [440]. The current study demonstrated significant reductions in cholesterol efflux capacity and HDL anti-oxidative function in T1DM compared to healthy controls.

Differences in HDL-associated enzyme or lipoprotein distribution could explain residual CHD risk in an otherwise favourable lipid profile. HDL-mediated atheroprotection appears pleiotropic in nature. HDL particles contain antioxidants and enzymes involved in plasma lipid metabolism, including PON1, CETP, LCAT and phospholipid transfer protein, each of which contributes to HDL composition and function [441]. HDL concentration, composition and metabolism differ considerably in patients with T1DM [65]. Determining HDL function may identify patients with normal or even high HDL cholesterol at high risk of CVD.

The HDL particle distribution is abnormal in T1DM, with a relative reduction in the fraction of large HDL particles, which are believed to be cardioprotective [442]. Apo AI is present in almost all HDL particles [14]. It is the major structural protein in HDL, and thus has a significant role in determining the structure and composition of HDL [443]. A *post-hoc* analysis of two prospective studies demonstrated that high levels of HDL cholesterol are associated with increased cardiovascular risk unless accompanied by an elevated apo AI [444]. The observation here that increased levels of HDL cholesterol are not accompanied by increased apo AI in T1DM may therefore represent increased cardiovascular risk.

Reverse Cholesterol Transport

The capacity of HDL cholesterol to promote cholesterol efflux from macrophages is a recognized metric of HDL function and has recently been shown to have a strong inverse relationship with both CIMT and the presence of angiographically confirmed coronary artery disease, independent of HDL concentration [76, 77]. Cholesterol efflux from peripheral tissues to HDL particles is a complex process that depends on cellular cholesterol status, apo AI and apo E concentration and distribution, HDL composition, and the expression of membrane cholesterol transporters [445]. Glycation of HDL takes place mainly on Apo AI, diminishing HDL receptor binding and its ability to stabilize ATP-binding cassette transporter (ABCA1) [372]. This would be expected to impair reverse cholesterol transport. Although initial analysis here did not demonstrate any effect of T1DM, cholesterol efflux capacity was significantly reduced in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls when patients with T1DM on statin therapy were excluded from the analysis and values adjusted for HDL cholesterol. The observed decreased strength of correlation between cholesterol efflux and apo AI in patients with T1DM, similar to that previously reported in association with cardiovascular disease [446], is suggestive of HDL dysfunction.

Oxidative modification of HDL by MPO leads to loss of ABCA1-mediated cholesterol efflux activity [447]. The major initial acceptor for cholesterol excreted by cells is pre- β HDL;

other lipid-free apolipoproteins and small HDL particles can also promote cholesterol efflux by ABCA1. The major acceptor for free cholesterol export by ABCG1 is spherical HDL [448].

CIMT is a good surrogate marker of atherosclerosis and an independent predictor of cardiovascular events [449]. The capacity of HDL to promote cellular cholesterol efflux in an *ex vivo* model has been reported to correlate more closely with CIMT than HDL cholesterol concentration [76]. This remains true even for the patients with T1DM and reduced cholesterol efflux capacity reported here.

Apo E is a structural component of several lipoproteins including HDL [450]. Apo E-rich HDL is a particularly good acceptor of excess cellular cholesterol and prevents LDL binding to proteoglycans in the vessel wall [451]. The observation here that the concentration of apo E associated with HDL was significantly lower in patients with T1DM than in healthy volunteers is likely to be relevant to both cholesterol efflux and other routes of lipid transfer. We also observed higher levels of glycated apo E in patients with T1DM, which could also contribute to impaired cholesterol efflux capacity and HDL anti-oxidative functions [423].

Lipid Transfer

CETP mediates neutral lipid transfer between HDL and apo B-containing lipoproteins, favouring the formation of smaller HDL particles [452]. Increased CETP activity has previously been reported in both T1DM and T2DM [453]. We did not observe any difference in CETP activity between patients with T1DM and healthy controls. It should however be noted that CETP activity primarily depends on the availability of both HDL cholesterol and triglycerides [454]. Over-expression of lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase increases the risk of atherosclerosis despite elevated levels of HDL cholesterol and apo AI [455].

Protection against Oxidation / Glycation

There is evidence for multiple antioxidant mechanisms of HDL [456]. Reductions in these anti-oxidative effects have been reported in patients with diabetes [192, 213]. We previously reported that HDL can protect LDL against glycation as well as oxidation [71]. Glycated LDL is present in the circulation under physiological conditions and at higher concentrations in diabetes, suggesting that HDL's anti-glycative effects are also reduced [205]. The proportion of glycated apo B is doubled even in reasonably well-controlled diabetes [187]. Here we have demonstrated significant increases in the proportion of both glycated and oxidized LDL in patients with T1DM, consistent with impaired anti-oxidative and anti-glycative activities.

PON1 activity in serum is inversely related to the risk of cardiovascular disease [390]. Apo AI stabilizes PON1, stimulates its hydrolytic activities, and facilitates the interaction of

PON1 with its natural substrates [457]. Under pathological conditions such as T1DM, PON1 dissociates from HDL to the lipoprotein-free serum fraction, where it is less biologically active [458]. The observation here of both reduced apo AI and PON1 activity is therefore highly significant. Low serum PON1 activity, independent of genotype, has also been reported to be associated with microvascular complications [396]. PON1 activity is further reduced in patients with microalbuminuria [459]. Low serum PON1 activity in T1DM has been implicated in both reduced HDL anti-oxidative and anti-glycative functionality [71].

In previous studies investigating the relationship between PON1 activity and CAC score, there was no association in the Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults Study [460]. The anti-oxidant activity of PON1 may be of particular relevance in T1DM, where increased oxidative stress associated with glucose fluctuations has been implicated in the associated increased risk of CHD [341]. Low PON1 activity in T1DM may contribute to this increased susceptibility by reducing the ability of HDL to impede lipoprotein oxidation. PON1 activity and concentration were previously reported to be lower in patients with T1DM independent of known polymorphisms for low PON1 activity [396]. The low activity of PON1 has been postulated to be due to glycosylation but the absence of any correlation between PON1 activity and HbA1c level is more suggestive of reduced synthesis or increased catabolism. Increased oxidative stress has been shown to reduce PON1 synthesis in *ex vivo* models and T1DM is associated with increased oxidative stress [341]. PON1 is also not associated with all HDL particles. Low PON1 activity in T1DM may therefore be associated with reduced HDL anti-oxidative capacity, which may explain the increased susceptibility of patients with T1DM to develop CHD [461].

Apo M associated with HDL has also been reported to bind oxidized phospholipids and increase the anti-oxidant effect of HDL [424]. The significantly lower levels of Apo M observed in patients with T1DM in this study are therefore consistent with reduced anti-oxidant capacity.

MPO is fundamentally involved in the development of atherosclerotic lesions [462]. Its catalytic activity is governed largely by the availability of its substrate hydrogen peroxide. Although the observation of significantly lower MPO mass and activity in patients with T1DM reported here may seem surprising, higher levels may only be associated with increased risk in patients with low HDL cholesterol levels [463]. Other studies have also reported significantly lower MPO levels in patients with T1DM when compared to healthy volunteers [464]. Anti-MPO antibodies have been detected in patients with T1DM, associated with a state of chronic neutrophil activation [465], which would be expected to increase vascular inflammation.

Protection against Inflammation

The anti-inflammatory effects of HDL may be mediated by PON1 and phospholipase A2 associated with HDL [403]. HDL can also ameliorate endothelial dysfunction by enhancing nitric oxide synthesis, and by decreasing the expression of adhesion molecules on endothelial cells, thereby reducing inflammation [466]. In this study the negative correlation between apo AI concentration and markers of inflammation including hsCRP seen in healthy controls was not found in patients with T1DM. Reductions in the anti-inflammatory effects of HDL have previously been reported in patients with diabetes, alongside an impaired ability of HDL to counteract the inhibition of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation by oxidized LDL [192, 213]. Dysfunctional HDL associated with lower PON1 activity has previously been linked to increased endothelial VCAM-1 expressions and reduced NO production by an oxidized LDL receptor (LOX-1) dependent pathway in patients with CHD [467]. Here we present evidence for similar dysfunction in T1DM. The absence of PON1 has previously been shown to be associated with over-expression of adhesion molecules, suggesting an anti-inflammatory role for PON1 [468].

Phospholipids and sphingolipids play a major role in HDL functionality, and altered concentrations of some sphingolipids in HDL can predict CHD independently of HDL cholesterol levels [469]. An abnormal phospholipid or sphingolipid profile in HDL may contribute to HDL dysfunction in T1DM [470]. Sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P) mediates the activation of endothelial nitric oxide synthesis by HDL, in addition to anti-inflammatory effects [471]. Total plasma and HDL-associated S1P concentrations are lower in T1DM. HDL S1P is carried by apo M [470].

Dysfunctional HDL

In T1DM, HDL loses its protective functions and might contribute to inflammatory processes that promote CHD [472]. Statins have been suggested to attenuate the pro-inflammatory effects of HDL and statin therapy is known to lower SAA levels [473]. Pro-inflammatory HDL contains increased levels of caeruloplasmin and SAA, and decreased levels of apo AI, PON1 and lp-PLA2 [474], and has been associated with increased CIMT and an increased risk of adverse clinical outcomes [74]. SAA might influence HDL uptake of excess tissue cholesterol by displacing apo AI from HDL, and by modulating LCAT activity [475]. Studies investigating serum SAA in T1DM have been inconclusive. HDL-associated SAA is increased in T1DM. The apparently lower sensitivity of serum SAA compared to HDL-associated SAA may reflect differences between acute and chronic inflammation, where SAA associated with HDL is predicted to be more stable [476].

Apo CIII is a pro-inflammatory protein that resides on the surface of very low-density lipoprotein, LDL and HDL particles [477]. The presence of apo CIII in HDL has been used to identify people at risk of future CHD [478]. In this study we observed an increased

proportion of apo CIII associated with HDL in patients with T1DM and microalbuminuria, suggesting HDL dysfunction.

In keeping with the theory of HDL dysfunction, the assessed measures of HDL functionality did not demonstrate any significant correlation with measures of subclinical atherosclerosis (CAC score and CIMT) in patients with T1DM. Factors predicting subclinical atherosclerosis in this cohort of patients with T1DM are shown in Appendix Table 6.5.

Future work

This study confirms previous suggestions that HDL functionality is impaired in T1DM even in the presence of good glycaemic control [479]. With respect to the smaller than anticipated effect on cholesterol efflux observed in patients with T1DM, it should be noted that HDL isolated by ultracentrifugation and HDL derived from apo B precipitation are not equivalent; HDL isolated by ultracentrifugation includes HDL-associated apo E but may not represent pre- β HDL. It should also be noted that the J774 cells used in the assessment of cholesterol efflux do not express apo E [480]. Apo E mediated efflux may thus be underestimated in this study.

The findings reported here also raise the possibility that a substantial portion of the protective effect of HDL may be due to functions beyond reverse cholesterol transport [12]. This work might be expanded by consideration of other known HDL functions, such as HDL-mediated phosphorylation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase or HDL-mediated nitric oxide production and their effects on endothelial function. We will also assess the capacity of HDL from patients with T1DM to inhibit LDL oxidation and glycation *in vitro*, and explore HDL particle distribution in these cohorts, as both HDL particle number and size have been linked to cardiovascular risk [481].

A weakness in the present study is its cross-sectional, observational nature, and it is therefore difficult to draw causal relationships. This study can also not address the extent to which qualitative and kinetic lipoprotein abnormalities cause or result from increased albumin excretion. Another limitation is the small sample size, especially in the microalbuminuria group.

	Patients with T1DM	Healthy Controls
	(n = 91)	(n = 104)
Male / Female (%)	42 (46.1) / 49 (53.8)	44 (42.3) / 60 (57.7)
Age (years)	41.2 ± 13.5	36.8 ± 10.6
Duration of Diabetes (years)	20.8 ± 12.5	-
BMI (kg / m ²)	26.3 ± 4.6	24.9 ± 4.0
BP (mmHg)	$\frac{122.8 \pm 16.4}{73.9 \pm 11.2}$	<u>117.8 ± 15.9</u> 73.5 ±10.1

 Table 6.1: Demographic and Clinical Characteristics of Study Participants. T1DM: Type 1

 Diabetes Mellitus; BMI: Body Mass Index; BP: blood Pressure



Figure 6.1: Baseline differences in the lipid profile. LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; HDL: High-density lipoprotein; CI: Confidence Interval



Figure 6.2: Correlation between HDL-cholesterol and Apo Al. Apo Al: Apolipoprotein Al; HDL: Highdensity lipoprotein



Figure 6.3: Apo E distribution. *Apo E: Apolipoprotein E; Apo B: Apolipoprotein B*



Figure 6.4: PON1 Activity in healthy adults and patients with Type 1 Diabetes. PON1: Paraoxonase-1; CI: Confidence Interval

	Healthy Controls	T1DM	T1DM with microalbuminuria
	(n = 104)	(n = 85)	(n = 6)
Neuropathy Symptom Profile	-	3.8 ± 5.1	13.5 ± 5.3**
(/38)			
Diabetic Neuropathy	0 ± 0	0.7 ± 1.2	3.0 ± 2.0*
Symptom Score (/4)			
Neuropathy Disability Score	-	2.6 ± 2.5	6.5 ± 1.9*
(/10)			
Vibration Perception	-	13.09 ± 8.60	31.94 ± 14.68**
Threshold (microns)			
QST - Cold Threshold (°C)	-	23.24 ± 9.71	9.50 ± 8.75*
QST - Warm Threshold (°C)	-	38.38 ± 9.40	47.58 ± 4.72
QST - Cold-induced Pain (°C)	-	13.36 ± 9.56	2.68 ± 4.89
QST - Warm-induced Pain (°C)	-	43.99 ± 8.47	49.30 ± 1.40
Corneal Nerve Fibre Density	-	20.13 ± 8.61	14.73 ± 5.28
(/mm ²)			
Corneal Nerve Branch Density	-	23.82 ± 13.27	18.08 ± 3.81
(/mm²)			
Corneal Nerve Fibre Length	-	12.76 ± 3.93	9.81 ± 2.04
(mm/mm ²)			

Table 6.2: Assessments of neuropathy in the presence of microalbuminuria. T1DM: Type1 Diabetes Mellitus; QST: Quantitative Sensory Testing. * < 0.01; ** < 0.001</td>

	Healthy Controls	T1DM	T1DM with microalbuminuria	
	(n = 104)	(n = 85)	(n = 6)	
HDL Cholesterol (mmol/l)	1.42 ± 0.35	1.72 ± 0.45**	1.37 ± 0.29	
Apo Al (g/L)	1.55 ± 0.28	1.58 ± 0.30	1.46 ± 0.27	
CETP Activity (nmol/ml/h)	26.73 ± 2.95	26.30 ± 3.74	25.71 ± 3.66	
Cholesterol Efflux Capacity (%)	16.62 ± 4.92	17.51 ± 4.55	16.86 ± 4.66	
PON1 Activity (nmol/ml/min)	164.30 ± 97.65	115.72 ± 74.24**	98.58 ± 61.94	
HDL-Associated Apo E (mg/l)	35.80 ± 14.96	25.05 ± 12.71**	21.95 ± 9.14	
CAC Score	-	3.81 ± 11.21	12.0 ± 0.0	
CIMT (cm)	-	0.061 ± 0.013	0.068 ± 0.012	

Table 6.3: Assessments of HDL Functionality and macrovascular complications in the presence of microalbuminuria. *T1DM*: *Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus*; HDL: High-density lipoprotein; Apo AI: Apolipoprotein AI; CETP: Cholesteryl ester transfer protein; PON1: Paraoxonase-1; CAC: Coronary Artery Calcification; CIMT: Carotid intima media thickness. ** < 0.001

Appendix - Multivariate modelling

Parameter	Initial Analysis	Adjusted for	Adjusted for	Adjusted for	Adjusted for
		Age	Statin use	LDL-C	HDL-C
Apo Al	NS	NS	NS	0.047	NS
Аро В	NS	0.025	NS	0.030	0.015
Glycated Apo B	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Apo B-deplete	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.004	NS
Аро Е					
Apo CIII	NS	0.034	NS	NS	NS
Аро М	NS	NS	0.002	0.005	0.019
Glucose	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
HDL-C	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	NS
LDL-C	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	NS	NS
Oxidized LDL-C	NS	< 0.001	< 0.001	NS	NS
MPO Activity	0.001	0.018	0.011	0.004	0.001
PON1 Activity	< 0.001	0.002	0.002	0.024	0.05
Triglycerides	0.003	< 0.001	0.001	0.033	NS

Appendix Table 6.4: Effect of adjustments for age, statin use and the lipid profile on difference in measured parameters between healthy controls and patients with T1DM. No effect of T1DM was observed on total Apo E, cholesterol efflux capacity, CETP Activity, hs-CRP or SAA throughout the analysis. LDL-C: Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; HDL-C: High-density lipoprotein cholesterol; Apo AI : Apolipoprotein AI; Apo B: Apolipoprotein B: Apo E: Apolipoprotein E; Apo CIII: Apolipoprotein CIII; Apo M: Apolipoprotein M; MPO: Myeloperoxidase; PON1: Paraoxonase-1

Appendix - Prediction of Subclinical Atherosclerosis

Ranked Correlation	Coronary Artery Calcification Score (R, P)	Carotid Intima Media Thickness (R, P)
1	Duration of Diabetes (0.38, 0.007)	Age (0.62, < 0.0001)
2	Age (0.37, 0.009)	Duration of Diabetes (0.48, < 0.001)
3	Systolic BP (0.34, 0.017)	LDL Cholesterol (0.41, 0.002)
4	PON1 Activity (-0.26, 0.053)	Glycated Apo B (0.40, 0.003)
5	SAA (0.25, 0.063)	Аро В (0.37, 0.006)

Appendix Table 6.5: Factors predicting subclinical atherosclerosis in T1DM. BP: Blood Pressure; PON1: Paraoxonase-1; SAA: Serum Amyloid A; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; Apo B: Apolipoprotein B

Appendix - Prediction of Neuropathy

Ranked	Neuropathy	Neuropathy	Vibration	Corneal	Corneal	Corneal
Correlation	Symptom	Disability	Perception	Nerve Fibre	Nerve Branch	Nerve Fibre
	Profile (R, P)	Score (R, P)	Threshold (R,	Density (R, P)	Density (R, P)	Length (R, P)
			P)			
1	Urinary Apo	Age (0.48, <	Apo M (0.54,	Duration of	HDL (-0.35,	Duration of
	Al (0.64, <	0.001)	< 0.0001)	Diabetes (-	0.007)	Diabetes (-
	0.0001)			0.40, 0.002)		0.42, < 0.001)
2	Urinary MCR	Apo M (0.47,	Urinary MCR	BMI (-0.30,	Duration of	hsCRP (-0.35,
	(0.52, <	< 0.001)	(0.50, <	0.016)	Diabetes (-	0.006)
	0.0001)		0.0001)		0.30, 0.014)	
3	Apo M (0.51,	MPO Activity	Age (0.46, <	HbA1c (-0.29,	Apo CIII (-	Diastolic BP
	< 0.0001)	(-0.43, <	0.001)	0.021)	0.27, 0.026)	(0.26, 0.035)
		0.001)				
4	Triglycerides	VCAM-1 (0.40,	Apo Al (-0.45,	hsCRP (-0.28,	hsCRP (-0.27,	Urinary Apo
	(0.51, <	0.002)	< 0.001)	0.023)	0.027)	Al (-0.25,
	0.0001)					0.037)
5	OxLDL (0.37,	Apo Al (-0.37,	VCAM-1 (0.41,	Diastolic BP	Diastolic BP	OxLDL (-0.25,
	0.004)	0.004)	0.001)	(0.27, 0.025)	(0.25, 0.037)	0.037)

Appendix Table 6.6: Factors Predicting Diabetic Sensory Neuropathy in T1DM. Apo Apolipoprotein AI; MCR: Microalbumin Creatinine Ratio; OxLDL: Oxidized LDL; MPO: Myeloperoxidase; VCAM-1: Vascular Cell Adhesion Molecule 1; BMI: Body Mass Index; HbA1c: Glycated Haemoglobin; hsCRP: High-sensitivity C-Reactive Protein; BP: Blood Pressure

7. Assessing Cardiovascular Risk in Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus

Abstract

Introduction

Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus (T1DM) is associated with a significantly increased risk of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Progress has been made through improved management of known risk factors but a significant residual relative risk remains.

Method

In this cross-sectional study of 91 patients with T1DM and 104 healthy volunteers we examine qualitative lipoprotein abnormalities and selected biomarkers for cardiovascular disease, and assess their value beyond current guidelines for the management of cardiovascular risk in T1DM.

Results

T1DM was associated with relative increases in apolipoprotein (apo) B, small-dense lowdensity lipoprotein (LDL), glycated apo B and oxidized LDL levels, with reduced apo AI concentrations and high-density lipoprotein functionality. Cystatin C, N- ε -carboxymethyllysine, lipoprotein-phospholipase A2 (lp-PLA2) and vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 concentrations were significantly increased in T1DM compared to healthy controls. Examination of the relationships between measured and calculated parameters revealed that age and duration of diabetes are most predictive of subclinical atherosclerosis assessed by coronary artery calcification scoring and carotid doppler studies.

Discussion

This study confirms the value of LDL-lowering in reducing cardiovascular risk in T1DM, demonstrating significantly elevated levels of atherogenic LDL in T1DM, associated with increased inflammation and endothelial dysfunction. We report potentially important alterations in Cystatin C, Leucine-rich α -2-glycoprotein 1 and lp-PLA2 which may be of value in improving cardiovascular risk assessment in T1DM.

Introduction

Diabetes mellitus is associated with a considerably increased risk of premature atherosclerosis [14, 15]. Early studies of cardiovascular mortality in type 1 diabetes (T1DM) suggested that risk only significantly increases after the development of nephropathy, which coincides with a marked deterioration of the lipid profile and blood pressure [165]. More recent analyses have suggested that improved management of other risk factors can reduce the overall relative risk to 3.0 for women and 2.3 for men [167]. Importantly this relative risk does not appear to be related to disease duration.

Although the correlation between diabetes and coronary heart disease (CHD) is well established, the underlying mechanisms remain poorly understood [291]. The risk of CHD is greater at any given level of serum cholesterol in patients with diabetes and its association with hypertriglyceridaemia is stronger than in the general population [181]. Importantly, there is strong and convincing evidence that cholesterol lowering is at least as effective in reducing CHD in patients with diabetes as in the general population [182-184].

In T1DM, hypertriglyceridaemia may occur, but high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol levels are often normal or even high unless glycaemic control is poor or nephropathy has developed [16]. The apparently normal serum cholesterol concentrations observed in T1DM led to the widespread erroneous belief that glycaemia alone might explain the observed high CHD rates. However, the relatively normal cholesterol levels hide an atherogenic lipid profile, with increased intermediate-density lipoprotein and small dense low-density lipoprotein (sdLDL), and dysfunctional HDL [207-209].

Improved glycaemic control generally has favourable effects on lipoprotein levels in diabetes, with a reduction in cholesterol and triglyceride levels through decreased circulating very-low-density lipoprotein (VLDL) and by increased catabolism of low-density lipoprotein (LDL) through reduced glycation and upregulation of LDL receptors [186, 187]. It is certainly possible that any cardiovascular benefit which might be derived from intensive glucose-lowering is related to effects on lipoprotein metabolism rather than directly through altered glycaemia [188]. In addition, patients with diabetes show qualitative and kinetic abnormalities for all lipoproteins [191].

In this study we explored these lipoprotein abnormalities, and selected biomarkers with the potential to predict cardiovascular disease, assessing their value beyond current recommendations for the management of patients with T1DM. We considered the effect of T1DM on circulating levels of these markers, and their association with subclinical atherosclerosis assessed through cardiac computed tomography (CT) and carotid doppler studies.

Method

Patients with T1DM were recruited through Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, University Hospital of South Manchester, Lancashire Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Bradford Institute for Health Research, and through the Diabetes Research Network 'Consent for Approach' Database (Help Diabeates®). The study was performed according to the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the National Research Ethics Service.

All participants were reviewed to assess basic demographic details, type and duration of diabetes, co-morbid conditions, known complications, insulin and lipid-lowering medication use, and the use of tobacco and alcohol. Patients with a history of coronary heart disease were excluded. Measurements were taken for height, weight and blood pressure, a fasting blood sample taken and urinalysis performed. Patients with T1DM were divided into 2 cohorts according to recruitment site: Cohort 1 had assessment of Coronary Artery Calcification by cardiac CT; Cohort 2 had assessment of carotid intima media thickness (CIMT) and atheroma burden by carotid doppler studies.

Healthy controls were recruited through the University of Manchester, Central Manchester University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust and Barlow Medical Centre. Volunteers with any history suggestive of coronary heart disease, vascular insufficiency or diabetes, using any lipid lowering drugs (including omega fatty acid supplements) were excluded.

Demographic and clinical characteristics of the study participants are shown in Table 7.1.

Venous blood samples were collected after overnight fasting and serum and EDTA-plasma isolated by centrifugation at 2000 x G for 15 minutes at 4°C within 2 hours of collection. Samples were aliquoted, anonymized and stored at 4°C until all clinical laboratory testing was complete. Remaining samples were frozen to -80° C.

Glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) was analyzed by high-performance liquid chromatography on a VARIANT II TURBO Hemoglobin Testing System (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA). Glucose, cholesterol and triglycerides were determined by enzymatic hydrolysis and precipitation using glucose oxidase phenol 4 aminoantipyrine (GOD-PAP), cholesterol oxidase phenol 4aminoantipyrine peroxidase (CHOD-PAP) and glycerol phosphate oxidase phenol 4aminoantipyrine peroxidase (GPO-PAP) methods respectively (ABX Horiba-UK). HDL cholesterol was measured by a direct second-generation homogeneous method (Roche Diagnostics) and LDL cholesterol was estimated using the Friedewald Formula. Apolipoprotein AI (Apo AI) and Apolipoprotein B (Apo B) were measured immunoturbidimetrically. A Cobas Mira autoanalyzer (ABX Horiba-UK, Northampton, UK) was used for all of these assays. Creatinine, cystatin C, high-sensitivity CRP (hsCRP) and sdLDL were measured immunoturbidimetrically using a Randox Daytona autoanalyzer (Randox, Co. Antrim, UK).

Apolipoprotein B48 (Apo B48) (MyBioSource.com, San Diego, CA, USA) and Glycated Apo B (Exocell, Philadelphia, PA, USA) were measured by indirect competitive ELISA. Apolipoprotein C-III (Apo CIII) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA), Apolipoprotein M (Apo M) (Holzel Diagnostika Handels GmbH, Cologne, Germany), Intercellular Adhesion Molecule 1 (ICAM-1) (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK), Interleukin 6 (IL-6) (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK), Leucine-rich α -2 glycoprotein (LRG) (Immuno-Biological Laboratories, Minneapolis, MN, USA), Lipoprotein (a) (Lp(a)) (Mercodia, Uppsala, Sweden), Lipoproteinassociated phospholipase A2 (Lp-PLA2) (Uscn Life Science Inc., Buckingham, UK), Myeloperoxidase (MPO) mass (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK), N- ε -carboxymethyllysine (CML) (MyBioSource Inc., USA), Oxidized LDL (Mercodia AB, Uppsala, Sweden), Proprotein convertase subtilisin / kexin type 9 (PCSK9) (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK), Serum Amyloid A (SAA) (ThermoFisher Scientific, Loughborough, UK), Tumour Necrosis Factor alpha (TNF- α) (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK), Vascular Cell Adhesion Molecule 1 (VCAM-1) (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) and 3-Nitrotyrosine (3-NT) (MyBioSource Inc., San Diego, CA, USA) were assessed by quantitative sandwich ELISA. The presence of microalbuminuria was assessed by measurement of albumin-to-creatinine ratio in a random spot urine collection [437].

Cholesterol efflux capacity was assessed in a method based upon that of Khera *et al* [76]. Paraoxonase-1 (PON1) was determined by a semi-automated micro-titre plate method using paraoxon (*O*,*O*-Diethyl *O*-(4-nitrophenyl)phosphate) as a substrate. MPO activity was assessed using a colourimetric activity assay kit (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA).

40 patients with T1DM underwent Coronary Artery Calcification (CAC) Score determination by electron-beam CT using an automated program based on the Agatson method as a screening tool to identify subclinical atherosclerosis [27]. A CAC Score >10 was considered significant [28]. The carotid arteries were imaged in the remaining patients with T1DM with a Siemens Sequoia ultrasonography system (Siemens Medical Solutions, Mountain View, CA) with an 8- to 15-MHz linear array transducer. Examination included measurement of common and internal carotid artery flow velocities and CIMT at each of 3 scan planes. Here a mean CIMT of 0.06 cm was considered significant [29].

The clinical and lipid data were merged and clinical baseline characteristics and lipid profile-related parameters compared between groups by univariate and multivariate linear regression models to control for baseline differences between groups. Normal distribution was tested for all data with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov, D'Agostino and Pearson omnibus and Shapiro-Wilk normality tests. A Bonferroni correction to account for multiple testing in multivariate model building was applied, with a significance level of 0.05, which corresponds to a p-value of 0.004. All analyses were performed with SPSS statistical software, version 19.0 (IBM, Zurich, Switzerland). Patients with T1DM were subdivided according to the presence of microalbuminuria. Significance was assessed with Student unpaired, two-tailed t tests. Simple linear correlations were calculated by determining the Pearson correlation coefficient R. Non-linear regression analysis was performed comparing biomarkers with CAC score and CIMT.

Results

Effects on the Lipid Profile

By definition, patients with T1DM had a higher fasting glucose (9.19 ± 4.41 vs. 4.50 ± 0.66 mmol/l, P < 0.0001). Consistent with previous reports, the routine lipid profile appeared to be less adverse in patients with T1DM (Figure 7.1), with both total and LDL cholesterol significantly lower than in healthy volunteers (4.78 ± 0.80 vs. 5.28 ± 1.05 mmol/l, P = 0.0008 and 2.62 ± 0.66 vs. 3.24 ± 0.82 mmol/l, P < 0.0001 respectively), and HDL cholesterol significantly higher (1.70 ± 0.45 vs. 1.42 ± 0.35 mmol/l, P < 0.0001). Triglycerides were also significantly lower in patients with T1DM (1.04 ± 0.51 vs. 1.36 ± 0.84 mmol/l, P = 0.003).

These apparently beneficial differences in the lipid profile persisted when patients with T1DM taking lipid-lowering medications (n = 16) were excluded from the analysis with total cholesterol, LDL cholesterol and triglycerides significantly lower (P = 0.01, P < 0.0001, and P = 0.001 respectively) and HDL cholesterol significantly higher (P < 0.0001) in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls.

Although HDL cholesterol was significantly higher in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls, no difference was observed in apo AI levels. When healthy controls were matched according to HDL cholesterol, apo AI levels were significantly lower in patients with T1DM.

Although mean LDL cholesterol was significantly higher in healthy volunteers than patients with T1DM (P < 0.0001), there was no difference in apo B levels. In contrast, both non-HDL cholesterol and estimated remnant cholesterol were significantly higher in healthy volunteers than in patients with T1DM (P < 0.0001 and 0.002 respectively). Adjustment for LDL cholesterol levels resulted in significantly higher apo B concentrations among patients with T1DM (0.80 ± 0.16 vs. 0.74 ± 0.09 g/L, P = 0.04) compared with healthy controls, but
no significant difference was observed between the two groups for other putative estimates of cardiovascular risk derived from the lipid profile (Table 7.2).

Again consistent with previous reports, these effects on HDL cholesterol and triglycerides were lost with the development of microalbuminuria (\geq 3.5 mg/mmol in females or \geq 2.5 mg/mmol in males) with no significant difference in either parameter between healthy controls and patients with T1DM and microalbuminuria.

Atherogenic Modifications of LDL

The proportion of LDL having undergone atherogenic modification was significantly higher in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls, with glycated apo B accounting for $3.84 \pm 0.77\%$ of the total apo B in T1DM vs. $2.30 \pm 1.57\%$ in healthy controls, P < 0.0001, and the proportion of oxidized LDL also significantly higher in T1DM at 15.66 \pm 3.22 compared to 11.71 \pm 5.64 µg/mmol in healthy controls, P < 0.0001. The correlation between glycated apo B and apo B, and oxidized LDL and LDL, was much stronger in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls (R = 0.47, P < 0.001 vs. R = 0.05, P = NS and R = 0.73, P <0.0001 vs. R = -0.24, P = 0.026 respectively). Small-dense LDL concentrations were also significantly higher in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls following adjustment for LDL cholesterol (19.19 \pm 10.05 vs. 12.83 \pm 8.60 mg/dl, P = 0.005) (Figure 7.2).

Glycated apo B and oxidized LDL levels showed a strong correlation with sdLDL (R = 0.51, P < 0.0001 and R = 0.85, P < 0.0001 respectively) in patients with T1DM, but not in healthy volunteers (Figure 7.3).

HDL Functionality

We have considered the effect of T1DM on HDL functionality elsewhere. Apo AI appeared to offer more protection against both glycation and oxidation in healthy controls compared to patients with T1DM (R = -0.60, P < 0.0001 vs. R = -0.39, P = 0.003 and R = -0.26, P = 0.017 vs. R = 0.12, P = NS respectively). Apo AI levels were also negatively correlated with markers of inflammation including hsCRP (R = -0.29, P = 0.009) in healthy controls, but not in patients with T1DM.

In addition to these effects of apo AI, significant reductions in PON1 activity (118.67 \pm 73.79 vs. 164.30 \pm 97.65 nmol/ml/min, *P* = 0.0003) and cholesterol efflux capacity (10.31 \pm 3.00 vs. 12.54 \pm 5.35%, *P* = 0.02) were also observed.

Candidate Biomarkers

Apo B48 levels were higher in patients with T1DM compared to healthy volunteers across all adjustments, although this difference did not reach statistical significance (Figure 7.4). In

contrast, apo CIII levels were non-significantly higher in healthy volunteers than in patients with T1DM. There was no significant difference in apo E levels between healthy volunteers and patients with T1DM, but the distribution of apo E was altered, with significantly more apo E associated with HDL in healthy controls compared with patients with T1DM (35.80 \pm 14.96 vs. 24.74 \pm 12.36 mg/l). Apo M levels were also higher in healthy volunteers than in patients with T1DM, although this difference only reached significance when patients taking lipid-lowering medications were excluded from the analysis (*P* = 0.002).

There was no significant difference in Lp(a) or total PCSK9 levels between healthy volunteers and patients with T1DM (Figure 7.5). *N*- ε -carboxymethyl-lysine (CML) levels were significantly higher in patients with T1DM than healthy controls (3.95 ± 3.72 vs. 2.88 ± 1.68 μ mol/mol, *P* = 0.039). No significant difference in 3-nitrotyrosine levels was observed between healthy volunteers and patients with T1DM. Lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 levels were significantly higher in patients with T1DM compared to healthy volunteers following adjustments for lipid-lowering medications or LDL cholesterol levels (*P* = 0.021 and 0.008 respectively). MPO activity and mass were significantly higher in healthy controls compared to patients with T1DM (7.50 ± 5.77 vs. 4.63 ± 2.14 mU, *P* = 0.001, and 755.78 ± 506.808 vs. 449.63 ± 197.89 pmol/l, *P* < 0.0001, respectively).

Leucine-rich α -2-glycoprotein 1 concentrations were non-significantly higher (except in women, P = 0.016) in patients with T1DM compared to healthy controls. Even after adjustment for serum creatinine, cystatin C was significantly higher in patients with T1DM (0.85 ± 0.25 vs. 0.76 ± 0.12 mg/L, P = 0.003) than in healthy volunteers.

Levels of hsCRP and ICAM-1 were non-significantly higher, and levels of IL-6 and SAA nonsignificantly lower in patients with T1DM compared to healthy volunteers across all analyses. No significant difference in TNF- α levels was observed between healthy volunteers and patients with T1DM. Plasma VCAM-1 concentrations were significantly higher in patients with T1DM compared to healthy volunteers (440.61 ± 115.75 vs. 325.98 ± 42.59 ng/ml, *P* < 0.0001).

Prediction of subclinical atherosclerosis

The strongest relationships with CAC score were seen for duration of diabetes (R = 0.38, P = 0.007), age (R = 0.37, P = 0.009), systolic blood pressure (R = 0.34, P = 0.017), and PON1 activity (R = -0.26, P = 0.05). The strongest relationships with CIMT were seen for age (R = 0.62, P < 0.0001), duration of diabetes (R = 0.48, P < 0.001), LDL cholesterol (R = 0.41, P = 0.001), glycated apo B (R = 0.40, P = 0.002), apo B (R = 0.37, P = 0.004), non-HDL cholesterol (R = 0.34, P = 0.007), oxidized LDL (R = 0.33, P = 0.008), cystatin C (R = 0.33, P = 0.009), CML (R = 0.31, P = 0.014), and total cholesterol (R = 0.30, P = 0.016).

Post hoc analysis of the relationships between measured parameters and imaged coronary artery calcification or carotid intima media thickness suggested that the drivers of atherosclerosis may vary according to gender (Table 7.3).

Discussion

Cardiovascular Risk in Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus

Hyperglycaemia is well established as an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease; this risk can be reduced in patients with T1DM if strict glycaemic control can be maintained [482]. Although more recent analyses have suggested a less marked effect, most authorities consider T1DM to confer at least a twofold excess risk, independently from other conventional risk factors [162, 163]. This study reports qualitative abnormalities in lipoproteins and other proteins implicated in the development of atherosclerosis.

A concerning feature of the data presented here is the low rate of achievement of glycaemic control targets, with a mean HbA1c 65 mmol/mol and just 6 study participants achieving the target HbA1c of 48 mmol/mol recommended by the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) [483]. This cohort therefore will include patients at significantly increased risk of CHD. While features such as the presence of nephropathy or retinopathy identify higher risk groups, the use of other biomarkers of risk and likely need for enhanced treatment is often not appreciated.

Strategies to reduce the complications of diabetes are working but cardiovascular risk remains unacceptably high for patients with T1DM [167]. The efficacy of lowering LDL cholesterol in reducing cardiovascular morbidity and mortality is well established [91]. 16 patients in this study were receiving lipid-lowering medications. NICE recently updated its guidance and now advises clinicians to offer statin treatment for primary prevention to adults with T1DM who are over 40 years, have had diabetes for more than 10 years, or have established nephropathy or other cardiovascular risk factors [266]. If this guidance was followed a further 66 study participants would be offered statin treatment.

The relative risk is greater for women than men, and this study reports interesting qualitative lipoprotein differences according to gender. Previous work suggests that the excess relative risk in women is not explained by adverse changes in known cardiovascular risk factors [484].

Effects on the Lipid Profile

The revised American Diabetes Association treatment guidelines on lipid management still suggest LDL cholesterol \geq 2.6 mmol/l as a marker of increased cardiovascular risk [265]. 48 patients in this study had LDL cholesterol above this threshold. In risk prediction models for

patients with T1DM, total cholesterol and HDL cholesterol are more important than LDL cholesterol in predicting adverse cardiovascular outcomes [485].

Strong correlations between apo B and non-HDL cholesterol have been reported in T1DM [486]. Non-HDL cholesterol was established to improve risk estimation beyond LDL cholesterol from Friedewald's formula but in a cohort such as this without significant hypertriglyceridaemia apo B measurement may provide a more complete picture of the lipoprotein profile as it will account for small, dense and more atherogenic particles [487]. It is significant that apo B levels are significantly higher in patients with T1DM than in healthy volunteers when other putative estimates of cardiovascular risk did not recognise any increased risk associated with T1DM.

In a recent large observational study cardiovascular risk in T1DM was predicted by total cholesterol / HDL cholesterol, and non-HDL cholesterol but not LDL cholesterol [488]. In the INTERHEART study the non-fasting apo B / apo AI ratio was a better predictor of myocardial infarction than any single lipid or apolipoprotein concentration, or any combination or ratio of measurements [489]. Another recent observational study found apo B / apo AI to be the best predictor of CHD for women with normoalbuminuria and acceptable glycaemic control, and atherogenic apo B to be the best predictor in patients with macroalbuminuria [490]. Clearly these measures are only of use in identifying patients with T1DM at higher risk, and may prove falsely reassuring if compared to values from people without diabetes.

The lipoprotein changes with nephropathy described here are consistent with those demonstrated in the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial / Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications cohort [19]. The small number of patients with microalbuminuria included in this study relates to angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor use [491].

Atherogenic Modifications of Low-density Lipoprotein Cholesterol

Atherosclerosis progression is associated with high levels of LDL and, more particularly, sdLDL [315]. Small-dense LDL penetrates the arterial wall more easily than large buoyant LDL, is less resistant to oxidative stress, has a prolonged plasma half-life and has a reduced binding affinity for LDL receptors [492]. These characteristics of sdLDL would all be expected to contribute to increased atherogenicity, which may also be partly linked to non-oxidative modifications of apo B [317]. Small-dense LDL is more readily glycated than larger more buoyant LDL both *in vivo* and *in vitro*, possibly because a higher proportion of the apo B molecule is exposed to glucose [318].

The role of glucose (or species derived from glucose) in inducing atherogenic LDL modifications is of particular relevance to diabetes-associated atherosclerosis [292]. There

is considerable evidence implicating lipid peroxidation and oxidative modification of LDL in atherosclerotic lesion development [324], but non-enzymatic glycation of LDL may be just as important. Glycated LDL may be more susceptible to oxidation or itself represent an atherogenic modification [207, 208]. Glycated LDL is present in the circulation under physiological conditions and at higher concentrations in diabetes and in people destined to experience myocardial infarction [205]. LDL glycation might ultimately prove at least as important in atherogenesis as oxidation [71], and the significantly increased levels of LDL glycation and oxidation observed in T1DM in this study are an important finding. Interestingly, statins also reduce circulating concentrations, likely by reducing LDL available to undergo glycation [205]. We previously reported that HDL impedes the glycation of LDL [71].

I have also employed machine learning random forest analyses (Figure 7.6) to explore the relative importance of factors correlating with glycated apo B levels. This method suggests that fasting glucose, oxidized LDL and sdLDL are most predictive of the glycated apo B concentration. This algorithm also suggests that these predictors may be co-linear, with independent associations. This data supports the observation that LDL-lowering is at least as important to reducing diabetic macrovascular complications as glucose-lowering. The parameters included here account for more than 73% (95% CI 0.585 - 0.843) of the variability in glycated apo B (Figure 7.7). Further work is warranted to discover the contribution of other factors to glycated apo B levels, as these factors may also be amenable to therapeutic interventions.

High-density Lipoprotein Functionality

In patients with T1DM with good glycaemic control, insulin upregulates lipoprotein lipase, increasing the production of small HDL particles [210, 211], frequently to higher than normal HDL cholesterol levels [212]. HDL cholesterol in diabetes has thus not arisen physiologically; HDL dysfunction is suggested by the observation that these high HDL cholesterol levels do not appear to offer protection against CHD [11, 130]. The reduced anti-oxidative and anti-inflammatory effects of HDL described here are consistent with previous reports in patients with diabetes, alongside an impaired cholesterol efflux capacity and ability to counteract the inhibition of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation by oxidized LDL [192, 213].

We have considered altered HDL functionality in T1DM elsewhere, but it is increasingly implicated in the residual cardiovascular risk associated with T1DM. There is a significant body of evidence to support a role for HDL-associated PON1 in atherosclerosis, and PON1 activity in serum is inversely related to the risk of cardiovascular disease [390]. Under pathological conditions such as T1DM, PON1 dissociates from HDL to the lipoprotein-free serum fraction, where it is less biologically active [458]. Dysfunctional HDL associated with

lower PON1 activity has previously been linked to increased endothelial VCAM-1 expressions and reduced NO production by an oxidized LDL receptor (LOX-1) dependent pathway [467].

Candidate Biomarkers of Cardiovascular Risk

As described above, both apo AI and apo B levels appear unaffected by the presence of T1DM, but apo AI is significantly lower (P = 0.013) in T1DM when controls are matched according to HDL cholesterol and apo B is significantly higher (P = 0.042) in T1DM when controls are matched according to LDL cholesterol. These findings represent important additional cardiovascular risk not evident from the standard lipid profile. Although not quite reaching statistical significance, the higher levels of apo B48 observed in patients with T1DM merit further attention, and might reasonably be expected to be significant post-prandially. Apo B48 is present in chylomicrons and has been suggested as a biomarker for postprandial changes in lipoprotein distribution and associated cardiovascular risk. Both apo B and apo CIII-containing lipoproteins have been linked with nephropathy and atherosclerosis, and these effects may be enhanced in T1DM [493]. Here significantly more apo CIII was associated with HDL cholesterol following the development of microalbuminuria, where it is considered pro-inflammatory and indicative of increased cardiovascular risk [478].

Elevated Lp(a) is an independent causal risk factor for atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease [494]. Intensive treatment in the DCCT was associated with decreased Lp(a) as well as apo B [495]. The lack of effect of T1DM on Lp(a) levels is consistent with previous studies and its status as a genetically determined cardiovascular risk factor [496]. A previous observational study suggested an Lp(a) value > 30 mg/dl might be of predictive value in the assessment of cardiovascular risk in T1DM [497]; this approach would have identified 7 patients with T1DM who might benefit from more aggressive management of their cardiovascular risk.

To our knowledge this is the first report of PCSK9 levels in T1DM. The lack of effect of T1DM on PCSK9 activity suggests that patients with T1DM might draw as much benefit from LDL-lowering with PCSK9 inhibitors as the general population.

Hyperglycaemia induces the non-enzymatic glycation of proteins, resulting in the formation of advanced glycation end products (AGEs), including the predominant CML, which interact with the arterial wall through specific receptors, including receptors for AGE (RAGE), contributing to atherosclerosis [293]. The finding of increased CML in patients with T1DM is consistent with previous investigations of AGEs in T1DM [498].

The changes in LDL particle size and its glycation and oxidation described above are associated with endothelial dysfunction and CHD [499]. Endothelial injury and dysfunction

are a common link for all cardiovascular risk factors [500]. Activation of oxidative stress by hyperglycaemia plays a major role in the pathogenesis of complications in diabetes [322]. The inhibitory effect of oxidized LDL on endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation is mainly related to decreased bioavailability of nitric oxide [501]. Superoxide reacts with nitric oxide causing a nitrosative stress with generation of metabolic dervivatives including peroxynitrite and nitrotyrosine [502]. The toxicity of these substances can cause endothelial damage and thus complications [323]. The lack of effect of T1DM on 3-NT levels is therefore an unexpected finding and warrants further investigation.

Lp-PLA2 has been shown to be a cardiovascular risk marker independent of and additive to traditional risk factors [503]. Most Lp-PLA2 is associated with LDL so the significantly higher concentrations observed here following adjustment for LDL cholesterol are an important finding [23]. Lp-PLA2 specifically hydrolyzes oxidized phospholipids on oxidized LDL particles within the arterial intima, stimulating the expression of endothelial adhesion molecules and cytokines [504]. In a prospective population-based study subjects with high Lp-PLA2 activity and high concentrations of oxidized phospholipids on apo B particles were reported to have nearly double the risk of future cardiovascular events compared to subjects with high levels of one of these factors [505]. Here we have demonstrated for the first time that patients with T1DM have elevated Lp-PLA2 activity in association with significantly increased oxidized LDL. In the Atherosclerosis Risk In Communities study, individuals who had increased levels of both Lp-PLA2 and hsCRP were 3 times more likely to have a coronary event compared with individuals with low levels of Lp-PLA2 and hsCRP [506].

The observation of significantly lower MPO mass and activity in patients with T1DM reported here may seem surprising, but other studies have also reported significantly lower MPO levels in patients with T1DM when compared to healthy volunteers [464]. Anti-MPO antibodies have been detected in patients with T1DM, associated with a state of chronic neutrophil activation [465], which would be expected to increase vascular inflammation.

Leucine-rich α -2 glycoprotein was recently identified as a predictor of endothelial dysfunction and peripheral arterial disease in type 2 diabetes [22], but this is the first report of altered levels in T1DM. Interestingly, women were also found to have higher levels in the previous study. The potential significance of these gender differences and the value of leucine-rich α -2 glycoprotein as a biomarker warrant further investigation; it is not yet clear whether elevated levels represent microvascular or macrovascular responses.

Cystatin C is well established in the assessment of renal function and nephropathy in T1DM, but recent interest has centred on its potential value in cardiovascular risk assessment [507]. Epidemiological studies show a strong association between circulating cystatin C and the development of CHD independent of renal function [508]. The higher levels of cystatin C demonstrated here in T1DM after adjustment for serum creatinine may therefore be relevant to the development of CHD in T1DM, and thus merit further investigation.

Atherosclerosis is a systemic, low-grade inflammatory disease [500]. Biomarkers of inflammation may aid in predicting cardiovascular risk. An increase in inflammatory cytokines contributes to plaque instability in patients with T1DM [509]. The accumulation of inflammatory cytokines is believed to cause endothelial injury and altered coagulation, resulting in increased cardiovascular risk [509]. Elevated hsCRP may reflect systemic inflammation but may also directly contribute to atherosclerosis [510]. In a large meta-analysis of prospective studies CRP was strongly associated with the risk of CHD and ischaemic stroke in people without any history of vascular disease [511]. Statins decrease systemic CRP levels, and the use of such medication could have altered CRP levels and the inherent cardiovascular risk in this study [46]. SAA is a family of acute-phase proteins which may also contribute to CHD development [512]. It is primarily carried in HDL, but is also associated with apo B-containing lipoproteins [12]. The significant increase in VCAM-1 levels compared to other inflammatory markers described here in patients with T1DM is of interest given recent reports of increased VCAM-1 expression in human endothelial cells on exposure to glycated LDL [513].

Prediction of Subclinical Atherosclerosis

CIMT is a good surrogate marker of atherosclerosis and an independent predictor of cardiovascular events [449]. Consistent with their increased risk for cardiovascular disease, CIMT is increased in people with T1DM [514]. Severity of atherosclerosis in T1DM as measured by carotid ultrasound has been correlated with LDL subfractions, LDL particle number, LDL cholesterol, apo B, age, hypertension, smoking, retinopathy, and HDL cholesterol [515]. CIMT progression in the Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications trial was associated with age, systolic BP, smoking, the LDL / HDL ratio, urinary albumin excretion rate and HbA1c [516]. Increased CIMT has also been associated with insulin resistance [517]. Small-dense LDL has also been shown to be closely associated with CIMT, and more so than other lipid parameters, including LDL, apo B, total cholesterol, HDL, and apo AI levels [518].

Coronary artery calcium is another well established index of atherosclerosis [519]. Patients with T1DM with both elevated apo B and non-HDL cholesterol were recently shown to have greater coronary artery calcification compared not only with patients with normal values but also with patients with elevated apo B alone, suggesting that apo B and non-HDL cholesterol might be viewed as complementary rather than competitive indices of cardiovascular risk in T1DM [486]. In an analysis of the Pittsburgh Epidemiology of Diabetes Complications Study baseline HbA1c, duration of diabetes, increased albumin excretion,

lower insulin doses, reduced renal function, higher diastolic BP and lipid profile were all predictive of CHD [520]. Progression of CAC was strongly associated with HbA1c [521]. Progression of coronary calcification is also positively correlated with non-HDL cholesterol [522].

In this study we have considered qualitative lipoprotein abnormalities and potential biomarkers for the increased risk of CHD associated with T1DM. We have confirmed or refuted associations with a number of these, showing a variable relationship with subclinical atherosclerosis according to gender, while confirming the importance of LDL-related parameters to cardiovascular risk, by showing that some markers only gain prominence once LDL-lowering has been achieved.

A weakness in the present study is its cross-sectional, observational approach, and it is therefore difficult to draw causal relationships. Other study limitations include the small sample size, especially in the microalbuminuria group.

Future work will utilize machine learning to further explore the relationships between biomarkers of cardiovascular risk in T1DM, alongside analysis of other novel markers such as sphingolipids and ceramides.

	Patients with T1DM	Healthy Controls
	(n = 91)	(n = 104)
Male / Female (%)	42 (46.1) / 49 (53.8)	44 (42.3) / 60 (57.7)
Age (years)	41.2 ± 13.5	36.8 ± 10.6
Duration of Diabetes (years)	20.8 ± 12.5	-
BMI (kg / m ²)	26.3 ± 4.6	24.9 ± 4.0
BP (mmHg)	122.8 ± 16.4 / 73.9 ± 11.2	117.8 ± 15.9 / 73.5 ±10.1

Table 7.1:Demographic and Clinical Characteristics of Study Participants. T1DM:Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus; BMI: Body Mass Index; BP: blood Pressure



Figure 7.1:Effects of Type 1DiabetesMellitus on the LipidProfile.LDL: Low-density lipoprotein;HDL:High-density lipoprotein;Confidence Interval

	T1DM	Healthy Controls	T1DM +	Healthy Controls
		matched for LDL	Microalbuminuria	matched for LDL
		Cholesterol		Cholesterol
LDL Cholesterol	2.62 ± 0.66	2.61 ± 0.51	2.30 ± 0.81	2.29 ± 0.45
(mmol/l)				
Non-HDL	3.08 ± 0.71	3.17 ± 0.65	2.94 ± 0.89	2.83 ± 0.55
Cholesterol				
(mmol/l)				
Apo B (g/L)	0.80 ± 0.16	0.74 ± 0.09*	0.76 ± 0.22	0.70 ± 0.11
Remnant	0.46 ± 0.24	0.57 ± 0.40	0.64 ± 0.28	0.54 ± 0.36
Cholesterol				
(mmol/l)				
Total / HDL	2.96 ± 0.72	3.57 ± 1.00**	3.28 ± 0.97	3.29 ± 1.04
Cholesterol				
Apo B / Apo Al	0.53 ± 0.13	0.53 ± 0.10	0.52 ± 0.11	0.51 ± 0.12

Table 7.2: Lipid profile markers and derived estimates of cardiovascular risk in patients with T1DM and healthy controls matched for LDL cholesterol levels. *LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; T1DM: Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus; HDL: High-density lipoprotein; Apo B: Apolipoprotein B; Apo AI: Apolipoprotein AI. * P < 0.05; ** P < 0.001; \dagger P < 0.05*



Figure 7.2: Proportion of LDL Undergoing atherogenic modification. Apo B: Apolipoprotein B; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; sdLDL: Small-dense LDL; CI: Confidence Interval



Figure 7.3: Relationship between Glycated Apo B, Oxidized LDL and sdLDL. Apo B: Apolipoprotein B; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; sdLDL: Small-dense LDL



Figure 7.4: Apolipoprotein Levels in T1DM. Apo: Apolipoprotein



Figure 7.5: Candidate Biomarkers of Cardiovascular Risk in T1DM. Lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2; MPO: Myeloperoxidase; PON1: Paraoxonase-1; PCSK9: Proprotein convertase subtilisn/kexin type 9; 3-NT: 3-Nitrotyrosine; LRG: Leucine-rich α -2-glycoprotein 1; hsCRP: high-sensitivity C-reactive Protein; IL-6: Interleukin 6; SAA: Serum Amyloid A; ICAM-1: Intercellular Adhesion Molecule 1; VCAM-1: Vascular Cell Adhesion Molecule 1

Rank	Males	Males	Males	Females (No	Females	Females (All)
	(No statin)	(statin)	(All)	statin)	(statin)	
1	Age	MCR	Age	Age	Glucose	Age
2	Systolic BP	Glycated Apo	Systolic BP	Duration of	Waist	Duration of
		В		Diabetes	circumference	Diabetes
3	Duration of	SAA	Duration of	Аро В	ICAM-1	LDL
	Diabetes		Diabetes			cholesterol
4	CML	Аро М	CML	sdLDL	PON1 Activity	Аро В
5	SAA	VCAM-1	Total / HDL	Glucose	BMI	Non-HDL
			cholesterol			cholesterol
6	Total / HDL	ICAM-1	HbA1c	LDL	LDL	Oxidized LDL
	cholesterol			cholesterol		
7	HbA1c	Age	Waist	Non-HDL	Аро В	Total
			circumference	cholesterol		cholesterol
8	Waist	Cystatin C	Apo B / Apo Al	Diastolic BP	Duration of	Cystatin C
	circumference				Diabetes	
9	Diastolic BP	MPO Mass	Glycated Apo	Oxidized LDL	Oxidized LDL	Glycated Apo
			В			В
10	Glycated Apo E	Waist	Glycated Apo E	HbA1c	Cholesterol	ICAM-1
		circumference			Efflux Capacity	

Table 7.3: Ranked correlations between measured parameters and imaged coronary artery calcification or carotid intima media thickness. BP: Blood Pressure; CML: N- ε carboxymethyl-lysine; SAA: Serum Amyloid A; HbA1c: Glycated haemoglobin; Apo: Apolipoprotein; HDL: High-density lipoprotein; MCR: Microalbumin Creatinine Ratio; VCAM-1: Vascular Cell Adhesion Molecule 1; ICAM-1: Intercellular Adhesion Molecule 1; MPO: Myeloperoxidase; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; sdLDL: Small-dense LDL; PON1: Paraoxonase-1; BMI: Body Mass Index



Figure 7.6: Random Forest Output for Prediction of Glycated Apo B. *HbA1c: Glycated haemoglobin; hs CRP: High-sensitivity C-reactive protein; PON1: Paraoxonase-1; Apo B: apolipoprotein B; sdLDL: small-dense low-density lipoprotein; OxLDL: Oxidized low-density lipoprotein*



OOB ROC Curve Random Forest A

Figure 7.7: ROC Curve for Contribution of Apo B, Glucose, HbA1c, hsCRP, Oxidized LDL, PON1 and sdLDL to Glycated Apo B Concentration. Apo B: Apolipoprotein B; HbA1c: Glycated haemoglobin; hsCRP: high-sensitivity C-reactive protein; LDL: Low-density lipoprotein; PON1: Paraoxonase-1; sdLDL: small-dense low-density lipoprotein

8. Sphingolipids and Deoxysphingolipids in Diabetes

Abstract

Aims

Sphingolipids are a heterogeneous class of lipids derived from sphingosine that contribute to plasma membrane and lipoprotein formation. Their synthesis is typically initiated by the conjugation of L-serine and palmitoyl-CoA in a reaction catalysed by serine palmitoyltransferase. This enzyme can also use other amino acid substrates such as L-alanine and glycine, giving rise to a spectrum of atypical sphingolipids. There is mounting evidence for a role for sphingolipids in insulin resistance and diabetes. Here, we aimed to identify changes in plasma sphingoid base profiles in type 1 and type 2 diabetes, to explore their potential as biomarkers.

Methods

We compared the plasma profiles of thirteen sphingoid bases in healthy individuals (n=54) with those of patients with type 1 (n=59) and type 2 diabetes (n=40). Sphingoid base profiles were analyzed by Liquid Chromatography / Mass Spectrometry.

Results

Deoxysphingolipids were significantly elevated in patients with type 2 diabetes compared with controls but did not differ between patients with type 1 diabetes and healthy volunteers. Levels of sphingosine and C18-sphingadiene were significantly lower in patients with type 2 diabetes while levels of C18-phytosphingosine were elevated and C20sphinganine levels were lower in patients with type 1 diabetes. C16-sphinganine levels were significantly lower in patients with diabetic neuropathy on a background of type 1 diabetes and C20-sphingosine levels were lower in patients with diabetic neuropathy on a background of type 2 diabetes compared both to patients with diabetes but no neuropathy and to healthy volunteers. We did not identify any association between deoxysphingolipid concentrations and macrovascular complications in type 1 diabetes as assessed by coronary artery calcification scores and carotid intima media thickness. We did not identify any association between retinopathy and sphingoid or deoxysphingoid base profiles in type 1 or type 2 diabetes, but did demonstrate lower levels of C17-sphingosine and C19-sphingosine in patients with type 1 diabetes and microalbuminuria, and higher levels of C17-sphinganine in patients with type 2 diabetes and microalbuminuria. In patients with type 2 diabetes, microalbuminuria was also associated with higher 1-deoxysphingosine concentrations.

Conclusions

We showed that deoxysphingolipids are significantly elevated in patients with type 2 diabetes, but not in patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus compared with healthy controls. They may be useful novel biomarkers to improve risk prediction and therapy monitoring in these patients.

Introduction

Sphingolipids are a structurally and functionally heterogeneous class of bioactive lipids including free sphingoid bases, ceramides, sphingomyelins, and glycosphingolipids [523]. They contribute to plasma membrane and lipoprotein formation and are involved in the development of atherosclerosis [524, 525]. Sphingolipids represent about 4% of total plasma lipids and are important signalling molecules in a number of cellular processes [526-530]. They are formed by the condensation of L-serine and palmitoyl-CoA. This first and rate-limiting step in the *de novo* synthesis of sphingolipids is catalyzed by the enzyme serine palmitoyltransferase (SPT) [524, 531-533]. The product 3-ketosphinganine is reduced to sphinganine (C18SA) and subsequently N-acylated to dihydroceramides prior to conversion to ceramides, the building blocks for the synthesis of complex sphingolipids. In the degradation pathway, ceramides are hydrolyzed to sphingosine (C18SO) [26].

The traditional carbohydrate-centred view of the pathogenesis of diabetes has widened in recent years to include different classes of lipids and inflammatory factors [534-537]. This is highly relevant to *de novo* sphingolipid synthesis, which physiologically represents a metabolic cross point, interconnecting fatty acid, amino acid and thereby indirectly also carbohydrate metabolism [524].

SPT is able to metabolize other acyl-CoAs in the range C12 to C18 without any recognised pathological effects [533, 538]. Under certain conditions however, SPT can also use the competing amino acids L-alanine and glycine as alternative substrates, forming a broad spectrum of atypical 1-deoxysphingoid bases [539, 540]. In particular, conjugation with L-alanine instead of serine forms 1-deoxysphinganine (1-deoxySA), as shown in Figure 8.1. Conjugation with glycine forms 1-deoxymethylsphinganine [541]. These two metabolites can be N-acylated to form neurotoxic 1-deoxysphingolipids which lack the C1 hydroxyl group of regular sphingoid bases and therefore cannot form complex sphingolipids such as sphingomyelin or glycosphingolipids [523, 540, 542]. 1-DeoxySA is converted to 1-deoxy(dihydro)ceramides and 1-deoxysphingosine (1-DeoxySO) but cannot be further metabolized to complex sphingolipids or efficiently degraded by the canonical pathway as the catabolic intermediate sphingosine-1-phosphate cannot be formed; thus they tend to accumulate once produced [543-545].

Gain of function missense mutations in the SPT genes *SPTLC1* and *SPTLC2* are responsible for the rare hereditary sensory and autonomic neuropathy type 1 (HSAN1) [539, 546-548]. These mutations greatly increase the irregular activity of SPT with L-alanine and glycine resulting in pathologically increased 1-deoxysphingolipid levels [539, 540, 546, 547]. HSAN1 is a length dependent axonopathy, predominantly affecting the distal extremities and characterized by progressive sensory loss giving rise to neuropathic pain and ulceration,

features more commonly associated with diabetic sensory neuropathy (DSN) [30, 539, 549-551].

Importantly, in addition to the *in vivo* effects observed in patients with HSAN1, 1deoxysphingolipids display dose-dependent cytotoxic properties *in vitro* toward several cell lines, with altered cytoskeletal dynamics and disturbed neurite outgrowth in cultured dorsal root ganglion neurons [539, 545, 552-555]. The molecular pathways that drive 1deoxySA-induced neurotoxicity are largely unknown but altered NMDAR activity appears to have a role [556, 557].

Fluctuations in fatty acid and thereby acyl-CoA concentrations are reflected in altered sphingoid base carbon-chain compositions [558, 559]. Altered triglyceride levels might therefore reasonably be expected to affect sphingoid base profiles, but previous studies have reported a strong positive correlation between plasma levels of triglycerides and 1-deoxysphingolipids, but not the serine-based sphingolipids [560]. This correlation is less expected, as deoxysphingolipids are defined by their alanine moiety rather than their carbon chain [26].

There is increasing evidence to support roles for sphingolipids in insulin resistance and diabetes [526, 545, 561-564]. Significantly elevated plasma levels of deoxysphingolipids have been reported in patients with metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes (T2DM), and levels have even been reported to be predictive for future risk of developing T2DM [538, 543, 545, 560, 565]. Atypical sphingolipids also interfere with pancreatic beta cell survival and insulin secretion, suggesting a possible role in the pathogenesis of type 1 diabetes (T1DM) as well as T2DM [545]. Considering the clinical and biochemical parallels between HSAN1 and DSN, it seems likely that deoxysphingolipids might also contribute to the development of neuropathy in T2DM [565].

Here we extend previous work by comparing the sphingoid base profiles and plasma 1deoysphingolipid levels of individuals with T1DM, T2DM and healthy controls, examine the relationship between these parameters and diabetic neuropathy, and explore the potential of atypical sphingoid bases as biomarkers for cardiovascular disease in patients with T1DM.

Methods

After gaining written informed consent, all patients and controls were examined and fasting blood samples obtained at the Wellcome Trust Clinical Research Facility at Central Manchester University Hospitals or the Department of Diabetes & Endocrinology at the Bradford Institute for Health Research. The study was performed according to the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the National Research Ethics Service.

All participating patients and healthy controls were reviewed to assess basic demographic details, type and duration of diabetes, co-morbid conditions including hypertension, dyslipidaemia, known complications of diabetes, insulin and lipid-lowering medication use, and the use of tobacco and alcohol. The age range was 18-70 years. Patients with a history of coronary heart disease were excluded. Measurements were taken for height, weight and blood pressure. Healthy controls were defined by normal glucose tolerance, normal blood pressure, no use of lipid-lowering or anti-hypertensive medications, and no personal history of cardiovascular disease or diabetes. Demographic and clinical characteristics of the study participants are shown in Table 8.1.

Venous blood samples were collected after overnight fasting and serum and EDTA-plasma were isolated by centrifugation at 2000 x G for 15 minutes at 4°C within 2 hours of collection. Samples were aliqouted, anonymized and stored at 4°C until all clinical laboratory testing was complete. Remaining samples were frozen to -80° C.

Glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) was analyzed by high-performance liquid chromatography on a VARIANT II TURBO Hemoglobin Testing System (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA). Cholesterol and triglycerides were determined by enzymatic hydrolysis and precipitation using cholesterol oxidase phenol 4-aminoantipyrine peroxidase (CHOD-PAP) and glycerol phosphate oxidase phenol 4-aminoantipyrine peroxidase (GPO-PAP) methods respectively (ABX Horiba-UK). High-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) was measured by a direct second-generation homogeneous method (Roche Diagnostics) and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) was estimated using the Friedewald Formula. A Cobas Mira autoanalyzer (ABX Horiba-UK) was used for all of these assays.

For sphingoid base analysis the samples were shipped overnight on dry ice to the University of Zurich. Unless otherwise stated solvents and reagents were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH (Buchs, Switzerland) excluding methanol, which was purchased from Honeywell specialty chemicals (Seelze GmBH, Germany). Prior to analysing the sphingoid base composition, the extracted plasma sphingolipids were subjected to an acid / base hydrolysis step to release the free sphingoid bases from the conjugated N-acyl chains and headgroups. Briefly, 0.5 ml methanol including 200 pmol of the internal standards d7-

sphingosine and d7-sphinganine (d7SO, d7SA; Avanti Polar Lipids, Alabaster, AL) was added to 100 μ l of plasma and extracted for 1 hour under constant agitation on a thermo-mixer at 37°C. Precipitated proteins were pelleted by centrifugation, and the supernatant transferred to a new tube. For lipid hydrolysis, 75 μ l of methanolic HCl (1 N HCl and 10 M H₂O in methanol) was added to the supernatant and incubated for 16 h at 65°C. This was followed by the addition of 100 μ l of 10M KOH to neutralize the HCl and hydrolyze the phospholipids. To this mix, 625 μ l chloroform was added, followed by 100 μ l 2N ammonium hydroxide and 0.5 ml alkaline water to complete the phase separation. The mix was then vortexed and centrifuged at 16,000 x G for 5 minutes. After centrifugation, the upper phase was discarded and the lower organic phase washed 2-3 times with alkaline water (pH 10.3). Finally, the organic phase was dried under N₂ and kept at -20°C until analysis.

The sphingoid base profile was analyzed by Liquid Chromatography / Mass Spectrometry (LC-MS) as described previously [539, 540, 545, 560]. The sphingoid bases were separated on a C18 column (Uptispere 120 A, 5 µm, 125 x 2 mm; Interchim, Montlucon, France) and analyzed on a TSQ Quantum Ultra mass spectrometer (Thermo, Reinach, BL, Switzerland). Each sample was measured as a singleton [26]. Intra- and inter-assay coefficient of variation of the method was between 5% and 20%. Analyzed sphingoid bases included C16-Sphingosine (C16SO), C16-Sphinganine (C16SA), C17-Sphingosine (C17SO), C17-Sphinganine (C17SA), C18SO, C18SA, C18-Phytosphingosine (C18PhytoSO), C18-Sphingadiene (C18SAdiene), C19-Sphingosine (C19SO), C20-Sphingosine (C20SO), 1-deoxySO and 1-deoxySA.

Patients with T1DM or T2DM were evaluated for the presence of DSN using a modified neuropathy disability score (NDS) with assessment of vibration perception using a 128-Hz tuning fork, ankle reflex testing, temperature differentiation and pinprick testing. A score of 0 was given for a normal response and 1 for an abnormal response for each individual test component (except ankle reflex testing, where a score of 1 indicates presence with reinforcement, and 2 complete absence). Thus the maximum score is 10, with an NDS of \ge 3 indicative of peripheral neuropathy [30, 31]. All parameters were assessed by the same two examiners. The presence of large fibre neuropathy was evaluated by vibration perception threshold testing (VPT) using a Neurothesiometer (Horwell; Scientific Laboratory Supplies, Nottingham, UK) and nerve conduction studies for selected patients (Dantec Dynamics, Bristol, UK). The presence of small fibre neuropathy was evaluated by quantitative sensory testing using a TSA-II NeuroSensory Analyzer (Medoc, Ramat-Yishai, Israel) and corneal confocal microscopy (CCM) using a Heidelberg Retinal Tomograph III Rostock Cornea Module (Heidelberg Engineering, Heidelberg, Germany). Neuropathy was diagnosed through CCM according to known age-adjusted normative values for corneal nerve fibre density (CNFD), corneal nerve branch density (CNBD) and corneal nerve fibre length (CNFL) [32]. These assessments were performed by a single examiner.

Retinopathy was graded according to results from the most recent attendance under the NHS diabetic eye screening programme. The presence of microalbuminuria was assessed by measurement of albumin-to-creatinine ratio in a random spot urine collection [437].

40 patients with T1DM underwent Coronary Artery Calcification (CAC) Score determination by electron-beam CT using an automated program based on the Agatson method as a screening tool to identify subclinical atherosclerosis [27]. A CAC Score >10 was considered significant [28]. The carotid arteries were imaged in the remaining patients with T1DM with a Siemens Sequoia ultrasonography system (Siemens Medical Solutions, Mountain View, CA) with an 8- to 15-MHz linear array transducer. Examination included measurement of common and internal carotid artery flow velocities and Carotid Intima-Media thickness (CIMT) at each of 3 scan planes. Here a mean CIMT of 0.06 cm was considered significant [29].

The clinical and lipid data were merged and clinical baseline characteristics and sphingoid base levels compared between groups (controls, T1DM, T2DM) by univariate and multivariate linear regression models to control for baseline differences between groups. Normal distribution was tested for all data with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov, D'Agostino and Pearson omnibus and Shapiro-Wilk normality tests. A Bonferroni correction to account for multiple testing in multivariate model building was applied, with a significance level of 0.05, which corresponds to a p-value of 0.004. All analyses were performed with SPSS statistical software, version 19.0 (IBM, Zurich, Switzerland). Patients with T1DM and T2DM were subdivided according to NDS, CCM or clinical assessment of neuropathy, according to CAC scores and CIMT measurements, and according to the presence of microalbuminuria or retinopathy grading. Significance was assessed with Student unpaired, two-tailed t tests or one-way ANOVA. Non-linear regression analysis was performed comparing the 1-deoxysphingolipid levels in plasma with NDS, CCM parameters (Corneal Nerve Fibre Density [CNFD], Corneal Nerve Branch Density [CNBD], and Corneal Nerve Fibre Length [CNFL], CAC score, and carotid intima media thickness (CIMT).

Results

For this study, we analyzed plasma samples from a total of 153 individuals with T1DM (N = 59), T2DM (N = 40) and healthy volunteers (HV) without diabetes or evidence of metabolic syndrome (N = 54). Unadjusted demographic and clinical characteristics are shown in Table 1.

There were significant differences between the three groups. The T2DM group was on average older (57 +/- 10.8 years) and had higher triglyceride (1.88 +/- 1.30 mmol/l) and

lower HDL-C levels (1.25 +/- 0.44 mmol/l) but lower total cholesterol (4.18 +/- 1.12 mmol/l) associated with more prevalent statin use. Previous studies have shown plasma 1-deoxysphingolipids (1-deoxySA and 1-deoxySO) to be significantly increased in patients with dyslipidaemia [560], so univariate and multivariate regression models were used to control for these baseline differences in the lipid profile. Here the healthy volunteers had an apparently more adverse lipid profile than patients with T1DM. No significant difference in HbA1c was seen between patients with T1DM (64 +/- 12 mmol/mol) and T2DM (63 +/- 20 mmol/mol). Twenty-seven of the 59 patients with T1DM were using an insulin pump. The median (and mean) duration of diabetes was 18 years (4-44 years) in patients with T1DM and five patients had been prescribed statin therapy. The median duration of diabetes in patients with T2DM was 13 years (1-39 years). Nineteen of the 40 patients with T2DM were on insulin therapy and thirty-two had been prescribed lipid-lowering medications.

For all measured sphingoid bases (Table 8.2), the level of the unsaturated form (sphingosine [SO]) was higher than that of the saturated form (sphinganine [SA]). The most abundant sphingoid base in plasma was C18SO, followed by C18SAdiene, C16SO and C17SO. The absolute amounts of 1-deoxysphingolipids were minor compared to the total distribution of plasma sphingoid bases, but differed significantly between the examined groups. The sphingoid bases formed in the canonical SPT reaction are C18SA, C18SO, and C18SAdiene [524]. In keeping with previous reports, C18SO and C18SAdiene were significantly lower in T2DM and C18SA was by trend lower in T1DM compared to controls [543, 560]. Here C18PhytoSO was significantly higher in patients with T1DM. For the sphingoid bases with atypical chain lengths, C16SA was previously shown to be significantly lower in T1DM, although this change missed the significance limit after Bonferroni correction. Concentrations of other sphingoid bases were not significantly higher in patients with T1DM compared to T2DM or patients were also observed to be significantly higher in patients with T1DM compared to T2DM or patients were also observed to be significantly higher in patients with T1DM.

In contrast, 1-deoxysphingolipid levels were clearly different between the 3 groups (Figure 8.2). In agreement with previous reports, 1-deoxysphingolipids (1-deoxySO and 1-deoxySA) were significantly elevated in T2DM [524, 560]. After controlling for age, Triglycerides and LDL-C, 1-deoxysphingolipid levels remained significantly elevated in T2DM compared both to controls and to patients with T1DM. No difference in levels was seen between T1DM and controls.

The plasma sphingoid base profiles were also analysed in patients with T1DM and T2DM according to qualitative or quantitative evidence of the presence or absence of DSN (Tables 8.3 & 8.4). Here there did not appear to be any significant correlation between the presence of neuropathy and plasma 1-deoxysphingolipid levels. Interestingly, given that

there is no difference in 1-deoxysphingolipid levels between healthy volunteers and patients with T1DM, patients with T1DM and DSN defined by a NDS of \geq 3 did exhibit higher 1-deoxysphingolipid levels than patients with T1DM and NDS < 3, although this difference failed to reach statistical significance. A previous comparison of neuropathy subgroups and unaffected individuals also failed to show a significant correlation of 1-deoxysphingolipid plasma levels to disease severity [566].

C20SO plasma levels have previously been shown to be significantly lower in patients with small fibre neuropathy compared to healthy controls [566]. Here we showed C20SO levels to be lower in patients with diabetic neuropathy on a background of T2DM compared both to patients with diabetes but no neuropathy and to healthy volunteers. In particular, lower C20SO levels were associated with reductions in all parameters assessed by CCM with the decrease in CNBD approaching significance.

We did not identify any association between retinopathy and sphingoid or deoxysphingoid base profiles in T1DM or T2DM, but did demonstrate lower levels of C17SO (2.60 +/- 0.71 μ mol/l vs. 3.73 +/- 1.23 μ mol/l) and C19SO (0.67 +/- 0.32 μ mol/l vs. 1.10 +/- 0.44 μ mol/l) in patients with T1DM microalbuminuria and higher levels of C17SA (0.08 +/- 0.04 μ mol/l vs. 0.05 +/- 0.01 μ mol/l) in patients with T2DM microalbuminuria. In patients with T2DM, microalbuminuria was also associated with higher 1-deoxySO concentrations (0.16 +/- 0.06 μ mol/l vs. 0.11 +/- 0.04 μ mol/l).

Finally, we also looked to establish an association between the plasma sphingoid base profile and cardiovascular risk in patients with T1DM measured by coronary artery calcification (CAC) or carotid intima media thickness (Tables 8.5 & 8.6). 33 of 40 patients had a CAC score of zero. A CAC score of >10 has been shown to predict cardiovascular events in people with and without diabetes, but we did not demonstrate any association between sphingolipid or 1-deoxysphingolipid levels in patients with T1DM and a CAC score of >10 compared to patients with T1DM and minimal calcification [28, 567].

A CIMT < 0.06 cm has been shown to be associated with few incident cardiovascular events [29]. Here CIMT measurements > 0.06 cm were associated with lower levels of C18SA, C20SO and C20SA.

In accordance with earlier observations, we found a significant positive correlation of 1deoxysphingolipids with triglycerides (Figure 8.3), glucose and HbA1c whereas the serinederived sphingoid bases correlated positively with LDL-C and total cholesterol [543, 560]. These relationships were less apparent for patients with T1DM compared to healthy volunteers or those with T2DM.

Discussion

1-deoxysphingolipids are atypical and neurotoxic products formed by SPT due to the alternate use of L-alanine over its canonical substrate L-serine [26, 524]. Pathologically elevated 1-deoxysphingolipid formation is found in the rare inherited neuropathy HSAN1, a disease associated with gain-of-function mutations in SPT which alter enzyme substrate specificity [524, 539, 546, 568, 569]. 1-deoxysphingolipids are also present at low levels in the plasma of healthy individuals but at significantly elevated levels in individuals with metabolic syndrome and T2DM, raising the possibility of a role in the development of these pathologies [543, 545, 560]. However, here increased 1-deoxysphingolipid levels are associated with derailed carbohydrate and fatty acid metabolism rather than being the result of mutations is NPT [26]. The reason why these lipids are formed preferentially under certain conditions is not yet understood, although a possible mechanism might be increased availability of intracellular alanine in hyperglycaemic states [524]. Sphingolipid metabolism can thus be considered a metabolic cross point, connecting amino acid (serine and alanine) and fatty acid (acyl-CoA) metabolism.

The mechanism underlying the augmented production of 1-deoxysphingolipids in T2DM remains unclear. In this work we compared 1-deoxysphingolipid levels between individuals with T1DM, T2DM and healthy controls. In agreement with previous reports, we confirmed elevated 1-deoxysphingolipids in T2DM [524, 543]. However, 1-deoxysphingolipid levels were not increased in T1DM. As glucose and HbA1c levels were not significantly different between the T1DM and T2DM groups it would appear that hyperglycaemia *per se* may not directly determine 1-deoxysphingolipid formation. These findings stand in contrast to the observation that 1-deoxysphingolipids are elevated in STZ (streptozotocin) rats, a T1DM animal model [560].

Alternatively, altered 1-deoxysphingolipid levels may be driven by triglyceride levels. T2DM but not T1DM is typically associated with elevated triglyceride levels. A functional link between plasma triglyceride levels and 1-deoxysphingolipid formation might explain elevated 1-deoxysphingolipids in the STZ rat model which typically has a more atherogenic lipid profile (including elevated plasma triglyceride levels) than human T1DM patients [524]. The correlation between 1-deoxysphingolipid and triglyceride levels shown here has been demonstrated previously [543, 560], but the lack of correlation in patients with T1DM merits further consideration. Similarly, serine-based sphingoid bases showed a closer correlation to total and LDL cholesterol levels [524], but this relationship was again less clear in patients with T1DM.

It is interesting that Fenofibrate is able to specifically lower 1-deoxysphingolipids in patients with dyslipidaemia while Niacin has no effect, as both treatments lower

triglyceride levels, LDL-C, and total cholesterol. However, this is also unlikely to be a direct effect as it is not fatty acid levels but rather the conjugation of L-alanine, instead of L-serine, which defines the formation of 1-deoxysphingolipids, and the mechanism influencing the use of alanine by SPT remains unknown [26].

Fluctuations in fatty acid and thereby acyl-CoA concentrations are reflected in altered sphingoid base carbon-chain compositions [558, 559]. Here we observed significantly lower levels of C18SO and C18SAdiene in patients with T2DM compared to healthy volunteers, in keeping with previous reports [543, 560]. We also report significantly higher levels of C18PhytoSO in patients with T1DM compared to healthy volunteers. Of the sphingoid bases with atypical chain lengths, we observed lower levels of C20SA in patients with T1DM compared to healthy volunteers and significantly higher C17SO levels in patients with T1DM compared to patients with T2DM but concentrations of other sphingoid bases were not significantly different between the three groups. Further work is required to establish whether these altered sphingoid base profiles are relevant to the development and progression of both T2DM and T1DM.

As the clinical pictures of DSN and HSAN1 distinctly resemble each other, it is reasonable to consider that elevated 1-deoxysphingolipid levels might be a common factor in the aetiology of both conditions. Here there did not appear to be any significant correlation between the presence of neuropathy and plasma 1-deoxysphingolipid levels in patients with T1DM or T2DM. Interestingly, given that there is no difference in 1-deoxysphingolipid levels between healthy volunteers and patients with T1DM, patients with T1DM and DSN defined by a NDS of \geq 3 did exhibit higher 1-deoxysphingolipid levels than patients with T1DM and NDS < 3, although this difference failed to reach statistical significance. A previous comparison of neuropathy subgroups and unaffected individuals also failed to show a significant correlation of 1-deoxysphingolipid plasma levels to disease severity [566].

Targeting 1-deoxysphingolipid synthesis as a therapeutic strategy for T2DM and its complications still warrants further investigation. It is important to note that the exact point of onset is difficult to determine for diabetic neuropathy. In the UK Prospective Diabetes Study 5-7% of patients already had neuropathy at the time of diagnosis with T2DM [570]. Even early neuronal damage might be linked to the neurotoxicity of deoxysphingoid bases, and our failure here to show any significant correlation between 1-deoxysphingolipid levels and the degree of neuropathy assessed by NDS or CCM may reflect the prevalence of subclinical neuropathy in our cohort.

Both concentration and time and dependent neurotoxic effects of 1-deoxySA on primary cortical neurons have been reported, and it seems likely that it is overall 1-deoxysphingolipid exposure which alters neuronal cytoskeletal architecture rather than

isolated high levels. Increased 1-deoxysphingolipid plasma levels therefore do not appear to correlate with the clinical course of DSN, which might be influenced by other confounding factors. Serum triglycerides do appear to correlate with the progression of DSN, and in *post hoc* analyses from randomized clinical trials and longitudinal cohorts, Fenofibrate has been associated with improvements in DSN and other microvascular complications [571-573]. These effects may of course be related to the effect of Fenofibrate on 1-deoxysphingolipids, and the mechanism of any improvement in DSN requires further investigation [26]. 1-deoxysphingolipid-induced neuronal death is also likely to be mediated by 1-deoxyceramide species.

Plasma C20SO levels have previously been reported to be significantly lower in patients with a small fibre neuropathy [566]. Mechanisms underlying the development of small fibre neuropathy are complex and often unknown, and it is considered to represent the earliest change in the spectrum of diabetic neuropathy [574]. Here we showed C20SO levels to be lower in patients with DSN on a background of T2DM compared both to patients with diabetes but no clinical evidence of neuropathy and to healthy volunteers. CCM allows quantitative assessment of small fibre neuropathy, and lower C20SO levels were associated with reductions in all parameters assessed by CCM with the change in CNBD approaching significance.

Future research around 1-deoxysphingolipids should explore both their potential use as biomarkers and their role in pathophysiological processes, which might ultimately lead to novel treatment options. Oral supplementation with L-serine suppresses the formation of 1-deoxysphingolipids and prevents neuropathy in HSAN1, with protective effects confirmed in animal models [565, 575, 576]. Moreover, 1-deoxySA activates the NMDA receptor and NMDA receptor blockade prevents 1-deoxySA-induced neuronal death [541]. In this light, it is very interesting to note that the use of NMDA receptor antagonists was also recently suggested in the treatment of diabetes [577]. Glutamate receptor inhibitors may also prevent 1-deoxysphingolipid-induced neurodegeneration and offer a novel therapeutic approach in HSAN1 and DSN [541].

Here we also investigated the association of plasma sphingoid bases with atherosclerosis and their ability to predict macrovascular complications in diabetes by correlation with CAC scores and CIMT in patients with T1DM. Low levels of C18SAdiene and increased levels of C20SO have recently been shown to be independent and predictive biomarkers for future cardiovascular events but we did not demonstrate any association between any sphingoid base levels and CAC score in patients with T1DM [578]. Furthermore, in this study, increased CIMT was found to be associated with lower levels of C18SA, C20SO and C20SA. Elucidating the underlying mechanisms which link alterations in sphingolipid metabolism with increased cardiovascular risk is of scientific and clinical importance, but may not explain the increased cardiovascular risk associated with T1DM.

Sphingolipid metabolism and the contribution of 1-deoxysphingolipids to T1DM and its complications would appear to be more complex than the interactions currently being explored in T2DM, a view supported by the less well defined relationships between sphingoid bases, 1-deoxysphingolipids, glycaemia and dyslipidaemia in T1DM.



Figure 8.1: *de novo* sphingolipid and 1-deoxysphingolipid synthesis. SPT: Serine palmitoyltransferase; C18SA: Sphinganine; C18SO: Sphingosine; 1-DeoxySA: 1-Deoxysphinganine; 1-DeoxySO: 1-Deoxysphingosine

	HV	T1DM	T2DM
Age (years)	41.8 +/- 10.2	39.3 +/- 11.9	57.3 +/- 10.8
Gender (% Male)	33.33	44.07	72.5
BMI (kg/m ²)	25.10 +/- 3.79	25.97 +/- 4.24	31.38 +/- 5.36
Systolic BP (mmHg)	117.8 +/- 15.9	122.9 +/- 15.5	133.4 +/- 17.1
Diastolic BP (mmHg)	73.5 +/- 10.1	76.2 +/- 10.3	72.6 +/- 10.4
Fasting Glucose (mmol/l)	4.53 +/- 0.66	9.19 +/- 4.41	9.17 +/- 5.26
HbA1c (mmol/mol)	-	64.0 +/- 12.0	62.7 +/- 20.4
Total Cholesterol (mmol/l)	5.41 +/- 1.05	4.84 +/- 0.73	4.18 +/- 1.12
Triglycerides (mmol/l)	1.41 +/- 0.83	0.97 +/- 0.40	1.88 +/- 1.30
HDL-C (mmol/l)	1.40 +/- 0.36	1.70 +/- 0.44	1.25 +/- 0.44
LDL-C (mmol/l)	3.36 +/- 0.80	2.72 +/- 0.60	2.06 +/- 0.86

Table 8.1: Demographic and Clinical Characteristics and Results. HV: Healthy Volunteers; T1DM: Type 1 Diabetes; T2DM: Type 2 Diabetes; BMI: Body Mass Index; BP: Blood Pressure; HbA1c: Glycated Haemoglobin; HDL-C: High-Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol; LDL-C: Low-Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol. Values shown as mean +/- standard deviation

	HV (μmol/l)	T1DM (μmol/l)	Significance (HV vs. T1DM)	T2DM (μmol/l)	Significance (HV vs. T2DM)	Significance (T1DM vs. T2DM)
C16SO	7.19 +/- 3.01	8.08 +/- 3.97	NS	6.83 +/- 2.59	NS	NS
C16SA	0.24 +/- 0.13	0.20 +/- 0.09	NS	0.22 +/- 0.11	NS	NS
C17SO	3.52 +/- 1.34	3.62 +/- 1.24	NS	3.06 +/- 1.01	NS	P = 0.020
C17SA	0.06 +/- 0.02	0.06 +/- 0.03	NS	0.06 +/- 0.02	NS	NS
C18SO	42.59 +/- 14.7	42.78 +/- 10.5	NS	36.84 +/- 9.43	P = 0.033	P = 0.005
C18PhytoSO	0.09 +/- 0.03	0.08 +/- 0.03	P = 0.042	0.09 +/- 0.03	NS	NS
C18SA	1.62 +/- 0.53	1.51 +/- 0.43	NS	1.57 +/- 0.72	NS	NS
C18SAdiene	16.07 +/- 4.35	16.44 +/- 5.13	NS	13.18 +/- 3.40	P < 0.001	P < 0.001
C19SO	1.12 +/- 0.53	1.06 +/- 0.45	NS	0.92 +/- 0.39	NS	NS
C20SO	0.11 +/- 0.04	0.11 +/- 0.03	NS	0.11 +/- 0.05	NS	NS
C20SA	0.02 +/- 0.01	0.02 +/- 0.01	P = 0.047	0.02 +/- 0.01	NS	NS
1-DeoxySO	0.09 +/- 0.04	0.09 +/- 0.04	NS	0.13 +/- 0.04	P < 0.001	P < 0.001
1-DeoxySA	0.03 +/- 0.02	0.03 +/- 0.01	NS	0.05 +/- 0.03	P < 0.001	P < 0.001

Table 8.2: Plasma sphingoid and deoxysphingoid base concentrations in patients with and without Diabetes. HV: Healthy Volunteers; T1DM: Type 1 Diabetes; T2DM: Type 2 Diabetes; SO: Sphingosine; SA: Sphinganine; SAdiene: Sphingadiene; NS: non-significant. Values shown as mean +/- standard deviation



Figure 8.2: 1-deoxysphingolipid levels in healthy volunteers and patients with T1DM or T2DM. Error bars represent 95% Confidence Interval

	NDS	CNFD (/mm ²)	CNBD (/mm²)	CNFL (mm/mm ²)	Retinopathy	Microalbuminuria (mg/mmol)
C16SO	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
C16SA	NS	P = 0.016	NS	NS	NS	NS
C17SO	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	P = 0.049
C17SA	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
C18SO	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
C18PhytoSO	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
C18SA	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
C18SAdiene	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
C19SO	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	P = 0.038
C20SO	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
C20SA	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
1-DeoxySO	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
1-DeoxySA	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS

Table 8.3: Differences in plasma sphingoid and deoxysphingoid bases in patients with T1DM with and without neuropathy assessed by NDS / CCM, with and without retinopathy, and with and without microalbuminuria. NDS: Neuropathy Disability Score; CCM: Corneal Confocal Microscopy; CNFD: Corneal Nerve Fibre Density; CNBD: Corneal Nerve Branch Density; CNFL: Corneal Nerve Fibre Length

	Clinical Evidence of Neuropathy	Retinopathy	Microalbuminuria
C16SO	NS	NS	NS
C16SA	NS	NS	NS
C17SO	NS	NS	NS
C17SA	NS	NS	P = 0.018
C18SO	NS	NS	NS
C18PhytoSO	NS	NS	NS
C18SA	NS	NS	NS
C18SAdiene	NS	NS	NS
C19SO	NS	NS	NS
C20SO	<i>P</i> = 0.044	NS	NS
C20SA	NS	NS	NS
1-DeoxySO	NS	NS	P = 0.037
1-DeoxySA	NS	NS	NS

Table 8.4: Differences in plasma sphingoid and deoxysphingoid bases in patients with T2DM with and without clinical evidence of neuropathy, retinopathy or microalbuminuria

	CAC Score <10	CAC Score >10	Significance
C16SO (µmol/l)	7.58 +/- 2.51	6.60 +/- 1.83	NS
C16SA (µmol/l)	0.19 +/- 0.08	0.20 +/- 0.06	NS
C17SO (µmol/l)	3.49 +/- 0.95	3.74 +/- 1.05	NS
C17SA (µmol/l)	0.06 +/- 0.03	0.05 +/- 0.01	NS
C18SO (µmol/l)	43.73 +/- 11.35	38.25 +/- 8.00	NS
C18PhytoSO (µmol/l)	0.10 +/- 0.04	0.08 +/- 0.03	NS
C18SA (µmol/l)	1.49 +/- 0.48	1.50 +/- 0.39	NS
C18SAdiene (µmol/l)	16.16 +/- 4.00	17.21 +/- 2.00	NS
C19SO (µmol/l)	1.08 +/- 0.40	1.12 +/- 0.51	NS
C20SO (µmol/l)	0.11 +/- 0.04	0.11 +/- 0.04	NS
C20SA (µmol/l)	0.02 +/- 0.01	0.02 +/- 0.01	NS
1-DeoxySO (µmol/l)	0.09 +/- 0.04	0.07 +/- 0.02	NS
1-DeoxySA (μmol/l)	0.03 +/- 0.01	0.02 +/- 0.01	NS

Table 8.5: Plasma sphingoid and deoxysphingoid bases in patients with T1DM according to CAC Score. CAC: Coronary Artery Calcification. Values shown as mean +/- standard deviation

	CIMT < 0.06 cm	CIMT > 0.06 cm	Significance
C16SO (µmol/l)	9.19 +/- 2.13	9.82 +/- 7.57	NS
C16SA (µmol/l)	0.28 +/- 0.12	0.19 +/- 0.09	NS
C17SO (µmol/l)	4.34 +/- 1.62	3.58 +/- 1.52	NS
C17SA (µmol/l)	0.08 +/- 0.02	0.06 +/- 0.02	NS
C18SO (µmol/l)	46.44 +/- 8.99	40.76 +/- 10.42	NS
C18PhytoSO (µmol/l)	0.11 +/- 0.04	0.10 +/- 0.03	NS
C18SA (µmol/l)	1.75 +/- 0.31	1.36 +/- 0.31	P = 0.039
C18SAdiene (µmol/l)	16.94 +/- 2.46	14.75 +/- 4.28	NS
C19SO (µmol/l)	1.33 +/- 0.48	1.02 +/- 0.58	NS
C20SO (µmol/l)	0.13 +/- 0.02	0.10 +/- 0.02	P = 0.016
C20SA (µmol/l)	0.02 +/- 0.00	0.02 +/- 0.00	P = 0.003
1-DeoxySO (μmol/l)	0.11 +/- 0.02	0.10 +/- 0.02	NS
1-DeoxySA (μmol/l)	0.04 +/- 0.01	0.03 +/- 0.01	NS

Table 8.6: Plasma sphingoid bases in patients with T1DM according to CIMT (Mean +/-sd). CIMT: Carotid Intima Media Thickness. Values shown as mean +/- standard deviation



Figure 8.3: Correlation between 1-deoxysphingolipid and triglyceride levels

9. Ceramides in Diabetes

Abstract

Aims

Ceramides are principal in the sphingolipid biosynthesis and metabolism pathway. Regulation of ceramide synthesis and hydrolysis depends on a number of factors. Both sphingolipids and ceramides have wide-ranging physiological and pathological effects, including contributions to the development of atherosclerosis and insulin resistance. This study aimed to examine ceramide species in type 1 and type 2 diabetes, and their associations with high-density and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol concentrations.

Methods

Plasma ceramide species from people with type 1 diabetes (n=59), type 2 diabetes (n=40) and healthy controls (n=54) were analysed by liquid chromatography / mass spectrometry. Results were compared between groups and analysed alongside variations in glycaemia and the lipid profile between the cohorts.

Results

People with type 2 diabetes had lower plasma concentrations of all ceramide species, associated with significantly lower low-density lipoprotein cholesterol concentrations. Patients with type 1 diabetes and evidence of subclinical atherosclerosis on carotid Doppler studies had a significantly higher Cer(d18:1/16:0)/Cer(d18:1/24:0) ratio than healthy volunteers, despite a less adverse lipid profile.

Conclusions

Plasma ceramide levels can be effectively reduced with LDL-directed therapy, but a distribution of ceramide species associated with cardiovascular death persists. This study is the first report of a possible role for plasma ceramides in predicting cardiovascular outcomes in patients with type 1 diabetes.

Introduction

Sphingolipids are a structurally and functionally heterogeneous class of bioactive lipids including free sphingoid bases, ceramides, sphingomyelins, and glycosphingolipids [523]. Ceramides are principal in the sphingolipid biosynthesis and metabolism pathway [579]. Synthesis of ceramides occurs either *de novo* or via the breakdown of sphingomyelin or glycosphingolipids and sulfatites [580]. In the *de novo* pathway, they are formed by the condensation of L-serine and palmitoyl-CoA. This first and rate-limiting step is catalysed by the enzyme serine palmitoyltransferase (SPT) [524, 531-533]. The product 3-ketosphinganine is reduced to sphinganine (C18SA) and subsequently N-acylated to dihydroceramides prior to conversion to ceramides, the building blocks for the synthesis of complex sphingolipids. In the degradation pathway, ceramides are hydrolysed to sphingosine (C18SO) [26]. Regulation of ceramide synthesis and hydrolysis depends on a number of factors. Increased availability of palmitate and inflammation favour synthesis whilst adiponectin and fibroblast growth factor 21 promote ceramide degradation [581].

Sphingolipids and ceramides have wide-ranging physiological and pathological effects (Figure 9.1). They contribute to plasma membrane and lipoprotein formation and are involved in the development of atherosclerosis [524, 525]. Ceramides have been shown to induce apoptosis in the retina [582], renal tubule [583] and pancreas as well as contribute to insulin resistance in skeletal muscle and adipose tissue [581]. Ceramides have also been implicated in the development of cardiac muscle dysfunction [581]. Interestingly, a recent study by Laaksonen *et al.* showed that certain subgroups of plasma ceramides are independent predictors of cardiovascular mortality, even when considering low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol levels [584]. Long-chain ceramides (d18:1/16:0 and d18:1/18:0) were associated with higher incidence of cardiovascular death whilst very-long-chain ceramides (e.g. d18:1/24:0) were thought to have a protective effect [585].

A key area of interest is the relationship between sphingolipids (including ceramides), insulin resistance and diabetes. Insulin resistance is promoted in a ceramide-rich environment whilst inhibition of ceramide production augments insulin sensitivity [586]. Additionally, ceramides induce pancreatic beta-cell apoptosis [587]. Therefore, ceramides potentially have a key role in the development of both type 1 (T1DM) and type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM). Importantly, there is also evidence to suggest that ceramides may have a role in microvascular complications of diabetes as there are relationships with renal disease, retinopathy, and neuropathy [588].

The aim of this study was to quantify ceramide species and their distribution in both T1DM and T2DM. A secondary objective was to ascertain if there was any association between high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol or LDL cholesterol and different ceramide

species, and whether the distribution of ceramide species in diabetes was similar to that recently associated with adverse cardiovascular outcomes [584].

Methods

After gaining written informed consent, all patients and controls were examined and fasting blood samples obtained at the Wellcome Trust Clinical Research Facility at Central Manchester University Hospitals or the Department of Diabetes & Endocrinology at the Bradford Institute for Health Research. The study was performed according to the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the National Research Ethics Service.

All participating patients and healthy controls were reviewed to assess basic demographic details, type and duration of diabetes, co-morbid conditions including hypertension, dyslipidaemia, known complications of diabetes, insulin and lipid-lowering medication use, and the use of tobacco and alcohol. The age range was 18-70 years. Patients with a history of coronary heart disease were excluded. Measurements were taken for height, weight and blood pressure. Healthy controls were defined by normal glucose tolerance, normal blood pressure, no use of lipid-lowering or anti-hypertensive medications, and no personal history of cardiovascular disease or diabetes. Demographic and clinical characteristics of the study participants are shown in Table 9.1.

Venous blood samples were collected after overnight fasting and serum and EDTA-plasma were isolated by centrifugation at 2000 x G for 15 minutes at 4°C within 2 hours of collection. Samples were aliqouted, anonymized and stored at 4°C until all clinical laboratory testing was complete. Remaining samples were frozen to -80° C.

Glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) was analyzed by high-performance liquid chromatography on a VARIANT II TURBO Hemoglobin Testing System (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA). Cholesterol and triglycerides were determined by enzymatic hydrolysis and precipitation using cholesterol oxidase phenol 4-aminoantipyrine peroxidase (CHOD-PAP) and glycerol phosphate oxidase phenol 4-aminoantipyrine peroxidase (GPO-PAP) methods respectively (ABX Horiba-UK). High-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) was measured by a direct second-generation homogeneous method (Roche Diagnostics) and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) was estimated using the Friedewald Formula. A Cobas Mira autoanalyzer (ABX Horiba-UK) was used for all of these assays.

For quantification of plasma ceramides samples were shipped overnight on dry ice to the University of Zurich. Unless otherwise stated solvents and reagents were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH (Buchs, Switzerland) excluding methanol, which was purchased from Honeywell specialty chemicals (Seelze GmBH, Germany). Prior to analysing
the ceramide composition, the extracted plasma ceramides were subjected to base hydrolysis. Briefly, 1 ml methanol with chloroform (2:1) including 0.2 μ l/ml of the internal standards d7-sphingosine and d7-sphinganine (d7SA, d7SO; Avanti Polar Lipids, Alabaster, AL) was added to 100 μ l of plasma and extracted for 1 hour under constant agitation on a thermo-mixer at 37°C. Precipitated proteins were pelleted by centrifugation, and the supernatant transferred to a new tube. 500 μ l chloroform was added, followed by 0.2 ml alkaline water to complete the phase separation. The mix was then vortexed and centrifuged at 16,000 x G for 5 minutes. After centrifugation, the upper phase was discarded and the lower organic phase washed 2-3 times with alkaline water (pH 10.3). Finally, the organic phase was dried under N₂ and kept at -20°C until analysis.

Plasma ceramide levels were analyzed by Liquid Chromatography / Mass Spectrometry (LC-MS) as described recently [585]. The ceramide species were separated on a C18 column (Uptispere 120 A, 5 µm, 125 x 2 mm; Interchim, Montlucon, France) and analyzed on a TSQ Quantum Ultra mass spectrometer (Thermo, Reinach, BL, Switzerland). Each sample was measured as a singleton [26]. Intra- and inter-assay coefficient of variation of the method was between 5% and 20%. Analyzed ceramide species included Cer d18:1/14:0, Cer d18:1/16:0, Cer d18:1/18:0, Cer d18:1/18:1, Cer d18:1/20:0, Cer d18:1/22:0, Cer d18:1/22:1, Cer d18:1/23:0, Cer d18:1/24:0 and Cer d18:1/24:1.

In 19 patients with T1DM the carotid arteries were imaged with a Siemens Sequoia ultrasonography system (Siemens Medical Solutions, Mountain View, CA) with an 8- to 15-MHz linear array transducer. Examination included measurement of common and internal carotid artery flow velocities and Carotid Intima-Media thickness (CIMT) at each of 3 scan planes. Here a mean CIMT of 0.06 cm was considered significant [29].

The clinical and lipid data were merged and clinical baseline characteristics and ceramide levels compared between groups (controls, T1DM, T2DM) by univariate and multivariate linear regression models to control for baseline differences between groups. Normal distribution was tested for all data with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov, D'Agostino and Pearson omnibus and Shapiro-Wilk normality tests. A Bonferroni correction to account for multiple testing in multivariate model building was applied, with a significance level of 0.05. All analyses were performed with SPSS statistical software, version 23.0 (IBM, Zurich, Switzerland). Significance was assessed with Student unpaired, two-tailed t tests or one-way ANOVA.

Results

For this study, we analyzed plasma samples from a total of 153 individuals with T1DM (N = 59), T2DM (N = 40) and healthy volunteers (HV) without diabetes or evidence of metabolic

syndrome (N = 54). Unadjusted demographic and clinical characteristics are shown in Table 9.1.

There were significant differences between the three groups. The T2DM group was on average older (57 +/- 10.8 years) and had higher triglyceride (1.88 +/- 1.30 mmol/l) and lower HDL-C levels (1.25 +/- 0.44 mmol/l) but lower total cholesterol (4.18 +/- 1.12 mmol/l) associated with more prevalent statin use. Previous studies have shown plasma 1-deoxysphingolipids (1-deoxySA and 1-deoxySO) to be significantly increased in patients with dyslipidaemia [560], so univariate and multivariate regression models were used to control for these baseline differences in the lipid profile. Here the healthy volunteers had an apparently more adverse lipid profile than patients with T1DM. No significant difference in HbA1c was seen between patients with T1DM (64 +/- 12 mmol/mol) and T2DM (63 +/- 20 mmol/mol). Twenty-seven of the 59 patients with T1DM were using an insulin pump. The median (and mean) duration of diabetes was 18 years (4-44 years) in patients with T1DM and five patients had been prescribed statin therapy. The median duration of diabetes in patients with T2DM was 13 years (1-39 years). Nineteen of the 40 patients with T2DM were on insulin therapy and thirty-two had been prescribed lipid-lowering medications.

Ceramide levels in the three groups are shown in Table 9.2. The group with T2DM had the lowest levels of all chain lengths of ceramides; levels were highest in the healthy volunteers. LDL cholesterol correlated most strongly with ceramides d18:1/22:0 (R = 0.52, P < 0.001) and d18:1/24:1 (R = 0.50, P < 0.001). LDL cholesterol levels correlated with all the ceramides species analysed however other correlations were weaker (Figure 9.2). HDL cholesterol showed weak correlations with d18:1/14:0, d18:1/16:0, d18:1/22:1 and d18:1/24:0 (Figure 9.3). Triglycerides also showed weak correlations with d18:1/18:1, d18:1/23:0 and d18:1/24:0 (Figure 9.4).

Importantly, patients with type 1 diabetes and evidence of subclinical atherosclerosis on carotid doppler studies had a significantly higher Cer(d18:1/16:0)/Cer(d18:1/24:0) ratio than healthy volunteers (232.44 ± 195.64 vs. 142.17 ± 68.29 pmol/ml, P = 0.012), despite a less adverse lipid profile.

Discussion

In this cohort, the ceramide levels were lowest in persons with T2DM and highest in healthy volunteers. This is in contrast with the published literature, which generally indicates that ceramide levels are raised in diabetes, especially given the previous suggestions that ceramides may contribute to insulin resistance as well as pancreatic beta-cell destruction. Interestingly, there were significant correlations between LDL-C and all classes of ceramides suggesting that the lower LDL cholesterol in patients with diabetes may have

affected the results in this study. Statin use was most prevalent in the T2DM group, which also had the lowest levels of ceramides whereas none of the healthy volunteers used any lipid-lowering therapy.

Additionally, statins themselves have been found to reduce ceramide levels and this in itself may have accounted for the paradoxical finding of lower ceramide levels in the T2DM group compared to the other cohorts as the majority of patients in this group were on statins whilst none of the healthy volunteers were. A limitation of this study is that it does not include detailed analysis of type of statin use; previous evidence suggests that within the drug class the influence of statins on ceramide levels is variable. For example rosuvastatin has been shown to decrease ceramide levels in a dose-dependent fashion independent of LDL cholesterol [589]. Given existing clinical guidance on LDL-cholesterol lowering in diabetes, patients in the T2DM cohort were more likely to be using higher potency statins and thus have lower LDL cholesterol levels. The correlation between LDL cholesterol and all ceramide species in this study was at best moderate, so it is likely that there was additional LDL-independent ceramide-lowering within the diabetes groups; most likely due to potent statin use.

One of the controversies surrounding statin use is the development of diabetes. The mechanism by which this occurs is still uncertain as is whether it is simply a class effect of statins as suggested by the meta-analysis by Sattar *et al.* [243], or if potency and dose of statins are likely to have a stronger relationship with diabetes as suggested by another meta-analysis by Preiss and colleagues [241]. The differential effect of statins on ceramide levels therefore appears counterintuitive, as it should offer some protection against the development of diabetes. Less potent statins might therefore be predicted to potentiate any tendency to diabetes. Further research will need to be conducted to determine this with certainty.

This study is the first report of a possible role for plasma ceramides in predicting cardiovascular outcomes in patients with type 1 diabetes. As with recent studies in nondiabetic populations, this variation persists in patients who are already statin-treated, suggesting residual risk.

The assessment and relationship of ceramides with microvascular disease in diabetes was not an objective of this study, however this analysis is currently ongoing in another study, especially with regards to small-fibre neuropathy.



Figure 9.1: The multi-system effects of ceramides

	HV	T1DM	T2DM
Age (years)	41.8 +/- 10.2	39.3 +/- 11.9	57.3 +/- 10.8
Gender (% Male)	33.33	44.07	72.5
BMI (kg/m ²)	25.10 +/- 3.79	25.97 +/- 4.24	31.38 +/- 5.36
Systolic BP (mmHg)	117.8 +/- 15.9	122.9 +/- 15.5	133.4 +/- 17.1
Diastolic BP (mmHg)	73.5 +/- 10.1	76.2 +/- 10.3	72.6 +/- 10.4
Fasting Glucose (mmol/l)	4.53 +/- 0.66	9.19 +/- 4.41	9.17 +/- 5.26
HbA1c (mmol/mol)	-	64.0 +/- 12.0	62.7 +/- 20.4
Total Cholesterol (mmol/l)	5.41 +/- 1.05	4.84 +/- 0.73	4.18 +/- 1.12
Triglycerides (mmol/l)	1.41 +/- 0.83	0.97 +/- 0.40	1.88 +/- 1.30
HDL-C (mmol/l)	1.40 +/- 0.36	1.70 +/- 0.44	1.25 +/- 0.44
LDL-C (mmol/l)	3.36 +/- 0.80	2.72 +/- 0.60	2.06 +/- 0.86

Table 9.1: Demographic and Clinical Characteristics and Results. HV: Healthy Volunteers; T1DM: Type 1 Diabetes; T2DM: Type 2 Diabetes; BMI: Body Mass Index; BP: Blood Pressure; HbA1c: Glycated Haemoglobin; HDL-C: High-Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol; LDL-C: Low-Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol. Values shown as mean +/- standard deviation

	HV (μmol/l) N=54	T1DM (μmol/l) N=59	Significan ce (HV vs. T1DM)	T2DM (μmol/l) N=40	Significance (HV vs. T2DM)	Significan ce (T1DM vs. T2DM)
Cer d18:1/14:0	285.7 (191-393)	266.0 (194-413)	NS	209.9 (119-318)	NS	P=0.04
Cer d18:1/16:0	2715.7 (2297-2895)	2650.0 (2390-3064)	NS	2436.8 (2228-2711)	NS	P=0.04
Cer d18:1/18:1	234.0± 75.9	200.9± 47.0	P=0.016	207.7± 53.7	P=0.023	NS
Cer d18:1/18:0	379.3± 106.4	342.0± 71.5	NS	353.6± 79.3	NS	NS
Cer d18:1/20:0	618.4± 150.6	585.2± 153.1	NS	553.5± 157.5	P=0.034	NS
Cer d18:1/22:1	136.4 (90-183)	134.9 (75-144)	NS	110.9 (75-144)	NS	NS
Cer d18:1/22:0	1390.6± 330.8	1282.9± 351.7	NS	1180.2± 392.9	P=0.041	P=0.047
Cer d18:1/24:1	2603.0± 576.0	2498.7± 641.5	NS	2170.7± 726.6	P=0.006	P=0.047
Cer d18:1/23:0	46.3± 14.3	43.4± 14.0	NS	42.2± 15.5	NS	NS
Cer d18:1/24:0	210.2± 66.5	197.9± 66.0	NS	196.6± 82.7	NS	NS

Table 9.2: Ceramide levels in different cohorts. HV: Healthy Volunteers; T1DM: Type 1Diabetes; T2DM: Type 2 Diabetes; Cer: Ceramide. NS: non-significant.



Figure 9.2: LDL correlations with different ceramide species. LDL-C: LDL cholesterol (mmol/l)







Figure 9.3: HDL correlations with different ceramide species. HDL-C: HDL cholesterol (mmol/l)







Figure 9.4: Triglyceride correlations with different ceramide species

Conclusion

Although the inverse association between high-density lipoprotein (HDL) levels and cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk is well established [39, 40], and not affected by statin therapy [47], the 'HDL hypothesis', that therapeutic interventions directed at raising HDL cholesterol might translate into improved cardiovascular outcomes currently hangs by a thread. The expectation that modification of HDL levels might reduce CVD risk through its pleiotropic effects seems confounded by recent reports from genetic and pharmacological studies [9].

The mechanism by which HDL-cholesterol is increased is critical in determining whether it reduces atherosclerosis. Although HDL cholesterol levels are a strong biomarker for assessing CVD risk, they predict neither HDL functionality or composition [10]. HDL can undergo modification in structure and composition to become dysfunctional in conditions associated with systemic inflammation and oxidative stress [72, 73].

Fenofibrate, a peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- α (PPAR- α) agonist, is often used in the management of dyslipidaemia, principally for its triglyceride lowering and HDL cholesterol raising effects. Paradoxical reductions in HDL cholesterol levels have been reported on treatment. The molecular mechanisms for such paradoxical reductions and their impact on cardiovascular risk have not previously been studied. My observation that paradoxical reductions in HDL cholesterol are accompanied by a parallel decrease in apolipoprotein AI (apo AI) suggests underlying decreased synthesis or increased catabolism. Decreased apo AI levels are accompanied by reduced cholesterol efflux capacity, and are associated with increased cardiovascular risk.

Cardiovascular disease is the leading cause of death and disability in diabetes. Patients with diabetes show qualitative and kinetic lipoprotein abnormalities [191], and any cardiovascular benefit associated with intensive glucose lowering may be related to effects on lipoprotein metabolism rather than directly through altered glycaemia [188].

The apparently relatively undisturbed lipid profile observed in many patients with diabetes may hide major atherogenic changes [18-20]. Low-density lipoprotein (LDL) is the permissive factor in the development of atherosclerosis but must undergo oxidation and / or glycation to participate in atherogenesis. The relationship between oxidation and glycation is complex; this work explores factors facilitating apolipoprotein B (apo B) glycation and oxidation, including the role of transition metal ions [207, 208], and in particular interactions of copper with apo B and how these might be attenuated through copper-selective chelation. I have also demonstrated the increased prevalence of atherogenic LDL in Type 1 Diabetes (T1DM), its contribution to cardiovascular outcomes,

and how HDL may be dysfunctional in its capacity to protect LDL against these atherogenic modifications.

LDL cholesterol remains the primary focus in lipid modification for the prevention and treatment of atherosclerosis [17]. This thesis presents data to support more aggressive management of LDL cholesterol levels than currently advised. The relative risk reduction achieved with statin treatment is similar in patients with diabetes to that in other people. However, the number needed to treat to prevent one event (NNT) will be lower in patients with diabetes compared to those without diabetes but apparently similar lipid profiles [21].

This thesis also demonstrates that the current use of derived lipid profile measurements including LDL, non-HDL cholesterol and remnant cholesterol rather than apo B (and apo AI) measurements may also offer false reassurance and exacerbate under-treatment of cardiovascular risk. Recent work suggests that much of the excess CVD incidence in diabetes is because of inadequate treatment of lipids and BP [269]. Recent reports suggest that cardiovascular mortality in young women with T1DM now exceeds that of men [270]; these young women are the patient group in whom statins are most often withheld [271].

HDL cholesterol levels are normal or even high in T1DM prior to the development of nephropathy, but do not seem to protect against atherosclerosis as might be expected. This thesis offers new insight into HDL functionality in T1DM, exploring effects on reverse cholesterol transport, HDL anti-oxidant, anti-glycative, and anti-inflammatory functions, and HDL-associated enzymes, including paraoxonase-1. The findings reported here raise the possibility that a substantial portion of the protective effect of HDL may be due to functions beyond reverse cholesterol transport [12]. HDL dysfunction should also be considered when reviewing the lipid profile and derived measurements in patients with T1DM. I have also explored the contribution of HDL dysfunction to microvascular diabetic complications, in particular neuropathy, alongside consideration of sphingolipids and deoxysphingolipids as novel biomarkers for neuropathy.

This thesis also considers alterations in markers of inflammation and endothelial dysfunction in T1DM, including novel cardiovascular risk biomarkers, alongside measures of subclinical atherosclerosis, which might also lead to the integration of these biomarkers into risk prediction models. This work compares 1-deoxysphingolipid levels between individuals with T1DM, type 2 diabetes (T2DM) and healthy controls. Sphingolipid metabolism and the contribution of 1-deoxysphingolipids to T1DM and its complications would appear to be more complex than the interactions recently reported in T2DM. This thesis includes the first report of a possible role for plasma ceramides in predicting cardiovascular outcomes in patients with T1DM.

In summary, lipoprotein metabolism in T1DM remains relatively poorly researched. This work offers new insight, reporting atherogenic changes in apo B-containing lipoproteins, apolipoprotein distribution, ceramides, sphingolipids and HDL functionality.

Future work based on this thesis will include assessments of lipoprotein qualitative changes in clinical trials of the selective copper-chelator triethylenetetramine (TETA), further assessments of HDL functionality, and examination of HDL particle distribution in T1DM. I am also keen to explore postprandial changes in HDL functionality and lipoprotein quality, which may be more marked in T1DM than other conditions associated with increased cardiovascular risk.

References

1. Mahdy Ali K, Wonnerth A, Huber K, Wojta J. Cardiovascular disease risk reduction by raising HDL cholesterol--current therapies and future opportunities. Br J Pharmacol. 2012;167(6):1177-94. doi: 10.1111/j.1476-5381.2012.02081.x. PubMed PMID: 22725625; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3504986.

2. Gordon T, Castelli WP, Hjortland MC, Kannel WB, Dawber TR. High density lipoprotein as a protective factor against coronary heart disease. The Framingham Study. Am J Med. 1977;62(5):707-14. PubMed PMID: 193398.

3. Mureddu GF, Brandimarte F, De Luca L. High-density lipoprotein levels and risk of cardiovascular events: a review. J Cardiovasc Med (Hagerstown). 2012;13(9):575-86. doi: 10.2459/JCM.0b013e32834bb3c8. PubMed PMID: 21986488.

4. Siri-Tarino PW. Effects of diet on high-density lipoprotein cholesterol. Curr Atheroscler Rep. 2011;13(6):453-60. doi: 10.1007/s11883-011-0207-y. PubMed PMID: 21901431.

5. Prospective Studies C, Lewington S, Whitlock G, Clarke R, Sherliker P, Emberson J, et al. Blood cholesterol and vascular mortality by age, sex, and blood pressure: a metaanalysis of individual data from 61 prospective studies with 55,000 vascular deaths. Lancet. 2007;370(9602):1829-39. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61778-4. PubMed PMID: 18061058.

6. Emerging Risk Factors C, Di Angelantonio E, Sarwar N, Perry P, Kaptoge S, Ray KK, et al. Major lipids, apolipoproteins, and risk of vascular disease. JAMA. 2009;302(18):1993-2000. doi: 10.1001/jama.2009.1619. PubMed PMID: 19903920; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3284229.

7. Barter P, Gotto AM, LaRosa JC, Maroni J, Szarek M, Grundy SM, et al. HDL cholesterol, very low levels of LDL cholesterol, and cardiovascular events. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(13):1301-10. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa064278. PubMed PMID: 17898099.

8. Castelli WP. Cholesterol and lipids in the risk of coronary artery disease--the Framingham Heart Study. Can J Cardiol. 1988;4 Suppl A:5A-10A. PubMed PMID: 3179802.

9. Voight BF, Peloso GM, Orho-Melander M, Frikke-Schmidt R, Barbalic M, Jensen MK, et al. Plasma HDL cholesterol and risk of myocardial infarction: a mendelian randomisation study. Lancet. 2012;380(9841):572-80. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60312-2. PubMed PMID: 22607825; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3419820.

10. Krauss RM, Williams PT. Alcohol and the heart: does raising high-density lipoprotein matter? Circulation. 2011;124(21):2283-4. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.067223. PubMed PMID: 22105194.

11. Smith JD. Dysfunctional HDL as a diagnostic and therapeutic target. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2010;30(2):151-5. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.179226. PubMed PMID: 19679832; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2809786.

12. Soran H, Hama S, Yadav R, Durrington PN. HDL functionality. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2012;23(4):353-66. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e328355ca25. PubMed PMID: 22732521.

13. Navab M, Hama SY, Hough GP, Subbanagounder G, Reddy ST, Fogelman AM. A cellfree assay for detecting HDL that is dysfunctional in preventing the formation of or inactivating oxidized phospholipids. J Lipid Res. 2001;42(8):1308-17. PubMed PMID: 11483633.

14. Durrington PN. Hyperlipidaemia : diagnosis and management. 3rd ed. ed. London: Hodder Arnold; 2007.

15. Laing SP, Swerdlow AJ, Slater SD, Burden AC, Morris A, Waugh NR, et al. Mortality from heart disease in a cohort of 23,000 patients with insulin-treated diabetes.

Diabetologia. 2003;46(6):760-5. doi: 10.1007/s00125-003-1116-6. PubMed PMID: 12774166. 16. Dean JD, Durrington PN. Treatment of dyslipoproteinaemia in diabetes mellitus. Diabet Med. 1996;13(4):297-312. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1096-9136(199604)13:4<297::AID-DIA82>3.0.CO;2-Q. PubMed PMID: 9162604.

17. Seo SM, Choo EH, Koh YS, Park MW, Shin DI, Choi YS, et al. High-density lipoprotein cholesterol as a predictor of clinical outcomes in patients achieving low-density lipoprotein cholesterol targets with statins after percutaneous coronary intervention. Heart. 2011;97(23):1943-50. doi: 10.1136/hrt.2011.225466. PubMed PMID: 21665885; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3210465.

18. Krauss RM. Lipids and lipoproteins in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2004;27(6):1496-504. PubMed PMID: 15161808.

19. Sibley SD, Hokanson JE, Steffes MW, Purnell JQ, Marcovina SM, Cleary PA, et al. Increased small dense LDL and intermediate-density lipoprotein with albuminuria in type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1999;22(7):1165-70. PubMed PMID: 10388983; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2635089.

20. Schonfeld G, Birge C, Miller JP, Kessler G, Santiago J. Apolipoprotein B levels and altered lipoprotein composition in diabetes. Diabetes. 1974;23(10):827-34. PubMed PMID: 4371149.

21. Soran H, Schofield JD, Durrington PN. Cholesterol, not just cardiovascular risk, is important in deciding who should receive statin treatment. Eur Heart J. 2015;36(43):2975-83. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv340. PubMed PMID: 26242714.

22. Pek SL, Tavintharan S, Wang X, Lim SC, Woon K, Yeoh LY, et al. Elevation of a novel angiogenic factor, leucine-rich-alpha2-glycoprotein (LRG1), is associated with arterial stiffness, endothelial dysfunction, and peripheral arterial disease in patients with type 2 diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2015;100(4):1586-93. doi: 10.1210/jc.2014-3855. PubMed PMID: 25636050.

23. Rosenson RS, Hurt-Camejo E. Phospholipase A2 enzymes and the risk of atherosclerosis. Eur Heart J. 2012;33(23):2899-909. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehs148. PubMed PMID: 22802388.

24. Ceriello A, Quagliaro L, Catone B, Pascon R, Piazzola M, Bais B, et al. Role of hyperglycemia in nitrotyrosine postprandial generation. Diabetes Care. 2002;25(8):1439-43. PubMed PMID: 12145247.

25. Imanaga Y, Sakata N, Takebayashi S, Matsunaga A, Sasaki J, Arakawa K, et al. In vivo and in vitro evidence for the glycoxidation of low density lipoprotein in human atherosclerotic plaques. Atherosclerosis. 2000;150(2):343-55. PubMed PMID: 10856526.

26. Othman A, Benghozi R, Alecu I, Wei Y, Niesor E, von Eckardstein A, et al. Fenofibrate lowers atypical sphingolipids in plasma of dyslipidemic patients: A novel approach for treating diabetic neuropathy? Journal of clinical lipidology. 2015;9(4):568-75. doi: 10.1016/j.jacl.2015.03.011. PubMed PMID: 26228675.

27. Agatston AS, Janowitz WR, Hildner FJ, Zusmer NR, Viamonte M, Jr., Detrano R. Quantification of coronary artery calcium using ultrafast computed tomography. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1990;15(4):827-32. PubMed PMID: 2407762.

28. Kramer CK, Zinman B, Gross JL, Canani LH, Rodrigues TC, Azevedo MJ, et al. Coronary artery calcium score prediction of all cause mortality and cardiovascular events in people with type 2 diabetes: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ. 2013;346:f1654. doi: 10.1136/bmj.f1654. PubMed PMID: 23529983.

29. Chambless LE, Heiss G, Folsom AR, Rosamond W, Szklo M, Sharrett AR, et al. Association of coronary heart disease incidence with carotid arterial wall thickness and major risk factors: the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) Study, 1987-1993. Am J Epidemiol. 1997;146(6):483-94. PubMed PMID: 9290509.

30. Tesfaye S, Boulton AJ, Dyck PJ, Freeman R, Horowitz M, Kempler P, et al. Diabetic neuropathies: update on definitions, diagnostic criteria, estimation of severity, and treatments. Diabetes care. 2010;33(10):2285-93. doi: 10.2337/dc10-1303. PubMed PMID: 20876709; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2945176.

31. Young MJ, Boulton AJ, MacLeod AF, Williams DR, Sonksen PH. A multicentre study of the prevalence of diabetic peripheral neuropathy in the United Kingdom hospital clinic population. Diabetologia. 1993;36(2):150-4. PubMed PMID: 8458529.

32. Tavakoli M, Ferdousi M, Petropoulos IN, Morris J, Pritchard N, Zhivov A, et al. Normative values for corneal nerve morphology assessed using corneal confocal microscopy: a multinational normative data set. Diabetes Care. 2015;38(5):838-43. doi: 10.2337/dc14-2311. PubMed PMID: 25633665; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4407754.

33. Bhatt KN, Wells BJ, Sperling LS, Baer JT. High-density lipoprotein therapy: is there hope? Curr Treat Options Cardiovasc Med. 2010;12(4):315-28. doi: 10.1007/s11936-010-0081-x. PubMed PMID: 20842556.

34. Bhatnagar D, Soran H, Durrington PN. Hypercholesterolaemia and its management. BMJ. 2008;337:a993. doi: 10.1136/bmj.a993. PubMed PMID: 18719012.

35. Heart Protection Study Collaborative G. MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of cholesterol lowering with simvastatin in 20,536 high-risk individuals: a randomised placebo-

controlled trial. Lancet. 2002;360(9326):7-22. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(02)09327-3. PubMed PMID: 12114036.

36. Perk J, De Backer G, Gohlke H, Graham I, Reiner Z, Verschuren WM, et al. European Guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (version 2012): The Fifth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and Other Societies on Cardiovascular Disease Prevention in Clinical Practice (constituted by representatives of nine societies and by invited experts). Atherosclerosis. 2012;223(1):1-68. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2012.05.007. PubMed PMID: 22698795.

37. Canner PL, Berge KG, Wenger NK, Stamler J, Friedman L, Prineas RJ, et al. Fifteen year mortality in Coronary Drug Project patients: long-term benefit with niacin. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1986;8(6):1245-55. PubMed PMID: 3782631.

38. Blankenhorn DH, Nessim SA, Johnson RL, Sanmarco ME, Azen SP, Cashin-Hemphill L. Beneficial effects of combined colestipol-niacin therapy on coronary atherosclerosis and coronary venous bypass grafts. JAMA. 1987;257(23):3233-40. PubMed PMID: 3295315.

 Miller GJ, Miller NE. Plasma-high-density-lipoprotein concentration and development of ischaemic heart-disease. Lancet. 1975;1(7897):16-9. PubMed PMID: 46338.
 Castelli WP, Garrison RJ, Wilson PW, Abbott RD, Kalousdian S, Kannel WB.

Incidence of coronary heart disease and lipoprotein cholesterol levels. The Framingham Study. JAMA. 1986;256(20):2835-8. PubMed PMID: 3773200.

41. Olsson AG, Schwartz GG, Szarek M, Sasiela WJ, Ezekowitz MD, Ganz P, et al. Highdensity lipoprotein, but not low-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels influence short-term prognosis after acute coronary syndrome: results from the MIRACL trial. Eur Heart J. 2005;26(9):890-6. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehi186. PubMed PMID: 15764620.

42. Cooney MT, Dudina A, De Bacquer D, Fitzgerald A, Conroy R, Sans S, et al. How much does HDL cholesterol add to risk estimation? A report from the SCORE Investigators. Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil. 2009;16(3):304-14. doi: 10.1097/HJR.0b013e3283213140. PubMed PMID: 19609139.

43. Dhingra R, Sesso HD, Kenchaiah S, Gaziano JM. Differential effects of lipids on the risk of heart failure and coronary heart disease: the Physicians' Health Study. Am Heart J. 2008;155(5):869-75. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2007.12.023. PubMed PMID: 18440334.

44. Fruchart JC, Sacks F, Hermans MP, Assmann G, Brown WV, Ceska R, et al. The Residual Risk Reduction Initiative: a call to action to reduce residual vascular risk in patients with dyslipidemia. Am J Cardiol. 2008;102(10 Suppl):1K-34K. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9149(08)01833-X. PubMed PMID: 19068318.

45. Asplund K, Karvanen J, Giampaoli S, Jousilahti P, Niemela M, Broda G, et al. Relative risks for stroke by age, sex, and population based on follow-up of 18 European populations in the MORGAM Project. Stroke. 2009;40(7):2319-26. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.109.547869. PubMed PMID: 19520994.

46. Ridker PM, Danielson E, Fonseca FA, Genest J, Gotto AM, Jr., Kastelein JJ, et al. Rosuvastatin to prevent vascular events in men and women with elevated C-reactive protein. N Engl J Med. 2008;359(21):2195-207. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0807646. PubMed PMID: 18997196.

47. Jafri H, Alsheikh-Ali AA, Karas RH. Meta-analysis: statin therapy does not alter the association between low levels of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol and increased cardiovascular risk. Ann Intern Med. 2010;153(12):800-8. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-153-12-201012210-00006. PubMed PMID: 21173414.

48. Mora S, Wenger NK, Demicco DA, Breazna A, Boekholdt SM, Arsenault BJ, et al. Determinants of residual risk in secondary prevention patients treated with high- versus low-dose statin therapy: the Treating to New Targets (TNT) study. Circulation. 2012;125(16):1979-87. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.088591. PubMed PMID: 22461416; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3338158.

49. Alsheikh-Ali AA, Lin JL, Abourjaily P, Ahearn D, Kuvin JT, Karas RH. Prevalence of low high-density lipoprotein cholesterol in patients with documented coronary heart disease or risk equivalent and controlled low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. Am J Cardiol. 2007;100(10):1499-501. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2007.06.058. PubMed PMID: 17996508.

50. Chapman MJ, Ginsberg HN, Amarenco P, Andreotti F, Boren J, Catapano AL, et al. Triglyceride-rich lipoproteins and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol in patients at high risk of cardiovascular disease: evidence and guidance for management. Eur Heart J. 2011;32(11):1345-61. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehr112. PubMed PMID: 21531743; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3105250. 51. Birjmohun RS, Hutten BA, Kastelein JJ, Stroes ES. Efficacy and safety of highdensity lipoprotein cholesterol-increasing compounds: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2005;45(2):185-97. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2004.10.031. PubMed PMID: 15653014.

52. Group AS, Ginsberg HN, Elam MB, Lovato LC, Crouse JR, 3rd, Leiter LA, et al. Effects of combination lipid therapy in type 2 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 2010;362(17):1563-74. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1001282. PubMed PMID: 20228404; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2879499.

53. Tonkin AM, Chen L. Effects of combination lipid therapy in the management of patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus in the Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes (ACCORD) trial. Circulation. 2010;122(8):850-2. doi:

10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.960112. PubMed PMID: 20733114.

54. Robins SJ, Collins D, Wittes JT, Papademetriou V, Deedwania PC, Schaefer EJ, et al. Relation of gemfibrozil treatment and lipid levels with major coronary events: VA-HIT: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2001;285(12):1585-91. PubMed PMID: 11268266.

55. Taylor AJ, Villines TC, Stanek EJ, Devine PJ, Griffen L, Miller M, et al. Extendedrelease niacin or ezetimibe and carotid intima-media thickness. N Engl J Med. 2009;361(22):2113-22. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0907569. PubMed PMID: 19915217.

56. Villines TC, Stanek EJ, Devine PJ, Turco M, Miller M, Weissman NJ, et al. The ARBITER 6-HALTS Trial (Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of Reducing Cholesterol 6-HDL and LDL Treatment Strategies in Atherosclerosis): final results and the impact of medication adherence, dose, and treatment duration. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010;55(24):2721-6. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2010.03.017. PubMed PMID: 20399059.

57. Fisher EA, Feig JE, Hewing B, Hazen SL, Smith JD. High-density lipoprotein function, dysfunction, and reverse cholesterol transport. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2012;32(12):2813-20. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.300133. PubMed PMID: 23152494; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3501261.

58. Rosenson RS, Brewer HB, Jr., Chapman MJ, Fazio S, Hussain MM, Kontush A, et al. HDL measures, particle heterogeneity, proposed nomenclature, and relation to atherosclerotic cardiovascular events. Clin Chem. 2011;57(3):392-410. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2010.155333. PubMed PMID: 21266551.

59. Salonen JT, Salonen R, Seppanen K, Rauramaa R, Tuomilehto J. HDL, HDL2, and HDL3 subfractions, and the risk of acute myocardial infarction. A prospective population study in eastern Finnish men. Circulation. 1991;84(1):129-39. PubMed PMID: 2060089.

60. Kontush A, Chapman MJ. Antiatherogenic function of HDL particle subpopulations: focus on antioxidative activities. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2010;21(4):312-8. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e32833bcdc1. PubMed PMID: 20581677.

61. Rye KA, Bursill CA, Lambert G, Tabet F, Barter PJ. The metabolism and antiatherogenic properties of HDL. J Lipid Res. 2009;50 Suppl:S195-200. doi: 10.1194/jlr.R800034-JLR200. PubMed PMID: 19033213; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2674714.

62. Eren E, Yilmaz N, Aydin O. High Density Lipoprotein and it's Dysfunction. Open Biochem J. 2012;6:78-93. doi: 10.2174/1874091X01206010078. PubMed PMID: 22888373; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3414806.

63. Movva R, Rader DJ. Laboratory assessment of HDL heterogeneity and function. Clin Chem. 2008;54(5):788-800. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2007.101923. PubMed PMID: 18375481.
64. Soran H, Younis NN, Charlton-Menys V, Durrington P. Variation in paraoxonase-1 activity and atherosclerosis. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2009;20(4):265-74. doi:

10.1097/MOL.0b013e32832ec141. PubMed PMID: 19550323.

65. Asztalos BF, Tani M, Schaefer EJ. Metabolic and functional relevance of HDL subspecies. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2011;22(3):176-85. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e3283468061. PubMed PMID: 21537175.

66. Rader DJ, Alexander ET, Weibel GL, Billheimer J, Rothblat GH. The role of reverse cholesterol transport in animals and humans and relationship to atherosclerosis. J Lipid Res. 2009;50 Suppl:S189-94. doi: 10.1194/jlr.R800088-JLR200. PubMed PMID: 19064999; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2674717.

67. Yin K, Liao DF, Tang CK. ATP-binding membrane cassette transporter A1 (ABCA1): a possible link between inflammation and reverse cholesterol transport. Mol Med. 2010;16(9-10):438-49. doi: 10.2119/molmed.2010.00004. PubMed PMID: 20485864; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2935947.

68. Ross R, Glomset JA. Atherosclerosis and the arterial smooth muscle cell: Proliferation of smooth muscle is a key event in the genesis of the lesions of atherosclerosis. Science. 1973;180(4093):1332-9. PubMed PMID: 4350926.

69. Barter P. HDL-C: role as a risk modifier. Atheroscler Suppl. 2011;12(3):267-70. doi: 10.1016/S1567-5688(11)70885-6. PubMed PMID: 22152280.

70. Oslakovic C, Krisinger MJ, Andersson A, Jauhiainen M, Ehnholm C, Dahlback B. Anionic phospholipids lose their procoagulant properties when incorporated into high density lipoproteins. J Biol Chem. 2009;284(9):5896-904. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M807286200. PubMed PMID: 19129179.

71. Younis NN, Soran H, Charlton-Menys V, Sharma R, Hama S, Pemberton P, et al. High-density lipoprotein impedes glycation of low-density lipoprotein. Diab Vasc Dis Res. 2013;10(2):152-60. doi: 10.1177/1479164112454309. PubMed PMID: 22890407.

72. Navab M, Reddy ST, Van Lenten BJ, Anantharamaiah GM, Fogelman AM. The role of dysfunctional HDL in atherosclerosis. J Lipid Res. 2009;50 Suppl:S145-9. doi: 10.1194/jlr.R800036-JLR200. PubMed PMID: 18955731; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2674720.

73. Yilmaz N. Relationship between paraoxonase and homocysteine: crossroads of oxidative diseases. Arch Med Sci. 2012;8(1):138-53. doi: 10.5114/aoms.2012.27294. PubMed PMID: 22457688; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3309450.

74. Kalantar-Zadeh K, Kopple JD, Kamranpour N, Fogelman AM, Navab M. HDLinflammatory index correlates with poor outcome in hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int. 2007;72(9):1149-56. doi: 10.1038/sj.ki.5002491. PubMed PMID: 17728705.

75. Navab M, Hama SY, Anantharamaiah GM, Hassan K, Hough GP, Watson AD, et al. Normal high density lipoprotein inhibits three steps in the formation of mildly oxidized low density lipoprotein: steps 2 and 3. J Lipid Res. 2000;41(9):1495-508. PubMed PMID: 10974057.

76. Khera AV, Cuchel M, de la Llera-Moya M, Rodrigues A, Burke MF, Jafri K, et al. Cholesterol efflux capacity, high-density lipoprotein function, and atherosclerosis. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(2):127-35. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1001689. PubMed PMID: 21226578; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3030449.

77. Fitzgerald ML, Mujawar Z, Tamehiro N. ABC transporters, atherosclerosis and inflammation. Atherosclerosis. 2010;211(2):361-70. doi:

10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2010.01.011. PubMed PMID: 20138281; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2888932.

78. Sato K, Okajima F. Role of sphingosine 1-phosphate in anti-atherogenic actions of high-density lipoprotein. World J Biol Chem. 2010;1(11):327-37. doi: 10.4331/wjbc.v1.i11.327. PubMed PMID: 21537467; PubMed Central PMCID:

PMCPMC3083937.

79. Alexander ET, Tanaka M, Kono M, Saito H, Rader DJ, Phillips MC. Structural and functional consequences of the Milano mutation (R173C) in human apolipoprotein A-I. J Lipid Res. 2009;50(7):1409-19. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M800578-JLR200. PubMed PMID: 19318685; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2694339.

80. Calabresi L, Simonelli S, Gomaraschi M, Franceschini G. Genetic lecithin:cholesterol acyltransferase deficiency and cardiovascular disease. Atherosclerosis. 2012;222(2):299-306. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.11.034. PubMed PMID: 22189200.

81. Barter PJ, Kastelein JJ. Targeting cholesteryl ester transfer protein for the prevention and management of cardiovascular disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;47(3):492-9. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2005.09.042. PubMed PMID: 16458126.

82. Grundy SM, Cleeman JI, Merz CN, Brewer HB, Jr., Clark LT, Hunninghake DB, et al. Implications of recent clinical trials for the National Cholesterol Education Program Adult Treatment Panel III guidelines. Circulation. 2004;110(2):227-39. doi:

10.1161/01.CIR.0000133317.49796.0E. PubMed PMID: 15249516.

83. Hausenloy DJ, Yellon DM. Enhancing cardiovascular disease risk reduction: raising high-density lipoprotein levels. Curr Opin Cardiol. 2009;24(5):473-82. doi:

10.1097/HCO.0b013e32832ebfe7. PubMed PMID: 19574922.

84. Bos MB, de Vries JH, Feskens EJ, van Dijk SJ, Hoelen DW, Siebelink E, et al. Effect of a high monounsaturated fatty acids diet and a Mediterranean diet on serum lipids and insulin sensitivity in adults with mild abdominal obesity. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. 2010;20(8):591-8. doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2009.05.008. PubMed PMID: 19692213. 85. Nimptsch K, Brand-Miller JC, Franz M, Sampson L, Willett WC, Giovannucci E. Dietary insulin index and insulin load in relation to biomarkers of glycemic control, plasma lipids, and inflammation markers. Am J Clin Nutr. 2011;94(1):182-90. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.110.009555. PubMed PMID: 21543531; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3127522.

86. Roberts CK, Ng C, Hama S, Eliseo AJ, Barnard RJ. Effect of a short-term diet and exercise intervention on inflammatory/anti-inflammatory properties of HDL in overweight/obese men with cardiovascular risk factors. J Appl Physiol (1985). 2006;101(6):1727-32. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00345.2006. PubMed PMID: 16902063.

Mooradian AD, Haas MJ, Wehmeier KR, Wong NC. Obesity-related changes in high-density lipoprotein metabolism. Obesity (Silver Spring). 2008;16(6):1152-60. doi: 10.1038/oby.2008.202. PubMed PMID: 18388903.

88. Ansell BJ, Fonarow GC, Fogelman AM. High-density lipoprotein: is it always atheroprotective? Curr Atheroscler Rep. 2006;8(5):405-11. PubMed PMID: 16901411.
89. Magnus P, Bakke E, Hoff DA, Hoiseth G, Graff-Iversen S, Knudsen GP, et al. Controlling for high-density lipoprotein cholesterol does not affect the magnitude of the relationship between alcohol and coronary heart disease. Circulation. 2011;124(21):2296-

302. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.036491. PubMed PMID: 22042888.

90. Beulens JW, Sierksma A, van Tol A, Fournier N, van Gent T, Paul JL, et al. Moderate alcohol consumption increases cholesterol efflux mediated by ABCA1. J Lipid Res. 2004;45(9):1716-23. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M400109-JLR200. PubMed PMID: 15231854.

91. Cholesterol Treatment Trialists C, Baigent C, Blackwell L, Emberson J, Holland LE, Reith C, et al. Efficacy and safety of more intensive lowering of LDL cholesterol: a metaanalysis of data from 170,000 participants in 26 randomised trials. Lancet.

2010;376(9753):1670-81. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61350-5. PubMed PMID: 21067804; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2988224.

92. Nissen SE, Nicholls SJ, Sipahi I, Libby P, Raichlen JS, Ballantyne CM, et al. Effect of very high-intensity statin therapy on regression of coronary atherosclerosis: the ASTEROID trial. JAMA. 2006;295(13):1556-65. doi: 10.1001/jama.295.13.jpc60002. PubMed PMID: 16533939.

93. Ballantyne CM, Herd JA, Ferlic LL, Dunn JK, Farmer JA, Jones PH, et al. Influence of low HDL on progression of coronary artery disease and response to fluvastatin therapy. Circulation. 1999;99(6):736-43. PubMed PMID: 9989957.

94. Chapman MJ. Fibrates in 2003: therapeutic action in atherogenic dyslipidaemia and future perspectives. Atherosclerosis. 2003;171(1):1-13. PubMed PMID: 14642400.

95. Andreou I, Tousoulis D, Miliou A, Tentolouris C, Zisimos K, Gounari P, et al. Effects of rosuvastatin on myeloperoxidase levels in patients with chronic heart failure: a randomized placebo-controlled study. Atherosclerosis. 2010;210(1):194-8. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2009.10.046. PubMed PMID: 19962701.

96. Harangi M, Mirdamadi HZ, Seres I, Sztanek F, Molnar M, Kassai A, et al. Atorvastatin effect on the distribution of high-density lipoprotein subfractions and human paraoxonase activity. Transl Res. 2009;153(4):190-8. doi: 10.1016/j.trsl.2009.01.007. PubMed PMID: 19304278.

97. Goldenberg I, Benderly M, Goldbourt U, Group BIPS. Secondary prevention with bezafibrate therapy for the treatment of dyslipidemia: an extended follow-up of the BIP trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51(4):459-65. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.09.048. PubMed PMID: 18222357.

98. Saha SA, Kizhakepunnur LG, Bahekar A, Arora RR. The role of fibrates in the prevention of cardiovascular disease--a pooled meta-analysis of long-term randomized placebo-controlled clinical trials. Am Heart J. 2007;154(5):943-53. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2007.07.011. PubMed PMID: 17967602.

99. Goldenberg I, Benderly M, Sidi R, Boyko V, Tenenbaum A, Tanne D, et al. Relation of clinical benefit of raising high-density lipoprotein cholesterol to serum levels of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol in patients with coronary heart disease (from the Bezafibrate Infarction Prevention Trial). Am J Cardiol. 2009;103(1):41-5. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2008.08.033. PubMed PMID: 19101227.

100. Wierzbicki AS, Hardman TC, Viljoen A. New lipid-lowering drugs: an update. Int J Clin Pract. 2012;66(3):270-80. doi: 10.1111/j.1742-1241.2011.02867.x. PubMed PMID: 22340447. 101. Zhao XQ, Krasuski RA, Baer J, Whitney EJ, Neradilek B, Chait A, et al. Effects of combination lipid therapy on coronary stenosis progression and clinical cardiovascular events in coronary disease patients with metabolic syndrome: a combined analysis of the Familial Atherosclerosis Treatment Study (FATS), the HDL-Atherosclerosis Treatment Study (HATS), and the Armed Forces Regression Study (AFREGS). Am J Cardiol. 2009;104(11):1457-64. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2009.07.035. PubMed PMID: 19932775; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2829987.

102. Brown BG, Zhao XQ, Chait A, Fisher LD, Cheung MC, Morse JS, et al. Simvastatin and niacin, antioxidant vitamins, or the combination for the prevention of coronary disease. N Engl J Med. 2001;345(22):1583-92. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa011090. PubMed PMID: 11757504.

103. Guyton JR. Effect of niacin on atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Am J Cardiol. 1998;82(12A):18U-23U; discussion 39U-41U. PubMed PMID: 9915658.

104. Brown G, Albers JJ, Fisher LD, Schaefer SM, Lin JT, Kaplan C, et al. Regression of coronary artery disease as a result of intensive lipid-lowering therapy in men with high levels of apolipoprotein B. N Engl J Med. 1990;323(19):1289-98. doi:

10.1056/NEJM199011083231901. PubMed PMID: 2215615.

105. Taylor AJ, Kent SM, Flaherty PJ, Coyle LC, Markwood TT, Vernalis MN. ARBITER: Arterial Biology for the Investigation of the Treatment Effects of Reducing Cholesterol: a randomized trial comparing the effects of atorvastatin and pravastatin on carotid intima medial thickness. Circulation. 2002;106(16):2055-60. PubMed PMID: 12379573.

106. Brinton EA. Search and rescue for hypotheses surviving AIM-HIGH, the niacin therapy earthquake: still problematic after the primary publication. J Clin Lipidol. 2012;6(4):312-7. doi: 10.1016/j.jacl.2012.03.005. PubMed PMID: 22836067.

107. HPS2-THRIVE UoOCTSUaESU. [cited 2013 28 March]. Available from: www.thrivestudy.org.

108. Group HTC. HPS2-THRIVE randomized placebo-controlled trial in 25 673 high-risk patients of ER niacin/laropiprant: trial design, pre-specified muscle and liver outcomes, and reasons for stopping study treatment. Eur Heart J. 2013;34(17):1279-91. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht055. PubMed PMID: 23444397; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3640201.

109. Barter PJ, Caulfield M, Eriksson M, Grundy SM, Kastelein JJ, Komajda M, et al. Effects of torcetrapib in patients at high risk for coronary events. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(21):2109-22. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0706628. PubMed PMID: 17984165.

110. Barter P. Lessons learned from the Investigation of Lipid Level Management to Understand its Impact in Atherosclerotic Events (ILLUMINATE) trial. Am J Cardiol.

2009;104(10 Suppl):10E-5E. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2009.09.014. PubMed PMID: 19895939. 111. Yvan-Charvet L, Matsuura F, Wang N, Bamberger MJ, Nguyen T, Rinninger F, et al. Inhibition of cholesteryl ester transfer protein by torcetrapib modestly increases macrophage cholesterol efflux to HDL. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2007;27(5):1132-8. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.106.138347. PubMed PMID: 17322101.

112. Schwartz GG, Olsson AG, Abt M, Ballantyne CM, Barter PJ, Brumm J, et al. Effects of dalcetrapib in patients with a recent acute coronary syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2012;367(22):2089-99. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1206797. PubMed PMID: 23126252.

113. Cannon CP, Shah S, Dansky HM, Davidson M, Brinton EA, Gotto AM, et al. Safety of anacetrapib in patients with or at high risk for coronary heart disease. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(25):2406-15. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1009744. PubMed PMID: 21082868.

114. Fayad ZA, Mani V, Woodward M, Kallend D, Abt M, Burgess T, et al. Safety and efficacy of dalcetrapib on atherosclerotic disease using novel non-invasive multimodality imaging (dal-PLAQUE): a randomised clinical trial. Lancet. 2011;378(9802):1547-59. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61383-4. PubMed PMID: 21908036; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4151875.

115. Nicholls SJ, Brewer HB, Kastelein JJ, Krueger KA, Wang MD, Shao M, et al. Effects of the CETP inhibitor evacetrapib administered as monotherapy or in combination with statins on HDL and LDL cholesterol: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2011;306(19):2099-109. doi: 10.1001/jama.2011.1649. PubMed PMID: 22089718.

116. Nicholls SJ, Dusting GJ, Cutri B, Bao S, Drummond GR, Rye KA, et al. Reconstituted high-density lipoproteins inhibit the acute pro-oxidant and proinflammatory vascular changes induced by a periarterial collar in normocholesterolemic rabbits. Circulation. 2005;111(12):1543-50. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000159351.95399.50. PubMed PMID: 15781735.

117. Bailey D, Ruel I, Hafiane A, Cochrane H, Iatan I, Jauhiainen M, et al. Analysis of lipid transfer activity between model nascent HDL particles and plasma lipoproteins: implications for current concepts of nascent HDL maturation and genesis. J Lipid Res. 2010;51(4):785-97. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M001875. PubMed PMID: 19797257; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2842159.

118. Nissen SE, Tardif JC, Nicholls SJ, Revkin JH, Shear CL, Duggan WT, et al. Effect of torcetrapib on the progression of coronary atherosclerosis. N Engl J Med.

2007;356(13):1304-16. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa070635. PubMed PMID: 17387129.

119. Bloedon LT, Dunbar R, Duffy D, Pinell-Salles P, Norris R, DeGroot BJ, et al. Safety, pharmacokinetics, and pharmacodynamics of oral apoA-I mimetic peptide D-4F in high-risk cardiovascular patients. J Lipid Res. 2008;49(6):1344-52. doi: 10.1194/jlr.P800003-JLR200. PubMed PMID: 18323573; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2386905.

120. Bailey D, Jahagirdar R, Gordon A, Hafiane A, Campbell S, Chatur S, et al. RVX-208: a small molecule that increases apolipoprotein A-I and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol in vitro and in vivo. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010;55(23):2580-9. doi:

10.1016/j.jacc.2010.02.035. PubMed PMID: 20513599.

121. Tardif JC, Gregoire J, L'Allier PL, Ibrahim R, Lesperance J, Heinonen TM, et al. Effects of reconstituted high-density lipoprotein infusions on coronary atherosclerosis: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2007;297(15):1675-82. doi:

10.1001/jama.297.15.jpc70004. PubMed PMID: 17387133.

122. Pfeifer T, Buchebner M, Chandak PG, Patankar J, Kratzer A, Obrowsky S, et al. Synthetic LXR agonist suppresses endogenous cholesterol biosynthesis and efficiently lowers plasma cholesterol. Curr Pharm Biotechnol. 2011;12(2):285-92. PubMed PMID: 21190543; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3163291.

123. Briel M, Ferreira-Gonzalez I, You JJ, Karanicolas PJ, Akl EA, Wu P, et al. Association between change in high density lipoprotein cholesterol and cardiovascular disease morbidity and mortality: systematic review and meta-regression analysis. BMJ. 2009;338:b92. doi: 10.1136/bmj.b92. PubMed PMID: 19221140; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2645847.

124. Singh V, Sharma R, Kumar A, Deedwania P. Low high-density lipoprotein cholesterol: current status and future strategies for management. Vasc Health Risk Manag. 2010;6:979-96. doi: 10.2147/VHRM.S5685. PubMed PMID: 21127701; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2988622.

125. Valiyaveettil M, Kar N, Ashraf MZ, Byzova TV, Febbraio M, Podrez EA. Oxidized highdensity lipoprotein inhibits platelet activation and aggregation via scavenger receptor BI. Blood. 2008;111(4):1962-71. doi: 10.1182/blood-2007-08-107813. PubMed PMID: 17993610; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2234045.

126. Page ST, Krauss RM, Gross C, Ishida B, Heinecke JW, Tang C, et al. Impact of mifepristone, a glucocorticoid/progesterone antagonist, on HDL cholesterol, HDL particle concentration, and HDL function. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2012;97(5):1598-605. doi:

10.1210/jc.2011-2813. PubMed PMID: 22399518; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3339893. 127. Ballantyne CM, Olsson AG, Cook TJ, Mercuri MF, Pedersen TR, Kjekshus J. Influence of low high-density lipoprotein cholesterol and elevated triglyceride on coronary heart disease events and response to simvastatin therapy in 4S. Circulation. 2001;104(25):3046-51. PubMed PMID: 11748098.

128. Barter P, Kastelein J, Nunn A, Hobbs R, Future Forum Editorial B. High density lipoproteins (HDLs) and atherosclerosis; the unanswered questions. Atherosclerosis. 2003;168(2):195-211. PubMed PMID: 12801602.

129. Farnier M, Dong Q, Shah A, Johnson-Levonas AO, Brudi P. Low incidence of paradoxical reductions in HDL-C levels in dyslipidemic patients treated with fenofibrate alone or in combination with ezetimibe or ezetimibe/simvastatin. Lipids Health Dis. 2011;10:212. doi: 10.1186/1476-511X-10-212. PubMed PMID: 22087637; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3250955.

130. Schofield JD, France M, Ammori B, Liu Y, Soran H. High-density lipoprotein cholesterol raising: does it matter? Curr Opin Cardiol. 2013;28(4):464-74. doi: 10.1097/HCO.0b013e328362210d. PubMed PMID: 23736820.

131. Keech A, Simes RJ, Barter P, Best J, Scott R, Taskinen MR, et al. Effects of longterm fenofibrate therapy on cardiovascular events in 9795 people with type 2 diabetes mellitus (the FIELD study): randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2005;366(9500):1849-61. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)67667-2. PubMed PMID: 16310551. 132. Aslibekyan S, Goodarzi MO, Frazier-Wood AC, Yan X, Irvin MR, Kim E, et al. Variants identified in a GWAS meta-analysis for blood lipids are associated with the lipid response to fenofibrate. PLoS One. 2012;7(10):e48663. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0048663. PubMed PMID: 23119086; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3485381.

133. Staels B, Dallongeville J, Auwerx J, Schoonjans K, Leitersdorf E, Fruchart JC. Mechanism of action of fibrates on lipid and lipoprotein metabolism. Circulation. 1998;98(19):2088-93. PubMed PMID: 9808609.

134. Liu Y, Ordovas JM, Gao G, Province M, Straka RJ, Tsai MY, et al. Pharmacogenetic association of the APOA1/C3/A4/A5 gene cluster and lipid responses to fenofibrate: the genetics of lipid-lowering drugs and diet network study. Pharmacogenet Genomics. 2009;19(2):161-9. doi: 10.1097/FPC.0b013e32831e030e. PubMed PMID: 19057464; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2733171.

135. Schwing W, Hustak L, Taylor HC. Paradoxical severe decrease in high-density lipoprotein cholesterol due to rosiglitazone-fenofibrate interaction. Endocr Pract. 2010;16(3):382-8. doi: 10.4158/EP09307.OR. PubMed PMID: 20061291.

136. Mombelli G, Pazzucconi F, Bondioli A, Zanaboni A, Gaito S, Calabresi L, et al. Paradoxical decrease in high-density lipoprotein cholesterol with fenofibrate: a quite rare phenomenon indeed. Cardiovasc Ther. 2010;28(3):153-60. doi: 10.1111/j.1755-5922.2009.00121.x. PubMed PMID: 20337637.

137. Magee G, Sharpe PC. Paradoxical decreases in high-density lipoprotein cholesterol with fenofibrate: a quite common phenomenon. J Clin Pathol. 2009;62(3):250-3. doi: 10.1136/jcp.2008.060913. PubMed PMID: 19251953.

138. Cardot P, Chambaz J, Kardassis D, Cladaras C, Zannis VI. Factors participating in the liver-specific expression of the human apolipoprotein A-II gene and their significance for transcription. Biochemistry. 1993;32(35):9080-93. PubMed PMID: 8369280.

139. Hennuyer N, Poulain P, Madsen L, Berge RK, Houdebine LM, Branellec D, et al. Beneficial effects of fibrates on apolipoprotein A-I metabolism occur independently of any peroxisome proliferative response. Circulation. 1999;99(18):2445-51. PubMed PMID: 10318668.

140. van der Hoogt CC, de Haan W, Westerterp M, Hoekstra M, Dallinga-Thie GM, Romijn JA, et al. Fenofibrate increases HDL-cholesterol by reducing cholesteryl ester transfer protein expression. J Lipid Res. 2007;48(8):1763-71. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M700108-JLR200. PubMed PMID: 17525476.

141. Guerin M, Bruckert E, Dolphin PJ, Turpin G, Chapman MJ. Fenofibrate reduces plasma cholesteryl ester transfer from HDL to VLDL and normalizes the atherogenic, dense LDL profile in combined hyperlipidemia. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1996;16(6):763-72. PubMed PMID: 8640404.

142. Foger B, Ritsch A, Doblinger A, Wessels H, Patsch JR. Relationship of plasma cholesteryl ester transfer protein to HDL cholesterol. Studies in normotriglyceridemia and moderate hypertriglyceridemia. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1996;16(12):1430-6. PubMed PMID: 8977446.

143. Jeong S, Han M, Lee H, Kim M, Kim J, Nicol CJ, et al. Effects of fenofibrate on highfat diet-induced body weight gain and adiposity in female C57BL/6J mice. Metabolism. 2004;53(10):1284-9. PubMed PMID: 15375783.

144. Vu-Dac N, Schoonjans K, Kosykh V, Dallongeville J, Fruchart JC, Staels B, et al. Fibrates increase human apolipoprotein A-II expression through activation of the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor. J Clin Invest. 1995;96(2):741-50. doi:

10.1172/JCI118118. PubMed PMID: 7635967; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC185258. 145. Ribas V, Palomer X, Roglans N, Rotllan N, Fievet C, Tailleux A, et al. Paradoxical exacerbation of combined hyperlipidemia in human apolipoprotein A-II transgenic mice treated with fenofibrate. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2005;1737(2-3):130-7. doi: 10.1016/j.bbalip.2005.09.009. PubMed PMID: 16226489.

146. Beghin L, Capps N, Duhal N, Davies J, Staels B, Luc G. Metabolism of apolipoproteins AI and AII in a patient with paradoxical reduction in high-density lipoprotein due to ciprofibrate. Ann Clin Biochem. 1999;36 (Pt 4):523-5. PubMed PMID: 10456219.
147. Franceschini G, Calabresi L, Colombo C, Favari E, Bernini F, Sirtori CR. Effects of fenofibrate and simvastatin on HDL-related biomarkers in low-HDL patients. Atherosclerosis. 2007;195(2):385-91. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2006.10.017. PubMed PMID: 17109866. 148. Knopp RH, Walden CE, Warnick GR, Albers JJ, Ginsberg J, McGinnis BM. Effect of fenofibrate treatment on plasma lipoprotein lipids, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol subfractions, and apolipoproteins B, AI, AII, and E. Am J Med. 1987;83(5B):75-84. PubMed PMID: 3120587.

149. Sviridov D, Nestel PJ. Genetic factors affecting HDL levels, structure, metabolism and function. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2007;18(2):157-63. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e32803dbdd6. PubMed PMID: 17353664.

150. Emerging Risk Factors C, Erqou S, Kaptoge S, Perry PL, Di Angelantonio E, Thompson A, et al. Lipoprotein(a) concentration and the risk of coronary heart disease, stroke, and nonvascular mortality. JAMA. 2009;302(4):412-23. doi:

10.1001/jama.2009.1063. PubMed PMID: 19622820; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3272390.

151. Ko HS, Kim CJ, Ryu WS. Effect of fenofibrate on lipoprotein(a) in hypertriglyceridemic patients: impact of change in triglyceride level and liver function. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2005;46(4):405-11. PubMed PMID: 16160590.

152. Staels B, van Tol A, Skretting G, Auwerx J. Lecithin:cholesterol acyltransferase gene expression is regulated in a tissue-selective manner by fibrates. J Lipid Res. 1992;33(5):727-35. PubMed PMID: 1619364.

153. Chinetti G, Lestavel S, Bocher V, Remaley AT, Neve B, Torra IP, et al. PPAR-alpha and PPAR-gamma activators induce cholesterol removal from human macrophage foam cells through stimulation of the ABCA1 pathway. Nat Med. 2001;7(1):53-8. doi: 10.1038/83348. PubMed PMID: 11135616.

154. Kuivenhoven JA, Pritchard H, Hill J, Frohlich J, Assmann G, Kastelein J. The molecular pathology of lecithin:cholesterol acyltransferase (LCAT) deficiency syndromes. J Lipid Res. 1997;38(2):191-205. PubMed PMID: 9162740.

155. Declercq V, Yeganeh B, Moshtaghi-Kashanian GR, Khademi H, Bahadori B, Moghadasian MH. Paradoxical effects of fenofibrate and nicotinic acid in apo E-deficient mice. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2005;46(1):18-24. PubMed PMID: 15965350.

156. Christidis DS, Liberopoulos EN, Kakafika AI, Miltiadous GA, Cariolou M, Ganotakis ES, et al. The effect of apolipoprotein E polymorphism on the response to lipid-lowering treatment with atorvastatin or fenofibrate. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther. 2006;11(3):211-21. doi: 10.1177/1074248406293732. PubMed PMID: 17056835.

157. Brisson D, Ledoux K, Bosse Y, St-Pierre J, Julien P, Perron P, et al. Effect of apolipoprotein E, peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha and lipoprotein lipase gene mutations on the ability of fenofibrate to improve lipid profiles and reach clinical guideline targets among hypertriglyceridemic patients. Pharmacogenetics. 2002;12(4):313-20. PubMed PMID: 12042669.

158. Foucher C, Rattier S, Flavell DM, Talmud PJ, Humphries SE, Kastelein JJ, et al. Response to micronized fenofibrate treatment is associated with the peroxisomeproliferator-activated receptors alpha G/C intron7 polymorphism in subjects with type 2 diabetes. Pharmacogenetics. 2004;14(12):823-9. PubMed PMID: 15608561.

159. Stone NJ, Robinson JG, Lichtenstein AH, Bairey Merz CN, Blum CB, Eckel RH, et al. 2013 ACC/AHA guideline on the treatment of blood cholesterol to reduce atherosclerotic cardiovascular risk in adults: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. Circulation. 2014;129(25 Suppl 2):S1-45. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000437738.63853.7a. PubMed PMID: 24222016.

160. European Association for Cardiovascular P, Rehabilitation, Reiner Z, Catapano AL, De Backer G, Graham I, et al. ESC/EAS Guidelines for the management of dyslipidaemias: the Task Force for the management of dyslipidaemias of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Atherosclerosis Society (EAS). Eur Heart J. 2011;32(14):1769-818. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehr158. PubMed PMID: 21712404.

161. Linz PE, Lovato LC, Byington RP, O'Connor PJ, Leiter LA, Weiss D, et al. Paradoxical reduction in HDL-C with fenofibrate and thiazolidinedione therapy in type 2 diabetes: the ACCORD Lipid Trial. Diabetes Care. 2014;37(3):686-93. doi: 10.2337/dc13-0790. PubMed PMID: 24296848; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3931389.

162. Emerging Risk Factors C, Sarwar N, Gao P, Seshasai SR, Gobin R, Kaptoge S, et al. Diabetes mellitus, fasting blood glucose concentration, and risk of vascular disease: a collaborative meta-analysis of 102 prospective studies. Lancet. 2010;375(9733):2215-22. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60484-9. PubMed PMID: 20609967; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2904878.

163. Emerging Risk Factors C, Seshasai SR, Kaptoge S, Thompson A, Di Angelantonio E, Gao P, et al. Diabetes mellitus, fasting glucose, and risk of cause-specific death. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(9):829-41. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1008862. PubMed PMID: 21366474; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4109980.

164. Selvin E, Steffes MW, Zhu H, Matsushita K, Wagenknecht L, Pankow J, et al. Glycated hemoglobin, diabetes, and cardiovascular risk in nondiabetic adults. N Engl J Med. 2010;362(9):800-11. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0908359. PubMed PMID: 20200384; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2872990.

165. Winocour PH, Durrington PN, Ishola M, Anderson DC, Cohen H. Influence of proteinuria on vascular disease, blood pressure, and lipoproteins in insulin dependent diabetes mellitus. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1987;294(6588):1648-51. PubMed PMID: 3113568; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1246823.

166. Borch-Johnsen K, Kreiner S. Proteinuria: value as predictor of cardiovascular mortality in insulin dependent diabetes mellitus. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed).

1987;294(6588):1651-4. PubMed PMID: 3113569; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1246824. 167. Livingstone SJ, Looker HC, Hothersall EJ, Wild SH, Lindsay RS, Chalmers J, et al. Risk of cardiovascular disease and total mortality in adults with type 1 diabetes: Scottish registry linkage study. PLoS Med. 2012;9(10):e1001321. doi:

10.1371/journal.pmed.1001321. PubMed PMID: 23055834; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3462745.

168. Haffner SM, Stern MP, Hazuda HP, Mitchell BD, Patterson JK. Cardiovascular risk factors in confirmed prediabetic individuals. Does the clock for coronary heart disease start ticking before the onset of clinical diabetes? JAMA. 1990;263(21):2893-8. PubMed PMID: 2338751.

169. Farrer M, Fulcher G, Albers CJ, Neil HA, Adams PC, Alberti KG. Patients undergoing coronary artery bypass graft surgery are at high risk of impaired glucose tolerance and diabetes mellitus during the first postoperative year. Metabolism. 1995;44(8):1016-27. PubMed PMID: 7637643.

170. Davis TM, Coleman RL, Holman RR, Group U. Prognostic significance of silent myocardial infarction in newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes mellitus: United Kingdom Prospective Diabetes Study (UKPDS) 79. Circulation. 2013;127(9):980-7. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.112.000908. PubMed PMID: 23362315.

171. Effect of intensive diabetes management on macrovascular events and risk factors in the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial. Am J Cardiol. 1995;75(14):894-903. PubMed PMID: 7732997.

172. Intensive blood-glucose control with sulphonylureas or insulin compared with conventional treatment and risk of complications in patients with type 2 diabetes (UKPDS 33). UK Prospective Diabetes Study (UKPDS) Group. Lancet. 1998;352(9131):837-53. PubMed PMID: 9742976.

173. Duckworth W, Abraira C, Moritz T, Reda D, Emanuele N, Reaven PD, et al. Glucose control and vascular complications in veterans with type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2009;360(2):129-39. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0808431. PubMed PMID: 19092145.

174. Group AC, Patel A, MacMahon S, Chalmers J, Neal B, Billot L, et al. Intensive blood glucose control and vascular outcomes in patients with type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2008;358(24):2560-72. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0802987. PubMed PMID: 18539916.

175. Investigators OT, Gerstein HC, Bosch J, Dagenais GR, Diaz R, Jung H, et al. Basal insulin and cardiovascular and other outcomes in dysglycemia. N Engl J Med.

2012;367(4):319-28. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1203858. PubMed PMID: 22686416.

176. Lachin JM, Orchard TJ, Nathan DM, Group DER. Update on cardiovascular outcomes at 30 years of the diabetes control and complications trial/epidemiology of diabetes interventions and complications study. Diabetes Care. 2014;37(1):39-43. doi: 10.2337/dc13-2116. PubMed PMID: 24356596; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3868002.

177. Holman RR, Paul SK, Bethel MA, Matthews DR, Neil HA. 10-year follow-up of intensive glucose control in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2008;359(15):1577-89. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0806470. PubMed PMID: 18784090.

178. Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes Study G, Gerstein HC, Miller ME, Byington RP, Goff DC, Jr., Bigger JT, et al. Effects of intensive glucose lowering in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2008;358(24):2545-59. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0802743. PubMed PMID: 18539917; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4551392.

179. West KM, Ahuja MM, Bennett PH, Czyzyk A, De Acosta OM, Fuller JH, et al. The role of circulating glucose and triglyceride concentrations and their interactions with other "risk factors" as determinants of arterial disease in nine diabetic population samples from the WHO multinational study. Diabetes Care. 1983;6(4):361-9. PubMed PMID: 6617413.

180. Howard BV, Robbins DC, Sievers ML, Lee ET, Rhoades D, Devereux RB, et al. LDL cholesterol as a strong predictor of coronary heart disease in diabetic individuals with insulin resistance and low LDL: The Strong Heart Study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2000;20(3):830-5. PubMed PMID: 10712410.

181. Stamler J, Vaccaro O, Neaton JD, Wentworth D. Diabetes, other risk factors, and 12-yr cardiovascular mortality for men screened in the Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial. Diabetes Care. 1993;16(2):434-44. PubMed PMID: 8432214.

182. Colhoun HM, Betteridge DJ, Durrington PN, Hitman GA, Neil HA, Livingstone SJ, et al. Primary prevention of cardiovascular disease with atorvastatin in type 2 diabetes in the Collaborative Atorvastatin Diabetes Study (CARDS): multicentre randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2004;364(9435):685-96. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)16895-5. PubMed PMID: 15325833.

183. Baigent C, Keech A, Kearney PM, Blackwell L, Buck G, Pollicino C, et al. Efficacy and safety of cholesterol-lowering treatment: prospective meta-analysis of data from 90,056 participants in 14 randomised trials of statins. Lancet. 2005;366(9493):1267-78. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)67394-1. PubMed PMID: 16214597.

184. Cholesterol Treatment Trialists C, Kearney PM, Blackwell L, Collins R, Keech A, Simes J, et al. Efficacy of cholesterol-lowering therapy in 18,686 people with diabetes in 14 randomised trials of statins: a meta-analysis. Lancet. 2008;371(9607):117-25. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60104-X. PubMed PMID: 18191683.

185. British Cardiac S, British Hypertension S, Diabetes UK, Heart UK, Primary Care Cardiovascular S, Stroke A. JBS 2: Joint British Societies' guidelines on prevention of cardiovascular disease in clinical practice. Heart. 2005;91 Suppl 5:v1-52. doi: 10.1136/hrt.2005.079988. PubMed PMID: 16365341; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1876394.

186. Pietri AO, Dunn FL, Grundy SM, Raskin P. The effect of continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion on very-low-density lipoprotein triglyceride metabolism in type I diabetes mellitus. Diabetes. 1983;32(1):75-81. PubMed PMID: 6848399.

187. Tames FJ, Mackness MI, Arrol S, Laing I, Durrington PN. Non-enzymatic glycation of apolipoprotein B in the sera of diabetic and non-diabetic subjects. Atherosclerosis. 1992;93(3):237-44. PubMed PMID: 1590828.

188. Ray KK, Seshasai SR, Wijesuriya S, Sivakumaran R, Nethercott S, Preiss D, et al. Effect of intensive control of glucose on cardiovascular outcomes and death in patients with diabetes mellitus: a meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. Lancet.

2009;373(9677):1765-72. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60697-8. PubMed PMID: 19465231. 189. Abbasi A, Corpeleijn E, Gansevoort RT, Gans RO, Hillege HL, Stolk RP, et al. Role of HDL cholesterol and estimates of HDL particle composition in future development of type 2 diabetes in the general population: the PREVEND study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2013;98(8):E1352-9. doi: 10.1210/jc.2013-1680. PubMed PMID: 23690306.

190. Steinberg D, Parthasarathy S, Carew TE, Khoo JC, Witztum JL. Beyond cholesterol. Modifications of low-density lipoprotein that increase its atherogenicity. N Engl J Med. 1989;320(14):915-24. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198904063201407. PubMed PMID: 2648148.

191. Taskinen MR. Diabetic dyslipidaemia: from basic research to clinical practice.
Diabetologia. 2003;46(6):733-49. doi: 10.1007/s00125-003-1111-y. PubMed PMID: 12774165.
192. Verges B. Pathophysiology of diabetic dyslipidaemia: where are we? Diabetologia.
2015;58(5):886-99. doi: 10.1007/s00125-015-3525-8. PubMed PMID: 25725623; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4392164.

193. Nikkila EA, Kekki M. Plasma triglyceride transport kinetics in diabetes mellitus. Metabolism. 1973;22(1):1-22. PubMed PMID: 4628966.

194. Warraich HJ, Wong ND, Rana JS. Role for combination therapy in diabetic dyslipidemia. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2015;17(5):32. doi: 10.1007/s11886-015-0589-5. PubMed PMID: 25894802.

195. McEneny J, O'Kane MJ, Moles KW, McMaster C, McMaster D, Mercer C, et al. Very low density lipoprotein subfractions in Type II diabetes mellitus: alterations in composition and susceptibility to oxidation. Diabetologia. 2000;43(4):485-93. doi: 10.1007/s001250051333. PubMed PMID: 10819243. 196. Malmstrom R, Packard CJ, Caslake M, Bedford D, Stewart P, Yki-Jarvinen H, et al. Defective regulation of triglyceride metabolism by insulin in the liver in NIDDM.

Diabetologia. 1997;40(4):454-62. doi: 10.1007/s001250050700. PubMed PMID: 9112023. 197. Cummings MH, Watts GF, Umpleby AM, Hennessy TR, Kelly JM, Jackson NC, et al. Acute hyperinsulinemia decreases the hepatic secretion of very-low-density lipoprotein apolipoprotein B-100 in NIDDM. Diabetes. 1995;44(9):1059-65. PubMed PMID: 7657029.

198. Chen YD, Swami S, Skowronski R, Coulston A, Reaven GM. Differences in postprandial lipemia between patients with normal glucose tolerance and noninsulindependent diabetes mellitus. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1993;76(1):172-7. doi: 10.1210/jcem.76.1.8421086. PubMed PMID: 8421086.

199. Assmann G, Schulte H, von Eckardstein A. Hypertriglyceridemia and elevated lipoprotein(a) are risk factors for major coronary events in middle-aged men. Am J Cardiol. 1996;77(14):1179-84. PubMed PMID: 8651092.

200. Hulley SB, Rosenman RH, Bawol RD, Brand RJ. Epidemiology as a guide to clinical decisions. The association between triglyceride and coronary heart disease. N Engl J Med. 1980;302(25):1383-9. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198006193022503. PubMed PMID: 7374696.

201. Griffin BA, Freeman DJ, Tait GW, Thomson J, Caslake MJ, Packard CJ, et al. Role of plasma triglyceride in the regulation of plasma low density lipoprotein (LDL) subfractions: relative contribution of small, dense LDL to coronary heart disease risk. Atherosclerosis. 1994;106(2):241-53. PubMed PMID: 8060384.

202. Bagdade JD, Ritter MC, Subbaiah PV. Accelerated cholesteryl ester transfer in patients with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Eur J Clin Invest. 1991;21(2):161-7. PubMed PMID: 1905628.

203. Bhatnagar D, Durrington PN, Kumar S, Mackness MI, Boulton AJ. Plasma lipoprotein composition and cholesteryl ester transfer from high density lipoproteins to very low density and low density lipoproteins in patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Diabet Med. 1996;13(2):139-44. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1096-

9136(199602)13:2<139::AID-DIA15>3.0.CO;2-C. PubMed PMID: 8641118.

204. Witztum JL, Steinberg D. Role of oxidized low density lipoprotein in atherogenesis. J Clin Invest. 1991;88(6):1785-92. doi: 10.1172/JCI115499. PubMed PMID: 1752940; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC295745.

205. Younis NN, Soran H, Sharma R, Charlton-Menys V, Greenstein A, Elseweidy MM, et al. Small-dense LDL and LDL glycation in metabolic syndrome and in statin-treated and non-statin-treated type 2 diabetes. Diab Vasc Dis Res. 2010;7(4):289-95. doi: 10.1177/1479164110383063. PubMed PMID: 20876207.

Younis NN, Soran H, Pemberton P, Charlton-Menys V, Elseweidy MM, Durrington PN.
Small dense LDL is more susceptible to glycation than more buoyant LDL in Type 2 diabetes.
Clin Sci (Lond). 2013;124(5):343-9. doi: 10.1042/CS20120304. PubMed PMID: 22985435.
Younis N, Sharma R, Soran H, Charlton-Menys V, Elseweidy M, Durrington PN.

Glycation as an atherogenic modification of LDL. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2008;19(4):378-84. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e328306a057. PubMed PMID: 18607185.

208. Jenkins AJ, Best JD, Klein RL, Lyons TJ. 'Lipoproteins, glycoxidation and diabetic angiopathy'. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2004;20(5):349-68. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.491. PubMed PMID: 15343582.

209. Witztum JL, Mahoney EM, Branks MJ, Fisher M, Elam R, Steinberg D. Nonenzymatic glucosylation of low-density lipoprotein alters its biologic activity. Diabetes. 1982;31(4 Pt 1):283-91. PubMed PMID: 6818075.

210. Taskinen MR. Lipoprotein lipase in diabetes. Diabetes Metab Rev. 1987;3(2):551-70. PubMed PMID: 3552532.

211. Durrington PN. Serum high density lipoprotein cholesterol subfractions in type I (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. Clin Chim Acta. 1982;120(1):21-8. PubMed PMID: 7067136.

212. Durrington PN. Serum high density lipoprotein cholesterol in diabetes mellitus: an analysis of factors which influence its concentration. Clin Chim Acta. 1980;104(1):11-23. PubMed PMID: 6993051.

213. Morgantini C, Natali A, Boldrini B, Imaizumi S, Navab M, Fogelman AM, et al. Antiinflammatory and antioxidant properties of HDLs are impaired in type 2 diabetes. Diabetes. 2011;60(10):2617-23. doi: 10.2337/db11-0378. PubMed PMID: 21852676; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3178289. 214. von Eckardstein A, Widmann C. High-density lipoprotein, beta cells, and diabetes. Cardiovasc Res. 2014;103(3):384-94. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvu143. PubMed PMID: 24903496.

215. Brinck JW, Thomas A, Lauer E, Jornayvaz FR, Brulhart-Meynet MC, Prost JC, et al. Diabetes Mellitus Is Associated With Reduced High-Density Lipoprotein Sphingosine-1-Phosphate Content and Impaired High-Density Lipoprotein Cardiac Cell Protection. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2016;36(5):817-24. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.115.307049. PubMed PMID: 26966278.

216. Short CD, Durrington PN, Mallick NP, Hunt LP, Tetlow L, Ishola M. Serum and urinary high density lipoproteins in glomerular disease with proteinuria. Kidney Int. 1986;29(6):1224-8. PubMed PMID: 3091902.

217. Witztum JL, Fisher M, Pietro T, Steinbrecher UP, Elam RL. Nonenzymatic glucosylation of high-density lipoprotein accelerates its catabolism in guinea pigs. Diabetes. 1982;31(11):1029-32. PubMed PMID: 6816643.

218. Winocour PH, Durrington PN, Ishola M, Anderson DC. Lipoprotein abnormalities in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Lancet. 1986;1(8491):1176-8. PubMed PMID: 2871420.
219. Song KH, Ko SH, Kim HW, Ahn YB, Lee JM, Son HS, et al. Prospective study of lipoprotein(a) as a risk factor for deteriorating renal function in type 2 diabetic patients with overt proteinuria. Diabetes Care. 2005;28(7):1718-23. PubMed PMID: 15983325.

220. Soran H, France MW, Kwok S, Dissanayake S, Charlton-Menys V, Younis NN, et al. Apolipoprotein B100 is a better treatment target than calculated LDL and non-HDL cholesterol in statin-treated patients. Ann Clin Biochem. 2011;48(Pt 6):566-71. doi: 10.1258/acb.2011.010277. PubMed PMID: 22006975.

221. Zhang Y, Jenkins AJ, Basu A, Stoner JA, Lopes-Virella MF, Klein RL, et al. Associations between intensive diabetes therapy and NMR-determined lipoprotein subclass profiles in type 1 diabetes. J Lipid Res. 2016;57(2):310-7. doi: 10.1194/jlr.P060657. PubMed PMID: 26658239; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4727426.

222. Sjostrom L, Lindroos AK, Peltonen M, Torgerson J, Bouchard C, Carlsson B, et al. Lifestyle, diabetes, and cardiovascular risk factors 10 years after bariatric surgery. N Engl J Med. 2004;351(26):2683-93. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa035622. PubMed PMID: 15616203.

223. Wood PD, Stefanick ML, Dreon DM, Frey-Hewitt B, Garay SC, Williams PT, et al. Changes in plasma lipids and lipoproteins in overweight men during weight loss through dieting as compared with exercise. N Engl J Med. 1988;319(18):1173-9. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198811033191801. PubMed PMID: 3173455.

224. Rock CL, Flatt SW, Pakiz B, Taylor KS, Leone AF, Brelje K, et al. Weight loss, glycemic control, and cardiovascular disease risk factors in response to differential diet composition in a weight loss program in type 2 diabetes: a randomized controlled trial. Diabetes Care. 2014;37(6):1573-80. doi: 10.2337/dc13-2900. PubMed PMID: 24760261; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4392939.

225. Grundy SM. Dietary therapy of hyperlipidaemia. Baillieres Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1987;1(3):667-98. PubMed PMID: 3330424.

226. American Diabetes A. Standards of medical care in diabetes--2014. Diabetes Care. 2014;37 Suppl 1:S14-80. doi: 10.2337/dc14-S014. PubMed PMID: 24357209.

227. Haffner SM, American Diabetes A. Dyslipidemia management in adults with diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2004;27 Suppl 1:S68-71. PubMed PMID: 14693930.

228. Look ARG, Wing RR, Bolin P, Brancati FL, Bray GA, Clark JM, et al. Cardiovascular effects of intensive lifestyle intervention in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(2):145-54. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1212914. PubMed PMID: 23796131; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3791615.

229. Torgerson JS, Hauptman J, Boldrin MN, Sjostrom L. XENical in the prevention of diabetes in obese subjects (XENDOS) study: a randomized study of orlistat as an adjunct to lifestyle changes for the prevention of type 2 diabetes in obese patients. Diabetes Care. 2004;27(1):155-61. PubMed PMID: 14693982.

230. Davidson MH, Hauptman J, DiGirolamo M, Foreyt JP, Halsted CH, Heber D, et al. Weight control and risk factor reduction in obese subjects treated for 2 years with orlistat: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 1999;281(3):235-42. PubMed PMID: 9918478.

231. Sjostrom L. Surgical intervention as a strategy for treatment of obesity. Endocrine. 2000;13(2):213-30. doi: 10.1385/ENDO:13:2:213. PubMed PMID: 11186223.

232. Hama S SJ, Aghamohammadzadeh R, et al. Changes in inflammation markers, adipose tissue properties, glucose homeostasis and lipoproteins after gastric bypass surgery in morbidly obese patients. Atherosclerosis. 2016;(231):e3-e4.

233. Aghamohammadzadeh R, Greenstein AS, Yadav R, Jeziorska M, Hama S, Soltani F, et al. Effects of bariatric surgery on human small artery function: evidence for reduction in perivascular adipocyte inflammation, and the restoration of normal anticontractile activity despite persistent obesity. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;62(2):128-35. doi:

10.1016/j.jacc.2013.04.027. PubMed PMID: 23665100; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3791397.

234. Liu Y ST, Hama S, et al. Effect of bariatric surgery on HDL quantity and quality. Atherosclerosis. 2016;(245):e245.

235. Maahs DM, Ogden LG, Dabelea D, Snell-Bergeon JK, Daniels SR, Hamman RF, et al. Association of glycaemia with lipids in adults with type 1 diabetes: modification by dyslipidaemia medication. Diabetologia. 2010;53(12):2518-25. doi: 10.1007/s00125-010-1886-6. PubMed PMID: 20820753; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3405233.

236. Mihailescu DV, Vora A, Mazzone T. Lipid effects of endocrine medications. Curr Atheroscler Rep. 2011;13(1):88-94. doi: 10.1007/s11883-010-0146-z. PubMed PMID: 21104166.

237. Stumvoll M, Nurjhan N, Perriello G, Dailey G, Gerich JE. Metabolic effects of metformin in non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 1995;333(9):550-4. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199508313330903. PubMed PMID: 7623903.

238. Zinman B, Wanner C, Lachin JM, Fitchett D, Bluhmki E, Hantel S, et al. Empagliflozin, Cardiovascular Outcomes, and Mortality in Type 2 Diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(22):2117-28. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1504720. PubMed PMID: 26378978.

239. Collins R, Armitage J, Parish S, Sleight P, Peto R, Heart Protection Study Collaborative G. Effects of cholesterol-lowering with simvastatin on stroke and other major vascular events in 20536 people with cerebrovascular disease or other high-risk conditions. Lancet. 2004;363(9411):757-67. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)15690-0. PubMed PMID: 15016485.

240. Collins R, Armitage J, Parish S, Sleigh P, Peto R, Heart Protection Study Collaborative G. MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of cholesterol-lowering with simvastatin in 5963 people with diabetes: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2003;361(9374):2005-16. PubMed PMID: 12814710.

241. Preiss D, Seshasai SR, Welsh P, Murphy SA, Ho JE, Waters DD, et al. Risk of incident diabetes with intensive-dose compared with moderate-dose statin therapy: a meta-analysis. JAMA. 2011;305(24):2556-64. doi: 10.1001/jama.2011.860. PubMed PMID: 21693744.

242. Bayturan O, Kapadia S, Nicholls SJ, Tuzcu EM, Shao M, Uno K, et al. Clinical predictors of plaque progression despite very low levels of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010;55(24):2736-42. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2010.01.050. PubMed PMID: 20538166.

243. Sattar N, Preiss D, Murray HM, Welsh P, Buckley BM, de Craen AJ, et al. Statins and risk of incident diabetes: a collaborative meta-analysis of randomised statin trials. Lancet.
2010;375(9716):735-42. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)61965-6. PubMed PMID: 20167359.
244. Garcia-Calvo M, Lisnock J, Bull HG, Hawes BE, Burnett DA, Braun MP, et al. The target of ezetimibe is Niemann-Pick C1-Like 1 (NPC1L1). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.
2005;102(23):8132-7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0500269102. PubMed PMID: 15928087; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1149415.

245. Fonseca VA, Handelsman Y, Staels B. Colesevelam lowers glucose and lipid levels in type 2 diabetes: the clinical evidence. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2010;12(5):384-92. doi: 10.1111/j.1463-1326.2009.01181.x. PubMed PMID: 20415686; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2871173.

246. Garg A, Grundy SM. Cholestyramine therapy for dyslipidemia in non-insulindependent diabetes mellitus. A short-term, double-blind, crossover trial. Ann Intern Med. 1994;121(6):416-22. PubMed PMID: 8053615.

247. Sattar N, Preiss D, Robinson JG, Djedjos CS, Elliott M, Somaratne R, et al. Lipidlowering efficacy of the PCSK9 inhibitor evolocumab (AMG 145) in patients with type 2 diabetes: a meta-analysis of individual patient data. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2016;4(5):403-10. doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587(16)00003-6. PubMed PMID: 26868195.

Zavori H, Giunzioni I, Fazio S. PCSK9 inhibition to reduce cardiovascular disease risk: recent findings from the biology of PCSK9. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes.
2015;22(2):126-32. doi: 10.1097/MED.000000000000137. PubMed PMID: 25692926; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4384821.

249. Wierzbicki AS. Fibrates: no ACCORD on their use in the treatment of dyslipidaemia. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2010;21(4):352-8. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e32833c1e74. PubMed PMID: 20625256.

250. Schofield JD, Liu Y, France MW, Sandle L, Soran H. A review of paradoxical HDL-C responses to fenofibrate, illustrated by a case report. J Clin Lipidol. 2014;8(4):455-9. doi: 10.1016/j.jacl.2014.05.003. PubMed PMID: 25110229.

251. Hegele RA, Ginsberg HN, Chapman MJ, Nordestgaard BG, Kuivenhoven JA, Averna M, et al. The polygenic nature of hypertriglyceridaemia: implications for definition, diagnosis, and management. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2014;2(8):655-66. doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587(13)70191-8. PubMed PMID: 24731657; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4201123.

252. Marchioli R, Barzi F, Bomba E, Chieffo C, Di Gregorio D, Di Mascio R, et al. Early protection against sudden death by n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids after myocardial infarction: time-course analysis of the results of the Gruppo Italiano per lo Studio della Sopravvivenza nell'Infarto Miocardico (GISSI)-Prevenzione. Circulation. 2002;105(16):1897-903. PubMed PMID: 11997274.

253. Harris WS, Bulchandani D. Why do omega-3 fatty acids lower serum triglycerides? Curr Opin Lipidol. 2006;17(4):387-93. doi: 10.1097/01.mol.0000236363.63840.16. PubMed PMID: 16832161.

254. Investigators OT, Bosch J, Gerstein HC, Dagenais GR, Diaz R, Dyal L, et al. n-3 fatty acids and cardiovascular outcomes in patients with dysglycemia. N Engl J Med. 2012;367(4):309-18. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1203859. PubMed PMID: 22686415.

255. Harris WS, Miller M, Tighe AP, Davidson MH, Schaefer EJ. Omega-3 fatty acids and coronary heart disease risk: clinical and mechanistic perspectives. Atherosclerosis.

2008;197(1):12-24. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2007.11.008. PubMed PMID: 18160071. 256. Joshi SR. Saroglitazar for the treatment of dyslipidemia in diabetic patients. Expert Opin Pharmacother. 2015;16(4):597-606. doi: 10.1517/14656566.2015.1009894. PubMed PMID: 25674933.

257. Effect of intensive diabetes treatment on carotid artery wall thickness in the epidemiology of diabetes interventions and complications. Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications (EDIC) Research Group. Diabetes. 1999;48(2):383-90. PubMed PMID: 10334318; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2622732.

258. Laing SP, Swerdlow AJ, Carpenter LM, Slater SD, Burden AC, Botha JL, et al. Mortality from cerebrovascular disease in a cohort of 23 000 patients with insulin-treated diabetes. Stroke. 2003;34(2):418-21. PubMed PMID: 12574553.

259. Haffner SM, Lehto S, Ronnemaa T, Pyorala K, Laakso M. Mortality from coronary heart disease in subjects with type 2 diabetes and in nondiabetic subjects with and without prior myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. 1998;339(4):229-34. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199807233390404. PubMed PMID: 9673301.

260. Diabetes C, Complications Trial /Epidemiology of Diabetes I, Complications Study Research G. Intensive Diabetes Treatment and Cardiovascular Outcomes in Type 1 Diabetes: The DCCT/EDIC Study 30-Year Follow-up. Diabetes Care. 2016;39(5):686-93. doi:

10.2337/dc15-1990. PubMed PMID: 26861924; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4839174. 261. Board JBS. Joint British Societies' consensus recommendations for the prevention of cardiovascular disease (JBS3). Heart. 2014;100 Suppl 2:ii1-ii67. doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2014-305693. PubMed PMID: 24667225.

262. Perk J, De Backer G, Gohlke H, Graham I, Reiner Z, Verschuren M, et al. European Guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (version 2012). The Fifth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and Other Societies on Cardiovascular Disease Prevention in Clinical Practice (constituted by representatives of nine societies and by invited experts). Eur Heart J. 2012;33(13):1635-701. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehs092. PubMed PMID: 22555213.

263. Gyberg V, De Bacquer D, De Backer G, Jennings C, Kotseva K, Mellbin L, et al. Patients with coronary artery disease and diabetes need improved management: a report from the EUROASPIRE IV survey: a registry from the EuroObservational Research Programme of the European Society of Cardiology. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2015;14:133. doi: 10.1186/s12933-015-0296-y. PubMed PMID: 26427624; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4591740. 264. Yudkin JS, Richter B, Gale EA. Intensified glucose lowering in type 2 diabetes: time for a reappraisal. Diabetologia. 2010;53(10):2079-85. doi: 10.1007/s00125-010-1864-z. PubMed PMID: 20686748.

265. American Diabetes A. (8) Cardiovascular disease and risk management. Diabetes
Care. 2015;38 Suppl:S49-57. doi: 10.2337/dc15-S011. PubMed PMID: 25537708.
266. Lipid Modification: Cardiovascular Risk Assessment and the Modification of Blood
Lipids for the Primary and Secondary Prevention of Cardiovascular Disease. National

Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence: Guidance. London2014.

267. Whiteley L, Padmanabhan S, Hole D, Isles C. Should diabetes be considered a coronary heart disease risk equivalent?: results from 25 years of follow-up in the Renfrew and Paisley survey. Diabetes Care. 2005;28(7):1588-93. PubMed PMID: 15983305.

268. Maahs DM, Daniels SR, de Ferranti SD, Dichek HL, Flynn J, Goldstein BI, et al. Cardiovascular disease risk factors in youth with diabetes mellitus: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2014;130(17):1532-58. doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000094. PubMed PMID: 25170098.

269. Vazquez-Benitez G, Desai JR, Xu S, Goodrich GK, Schroeder EB, Nichols GA, et al. Preventable major cardiovascular events associated with uncontrolled glucose, blood pressure, and lipids and active smoking in adults with diabetes with and without cardiovascular disease: a contemporary analysis. Diabetes Care. 2015;38(5):905-12. doi:

10.2337/dc14-1877. PubMed PMID: 25710922; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4876667. 270. Huxley RR, Peters SA, Mishra GD, Woodward M. Risk of all-cause mortality and vascular events in women versus men with type 1 diabetes: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2015;3(3):198-206. doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587(14)70248-7. PubMed PMID: 25660575.

271. Regensteiner JG, Golden S, Huebschmann AG, Barrett-Connor E, Chang AY, Chyun D, et al. Sex Differences in the Cardiovascular Consequences of Diabetes Mellitus: A Scientific Statement From the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2015;132(25):2424-47. doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000343. PubMed PMID: 26644329.

272. Wulffele MG, Kooy A, de Zeeuw D, Stehouwer CD, Gansevoort RT. The effect of metformin on blood pressure, plasma cholesterol and triglycerides in type 2 diabetes mellitus: a systematic review. Journal of internal medicine. 2004;256(1):1-14. Epub 2004/06/11. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2796.2004.01328.x. PubMed PMID: 15189360.

273. Buse JB, Tan MH, Prince MJ, Erickson PP. The effects of oral anti-hyperglycaemic medications on serum lipid profiles in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes, obesity & metabolism. 2004;6(2):133-56. Epub 2004/01/30. PubMed PMID: 14746579.

274. Monami M, Vitale V, Ambrosio ML, Bartoli N, Toffanello G, Ragghianti B, et al. Effects on lipid profile of dipeptidyl peptidase 4 inhibitors, pioglitazone, acarbose, and sulfonylureas: meta-analysis of placebo-controlled trials. Advances in therapy. 2012;29(9):736-46. Epub 2012/08/28. doi: 10.1007/s12325-012-0045-5. PubMed PMID: 22923161.

275. Araki T, Emoto M, Konishi T, Ikuno Y, Lee E, Teramura M, et al. Glimepiride increases high-density lipoprotein cholesterol via increasing adiponectin levels in type 2 diabetes mellitus. Metabolism: clinical and experimental. 2009;58(2):143-8. Epub 2009/01/22. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2008.09.006. PubMed PMID: 19154945.

276. Dormandy JA, Charbonnel B, Eckland DJ, Erdmann E, Massi-Benedetti M, Moules IK, et al. Secondary prevention of macrovascular events in patients with type 2 diabetes in the PROactive Study (PROspective pioglitAzone Clinical Trial In macroVascular Events): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2005;366(9493):1279-89. Epub 2005/10/11. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)67528-9. PubMed PMID: 16214598.

277. Azimova K, San Juan Z, Mukherjee D. Cardiovascular safety profile of currently available diabetic drugs. The Ochsner journal. 2014;14(4):616-32. Epub 2015/01/20. PubMed PMID: 25598727; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC4295739.

278. Siahmansur TJ, Schofield JD, Azmi S, Liu YF, Durrington PN, Soran H. Unintended positive and negative effects of drugs on lipoproteins. Current opinion in lipidology. 2015;26(4):325-37. doi: 10.1097/Mol.000000000000198. PubMed PMID: ISI:000361139400011.

279. Lavalle-Gonzalez FJ, Januszewicz A, Davidson J, Tong C, Qiu R, Canovatchel W, et al. Efficacy and safety of canagliflozin compared with placebo and sitagliptin in patients with type 2 diabetes on background metformin monotherapy: a randomised trial.

Diabetologia. 2013;56(12):2582-92. doi: 10.1007/s00125-013-3039-1. PubMed PMID: ISI:000326599300006.

280. Boland CL, DeGeeter M, Nuzum DS, Tzefos M. Evaluating Second-Line Treatment Options for Type 2 Diabetes: Focus on Secondary Effects of GLP-1 Agonists and DPP-4 Inhibitors. Annals of Pharmacotherapy. 2013;47(4):490-505. doi: 10.1345/aph.1R444. PubMed PMID: ISI:000324987900012.

281. Matikainen N, Manttari S, Schweizer A, Ulvestad A, Mills D, Dunning BE, et al. Vildagliptin therapy reduces postprandial intestinal triglyceride-rich lipoprotein particles in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetologia. 2006;49(9):2049-57. doi: 10.1007/s00125-006-0340-2. PubMed PMID: ISI:000239548800010.

282. Zinman B, Ahren B, Neubacher D, Patel S, Woerle HJ, Johansen OE. Efficacy and Cardiovascular Safety of Linagliptin as an Add-On to Insulin in Type 2 Diabetes: A Pooled Comprehensive Post Hoc Analysis. Canadian journal of diabetes. 2016;40(1):50-7. Epub 2015/10/18. doi: 10.1016/j.jcjd.2015.06.010. PubMed PMID: 26474870.

283. Bailey CJ, Gross JL, Pieters A, Bastien A, List JF. Effect of dapagliflozin in patients with type 2 diabetes who have inadequate glycaemic control with metformin: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2010;375(9733):2223-33. Epub 2010/07/09. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60407-2. PubMed PMID: 20609968.

284. Ptaszynska A, Hardy E, Johnsson E, Parikh S, List J. Effects of dapagliflozin on cardiovascular risk factors. Postgraduate medicine. 2013;125(3):181-9. Epub 2013/06/12. doi: 10.3810/pgm.2013.05.2667. PubMed PMID: 23748519.

285. Forst T, Guthrie R, Goldenberg R, Yee J, Vijapurkar U, Meininger G, et al. Efficacy and safety of canagliflozin over 52 weeks in patients with type 2 diabetes on background metformin and pioglitazone. Diabetes, obesity & metabolism. 2014;16(5):467-77. Epub 2014/02/18. doi: 10.1111/dom.12273. PubMed PMID: 24528605; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC4237547.

286. Roden M, Weng J, Eilbracht J, Delafont B, Kim G, Woerle HJ, et al. Empagliflozin monotherapy with sitagliptin as an active comparator in patients with type 2 diabetes: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. The lancet Diabetes & endocrinology. 2013;1(3):208-19. Epub 2014/03/14. doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587(13)70084-6. PubMed PMID: 24622369.

287. Schwartz EA, Koska J, Mullin MP, Syoufi I, Schwenke DC, Reaven PD. Exenatide suppresses postprandial elevations in lipids and lipoproteins in individuals with impaired glucose tolerance and recent onset type 2 diabetes mellitus. Atherosclerosis.

2010;212(1):217-22. Epub 2010/06/19. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2010.05.028. PubMed PMID: 20557887.

288. Vilsboll T, Zdravkovic M, Le-Thi T, Krarup T, Schmitz O, Courreges JP, et al. Liraglutide, a long-acting human glucagon-like peptide-1 analog, given as monotherapy significantly improves glycemic control and lowers body weight without risk of hypoglycemia in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes care. 2007;30(6):1608-10. Epub 2007/03/21. doi: 10.2337/dc06-2593. PubMed PMID: 17372153.

289. Hermansen K, Baekdal TA, During M, Pietraszek A, Mortensen LS, Jorgensen H, et al. Liraglutide suppresses postprandial triglyceride and apolipoprotein B48 elevations after a fat-rich meal in patients with type 2 diabetes: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, cross-over trial. Diabetes, obesity & metabolism. 2013;15(11):1040-8. Epub 2013/05/21. doi: 10.1111/dom.12133. PubMed PMID: 23683069.

290. Allender S, Scarborough P, O'Flaherty M, Capewell S. Patterns of coronary heart disease mortality over the 20th century in England and Wales: Possible plateaus in the rate of decline. BMC Public Health. 2008;8:148. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-8-148. PubMed PMID: 18452595; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2386471.

291. Kannel WB, McGee DL. Diabetes and cardiovascular disease. The Framingham study. JAMA. 1979;241(19):2035-8. PubMed PMID: 430798.

292. Tomkin GH, Owens D. Abnormalities in apo B-containing lipoproteins in diabetes and atherosclerosis. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2001;17(1):27-43. PubMed PMID: 11241889.
293. Negre-Salvayre A, Salvayre R, Auge N, Pamplona R, Portero-Otin M. Hyperglycemia and glycation in diabetic complications. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2009;11(12):3071-109. doi: 10.1089/ARS.2009.2484. PubMed PMID: 19489690.

294. Lindsay RM, Smith W, Lee WK, Dominiczak MH, Baird JD. The effect of deltagluconolactone, an oxidised analogue of glucose, on the nonenzymatic glycation of human and rat haemoglobin. Clin Chim Acta. 1997;263(2):239-47. PubMed PMID: 9246427. 295. Knott HM, Brown BE, Davies MJ, Dean RT. Glycation and glycoxidation of lowdensity lipoproteins by glucose and low-molecular mass aldehydes. Formation of modified and oxidized particles. Eur J Biochem. 2003;270(17):3572-82. PubMed PMID: 12919321.

296. Kris-Etherton PM, Lichtenstein AH, Howard BV, Steinberg D, Witztum JL, Nutrition Committee of the American Heart Association Council on Nutrition PA, et al. Antioxidant vitamin supplements and cardiovascular disease. Circulation. 2004;110(5):637-41. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000137822.39831.F1. PubMed PMID: 15289389.

297. Brown BE, Rashid I, van Reyk DM, Davies MJ. Glycation of low-density lipoprotein results in the time-dependent accumulation of cholesteryl esters and apolipoprotein B-100 protein in primary human monocyte-derived macrophages. FEBS J. 2007;274(6):1530-41. doi: 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2007.05699.x. PubMed PMID: 17480204.

298. Ford ES. Serum copper concentration and coronary heart disease among US adults. Am J Epidemiol. 2000;151(12):1182-8. PubMed PMID: 10905530.

299. Qian M, Liu M, Eaton JW. Transition metals bind to glycated proteins forming redox active "glycochelates": implications for the pathogenesis of certain diabetic complications. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1998;250(2):385-9. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1998.9326. PubMed PMID: 9753639.

300. Lu J, Pontre B, Pickup S, Choong SY, Li M, Xu H, et al. Treatment with a copperselective chelator causes substantive improvement in cardiac function of diabetic rats with left-ventricular impairment. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2013;12:28. doi: 10.1186/1475-2840-12-28. PubMed PMID: 23368770; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3602174.

301. Kamalov M, Harris PW, Hartinger CG, Miskelly GM, Cooper GJ, Brimble MA.
Physicochemical studies on the copper(II) binding by glycated collagen telopeptides. Org
Biomol Chem. 2015;13(10):3058-63. doi: 10.1039/c4ob02536a. PubMed PMID: 25622575.
302. Hamada Y, Nakashima E, Naruse K, Nakae M, Naiki M, Fujisawa H, et al. A copper
chelating agent suppresses carbonyl stress in diabetic rat lenses. J Diabetes Complications.
2005;19(6):328-34. doi: 10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2005.08.002. PubMed PMID: 16260349.

303. Siegemund R, Lossner J, Gunther K, Kuhn HJ, Bachmann H. Mode of action of triethylenetetramine dihydrochloride on copper metabolism in Wilson's disease. Acta Neurol Scand. 1991;83(6):364-6. PubMed PMID: 1887758.

304. Rutter MK, Prais HR, Charlton-Menys V, Gittins M, Roberts C, Davies RR, et al. Protection Against Nephropathy in Diabetes with Atorvastatin (PANDA): a randomized double-blind placebo-controlled trial of high- vs. low-dose atorvastatin(1). Diabet Med. 2011;28(1):100-8. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2010.03139.x. PubMed PMID: 21166851.

305. Younis N, Charlton-Menys V, Sharma R, Soran H, Durrington PN. Glycation of LDL in non-diabetic people: Small dense LDL is preferentially glycated both in vivo and in vitro. Atherosclerosis. 2009;202(1):162-8. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2008.04.036. PubMed PMID: 18511055.

306. Sarkar B, Lingertat-Walsh K, Clarke JT. Copper-histidine therapy for Menkes disease. J Pediatr. 1993;123(5):828-30. PubMed PMID: 8229500.

307. Zhang L, Ward ML, Phillips AR, Zhang S, Kennedy J, Barry B, et al. Protection of the heart by treatment with a divalent-copper-selective chelator reveals a novel mechanism underlying cardiomyopathy in diabetic rats. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2013;12:123. doi: 10.1186/1475-2840-12-123. PubMed PMID: 23981320; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3848860.

308. Jack CM, Sheridan B, Kennedy L, Stout RW. Non-enzymatic glycosylation of lowdensity lipoprotein. Results of an affinity chromatography method. Diabetologia. 1988;31(2):126-7. PubMed PMID: 3360222.

309. el-Saadani M, Esterbauer H, el-Sayed M, Goher M, Nassar AY, Jurgens G. A spectrophotometric assay for lipid peroxides in serum lipoproteins using a commercially available reagent. J Lipid Res. 1989;30(4):627-30. PubMed PMID: 2754343.

310. Sharma A, Artiss JD, Zak B. A method for the sequential colorimetric determination of serum triglycerides and cholesterol. Clin Biochem. 1987;20(3):167-72. PubMed PMID: 3652437.

311. Charlton-Menys V, Liu Y, Durrington PN. Semiautomated method for determination of serum paraoxonase activity using paraoxon as substrate. Clin Chem. 2006;52(3):453-7. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2005.063412. PubMed PMID: 16423902.

312. de la Llera-Moya M, Drazul-Schrader D, Asztalos BF, Cuchel M, Rader DJ, Rothblat GH. The ability to promote efflux via ABCA1 determines the capacity of serum specimens with similar high-density lipoprotein cholesterol to remove cholesterol from macrophages.

Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2010;30(4):796-801. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.109.199158. PubMed PMID: 20075420; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2866499.

Makino K, Furbee JW, Jr., Scanu AM, Fless GM. Effect of glycation on the properties of lipoprotein(a). Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15(3):385-91. PubMed PMID: 7749849.
Wolff SP, Dean RT. Glucose autoxidation and protein modification. The potential role of 'autoxidative glycosylation' in diabetes. Biochem J. 1987;245(1):243-50. PubMed PMID: 3117042; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1148106.

315. Rizzo M, Berneis K, Corrado E, Novo S. The significance of low-density-lipoproteins size in vascular diseases. Int Angiol. 2006;25(1):4-9. PubMed PMID: 16520717.

316. Ghaffari MA, Mojab S. Glucose influence on copper ion-dependent oxidation of low density lipoprotein. Iran Biomed J. 2009;13(1):59-64. PubMed PMID: 19252679.

317. Rabbani N, Godfrey L, Xue M, Shaheen F, Geoffrion M, Milne R, et al. Glycation of LDL by methylglyoxal increases arterial atherogenicity: a possible contributor to increased risk of cardiovascular disease in diabetes. Diabetes. 2011;60(7):1973-80. doi: 10.2337/db11-0085. PubMed PMID: 21617182; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3121424.

318. Soran H, Durrington PN. Susceptibility of LDL and its subfractions to glycation. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2011;22(4):254-61. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e328348a43f. PubMed PMID: 21734572.

319. Nigon F, Lesnik P, Rouis M, Chapman MJ. Discrete subspecies of human low density lipoproteins are heterogeneous in their interaction with the cellular LDL receptor. J Lipid Res. 1991;32(11):1741-53. PubMed PMID: 1770294.

320. Araki N, Higashi T, Mori T, Shibayama R, Kawabe Y, Kodama T, et al. Macrophage scavenger receptor mediates the endocytic uptake and degradation of advanced glycation end products of the Maillard reaction. Eur J Biochem. 1995;230(2):408-15. PubMed PMID: 7607209.

321. Suzuki H, Kurihara Y, Takeya M, Kamada N, Kataoka M, Jishage K, et al. A role for macrophage scavenger receptors in atherosclerosis and susceptibility to infection. Nature. 1997;386(6622):292-6. doi: 10.1038/386292a0. PubMed PMID: 9069289.

322. Brownlee M. The pathobiology of diabetic complications: a unifying mechanism. Diabetes. 2005;54(6):1615-25. PubMed PMID: 15919781.

323. Monnier L, Mas E, Ginet C, Michel F, Villon L, Cristol JP, et al. Activation of oxidative stress by acute glucose fluctuations compared with sustained chronic hyperglycemia in patients with type 2 diabetes. JAMA. 2006;295(14):1681-7. doi: 10.1001/jama.295.14.1681. PubMed PMID: 16609090.

324. Steinbrecher UP, Zhang HF, Lougheed M. Role of oxidatively modified LDL in atherosclerosis. Free Radic Biol Med. 1990;9(2):155-68. PubMed PMID: 2227530.
325. Regnstrom J, Nilsson J, Tornvall P, Landou C, Hamsten A. Susceptibility to low-

density lipoprotein oxidation and coronary atherosclerosis in man. Lancet. 1992;339(8803):1183-6. PubMed PMID: 1349935.

326. Bonnefont-Rousselot D, Bastard JP, Jaudon MC, Delattre J. Consequences of the diabetic status on the oxidant/antioxidant balance. Diabetes Metab. 2000;26(3):163-76. PubMed PMID: 10880889.

327. Bucala R, Mitchell R, Arnold K, Innerarity T, Vlassara H, Cerami A. Identification of the major site of apolipoprotein B modification by advanced glycosylation end products blocking uptake by the low density lipoprotein receptor. J Biol Chem. 1995;270(18):10828-32. PubMed PMID: 7738020.

328. Schleicher E, Deufel T, Wieland OH. Non-enzymatic glycosylation of human serum lipoproteins. Elevated epsilon-lysine glycosylated low density lipoprotein in diabetic patients. FEBS Lett. 1981;129(1):1-4. PubMed PMID: 7274460.

329. Basta G, Schmidt AM, De Caterina R. Advanced glycation end products and vascular inflammation: implications for accelerated atherosclerosis in diabetes. Cardiovasc Res. 2004;63(4):582-92. doi: 10.1016/j.cardiores.2004.05.001. PubMed PMID: 15306213.

330. Mullarkey CJ, Edelstein D, Brownlee M. Free radical generation by early glycation products: a mechanism for accelerated atherogenesis in diabetes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1990;173(3):932-9. PubMed PMID: 2176495.

331. Reiser KM. Nonenzymatic glycation of collagen in aging and diabetes. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med. 1991;196(1):17-29. PubMed PMID: 1984239.

332. Li D, Devaraj S, Fuller C, Bucala R, Jialal I. Effect of alpha-tocopherol on LDL oxidation and glycation: in vitro and in vivo studies. J Lipid Res. 1996;37(9):1978-86. PubMed PMID: 8895064.

333. Hodgkinson CP, Laxton RC, Patel K, Ye S. Advanced glycation end-product of low density lipoprotein activates the toll-like 4 receptor pathway implications for diabetic atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2008;28(12):2275-81. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.175992. PubMed PMID: 18818414.

334. Bucala R, Makita Z, Vega G, Grundy S, Koschinsky T, Cerami A, et al. Modification of low density lipoprotein by advanced glycation end products contributes to the dyslipidemia of diabetes and renal insufficiency. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.

1994;91(20):9441-5. PubMed PMID: 7937786; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC44828.
335. Howard BV. Lipoprotein metabolism in diabetes mellitus. J Lipid Res.
1987;28(6):613-28. PubMed PMID: 3302085.

336. Beisswenger PJ, Howell SK, Nelson RG, Mauer M, Szwergold BS. Alpha-oxoaldehyde metabolism and diabetic complications. Biochem Soc Trans. 2003;31(Pt 6):1358-63. doi: 10.1042/. PubMed PMID: 14641063.

337. Dyer DG, Blackledge JA, Thorpe SR, Baynes JW. Formation of pentosidine during nonenzymatic browning of proteins by glucose. Identification of glucose and other carbohydrates as possible precursors of pentosidine in vivo. J Biol Chem. 1991;266(18):11654-60. PubMed PMID: 1904867.

338. Saxena AK, Saxena P, Wu X, Obrenovich M, Weiss MF, Monnier VM. Protein aging by carboxymethylation of lysines generates sites for divalent metal and redox active copper binding: relevance to diseases of glycoxidative stress. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1999;260(2):332-8. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1999.0898. PubMed PMID: 10403771.

Baynes JW, Thorpe SR. Role of oxidative stress in diabetic complications: a new perspective on an old paradigm. Diabetes. 1999;48(1):1-9. PubMed PMID: 9892215.
Lyons TJ. Glycation, oxidation, and glycoxidation reactions in the development of

diabetic complications. Contrib Nephrol. 1995;112:1-10. PubMed PMID: 7554979. 341. Hunt JV, Smith CC, Wolff SP. Autoxidative glycosylation and possible involvement of peroxides and free radicals in LDL modification by glucose. Diabetes. 1990;39(11):1420-4. PubMed PMID: 2227114.

342. Halliwell B, Gutteridge JM. Oxygen toxicity, oxygen radicals, transition metals and disease. Biochem J. 1984;219(1):1-14. PubMed PMID: 6326753; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1153442.

343. Cooper GJ, Chan YK, Dissanayake AM, Leahy FE, Keogh GF, Frampton CM, et al. Demonstration of a hyperglycemia-driven pathogenic abnormality of copper homeostasis in diabetes and its reversibility by selective chelation: quantitative comparisons between the biology of copper and eight other nutritionally essential elements in normal and diabetic individuals. Diabetes. 2005;54(5):1468-76. PubMed PMID: 15855335.

344. Islam KN, Takahashi M, Higashiyama S, Myint T, Uozumi N. Fragmentation of ceruloplasmin following non-enzymatic glycation reaction. J Biochem. 1995;118(5):1054-60. PubMed PMID: 8749326.

345. Qian M, Eaton JW. Glycochelates and the etiology of diabetic peripheral neuropathy. Free Radic Biol Med. 2000;28(4):652-6. PubMed PMID: 10719247.

346. Eaton JW, Qian M. Interactions of copper with glycated proteins: possible involvement in the etiology of diabetic neuropathy. Mol Cell Biochem. 2002;234-235(1-2):135-42. PubMed PMID: 12162426.

347. Brings S, Zhang S, Choong YS, Hogl S, Middleditch M, Kamalov M, et al. Diabetesinduced alterations in tissue collagen and carboxymethyllysine in rat kidneys: Association with increased collagen-degrading proteinases and amelioration by Cu(II)-selective chelation. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2015;1852(8):1610-8. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2015.04.014. PubMed PMID: 25900786.

348. Bertinato J, L'Abbe MR. Maintaining copper homeostasis: regulation of coppertrafficking proteins in response to copper deficiency or overload. J Nutr Biochem. 2004;15(6):316-22. doi: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2004.02.004. PubMed PMID: 15157936.

349. Taniguchi N. Clinical significances of superoxide dismutases: changes in aging, diabetes, ischemia, and cancer. Adv Clin Chem. 1992;29:1-59. PubMed PMID: 1585847. 350. Fujii J, Myint T, Okado A, Kaneto H, Taniguchi N. Oxidative stress caused by glycation of Cu,Zn-superoxide dismutase and its effects on intracellular components. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1996;11 Suppl 5:34-40. PubMed PMID: 9044305.

351. Zhang S, Liu H, Amarsingh GV, Cheung CC, Hogl S, Narayanan U, et al. Diabetic cardiomyopathy is associated with defective myocellular copper regulation and both defects are rectified by divalent copper chelation. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2014;13:100. doi:

10.1186/1475-2840-13-100. PubMed PMID: 24927960; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4070334.

352. Retsky KL, Chen K, Zeind J, Frei B. Inhibition of copper-induced LDL oxidation by vitamin C is associated with decreased copper-binding to LDL and 2-oxo-histidine formation. Free Radic Biol Med. 1999;26(1-2):90-8. PubMed PMID: 9890644.

353. Kuzuya M, Yamada K, Hayashi T, Funaki C, Naito M, Asai K, et al. Role of lipoprotein-copper complex in copper catalyzed-peroxidation of low-density lipoprotein. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1992;1123(3):334-41. PubMed PMID: 1536873.

354. Horsley ET, Burkitt MJ, Jones CM, Patterson RA, Harris LK, Moss NJ, et al. Mechanism of the antioxidant to pro-oxidant switch in the behavior of dehydroascorbate during LDL oxidation by copper(II) ions. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2007;465(2):303-14. doi: 10.1016/j.abb.2007.07.005. PubMed PMID: 17689484.

355. Roland A, Patterson RA, Leake DS. Measurement of copper-binding sites on low density lipoprotein. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2001;21(4):594-602. PubMed PMID: 11304478.

356. Lynch SM, Frei B. Reduction of copper, but not iron, by human low density lipoprotein (LDL). Implications for metal ion-dependent oxidative modification of LDL. J Biol Chem. 1995;270(10):5158-63. PubMed PMID: 7890625.

357. Burkitt MJ. A critical overview of the chemistry of copper-dependent low density lipoprotein oxidation: roles of lipid hydroperoxides, alpha-tocopherol, thiols, and ceruloplasmin. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2001;394(1):117-35. doi: 10.1006/abbi.2001.2509. PubMed PMID: 11566034.

358. Gong D, Lu J, Chen X, Reddy S, Crossman DJ, Glyn-Jones S, et al. A copper(II)selective chelator ameliorates diabetes-evoked renal fibrosis and albuminuria, and suppresses pathogenic TGF-beta activation in the kidneys of rats used as a model of diabetes. Diabetologia. 2008;51(9):1741-51. doi: 10.1007/s00125-008-1088-7. PubMed PMID: 18636238.

359. Forbes JM, Cooper ME, Thallas V, Burns WC, Thomas MC, Brammar GC, et al. Reduction of the accumulation of advanced glycation end products by ACE inhibition in experimental diabetic nephropathy. Diabetes. 2002;51(11):3274-82. PubMed PMID: 12401719.

360. Escolar E, Lamas GA, Mark DB, Boineau R, Goertz C, Rosenberg Y, et al. The effect of an EDTA-based chelation regimen on patients with diabetes mellitus and prior myocardial infarction in the Trial to Assess Chelation Therapy (TACT). Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes. 2014;7(1):15-24. doi: 10.1161/CIRCOUTCOMES.113.000663. PubMed PMID: 24254885; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4111470.

361. Halliwell B. Vitamin C: antioxidant or pro-oxidant in vivo? Free Radic Res. 1996;25(5):439-54. PubMed PMID: 8902542.

Buettner GR, Jurkiewicz BA. Catalytic metals, ascorbate and free radicals:
combinations to avoid. Radiat Res. 1996;145(5):532-41. PubMed PMID: 8619018.
Carr A, Frei B. Does vitamin C act as a pro-oxidant under physiological conditions?

363. Carr A, Frei B. Does vitamin C act as a pro-oxidant under physiological conditions? FASEB J. 1999;13(9):1007-24. PubMed PMID: 10336883.

364. Halliwell B, Gutteridge JM. Oxygen free radicals and iron in relation to biology and medicine: some problems and concepts. Arch Biochem Biophys. 1986;246(2):501-14. PubMed PMID: 3010861.

365. Retsky KL, Frei B. Vitamin C prevents metal ion-dependent initiation and propagation of lipid peroxidation in human low-density lipoprotein. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1995;1257(3):279-87. PubMed PMID: 7647104.

366. Otero P, Viana M, Herrera E, Bonet B. Antioxidant and prooxidant effects of ascorbic acid, dehydroascorbic acid and flavonoids on LDL submitted to different degrees of oxidation. Free Radic Res. 1997;27(6):619-26. PubMed PMID: 9455697.

367. Miyata T, Inagi R, Asahi K, Yamada Y, Horie K, Sakai H, et al. Generation of protein carbonyls by glycoxidation and lipoxidation reactions with autoxidation products of ascorbic acid and polyunsaturated fatty acids. FEBS Lett. 1998;437(1-2):24-8. PubMed PMID: 9804165.

368. Mackness MI, Arrol S, Durrington PN. Paraoxonase prevents accumulation of lipoperoxides in low-density lipoprotein. FEBS Lett. 1991;286(1-2):152-4. PubMed PMID: 1650712.

369. Mackness MI, Arrol S, Abbott C, Durrington PN. Protection of low-density lipoprotein against oxidative modification by high-density lipoprotein associated paraoxonase. Atherosclerosis. 1993;104(1-2):129-35. PubMed PMID: 8141836.

370. Kunitake ST, Jarvis MR, Hamilton RL, Kane JP. Binding of transition metals by apolipoprotein A-I-containing plasma lipoproteins: inhibition of oxidation of low density lipoproteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1992;89(15):6993-7. PubMed PMID: 1495991; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC49631.

371. Nobecourt E, Zeng J, Davies MJ, Brown BE, Yadav S, Barter PJ, et al. Effects of cross-link breakers, glycation inhibitors and insulin sensitisers on HDL function and the non-enzymatic glycation of apolipoprotein A-I. Diabetologia. 2008;51(6):1008-17. doi: 10.1007/s00125-008-0986-z. PubMed PMID: 18437350.

Hoang A, Murphy AJ, Coughlan MT, Thomas MC, Forbes JM, O'Brien R, et al.
Advanced glycation of apolipoprotein A-I impairs its anti-atherogenic properties.
Diabetologia. 2007;50(8):1770-9. doi: 10.1007/s00125-007-0718-9. PubMed PMID: 17579831.
Critchley J, Liu J, Zhao D, Wei W, Capewell S. Explaining the increase in coronary

heart disease mortality in Beijing between 1984 and 1999. Circulation. 2004;110(10):1236-44. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000140668.91896.AE. PubMed PMID: 15337690.

374. Patel JV, Vyas A, Cruickshank JK, Prabhakaran D, Hughes E, Reddy KS, et al. Impact of migration on coronary heart disease risk factors: comparison of Gujaratis in Britain and their contemporaries in villages of origin in India. Atherosclerosis. 2006;185(2):297-306. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2005.06.005. PubMed PMID: 16005463.

375. Steinberg D, Witztum JL. Oxidized low-density lipoprotein and atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2010;30(12):2311-6. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.179697. PubMed PMID: 21084697.

376. Stocker R, Keaney JF, Jr. Role of oxidative modifications in atherosclerosis. Physiol Rev. 2004;84(4):1381-478. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00047.2003. PubMed PMID: 15383655.
377. Heart Protection Study Collaborative G. MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of antioxidant vitamin supplementation in 20,536 high-risk individuals: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2002;360(9326):23-33. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(02)09328-5. PubMed PMID: 12114037.

378. Mackness MI, Abbott C, Arrol S, Durrington PN. The role of high-density lipoprotein and lipid-soluble antioxidant vitamins in inhibiting low-density lipoprotein oxidation. Biochem J. 1993;294 (Pt 3):829-34. PubMed PMID: 8379937; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1134536.

379. Durrington PN, Mackness B, Mackness MI. Paraoxonase and atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2001;21(4):473-80. PubMed PMID: 11304460.

380. Younis NN, Soran H, Sharma R, Charlton-Menys V, Durrington PN. Lipoprotein glycation in atherogenesis. Clin Lipidol. 2009;4(6):781-90. doi: 10.2217/Clp.09.61. PubMed PMID: WOS:000272782500015.

381. Kesaniemi YA, Witztum JL, Steinbrecher UP. Receptor-mediated catabolism of low density lipoprotein in man. Quantitation using glucosylated low density lipoprotein. J Clin Invest. 1983;71(4):950-9. PubMed PMID: 6300194; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC436952.
382. McCully KS. Chemical pathology of homocysteine. I. Atherogenesis. Ann Clin Lab Sci. 1993;23(6):477-93. PubMed PMID: 8291902.

383. Parthasarathy S, Barnett J, Fong LG. High-density lipoprotein inhibits the oxidative modification of low-density lipoprotein. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1990;1044(2):275-83. PubMed PMID: 2344447.

384. Watson AD, Berliner JA, Hama SY, La Du BN, Faull KF, Fogelman AM, et al. Protective effect of high density lipoprotein associated paraoxonase. Inhibition of the biological activity of minimally oxidized low density lipoprotein. J Clin Invest. 1995;96(6):2882-91. doi: 10.1172/JCI118359. PubMed PMID: 8675659; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC185999.

385. Arrol S MM, Durrington PN. High density lipoprotein-associated enzymes and the prevention of low density lipoprotein oxidation. Eur J Lab Med. 1996;(4):33-8.

386. Draganov DI, Teiber JF, Speelman A, Osawa Y, Sunahara R, La Du BN. Human paraoxonases (PON1, PON2, and PON3) are lactonases with overlapping and distinct substrate specificities. J Lipid Res. 2005;46(6):1239-47. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M400511-JLR200. PubMed PMID: 15772423.

387. Ben-David M, Sussman JL, Maxwell CI, Szeler K, Kamerlin SC, Tawfik DS. Catalytic stimulation by restrained active-site floppiness--the case of high density lipoprotein-bound

serum paraoxonase-1. J Mol Biol. 2015;427(6 Pt B):1359-74. doi:

10.1016/j.jmb.2015.01.013. PubMed PMID: 25644661.

388. Harel M, Aharoni A, Gaidukov L, Brumshtein B, Khersonsky O, Meged R, et al. Structure and evolution of the serum paraoxonase family of detoxifying and antiatherosclerotic enzymes. Nat Struct Mol Biol. 2004;11(5):412-9. doi: 10.1038/nsmb767. PubMed PMID: 15098021.

389. Bajaj P, Tripathy RK, Aggarwal G, Pande AH. Human paraoxonase 1 as a pharmacologic agent: limitations and perspectives. ScientificWorldJournal. 2014;2014:854391. doi: 10.1155/2014/854391. PubMed PMID: 25386619; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4217237.

390. Mackness B, Durrington P, McElduff P, Yarnell J, Azam N, Watt M, et al. Low paraoxonase activity predicts coronary events in the Caerphilly Prospective Study. Circulation. 2003;107(22):2775-9. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000070954.00271.13. PubMed PMID: 12756158.

391. Wang M, Lang X, Cui S, Zou L, Cao J, Wang S, et al. Quantitative assessment of the influence of paraoxonase 1 activity and coronary heart disease risk. DNA Cell Biol. 2012;31(6):975-82. doi: 10.1089/dna.2011.1478. PubMed PMID: 22320866.

392. Tang WH, Hartiala J, Fan Y, Wu Y, Stewart AF, Erdmann J, et al. Clinical and genetic association of serum paraoxonase and arylesterase activities with cardiovascular risk. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2012;32(11):2803-12. doi:

10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.253930. PubMed PMID: 22982463; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3499946.

393. Bhattacharyya T, Nicholls SJ, Topol EJ, Zhang R, Yang X, Schmitt D, et al. Relationship of paraoxonase 1 (PON1) gene polymorphisms and functional activity with systemic oxidative stress and cardiovascular risk. JAMA. 2008;299(11):1265-76. doi: 10.1001/jama.299.11.1265. PubMed PMID: 18349088; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3014051.

394. Karlsson H, Kontush A, James RW. Functionality of HDL: antioxidation and detoxifying effects. Handb Exp Pharmacol. 2015;224:207-28. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-09665-0_5. PubMed PMID: 25522989.

395. Mackness B, Durrington PN, Abuashia B, Boulton AJ, Mackness MI. Low paraoxonase activity in type II diabetes mellitus complicated by retinopathy. Clin Sci (Lond). 2000;98(3):355-63. PubMed PMID: 10677395.

396. Mackness B, Durrington PN, Boulton AJ, Hine D, Mackness MI. Serum paraoxonase activity in patients with type 1 diabetes compared to healthy controls. Eur J Clin Invest. 2002;32(4):259-64. PubMed PMID: 11952811.

397. Hofer SE, Bennetts B, Chan AK, Holloway B, Karschimkus C, Jenkins AJ, et al. Association between PON 1 polymorphisms, PON activity and diabetes complications. J Diabetes Complications. 2006;20(5):322-8. doi: 10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2005.08.008. PubMed PMID: 16949520.

398. Rozenberg O, Shiner M, Aviram M, Hayek T. Paraoxonase 1 (PON1) attenuates
diabetes development in mice through its antioxidative properties. Free Radic Biol Med.
2008;44(11):1951-9. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2008.02.012. PubMed PMID: 18358245.
399. Hegele RA, Connelly PW, Scherer SW, Hanley AJ, Harris SB, Tsui LC, et al.

Paraoxonase-2 gene (PON2) G148 variant associated with elevated fasting plasma glucose in noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1997;82(10):3373-7. doi: 10.1210/jcem.82.10.4289. PubMed PMID: 9329371.

400. Wang J, Yang MM, Rong SS, Ng TK, Li YB, Liu XM. Association of paraoxonase gene polymorphisms with diabetic nephropathy and retinopathy. Mol Med Rep. 2013;8(6):1845-51. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2013.1710. PubMed PMID: 24100645.

401. Younis NN, Durrington PN. HDL functionality in diabetes mellitus: potential importance of glycation. Clin Lipidol. 2012;7(5):561-78. doi: 10.2217/Clp.12.60. PubMed PMID: WOS:000310416600013.

402. Mackness B, Durrington PN, Mackness MI. Lack of protection against oxidative modification of LDL by avian HDL. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1998;247(2):443-6. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1998.8803. PubMed PMID: 9642147.

403. Shih DM, Gu L, Xia YR, Navab M, Li WF, Hama S, et al. Mice lacking serum paraoxonase are susceptible to organophosphate toxicity and atherosclerosis. Nature. 1998;394(6690):284-7. doi: 10.1038/28406. PubMed PMID: 9685159.

404. Tward A, Xia YR, Wang XP, Shi YS, Park C, Castellani LW, et al. Decreased atherosclerotic lesion formation in human serum paraoxonase transgenic mice. Circulation. 2002;106(4):484-90. PubMed PMID: 12135950.

405. Zhang C, Peng W, Wang M, Zhu J, Zang Y, Shi W, et al. Studies on protective effects of human paraoxonases 1 and 3 on atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E knockout mice. Gene Ther. 2010;17(5):626-33. doi: 10.1038/gt.2010.11. PubMed PMID: 20182519.

406. Duverger N, Kruth H, Emmanuel F, Caillaud JM, Viglietta C, Castro G, et al. Inhibition of atherosclerosis development in cholesterol-fed human apolipoprotein A-Itransgenic rabbits. Circulation. 1996;94(4):713-7. PubMed PMID: 8772693.

407. Plump AS, Azrolan N, Odaka H, Wu L, Jiang X, Tall A, et al. ApoA-I knockout mice: characterization of HDL metabolism in homozygotes and identification of a post-RNA mechanism of apoA-I up-regulation in heterozygotes. J Lipid Res. 1997;38(5):1033-47. PubMed PMID: 9186920.

408. Mackness M, Boullier A, Hennuyer N, Mackness B, Hall M, Tailleux A, et al.
Paraoxonase activity is reduced by a pro-atherosclerotic diet in rabbits. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2000;269(1):232-6. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.2000.2265. PubMed PMID: 10694505.
409. Ng DS. Insight into the role of LCAT from mouse models. Rev Endocr Metab Disord.
2004;5(4):311-8. doi: 10.1023/B:REMD.0000045102.70521.af. PubMed PMID: 15486463.
410. Murakami M, Taketomi Y, Girard C, Yamamoto K, Lambeau G. Emerging roles of

secreted phospholipase A2 enzymes: Lessons from transgenic and knockout mice.
Biochimie. 2010;92(6):561-82. doi: 10.1016/j.biochi.2010.03.015. PubMed PMID: 20347923.
411. Mackness B, Davies GK, Turkie W, Lee E, Roberts DH, Hill E, et al. Paraoxonase status in coronary heart disease: are activity and concentration more important than

genotype? Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2001;21(9):1451-7. PubMed PMID: 11557671.
412. Cherry N, Mackness M, Durrington P, Povey A, Dippnall M, Smith T, et al.
Paraoxonase (PON1) polymorphisms in farmers attributing ill health to sheep dip. Lancet.
2002;359(9308):763-4. PubMed PMID: 11888590.

413. Wheeler JG, Keavney BD, Watkins H, Collins R, Danesh J. Four paraoxonase gene polymorphisms in 11212 cases of coronary heart disease and 12786 controls: meta-analysis of 43 studies. Lancet. 2004;363(9410):689-95. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)15642-0. PubMed PMID: 15001326.

414. Mackness MI, Arrol S, Mackness B, Durrington PN. Alloenzymes of paraoxonase and effectiveness of high-density lipoproteins in protecting low-density lipoprotein against lipid peroxidation. Lancet. 1997;349(9055):851-2. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)61755-2. PubMed PMID: 9121268.

415. Method of using PON-1 to decrease atheroma formation. US patent 6391298. 2002 May 21.

416. Rosenblat M, Volkova N, Aviram M. Injection of paraoxonase 1 (PON1) to mice stimulates their HDL and macrophage antiatherogenicity. Biofactors. 2011;37(6):462-7. doi: 10.1002/biof.188. PubMed PMID: 22162319.

417. Costa LG, Giordano G, Furlong CE. Pharmacological and dietary modulators of paraoxonase 1 (PON1) activity and expression: the hunt goes on. Biochem Pharmacol. 2011;81(3):337-44. doi: 10.1016/j.bcp.2010.11.008. PubMed PMID: 21093416; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3077125.

418. Getz GS, Reardon CA. Apolipoprotein A-I and A-I mimetic peptides: a role in atherosclerosis. J Inflamm Res. 2011;4:83-92. doi: 10.2147/JIR.S12983. PubMed PMID: 22096372; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3218745.

419. Mishra VK, Palgunachari MN, McPherson DT, Anantharamaiah GM. Lipid complex of apolipoprotein A-I mimetic peptide 4F is a novel platform for paraoxonase-1 binding and enhancing its activity and stability. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2013;430(3):975-80. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2012.11.128. PubMed PMID: 23261466; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3555693.

420. Mackness B, Hunt R, Durrington PN, Mackness MI. Increased immunolocalization of paraoxonase, clusterin, and apolipoprotein A-I in the human artery wall with the progression of atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17(7):1233-8. PubMed PMID: 9261251.

421. Rye KA, Barter PJ. Cardioprotective functions of HDLs. J Lipid Res. 2014;55(2):168-79. doi: 10.1194/jlr.R039297. PubMed PMID: 23812558; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3886656.
422. Litvinov D, Mahini H, Garelnabi M. Antioxidant and anti-inflammatory role of paraoxonase 1: implication in arteriosclerosis diseases. N Am J Med Sci. 2012;4(11):523-32. doi: 10.4103/1947-2714.103310. PubMed PMID: 23181222; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3503369.

423. Miyata M, Smith JD. Apolipoprotein E allele-specific antioxidant activity and effects on cytotoxicity by oxidative insults and beta-amyloid peptides. Nat Genet. 1996;14(1):55-61. doi: 10.1038/ng0996-55. PubMed PMID: 8782820.

424. Elsoe S, Ahnstrom J, Christoffersen C, Hoofnagle AN, Plomgaard P, Heinecke JW, et al. Apolipoprotein M binds oxidized phospholipids and increases the antioxidant effect of HDL. Atherosclerosis. 2012;221(1):91-7. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.11.031. PubMed PMID: 22204862.

425. Borup A, Christensen PM, Nielsen LB, Christoffersen C. Apolipoprotein M in lipid metabolism and cardiometabolic diseases. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2015;26(1):48-55. doi: 10.1097/MOL.00000000000142. PubMed PMID: 25551802.

426. Huang Y, Wu Z, Riwanto M, Gao S, Levison BS, Gu X, et al. Myeloperoxidase, paraoxonase-1, and HDL form a functional ternary complex. J Clin Invest. 2013;123(9):3815-28. doi: 10.1172/JCI67478. PubMed PMID: 23908111; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3754253.

427. Haraguchi Y, Toh R, Hasokawa M, Nakajima H, Honjo T, Otsui K, et al. Serum myeloperoxidase/paraoxonase 1 ratio as potential indicator of dysfunctional high-density lipoprotein and risk stratification in coronary artery disease. Atherosclerosis.

2014;234(2):288-94. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2014.03.009. PubMed PMID: 24704632. 428. Rodrigo L, Mackness B, Durrington PN, Hernandez A, Mackness MI. Hydrolysis of platelet-activating factor by human serum paraoxonase. Biochem J. 2001;354(Pt 1):1-7. PubMed PMID: 11171072; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC1221621.

429. DS N. Insight into the Role of LCAT from Mouse Models. Reviews in Endocrine and Metabolic Disorders. 2004;5(4):311-8.

430. Holleboom AG, Daniil G, Fu X, Zhang R, Hovingh GK, Schimmel AW, et al. Lipid oxidation in carriers of lecithin:cholesterol acyltransferase gene mutations. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2012;32(12):3066-75. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.255711. PubMed PMID: 23023370; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3610418.

431. Myant NB. Biology of cholesterol and related steroids. London: Heinemann; 1981. 432. Yoshida Y, Umeno A, Shichiri M. Lipid peroxidation biomarkers for evaluating oxidative stress and assessing antioxidant capacity in vivo. J Clin Biochem Nutr. 2013;52(1):9-16. doi: 10.3164/jcbn.12-112. PubMed PMID: 23341691; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3541426.

433. Christison JK, Rye KA, Stocker R. Exchange of oxidized cholesteryl linoleate between LDL and HDL mediated by cholesteryl ester transfer protein. J Lipid Res. 1995;36(9):2017-26. PubMed PMID: 8558089.

434. Hine D, Mackness B, Mackness M. Cholesteryl-ester transfer protein enhances the ability of high-density lipoprotein to inhibit low-density lipoprotein oxidation. IUBMB Life. 2011;63(9):772-4. doi: 10.1002/iub.508. PubMed PMID: 21815241.

435. Hovingh GK, Rader DJ, Hegele RA. HDL re-examined. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2015;26(2):127-32. doi: 10.1097/MOL.000000000000161. PubMed PMID: 25692348.

de Ferranti SD, de Boer IH, Fonseca V, Fox CS, Golden SH, Lavie CJ, et al. Type 1 diabetes mellitus and cardiovascular disease: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association and American Diabetes Association. Diabetes Care. 2014;37(10):2843-63. doi: 10.2337/dc14-1720. PubMed PMID: 25114297; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4170130.
437. Babazono T, Takahashi C, Iwamoto Y. Definition of microalbuminuria in first-morning and random spot urine in diabetic patients. Diabetes Care. 2004;27(7):1838-9. PubMed PMID: 15220278.

438. Jenkins AJ, Rowley KG, Lyons TJ, Best JD, Hill MA, Klein RL. Lipoproteins and diabetic microvascular complications. Curr Pharm Des. 2004;10(27):3395-418. PubMed PMID: 15544524.

439. Kovatchev BP, Otto E, Cox D, Gonder-Frederick L, Clarke W. Evaluation of a new measure of blood glucose variability in diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2006;29(11):2433-8. doi: 10.2337/dc06-1085. PubMed PMID: 17065680.

440. Manjunatha S, Distelmaier K, Dasari S, Carter RE, Kudva YC, Nair KS. Functional and proteomic alterations of plasma high density lipoproteins in type 1 diabetes mellitus.

Metabolism. 2016;65(9):1421-31. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2016.06.008. PubMed PMID: 27506748.

441. Schaefer EJ, Lamon-Fava S, Ordovas JM, Cohn SD, Schaefer MM, Castelli WP, et al. Factors associated with low and elevated plasma high density lipoprotein cholesterol and apolipoprotein A-I levels in the Framingham Offspring Study. J Lipid Res. 1994;35(5):871-82. PubMed PMID: 8071609.

442. Jenkins AJ, Lyons TJ, Zheng D, Otvos JD, Lackland DT, McGee D, et al. Serum lipoproteins in the diabetes control and complications trial/epidemiology of diabetes intervention and complications cohort: associations with gender and glycemia. Diabetes Care. 2003;26(3):810-8. PubMed PMID: 12610042.

443. Marcel YL, Kiss RS. Structure-function relationships of apolipoprotein A-I: a flexible protein with dynamic lipid associations. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2003;14(2):151-7. doi: 10.1097/01.mol.0000064046.68936.f8. PubMed PMID: 12642783.

444. van der Steeg WA, Holme I, Boekholdt SM, Larsen ML, Lindahl C, Stroes ES, et al. High-density lipoprotein cholesterol, high-density lipoprotein particle size, and apolipoprotein A-I: significance for cardiovascular risk: the IDEAL and EPIC-Norfolk studies. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51(6):634-42. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.09.060. PubMed PMID: 18261682.

445. Rosenson RS, Brewer HB, Jr., Davidson WS, Fayad ZA, Fuster V, Goldstein J, et al. Cholesterol efflux and atheroprotection: advancing the concept of reverse cholesterol transport. Circulation. 2012;125(15):1905-19. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.066589. PubMed PMID: 22508840; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4159082.

446. Li XM, Tang WH, Mosior MK, Huang Y, Wu Y, Matter W, et al. Paradoxical association of enhanced cholesterol efflux with increased incident cardiovascular risks. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2013;33(7):1696-705. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.113.301373. PubMed PMID: 23520163; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3743250.

447. Zheng L, Settle M, Brubaker G, Schmitt D, Hazen SL, Smith JD, et al. Localization of nitration and chlorination sites on apolipoprotein A-I catalyzed by myeloperoxidase in human atheroma and associated oxidative impairment in ABCA1-dependent cholesterol efflux from macrophages. J Biol Chem. 2005;280(1):38-47. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M407019200. PubMed PMID: 15498770.

448. Heinecke JW. Small HDL promotes cholesterol efflux by the ABCA1 pathway in macrophages: implications for therapies targeted to HDL. Circ Res. 2015;116(7):1101-3. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.115.306052. PubMed PMID: 25814677; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4380245.

449. O'Leary DH, Polak JF, Kronmal RA, Manolio TA, Burke GL, Wolfson SK, Jr. Carotidartery intima and media thickness as a risk factor for myocardial infarction and stroke in older adults. Cardiovascular Health Study Collaborative Research Group. N Engl J Med. 1999;340(1):14-22. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199901073400103. PubMed PMID: 9878640.

450. Mahley RW, Innerarity TL, Rall SC, Jr., Weisgraber KH. Plasma lipoproteins: apolipoprotein structure and function. J Lipid Res. 1984;25(12):1277-94. PubMed PMID: 6099394.

451. Gordon SM, Davidson WS, Urbina EM, Dolan LM, Heink A, Zang H, et al. The effects of type 2 diabetes on lipoprotein composition and arterial stiffness in male youth. Diabetes. 2013;62(8):2958-67. doi: 10.2337/db12-1753. PubMed PMID: 23835332; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3717874.

452. Tall AR. Plasma cholesteryl ester transfer protein. J Lipid Res. 1993;34(8):1255-74. PubMed PMID: 8409761.

453. Bagdade JD, Knight-Gibson C, Simpson N, Gerkin R, Alaupovic P, Reardon C. CETPmediated cholesteryl ester enrichment of apoB subclasses in type 1 diabetes. Eur J Clin Invest. 2012;42(7):709-16. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.2011.02636.x. PubMed PMID: 22288873.

454. Asztalos BF, Swarbrick MM, Schaefer EJ, Dallal GE, Horvath KV, Ai M, et al. Effects of weight loss, induced by gastric bypass surgery, on HDL remodeling in obese women. J Lipid Res. 2010;51(8):2405-12. doi: 10.1194/jlr.P900015. PubMed PMID: 20631298; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2903819.

455. Foger B, Chase M, Amar MJ, Vaisman BL, Shamburek RD, Paigen B, et al. Cholesteryl ester transfer protein corrects dysfunctional high density lipoproteins and reduces aortic atherosclerosis in lecithin cholesterol acyltransferase transgenic mice. J Biol Chem. 1999;274(52):36912-20. PubMed PMID: 10601244. 456. Mackness B, Mackness M. The antioxidant properties of high-density lipoproteins in atherosclerosis. Panminerva Med. 2012;54(2):83-90. PubMed PMID: 22525563.

457. Sorenson RC, Bisgaier CL, Aviram M, Hsu C, Billecke S, La Du BN. Human serum Paraoxonase/Arylesterase's retained hydrophobic N-terminal leader sequence associates with HDLs by binding phospholipids : apolipoprotein A-I stabilizes activity. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1999;19(9):2214-25. PubMed PMID: 10479665.

458. Rosenblat M, Karry R, Aviram M. Paraoxonase 1 (PON1) is a more potent antioxidant and stimulant of macrophage cholesterol efflux, when present in HDL than in lipoprotein-deficient serum: relevance to diabetes. Atherosclerosis. 2006;187(1):74-81. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2005.08.026. PubMed PMID: 16229851.

459. Abbott CA, Mackness MI, Kumar S, Boulton AJ, Durrington PN. Serum paraoxonase activity, concentration, and phenotype distribution in diabetes mellitus and its relationship to serum lipids and lipoproteins. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15(11):1812-8. PubMed PMID: 7583560.

460. Thyagarajan B, Jacobs DR, Jr., Carr JJ, Alozie O, Steffes MW, Kailash P, et al. Factors associated with paraoxonase genotypes and activity in a diverse, young, healthy population: the Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults (CARDIA) study. Clin Chem. 2008;54(4):738-46. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2007.099044. PubMed PMID: 18281420. 461. Boemi M, Leviev I, Sirolla C, Pieri C, Marra M, James RW. Serum paraoxonase is reduced in type 1 diabetic patients compared to non-diabetic, first degree relatives; influence on the ability of HDL to protect LDL from oxidation. Atherosclerosis. 2001;155(1):229-35. PubMed PMID: 11223446.

462. Klebanoff SJ. Myeloperoxidase: friend and foe. J Leukoc Biol. 2005;77(5):598-625. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1204697. PubMed PMID: 15689384.

463. Exner M, Minar E, Mlekusch W, Sabeti S, Amighi J, Lalouschek W, et al. Myeloperoxidase predicts progression of carotid stenosis in states of low high-density lipoprotein cholesterol. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;47(11):2212-8. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2006.01.067. PubMed PMID: 16750686

10.1016/j.jacc.2006.01.067. PubMed PMID: 16750686.

464. Zhi W, Sharma A, Purohit S, Miller E, Bode B, Anderson SW, et al. Discovery and validation of serum protein changes in type 1 diabetes patients using high throughput two dimensional liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry and immunoassays. Mol Cell Proteomics. 2011;10(11):M111 012203. doi: 10.1074/mcp.M111.012203. PubMed PMID: 21900154; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3226412.

465. Accardo-Palumbo A, Triolo G, Giardina E, Carbone MC, Ferrante A, Triolo G. Detection of anti-myeloperoxidase antibodies in the serum of patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus. Acta Diabetol. 1996;33(2):103-7. PubMed PMID: 8870810.

466. Rosenson RS, Brewer HB, Jr., Ansell BJ, Barter P, Chapman MJ, Heinecke JW, et al. Dysfunctional HDL and atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2016;13(1):48-60. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2015.124. PubMed PMID: 26323267.

467. Besler C, Heinrich K, Rohrer L, Doerries C, Riwanto M, Shih DM, et al. Mechanisms underlying adverse effects of HDL on eNOS-activating pathways in patients with coronary artery disease. J Clin Invest. 2011;121(7):2693-708. doi: 10.1172/JCI42946. PubMed PMID: 21701070; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3223817.

468. Ng DS, Chu T, Esposito B, Hui P, Connelly PW, Gross PL. Paraoxonase-1 deficiency in mice predisposes to vascular inflammation, oxidative stress, and thrombogenicity in the absence of hyperlipidemia. Cardiovasc Pathol. 2008;17(4):226-32. doi: 10.1016/j.carnath.2007.10.001. Publied PMID: 18402813

10.1016/j.carpath.2007.10.001. PubMed PMID: 18402813.

469. Argraves KM, Sethi AA, Gazzolo PJ, Wilkerson BA, Remaley AT, Tybjaerg-Hansen A, et al. S1P, dihydro-S1P and C24:1-ceramide levels in the HDL-containing fraction of serum inversely correlate with occurrence of ischemic heart disease. Lipids Health Dis. 2011;10:70. doi: 10.1186/1476-511X-10-70. PubMed PMID: 21554699; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3116499.

470. Denimal D, Pais de Barros JP, Petit JM, Bouillet B, Verges B, Duvillard L. Significant abnormalities of the HDL phosphosphingolipidome in type 1 diabetes despite normal HDL cholesterol concentration. Atherosclerosis. 2015;241(2):752-60. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015.06.040. PubMed PMID: 26142685.

471. Kimura T, Tomura H, Mogi C, Kuwabara A, Damirin A, Ishizuka T, et al. Role of scavenger receptor class B type I and sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors in high density lipoprotein-induced inhibition of adhesion molecule expression in endothelial cells. J Biol Chem. 2006;281(49):37457-67. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M605823200. PubMed PMID: 17046831.

472. Navab M, Anantharamaiah GM, Reddy ST, Van Lenten BJ, Fogelman AM. HDL as a biomarker, potential therapeutic target, and therapy. Diabetes. 2009;58(12):2711-7. doi: 10.2337/db09-0538. PubMed PMID: 19940234; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2780869.

473. Kinlay S, Schwartz GG, Olsson AG, Rifai N, Leslie SJ, Sasiela WJ, et al. High-dose atorvastatin enhances the decline in inflammatory markers in patients with acute coronary syndromes in the MIRACL study. Circulation. 2003;108(13):1560-6. doi: 10.1161/01.CIP.0000001404.09558.AE. PubMed PMUP: 12075250.

10.1161/01.CIR.0000091404.09558.AF. PubMed PMID: 12975259.

474. Van Lenten BJ, Hama SY, de Beer FC, Stafforini DM, McIntyre TM, Prescott SM, et al. Anti-inflammatory HDL becomes pro-inflammatory during the acute phase response. Loss of protective effect of HDL against LDL oxidation in aortic wall cell cocultures. J Clin Invest. 1995;96(6):2758-67. doi: 10.1172/JCI118345. PubMed PMID: 8675645; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC185985.

475. Urieli-Shoval S, Linke RP, Matzner Y. Expression and function of serum amyloid A, a major acute-phase protein, in normal and disease states. Curr Opin Hematol. 2000;7(1):64-9. PubMed PMID: 10608507.

476. McEneny J, Daniels JA, McGowan A, Gunness A, Moore K, Stevenson M, et al. A Cross-Sectional Study Demonstrating Increased Serum Amyloid A Related Inflammation in High-Density Lipoproteins from Subjects with Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus and How this Association Was Augmented by Poor Glycaemic Control. J Diabetes Res. 2015;2015:351601. doi: 10.1155/2015/351601. PubMed PMID: 26557720; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4628656.

477. Kawakami A, Aikawa M, Libby P, Alcaide P, Luscinskas FW, Sacks FM. Apolipoprotein CIII in apolipoprotein B lipoproteins enhances the adhesion of human monocytic cells to endothelial cells. Circulation. 2006;113(5):691-700. doi:

10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.591743. PubMed PMID: 16461842.

478. Jensen MK, Rimm EB, Furtado JD, Sacks FM. Apolipoprotein C-III as a Potential Modulator of the Association Between HDL-Cholesterol and Incident Coronary Heart Disease. J Am Heart Assoc. 2012;1(2). doi: 10.1161/JAHA.111.000232. PubMed PMID: 23130121; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3487368.

479. Winocour PH, Durrington PN, Bhatnagar D, Mbewu AD, Ishola M, Mackness M, et al. A cross-sectional evaluation of cardiovascular risk factors in coronary heart disease associated with type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 1992;18(3):173-84. PubMed PMID: 1289018.

480. Zanotti I, Pedrelli M, Poti F, Stomeo G, Gomaraschi M, Calabresi L, et al. Macrophage, but not systemic, apolipoprotein E is necessary for macrophage reverse cholesterol transport in vivo. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2011;31(1):74-80. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.110.213892. PubMed PMID: 20966401.

481. Kontush A. HDL particle number and size as predictors of cardiovascular disease. Front Pharmacol. 2015;6:218. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2015.00218. PubMed PMID: 26500551; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4593254.

482. Nathan DM, Cleary PA, Backlund JY, Genuth SM, Lachin JM, Orchard TJ, et al. Intensive diabetes treatment and cardiovascular disease in patients with type 1 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2005;353(25):2643-53. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa052187. PubMed PMID: 16371630; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2637991.

483. Type 1 Diabetes in Adults: Diagnosis and Management. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence: Clinical Guidelines. London2015.

484. Colhoun HM, Rubens MB, Underwood SR, Fuller JH. The effect of type 1 diabetes mellitus on the gender difference in coronary artery calcification. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2000;36(7):2160-7. PubMed PMID: 11127456.

485. Soedamah-Muthu SS, Vergouwe Y, Costacou T, Miller RG, Zgibor J, Chaturvedi N, et al. Predicting major outcomes in type 1 diabetes: a model development and validation study. Diabetologia. 2014;57(11):2304-14. doi: 10.1007/s00125-014-3358-x. PubMed PMID: 25186291; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4399797.

486. Bjornstad P, Eckel RH, Pyle L, Rewers M, Maahs DM, Snell-Bergeon JK. Relation of Combined Non-High-Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol and Apolipoprotein B With Atherosclerosis in Adults With Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus. Am J Cardiol. 2015;116(7):1057-62. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2015.07.020. PubMed PMID: 26251001; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4567927.

487. Martin SS, Michos ED. Are we moving towards concordance on the principle that lipid discordance matters? Circulation. 2014;129(5):539-41. doi:

10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.007207. PubMed PMID: 24345401; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4286869.

488. Hero C, Svensson AM, Gidlund P, Gudbjornsdottir S, Eliasson B, Eeg-Olofsson K. LDL cholesterol is not a good marker of cardiovascular risk in Type 1 diabetes. Diabet Med. 2016;33(3):316-23. doi: 10.1111/dme.13007. PubMed PMID: 26498834.

489. McQueen MJ, Hawken S, Wang X, Ounpuu S, Sniderman A, Probstfield J, et al. Lipids, lipoproteins, and apolipoproteins as risk markers of myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): a case-control study. Lancet. 2008;372(9634):224-33. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)61076-4. PubMed PMID: 18640459.

490. Tolonen N, Forsblom C, Makinen VP, Harjutsalo V, Gordin D, Feodoroff M, et al. Different lipid variables predict incident coronary artery disease in patients with type 1 diabetes with or without diabetic nephropathy: the FinnDiane study. Diabetes Care. 2014;37(8):2374-82. doi: 10.2337/dc13-2873. PubMed PMID: 24879842.

491. Cook J, Daneman D, Spino M, Sochett E, Perlman K, Balfe JW. Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor therapy to decrease microalbuminuria in normotensive children with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J Pediatr. 1990;117(1 Pt 1):39-45. PubMed PMID: 2196359.

492. Berneis KK, Krauss RM. Metabolic origins and clinical significance of LDL heterogeneity. J Lipid Res. 2002;43(9):1363-79. PubMed PMID: 12235168.

493. Jenkins AJ, Yu J, Alaupovic P, Basu A, Klein RL, Lopes-Virella M, et al. Apolipoprotein-defined lipoproteins and apolipoproteins: associations with abnormal albuminuria in type 1 diabetes in the diabetes control and complications trial/epidemiology of diabetes interventions and complications cohort. J Diabetes Complications. 2013;27(5):447-53. doi: 10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2013.06.002. PubMed PMID: 23850262; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4064461.

494. Kamstrup PR, Tybjaerg-Hansen A, Steffensen R, Nordestgaard BG. Genetically elevated lipoprotein(a) and increased risk of myocardial infarction. JAMA.

2009;301(22):2331-9. doi: 10.1001/jama.2009.801. PubMed PMID: 19509380.

495. Purnell JQ, Marcovina SM, Hokanson JE, Kennedy H, Cleary PA, Steffes MW, et al. Levels of lipoprotein(a), apolipoprotein B, and lipoprotein cholesterol distribution in IDDM. Results from follow-up in the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial. Diabetes. 1995;44(10):1218-26. PubMed PMID: 7556961; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2866034.

496. Durrington PN, Schofield JD, Siahmansur T, Soran H. Lipoprotein (a): gene genie. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2014;25(4):289-96. doi: 10.1097/MOL.000000000000096. PubMed PMID: 24977982.

497. Kollerits B, Auinger M, Reisig V, Kastenbauer T, Lingenhel A, Irsigler K, et al. Lipoprotein(a) as a predictor of cardiovascular disease in a prospectively followed cohort of patients with type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2006;29(7):1661-3. doi: 10.2337/dc06-0546. PubMed PMID: 16801597.

498. van Eupen MG, Schram MT, Colhoun HM, Scheijen JL, Stehouwer CD, Schalkwijk CG. Plasma levels of advanced glycation endproducts are associated with type 1 diabetes and coronary artery calcification. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2013;12:149. doi: 10.1186/1475-2840-12-149. PubMed PMID: 24134530; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4015708.

499. Taskinen MR. LDL-cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol or triglycerides--which is the culprit? Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2003;61 Suppl 1:S19-26. PubMed PMID: 12880691.

500. Libby P, Ridker PM, Hansson GK. Progress and challenges in translating the biology of atherosclerosis. Nature. 2011;473(7347):317-25. doi: 10.1038/nature10146. PubMed PMID: 21593864.

501. Deckert V, Brunet A, Lantoine F, Lizard G, Millanvoye-van Brussel E, Monier S, et al. Inhibition by cholesterol oxides of NO release from human vascular endothelial cells. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;18(7):1054-60. PubMed PMID: 9672065.

502. Ceriello A. Postprandial hyperglycemia and diabetes complications: is it time to treat? Diabetes. 2005;54(1):1-7. PubMed PMID: 15616004.

503. Garza CA, Montori VM, McConnell JP, Somers VK, Kullo IJ, Lopez-Jimenez F. Association between lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 and cardiovascular disease: a systematic review. Mayo Clin Proc. 2007;82(2):159-65. doi: 10.4065/82.2.159. PubMed PMID: 17290721.

504. Corson MA, Jones PH, Davidson MH. Review of the evidence for the clinical utility of lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 as a cardiovascular risk marker. Am J Cardiol. 2008;101(12A):41F-50F. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2008.04.018. PubMed PMID: 18549871.

505. Kiechl S, Willeit J, Mayr M, Viehweider B, Oberhollenzer M, Kronenberg F, et al. Oxidized phospholipids, lipoprotein(a), lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 activity, and 10-year cardiovascular outcomes: prospective results from the Bruneck study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2007;27(8):1788-95. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.107.145805. PubMed PMID: 17541022.

506. Ballantyne CM, Hoogeveen RC, Bang H, Coresh J, Folsom AR, Heiss G, et al. Lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2, high-sensitivity C-reactive protein, and risk for incident coronary heart disease in middle-aged men and women in the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) study. Circulation. 2004;109(7):837-42. doi:

10.1161/01.CIR.0000116763.91992.F1. PubMed PMID: 14757686.

507. Maahs DM, Snell-Bergeon JK, Hokanson JE, Kinney GL, Berl T, Rewers M, et al. Relationship between cystatin C and coronary artery atherosclerosis progression differs by type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Technol Ther. 2010;12(1):25-33. doi: 10.1089/dia.2009.0086. PubMed PMID: 20082582; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2883530.

508. van der Laan SW, Fall T, Soumare A, Teumer A, Sedaghat S, Baumert J, et al. Cystatin C and Cardiovascular Disease: A Mendelian Randomization Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2016;68(9):934-45. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2016.05.092. PubMed PMID: 27561768. 509. Desouza CV. Bolli GB, Fonseca V. Hypoglycemia, diabetes, and cardiovascular

509. Desouza CV, Bolli GB, Fonseca V. Hypoglycemia, diabetes, and cardiovascular events. Diabetes Care. 2010;33(6):1389-94. doi: 10.2337/dc09-2082. PubMed PMID: 20508232; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2875462.

510. Verma S, Wang CH, Li SH, Dumont AS, Fedak PW, Badiwala MV, et al. A self-fulfilling prophecy: C-reactive protein attenuates nitric oxide production and inhibits angiogenesis. Circulation. 2002;106(8):913-9. PubMed PMID: 12186793.

511. Emerging Risk Factors C, Kaptoge S, Di Angelantonio E, Lowe G, Pepys MB, Thompson SG, et al. C-reactive protein concentration and risk of coronary heart disease, stroke, and mortality: an individual participant meta-analysis. Lancet. 2010;375(9709):132-40. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)61717-7. PubMed PMID: 20031199; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3162187.

512. King VL, Thompson J, Tannock LR. Serum amyloid A in atherosclerosis. Curr Opin Lipidol. 2011;22(4):302-7. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0b013e3283488c39. PubMed PMID: 21734573.
513. Toma L, Sanda GM, Deleanu M, Stancu CS, Sima AV. Glycated LDL increase VCAM-1 expression and secretion in endothelial cells and promote monocyte adhesion through mechanisms involving endoplasmic reticulum stress. Mol Cell Biochem. 2016;417(1-2):169-79. doi: 10.1007/s11010-016-2724-z. PubMed PMID: 27206739.

514. Yamasaki Y, Kawamori R, Matsushima H, Nishizawa H, Kodama M, Kajimoto Y, et al. Atherosclerosis in carotid artery of young IDDM patients monitored by ultrasound high-resolution B-mode imaging. Diabetes. 1994;43(5):634-9. PubMed PMID: 8168638.

515. Lyons TJ, Jenkins AJ, Zheng D, Klein RL, Otvos JD, Yu Y, et al. Nuclear magnetic resonance-determined lipoprotein subclass profile in the DCCT/EDIC cohort: associations with carotid intima-media thickness. Diabet Med. 2006;23(9):955-66. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2006.01905.x. PubMed PMID: 16922701.

516. Nathan DM, Lachin J, Cleary P, Orchard T, Brillon DJ, Backlund JY, et al. Intensive diabetes therapy and carotid intima-media thickness in type 1 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(23):2294-303. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa022314. PubMed PMID: 12788993; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2701300.

517. Rathsman B, Rosfors S, Sjoholm A, Nystrom T. Early signs of atherosclerosis are associated with insulin resistance in non-obese adolescent and young adults with type 1 diabetes. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2012;11:145. doi: 10.1186/1475-2840-11-145. PubMed PMID: 23185996; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3538551.

518. Shoji T, Hatsuda S, Tsuchikura S, Shinohara K, Kimoto E, Koyama H, et al. Small dense low-density lipoprotein cholesterol concentration and carotid atherosclerosis. Atherosclerosis. 2009;202(2):582-8. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2008.04.042. PubMed PMID: 18492490.

519. Ardehali R, Nasir K, Kolandaivelu A, Budoff MJ, Blumenthal RS. Screening patients for subclinical atherosclerosis with non-contrast cardiac CT. Atherosclerosis.

2007;192(2):235-42. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2007.03.022. PubMed PMID: 17467714. 520. Conway B, Costacou T, Orchard T. Is glycaemia or insulin dose the stronger risk factor for coronary artery disease in type 1 diabetes? Diab Vasc Dis Res. 2009;6(4):223-30. doi: 10.1177/1479164109336041. PubMed PMID: 20368215; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2865431. 521. Snell-Bergeon JK, Hokanson JE, Jensen L, MacKenzie T, Kinney G, Dabelea D, et al. Progression of coronary artery calcification in type 1 diabetes: the importance of glycemic control. Diabetes Care. 2003;26(10):2923-8. PubMed PMID: 14514603.

522. Costacou T, Edmundowicz D, Prince C, Conway B, Orchard TJ. Progression of coronary artery calcium in type 1 diabetes mellitus. Am J Cardiol. 2007;100(10):1543-7. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2007.06.050. PubMed PMID: 17996516; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC2206537.

523. Merrill AH, Jr. Sphingolipid and glycosphingolipid metabolic pathways in the era of sphingolipidomics. Chemical reviews. 2011;111(10):6387-422. doi: 10.1021/cr2002917. PubMed PMID: 21942574; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC3191729.

524. Wei N, Pan J, Pop-Busui R, Othman A, Alecu I, Hornemann T, et al. Altered sphingoid base profiles in type 1 compared to type 2 diabetes. Lipids in health and disease. 2014;13:161. doi: 10.1186/1476-511X-13-161. PubMed PMID: 25305670; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC4271467.

525. Hornemann T, Worgall TS. Sphingolipids and atherosclerosis. Atherosclerosis.
2013;226(1):16-28. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2012.08.041. PubMed PMID: 23075523.
526. Quehenberger O, Armando AM, Brown AH, Milne SB, Myers DS, Merrill AH, et al.
Lipidomics reveals a remarkable diversity of lipids in human plasma. Journal of lipid

research. 2010;51(11):3299-305. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M009449. PubMed PMID: 20671299; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2952570.

527. Quehenberger O, Dennis EA. MECHANISMS OF DISEASE The Human Plasma Lipidome. New Engl J Med. 2011;365(19):1812-23. PubMed PMID: WOS:000296762800010.

528. Ghosh TK, Bian J, Gill DL. Intracellular Calcium Release Mediated by Sphingosine Derivatives Generated in Cells. Science. 1990;248(4963):1653-6. doi: DOI 10.1126/science.2163543. PubMed PMID: WOS:A1990DL48100039.

529. Obeid LM, Linardic CM, Karolak LA, Hannun YA. Programmed Cell-Death Induced by Ceramide. Science. 1993;259(5102):1769-71. doi: DOI 10.1126/science.8456305. PubMed PMID: WOS:A1993KT81000042.

530. Sim-Selley LJ, Goforth PB, Mba MU, Macdonald TL, Lynch KR, Milstien S, et al. Sphingosine-1-phosphate receptors mediate neuromodulatory functions in the CNS. Journal of neurochemistry. 2009;110(4):1191-202. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2009.06202.x. PubMed PMID: 19493165; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2754148.

531. Han G, Gupta SD, Gable K, Niranjanakumari S, Moitra P, Eichler F, et al. Identification of small subunits of mammalian serine palmitoyltransferase that confer distinct acyl-CoA substrate specificities. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2009;106(20):8186-91. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0811269106. PubMed PMID: 19416851; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2688822.

532. Hanada K. Serine palmitoyltransferase, a key enzyme of sphingolipid metabolism. Biochimica et biophysica acta. 2003;1632(1-3):16-30. PubMed PMID: 12782147.

533. Hornemann T, Richard S, Rutti MF, Wei Y, von Eckardstein A. Cloning and initial characterization of a new subunit for mammalian serine-palmitoyltransferase. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2006;281(49):37275-81. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M608066200. PubMed PMID: 17023427.

534. DeFronzo RA. Insulin resistance, lipotoxicity, type 2 diabetes and atherosclerosis: the missing links. The Claude Bernard Lecture 2009. Diabetologia. 2010;53(7):1270-87. doi: 10.1007/s00125-010-1684-1. PubMed PMID: 20361178; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2877338. 535. Mcgarry JD. What If Minkowski Had Been Ageusic - an Alternative Angle on Diabetes. Science. 1992;258(5083):766-70. doi: DOI 10.1126/science.1439783. PubMed PMID: WOS:A1992JV69200026.

536. Chavez JA, Summers SA. Lipid oversupply, selective insulin resistance, and lipotoxicity: Molecular mechanisms. Bba-Mol Cell Biol L. 2010;1801(3):252-65. doi: 10.1016/j.bbalip.2009.09.015. PubMed PMID: WOS:000275563300009.

537. Olefsky JM, Glass CK. Macrophages, Inflammation, and Insulin Resistance. Annu Rev Physiol. 2010;72:219-46. doi: 10.1146/annurev-physiol-021909-135846. PubMed PMID: WOS:000276085100014.

538. Hornemann T, Penno A, Rutti MF, Ernst D, Kivrak-Pfiffner F, Rohrer L, et al. The SPTLC3 subunit of serine palmitoyltransferase generates short chain sphingoid bases. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2009;284(39):26322-30. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.023192. PubMed PMID: 19648650; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2785320.

539. Penno A, Reilly MM, Houlden H, Laura M, Rentsch K, Niederkofler V, et al. Hereditary sensory neuropathy type 1 is caused by the accumulation of two neurotoxic sphingolipids. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2010;285(15):11178-87. doi: 10.1074/jbs.W100.002073. PubMed PMID: 200077(5: PubMed Central PMCID: PMC285(00)

10.1074/jbc.M109.092973. PubMed PMID: 20097765; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2856995. 540. Zitomer NC, Mitchell T, Voss KA, Bondy GS, Pruett ST, Garnier-Amblard EC, et al. Ceramide synthase inhibition by fumonisin B1 causes accumulation of 1-deoxysphinganine: a novel category of bioactive 1-deoxysphingoid bases and 1-deoxydihydroceramides biosynthesized by mammalian cell lines and animals. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2009;284(8):4786-95. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M808798200. PubMed PMID: 19095642; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2643501.

541. Guntert T, Hanggi P, Othman A, Suriyanarayanan S, Sonda S, Zuellig RA, et al. 1-Deoxysphingolipid-induced neurotoxicity involves N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor signaling. Neuropharmacology. 2016. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2016.03.033. PubMed PMID: 27016021.

542. Humpf HU, Schmelz EM, Meredith FI, Vesper H, Vales TR, Wang E, et al. Acylation of naturally occurring and synthetic 1-deoxysphinganines by ceramide synthase. Formation of N-palmitoyl-aminopentol produces a toxic metabolite of hydrolyzed fumonisin, AP1, and a new category of ceramide synthase inhibitor. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1998;273(30):19060-4. PubMed PMID: 9668088.

543. Bertea M, Rutti MF, Othman A, Marti-Jaun J, Hersberger M, von Eckardstein A, et al. Deoxysphingoid bases as plasma markers in diabetes mellitus. Lipids in health and disease. 2010;9:84. doi: 10.1186/1476-511X-9-84. PubMed PMID: 20712864; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2931514.

544. Gorden DL, Myers DS, Ivanova PT, Fahy E, Maurya MR, Gupta S, et al. Biomarkers of NAFLD progression: a lipidomics approach to an epidemic. Journal of lipid research. 2015;56(3):722-36. doi: 10.1194/jlr.P056002. PubMed PMID: 25598080; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC4340319.

545. Zuellig RA, Hornemann T, Othman A, Hehl AB, Bode H, Guntert T, et al. Deoxysphingolipids, novel biomarkers for type 2 diabetes, are cytotoxic for insulinproducing cells. Diabetes. 2014;63(4):1326-39. doi: 10.2337/db13-1042. PubMed PMID: 24379346.

546. Eichler FS, Hornemann T, McCampbell A, Kuljis D, Penno A, Vardeh D, et al. Overexpression of the Wild-Type SPT1 Subunit Lowers Desoxysphingolipid Levels and Rescues the Phenotype of HSAN1. Journal of Neuroscience. 2009;29(46):14646-51. doi: 10.1523/Jneurosci.2536-09.2009. PubMed PMID: WOS:000271944500026.

547. Gable K, Gupta SD, Han GS, Niranjanakumari S, Harmon JM, Dunn TM. A Diseasecausing Mutation in the Active Site of Serine Palmitoyltransferase Causes Catalytic Promiscuity. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2010;285(30):22844-50. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.122259. PubMed PMID: WOS:000279999900017.

548. Rotthier A, Auer-Grumbach M, Janssens K, Baets J, Penno A, Almeida-Souza L, et al. Mutations in the SPTLC2 Subunit of Serine Palmitoyltransferase Cause Hereditary Sensory and Autonomic Neuropathy Type I. American journal of human genetics. 2010;87(4):513-22. doi: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2010.09.010. PubMed PMID: WOS:000283037600007.

549. Auer-Grumbach M. Hereditary sensory neuropathy type I. Orphanet journal of rare diseases. 2008;3:7. doi: 10.1186/1750-1172-3-7. PubMed PMID: 18348718; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2311280.

550. Houlden H, King R, Blake J, Groves M, Love S, Woodward C, et al. Clinical, pathological and genetic characterization of hereditary sensory and autonomic neuropathy type 1 (HSAN I). Brain : a journal of neurology. 2006;129(Pt 2):411-25. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh712. PubMed PMID: 16364956.

551. Dyck PJ, Kratz KM, Karnes JL, Litchy WJ, Klein R, Pach JM, et al. The Prevalence by Staged Severity of Various Types of Diabetic Neuropathy, Retinopathy, and Nephropathy in a Population-Based Cohort - the Rochester Diabetic Neuropathy Study. Neurology. 1993;43(4):817-24. PubMed PMID: WOS:A1993KX81200034.

552. Cuadros R, Montejo de Garcini E, Wandosell F, Faircloth G, Fernandez-Sousa JM, Avila J. The marine compound spisulosine, an inhibitor of cell proliferation, promotes the disassembly of actin stress fibers. Cancer letters. 2000;152(1):23-9. PubMed PMID: 10754202.

553. Salcedo M, Cuevas C, Alonso JL, Otero G, Faircloth G, Fernandez-Sousa JM, et al. The marine sphingolipid-derived compound ES 285 triggers an atypical cell death pathway. Apoptosis. 2007;12(2):395-409. doi: 10.1007/s10495-006-0573-z. PubMed PMID: WOS:000243765900013.

554. Sanchez AM, Malagarie-Cazenave S, Olea N, Vara D, Cuevas C, Diaz-Laviada I. Spisulosine (ES-285) induces prostate tumor PC-3 and LNCaP cell death by de novo synthesis of ceramide and PKC zeta activation. European journal of pharmacology. 2008;584(2-3):237-45. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2008.02.011. PubMed PMID: WOS:000255821700004.

555. Jun BK, Chandra A, Kuljis D, Schmidt BP, Eichler FS. Substrate Availability of Mutant SPT Alters Neuronal Branching and Growth Cone Dynamics in Dorsal Root Ganglia. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 2015;35(40):13713-9. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1403-15.2015. PubMed PMID: 26446223; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC4595622.

556. Kasimova MA, Tarek M, Shaytan AK, Shaitan KV, Delemotte L. Voltage-gated ion channel modulation by lipids: insights from molecular dynamics simulations. Biochimica et biophysica acta. 2014;1838(5):1322-31. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamem.2014.01.024. PubMed PMID: 24513257.

557. Faure E, Thompson C, Blunck R. Do Lipids Show State-dependent Affinity to the Voltage-gated Potassium Channel KvAP? Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2014;289(23):16452-61. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113.537134. PubMed PMID: WOS:000337965700047.

558. Holland WL, Brozinick JT, Wang LP, Hawkins ED, Sargent KM, Liu Y, et al. Inhibition of ceramide synthesis ameliorates glucocorticoid-, saturated-fat-, and obesity-induced insulin resistance. Cell metabolism. 2007;5(3):167-79. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2007.01.002. PubMed PMID: 17339025.

559. Hu W, Bielawski J, Samad F, Merrill AH, Jr., Cowart LA. Palmitate increases sphingosine-1-phosphate in C2C12 myotubes via upregulation of sphingosine kinase message and activity. Journal of lipid research. 2009;50(9):1852-62. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M800635-JLR200. PubMed PMID: 19369694; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2724779.

560. Othman A, Rutti MF, Ernst D, Saely CH, Rein P, Drexel H, et al. Plasma deoxysphingolipids: a novel class of biomarkers for the metabolic syndrome? Diabetologia. 2012;55(2):421-31. doi: 10.1007/s00125-011-2384-1. PubMed PMID: 22124606.

561. Cowart LA. Sphingolipids: players in the pathology of metabolic disease. Trends in endocrinology and metabolism: TEM. 2009;20(1):34-42. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2008.09.004. PubMed PMID: 19008117.

562. Hla T, Dannenberg AJ. Sphingolipid signaling in metabolic disorders. Cell metabolism. 2012;16(4):420-34. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2012.06.017. PubMed PMID: 22982021; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC3466368.

563. Summers SA. Ceramides in insulin resistance and lipotoxicity. Progress in lipid research. 2006;45(1):42-72. doi: 10.1016/j.plipres.2005.11.002. PubMed PMID: 16445986. 564. Deevska GM, Nikolova-Karakashian MN. The twists and turns of sphingolipid pathway in glucose regulation. Biochimie. 2011;93(1):32-8. doi: 10.1016/j.biochi.2010.05.016. PubMed PMID: 20561942; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC3006650.

565. Othman A, Bianchi R, Alecu I, Wei Y, Porretta-Serapiglia C, Lombardi R, et al. Lowering Plasma 1-Deoxysphingolipids Improves Neuropathy in Diabetic Rats. Diabetes. 2015;64(3):1035-45. doi: 10.2337/db14-1325. PubMed PMID: WOS:000350235900042.

566. Dohrn MF, Othman A, Hirshman SK, Bode H, Alecu I, Fahndrich E, et al. Elevation of plasma 1-deoxy-sphingolipids in type 2 diabetes mellitus: a susceptibility to neuropathy? European journal of neurology : the official journal of the European Federation of Neurological Societies. 2015;22(5):806-14, e55. doi: 10.1111/ene.12663. PubMed PMID: 25623782.

567. Elkeles RS. Coronary artery calcium and cardiovascular risk in diabetes. Atherosclerosis. 2010;210(2):331-6. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2009.11.026. PubMed PMID: 19969300.

568. Dawkins JL, Hulme DJ, Brahmbhatt SB, Auer-Grumbach M, Nicholson GA. Mutations in SPTLC1, encoding serine palmitoyltransferase, long chain base subunit-1, cause hereditary sensory neuropathy type I. Nature genetics. 2001;27(3):309-12. doi: 10.1038/85879. PubMed PMID: 11242114.

569. Rotthier A, Auer-Grumbach M, Janssens K, Baets J, Penno A, Almeida-Souza L, et al. Mutations in the SPTLC2 subunit of serine palmitoyltransferase cause hereditary sensory and autonomic neuropathy type I. American journal of human genetics. 2010;87(4):513-22.

doi: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2010.09.010. PubMed PMID: 20920666; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2948807.

570. UK Prospective Diabetes Study 6. Complications in newly diagnosed type 2 diabetic patients and their association with different clinical and biochemical risk factors. Diabetes Res. 1990;13(1):1-11. PubMed PMID: 2097090.

571. Davis TM, Yeap BB, Davis WA, Bruce DG. Lipid-lowering therapy and peripheral sensory neuropathy in type 2 diabetes: the Fremantle Diabetes Study. Diabetologia. 2008;51(4):562-6. doi: 10.1007/s00125-007-0919-2. PubMed PMID: 18193189.

572. Steiner G. How can we improve the management of vascular risk in type 2 diabetes: insights from FIELD. Cardiovascular drugs and therapy / sponsored by the International Society of Cardiovascular Pharmacotherapy. 2009;23(5):403-8. doi: 10.1007/s10557-009-6190-7. PubMed PMID: 19757004.

573. Wiggin TD, Sullivan KA, Pop-Busui R, Amato A, Sima AA, Feldman EL. Elevated triglycerides correlate with progression of diabetic neuropathy. Diabetes. 2009;58(7):1634-40. doi: 10.2337/db08-1771. PubMed PMID: 19411614; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC2699859. 574. Breiner A, Lovblom LE, Perkins BA, Bril V. Does the prevailing hypothesis that small-fiber dysfunction precedes large-fiber dysfunction apply to type 1 diabetic patients?

Diabetes Care. 2014;37(5):1418-24. doi: 10.2337/dc13-2005. PubMed PMID: 24574353. 575. Consoli A, Nurjhan N, Reilly JJ, Jr., Bier DM, Gerich JE. Mechanism of increased gluconeogenesis in noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Role of alterations in systemic, hepatic, and muscle lactate and alanine metabolism. The Journal of clinical investigation. 1990;86(6):2038-45. doi: 10.1172/JCI114940. PubMed PMID: 2254458; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC329842.

576. Garofalo K, Penno A, Schmidt BP, Lee HJ, Frosch MP, von Eckardstein A, et al. Oral L-serine supplementation reduces production of neurotoxic deoxysphingolipids in mice and humans with hereditary sensory autonomic neuropathy type 1. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2011;121(12):4735-45. doi: 10.1172/JCI57549. PubMed PMID: 22045570; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC3225995.

577. Marquard J, Otter S, Welters A, Stirban A, Fischer A, Eglinger J, et al. Characterization of pancreatic NMDA receptors as possible drug targets for diabetes treatment. Nature medicine. 2015;21(4):363-72. doi: 10.1038/nm.3822. PubMed PMID: 25774850.

578. Othman A, Saely CH, Muendlein A, Vonbank A, Drexel H, von Eckardstein A, et al. Plasma C20-Sphingolipids predict cardiovascular events independently from conventional cardiovascular risk factors in patients undergoing coronary angiography. Atherosclerosis. 2015;240(1):216-21. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015.03.011. PubMed PMID: 25801014. 579. Merrill AH, Jr. De novo sphingolipid biosynthesis: a necessary, but dangerous,

pathway. J Biol Chem. 2002;277(29):25843-6. doi: 10.1074/jbc.R200009200. PubMed PMID: 12011104.

580. Merscher S, Fornoni A. Podocyte pathology and nephropathy - sphingolipids in glomerular diseases. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2014;5:127. doi:

10.3389/fendo.2014.00127. PubMed PMID: 25126087; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4115628.

581. Chaurasia B, Summers SA. Ceramides - Lipotoxic Inducers of Metabolic Disorders. Trends Endocrinol Metab. 2015;26(10):538-50. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2015.07.006. PubMed PMID: 26412155.

582. Barak A, Morse LS, Goldkorn T. Ceramide: a potential mediator of apoptosis in human retinal pigment epithelial cells. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2001;42(1):247-54. PubMed PMID: 11133876.

583. Ueda N. Ceramide-induced apoptosis in renal tubular cells: a role of mitochondria and sphingosine-1-phoshate. Int J Mol Sci. 2015;16(3):5076-124. doi: 10.3390/ijms16035076. PubMed PMID: 25751724; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4394466.

584. Laaksonen R, Ekroos K, Sysi-Aho M, Hilvo M, Vihervaara T, Kauhanen D, et al. Plasma ceramides predict cardiovascular death in patients with stable coronary artery disease and acute coronary syndromes beyond LDL-cholesterol. Eur Heart J.

2016;37(25):1967-76. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw148. PubMed PMID: 27125947; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4929378.

585. Kauhanen D, Sysi-Aho M, Koistinen KM, Laaksonen R, Sinisalo J, Ekroos K. Development and validation of a high-throughput LC-MS/MS assay for routine measurement

of molecular ceramides. Anal Bioanal Chem. 2016;408(13):3475-83. doi: 10.1007/s00216-016-9425-z. PubMed PMID: 26922344.

586. Chavez JA, Holland WL, Bar J, Sandhoff K, Summers SA. Acid ceramidase overexpression prevents the inhibitory effects of saturated fatty acids on insulin signaling. J Biol Chem. 2005;280(20):20148-53. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M412769200. PubMed PMID: 15774472.
587. Boslem E, Meikle PJ, Biden TJ. Roles of ceramide and sphingolipids in pancreatic beta-cell function and dysfunction. Islets. 2012;4(3):177-87. doi: 10.4161/isl.20102. PubMed PMID: 22847494; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3442815.

588. Galadari S, Rahman A, Pallichankandy S, Galadari A, Thayyullathil F. Role of ceramide in diabetes mellitus: evidence and mechanisms. Lipids Health Dis. 2013;12:98. doi: 10.1186/1476-511X-12-98. PubMed PMID: 23835113; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3716967.

589. Ng TW, Ooi EM, Watts GF, Chan DC, Weir JM, Meikle PJ, et al. Dose-dependent effects of rosuvastatin on the plasma sphingolipidome and phospholipidome in the metabolic syndrome. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2014;99(11):E2335-40. doi: 10.1210/jc.2014-1665. PubMed PMID: 25140396.